FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. (an Oregon Corporation) RON BERGER, CHAIRMAN/CEO 1500 LIBERTY STREET SE, SALEM, OREGON 97302 (503) 371-9318 / <u>Ron@Figaros.com</u> <u>www.Figaros.com</u> / www.NickNWillys.com





The franchise will offer a limited menu of pizza, calzones, and other food and beverage products. Based upon the type of franchise you purchase from us; we will grant you the right to use the Marks "*FIGARO'S*"® or *""NICK-N-WILLY'S*®."

The total investment necessary to begin operation of an individual Figaro's Pizza or Nick-N-Willy's franchised store (including Standard, Express, Co-Branded, and Retail Premises Franchises) is from approximately \$86,500 to \$549,000. This includes \$0 to \$61,500 that must be paid to the franchisor (or affiliate).

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this disclosure document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this disclosure document at least 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale or grant. **Note, however, that no governmental agency has verified the information contained in this document.**

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the disclosure document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contract carefully. Show your contract and this disclosure document to an advisor, like a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this disclosure document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "*A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise*," which can help you understand how to use this disclosure document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Washington, D.C. 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at *www.ftc.gov* for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

Issuance Date: March 15, 2023

How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibits F and K.
How much will I need to invest?	franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or Exhibit A includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only Figaro's or Nick N' Willy's business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be a Figaro's or Nick N' Willy's franchisee?	Item 20 or Exhibits F and K lists current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

What You Need to Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

Business model can change. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

Supplier restrictions. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

Operating restrictions. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

<u>Renewal</u>. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

Some States Require Registration

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit D.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

Special Risks to Consider About This Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

- 1. <u>Out-of-State Dispute Resolution</u>. The franchise agreement requires you to resolve disputes with the franchisor by mediation, arbitration and/or litigation only in Oregon. Out-of-state mediation, arbitration, or litigation may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost more to mediate, arbitrate, or litigate with the franchisor in Oregon than in your own state.
- <u>Mandatory Minimum Payments</u>. You must make minimum royalty and other payments, regardless of your sales levels. Your inability to make the payments may result in termination of your franchise and loss of your investment.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>ITEN</u>		PAGE
1.	THE FRANCHISOR, AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES	1
2.	BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	8
3.	LITIGATION	
4.	BANKRUPTCY	10
5.	INITIAL FEES	10
6.	OTHER FEES	
7.	YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	
8.	RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES	
9.	FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	31
10.	FINANCING	34
11.	FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, TRAINING	
12.	TERRITORY	
13.	TRADEMARKS	
14.	PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	65
15.	OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL	
	OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISED STORE	
16.	RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	
17.	RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	
18.	PUBLIC FIGURES	
19.	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	
20.	OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	
21.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
22.	CONTRACTS	
23.	RECEIPT	90

EXHIBITS

- A FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
- B (intentionally left blank)
- C FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (WITH EXHIBITS)
 - EXHIBIT 1 FACT SHEET
 - EXHIBIT 2 EXPRESS ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 3 CO-BRANDING ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 4 RETAIL PREMISES ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 5 MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASE ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 6 DELIVERY AREA
 - EXHIBIT 7 PRE-EXISTING FRANCHISEE DELIVERY ADDENDUM
- D LIST OF STATE AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS AND STATE ADMINISTRATORS
- E TABLE OF CONTENTS OF CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL
- F INFORMATION REGARDING FIGARO'S AND NICK-N-WILLY'S FRANCHISEES AND CERTAIN FORMER FRANCHISEES
- G SUMMARY OF LAWS
- H (intentionally left blank)
- I STATE ADDENDA
- J CONDITIONAL ASSIGNMENT OF TELEPHONE AND DIRECTORY LISTINGS ASSUMED NAME RELINQUISHMENT FORM TRANSFER AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM RENEWAL AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM
- K LIST OF FRANCHISE BROKERS AND MASTER FRANCHISEES
- L STATE EFFECTIVE DATES
- M DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT RECEIPT

1. THE FRANCHISOR, AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES

A. <u>The Franchisor</u>. **Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.** is the franchisor of the Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's concepts. The principal place of business for Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. is 1500 Liberty Street SE, Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302.

Definitions. To simplify the language in this Franchise Disclosure Document, "Company," Β. "we," "our" or "us" refers to Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. "You" refers to you, the prospective franchisee whether you are a person or an entity. "Developer" refers to the prospective franchisee who purchases multiple franchise agreements to develop, own and operate more than one Franchised Store within a specified geographic area under Multiple Franchise Purchase Addenda added to each of the franchise agreements. "Figaro's store" refers to a Franchised Store operating under the name "Figaro's Pizza" or related names. "Master" means a franchisee that markets for, trains and supports individual unit franchises within a limited territory. "Nick-N-Willy's store" or "Nick-N-Willy's franchise" refers to a franchised store or franchise operating under the name " Nick-N-Willy's" or related names. Collectively and individually franchised stores and franchise premises may be referred to as "Franchised Store(s)" and "Franchise Premises", respectively. The names under which we conduct business are "Figaro's Italian Pizza," "Figaro's," "Nick-N-Willy's" and "Nick-N-Willy's Pizza." Collectively these marks and any other trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or commercial symbols related to this franchise offering are referred to as the "Marks."

C. <u>Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.'s Parents, Predecessors and Affiliates</u>. We are an Oregon corporation incorporated on March 21, 1986 as Italian Pizza, Inc. We are the continuation of Figaro's Pizza, an unincorporated entity that operated from 1981 to 1986, in Salem, Oregon. The name of the corporation was changed to Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. by duly filed Articles of Amendment on March 24, 1986.

Schmizza International, Inc. ("Schmizza") became a wholly owned subsidiary of Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. on March 31, 2008 and then was separated from us as a sister corporation on January 2, 2014. We and Schmizza share a number of the same directors and senior management officers. Schmizza's principal place of business is the same as ours. Schmizza has operated and offered franchises for businesses that offer and sell at retail pizza by the slice and related products, beverages, merchandise and services since 2001. Schmizza does not offer franchises in any other lines of business. See the separate disclosure document for Schmizza for more information. Other than Schmizza, we have no parents, predecessors or affiliates.

On January 23, 2012, we acquired certain assets from Nick-N-Willy's Franchise Company, LLC, including its "Nick-N-Willy's" and "Nick-N-Willy's Pizza" names and marks and some of its franchise agreements with franchisees in the United States.

Our Internet URLs are www.Figaros.com and www.NickNWillys.com. We do not do business under any other names.

D. <u>Our Prior Business Experience.</u> We were incorporated on March 21, 1986 as the continuation of Figaro's Pizza, an unincorporated entity that operated from 1981 to 1986, in Salem, Oregon. We conducted pizza businesses of the type to be operated by you from 1986 to 2001. We acquired the Sargo's Subs brand and system on October 31, 2006, and conducted a business, as franchisor, of that system until February 2013. We acquired the Nick-N-Willy's brand and system on January 23, 2012, and have conducted a business, as franchisor, of that system since then. We have offered for sale Figaro's franchises since May 1986 and Nick-N-Willy's franchises since February 2012, and have neither offered nor sold franchises in any other line of business.

E. <u>Our Business Activities</u>. Our business activities include the grant to qualified persons or entities of the right to establish and operate individual retail food facilities under the relevant trade names, trademarks and service marks (as further described below) in accordance with the terms of the Franchise Agreement ("Franchise Agreement"). We also grant to qualified parties multiple franchise agreements to develop and operate more than one Franchised Store within a geographic area ("Designated Territory") consistent with the terms of a Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum to each of the franchise agreements ("Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum"). We have also offered master franchise rights in the past. We are not currently offering the master franchise opportunity, but if we do in the future, the master franchise offering will be made through a separate franchise disclosure document and may only be offered in a franchise registration state once the master franchise offering is registered in that state.

F. <u>The Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's Franchises</u>. We have developed and own two unique systems (the "System"). The System may relate to Figaro's operations or Nick-N-Willy's Operations. One of these systems is identified by the mark "FIGARO'S" and the other by the mark "Nick-N-Willy's".

If the Franchise Agreement is for a Figaro's franchise, the System relates to the establishment, development and operation of businesses for the retail sale of a limited menu of pizzas, lasagna, calzones, beverage products and other menu items prepared in accordance with specified recipes and procedures (the "Menu Items") using the Trade Secret Food Products as defined in the Franchise Agreement and utilizing the Trade Secret Process as defined in the Franchise Agreement.

If the Franchise Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's franchise, the System relates to the establishment, development and operation of businesses for the retail sale of a limited menu of pizzas, salads, desserts, beverage products and other menu items prepared in accordance with specified recipes and procedures (the "Menu Items") using the Trade Secret Food Products as defined in the Franchise Agreement and utilizing the Trade Secret Process as defined in the Franchise Agreement.

If you sign a Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum as part of your Franchise Agreement, you are granted the right to develop a specified number of Franchised Stores within a Designated Territory under that version of the Franchise Agreement.

The characteristics of the System include distinctive exterior and interior layout, design and color scheme; exclusively designed signage, decorations, furnishings and materials; special recipes, formulae, menus and food and beverage designations; the Trade Secret Process ("Trade Secret Process") and the Trade Secret Food Products ("Trade Secret Food Products"); the Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's Confidential Operations Manual ("Confidential Operations Manual"); Local Store Marketing Manual, food and beverage storage, preparation and service procedures and

techniques; operating procedures for sanitation and maintenance; and methods and techniques for inventory and cost controls, record keeping and reporting, personnel management, purchasing, sales promotion and advertising, all of which we may periodically change.

Most Franchised Stores operate from leased space. Some Franchised Stores may be established in connection with another chain or concept, which could include a sublease to or from that concept, under the Co-Branding Addendum attached as an Exhibit to the Franchise Agreement. We may offer an Express franchise, typically a reduced sized store or counter with limited production and storage or as a cart or kiosk, under the Express Addendum, attached as an Exhibit to the Franchise Agreement. A Retail Premises franchise, to be established within a supermarket store or other retailer premises, may be established under the Retail Premises Addendum attached as an Exhibit to the Franchise Agreement.

The Franchised Store is not subject to any industry-specific laws and regulations beyond those affecting restaurant businesses generally. See Exhibit G for a brief summary of these laws. You must pay special attention to federal and state wage and hour laws with respect to your employees. You must comply with all such laws and pay your employees properly. You should investigate these and other laws applicable to your business with your own independent legal counsel before signing the Franchise Agreement and before opening for business. It is your responsibility to identify and comply with any and all laws applicable to your franchise, and we urge you to investigate these laws and regulations before becoming a franchisee. You must comply with all employment laws and regulations in respect to your employees and/or independent contractors.

Apart from full compliance with fluctuating and varied state and local rules related to Covid-19 shelter-in-place, business and essential services opening and operations restrictions, social distancing, disinfection, surface cleaning, hand washing, hand sanitation, and masking requirements, we have not made and do not intend to make any changes to our business model to adapt to governmental or consumer demands either during or post-COVID-19.

We believe the market for pizzas, calzones, salads, beverages and other Italian food products is developed. The Franchised Stores' products will be sold to the general public in competition with national and local quick-service food businesses and with other pizza and stores.

H. <u>Other Matters</u>. In certain regions of the United States, we may contract with Master Franchisees to perform certain of our duties, including training and inspections.

Our agents for service of process are listed in Exhibit D.

This disclosure document contains a summary of some material provisions of the Franchise Agreement. However, these agreements express and govern the actual legal relationship between you and us. We are willing to negotiate the terms of these agreements with our shareholders and management employees, existing franchise owners, multiple franchise purchasers and their immediate family members.

The Franchise Agreement does not make you our agent, legal representative, joint venturer, partner, employee, or servant for any purpose. You will be an independent contractor and will not be authorized to make any contract, agreement, warranty or representation or to create any obligation, express or implied, for us.

2. BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

COMPANY PERSONNEL:

Chairman/CEO: Ron Berger, CFE

Mr. Berger has served as Chairman/CEO of Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc., in Salem, Oregon, since June 1, 2001. He has served as President/CEO of Schmizza International, Inc., in Salem, Oregon, since March 31, 2008. Since July 2018, he has served on the Board of Directors of the Pizza Innovators and Entrepreneurs (PIE) advocacy group of the American Pizza Community industry association in Washington, D.C. Since October 25, 2022, Mr. Berger has served as one of six members of the Board of Directors of the American Pizza Community, the nationally recognized trade association of the pizza industry.

Mr. Berger serves on the Board of Directors of the Desert Tortoise Preserve Committee in Riverside, California, and in 2013 was elected its President. Finally, he is President of The Desert Tortoise Conservancy in Palm Springs, California.

President/COO: Jeff Rode

Mr. Rode has served as our President/COO in Salem, Oregon since September 2019. From August 2018 to September 2019, he was retired from employment. He served as CEO of Pizza Masters of Illinois, Inc., in Decatur, Illinois, a Papa Murphy's Pizza Franchisee operating stores in Central Illinois, between August 2009 and August 2018 during which time, and at that place, he also served as President of the Central Illinois Advertising Group.

Director: Carol Berger

Mrs. Berger has been a Director of Company in Salem, Oregon, since June 1, 2001. She has served as a director of our affiliate Schmizza International, Inc. in Salem, Oregon, since March 2008. Since November 2014, she has been a Realtor with Leaskou Partners in Palm Springs, California. She has been involved in real estate sales and investments since 2004.

Franchise Service, Operations and Training Personnel: Ray Stoneback has served as our Restaurant Development Coordinator in Salem, Oregon since January 2009. He has served with us in franchise operations since October 2002.

Franchise Brokers and Master Franchisees: Our franchise brokers and Master Franchisees are in Exhibit K. They are listed by state.

3. LITIGATION

No litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

4. BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcy is required to be disclosed in this Item.

5. INITIAL FEES

A. Individual Franchise Payment for First Franchise

When you sign the Franchise Agreement, you must pay us an initial franchise fee as stated below:

a. The Initial Franchise Fee for your first Standard Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise is \$39,000 plus the \$10,000 Franchise Coordination Fee (described below). In addition, for your first Standard franchise you pay a Grand Opening Fee (described below) of \$12,500.

b. The fee for an Express franchise purchased with the Express Addendum to the Franchise Agreement is reduced to \$12,500.

c. The fee for a Co-Branding franchise operated in connection with another concept purchased with the Co-Branding Addendum to the Franchise Agreement is \$0.

d. The fee for a Retail Premises franchise operated in a supermarket store or other retail premises purchased with the Retail Premises Addendum to the Franchise Agreement is reduced to \$12,500.

e. We may offer franchises at a reduced initial fee to our existing franchise owners.

g. <u>Franchise Coordination Fee</u>. We provide assistance to franchise owners in opening their first Franchised Store as efficiently as possible. We will assist you in ordering a complete equipment package. We will obtain site location modeling services on your behalf from independent sources at no additional cost to you for up to two sites as part of the Franchise Coordination Fee. Site location modeling services are not currently available for Figaro's stores that offer only unbaked pizzas (but not baked pizzas) for takeout; or transferees purchasing an existing franchise location. If you elect to have additional sites analyzed for your first store, and for

all sites analyzed for your second and any additional stores and for other types of franchises for which the Franchise Coordination Fee is not included in the Initial Franchise Fee, you will be responsible for paying the then current rate we charge for this site analysis as outlined in the Operations Manual. In addition to the above, we may, in our sole discretion, determine that on-site inspection is appropriate under the circumstances prior to granting approval of a site location. If so determined, we will perform the on-site inspection at no additional cost to you for up to one site as part of the Franchise Coordination Fee. If you desire to have additional sites inspected for your first store (and for all sites inspected for your second and any additional stores), or for other types of franchises for which the Franchise Coordination Fee is not included in the Initial Franchise Fee, or if we do not determine that an on-site inspection is warranted, you will be responsible for paying the actual out of pocket costs incurred by us to perform any on-site inspection. You will pay to us \$10,000 (the "Franchise Coordination Fee") for this assistance upon signing the Franchise Agreement for the first Franchised Store you purchase. (See Item 11 below for more information.) The Franchise Coordination Fee is not refundable under any circumstances.

h. <u>Grand Opening</u>. You will pay to us \$12,500 upon signing the Franchise Agreement for the first Franchised Store you purchase for the development and production of advertising to promote your grand opening within and around your Designated Area. Approximately \$2,000 to \$2,500 of this fee will be allocated to acquiring materials required for your grand opening, such as balloons, and the remaining approximately \$10,000 will be expended towards media, printing and other opening period advertising in your local market. For the second and each subsequent Franchised Store, and for all other types of franchises, you will spend not less than \$12,500 for Grand Opening advertising. Although our experience indicates that an initial grand opening campaign utilizing \$12,500 followed by local advertising at the levels described in the Franchise Agreement is adequate in most cases, market conditions vary widely, both in terms of competition, familiarity with the take and bake concept and Figaro's, and in terms of media availability and costs. Depending on these and other conditions specific to your location, we may recommend, but will not require, that your marketing budget for the first year of operation substantially exceed levels required in the Franchise Agreement.

The individual franchise fee and the other fees listed in this section are non-refundable under any circumstances except as follows. If the Franchise Agreement represents your first Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise and if no acceptable site is found, approved by the parties and opened for business within 18 months from the date of the Agreement or if you fail to commence operations within 18 months for any reason, then, upon 30 day's prior written notice and opportunity to cure, the Franchise Agreement may be terminated and payments received by us less \$39,000 will be returned to you. If the Franchise Agreement represents an additional Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise for you, then the time to locate and approve and open an acceptable site will be an additional 18 months for the second store and 18 months for each additional store from the date of the Agreement. If no acceptable site is found and approved and opened for the additional site within that time period, the Agreement will terminate without notice by either party to the other on the expiration date, and no portion of any payment paid by you to us will be refundable or returned to you. Upon termination consistent with this provision, we will be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action you may have under the Franchise Agreement and any right, title or interest in the Agreement, the Marks or the System will automatically revert to us.

If the franchise is terminated by either party before the opening of the store, the Grand Opening Fee, to the extent it has been paid by you, will be refunded in full, less any of our expenses (see also Item 7, footnote 7).

If required by us, you must pass aptitude, qualification and food safety tests to our exclusive satisfaction. These tests must be taken by you before you attend the mandatory training course described in Item 11, below.

If we determine in our sole discretion that you are unable to satisfactorily pass the training program, aptitude, food safety or other qualification testing or are unqualified for any other reason, we will have the right to require you to attend the training school for a second time or to terminate the Agreement. If you attend the second training and are unable to satisfactorily complete the program or remain unqualified, we will have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement upon written notice to you. If the Agreement is terminated consistent with this paragraph, we will return to you the franchise fees you paid to us minus \$15,000 to help cover the expenses incurred by us as of such date for providing training to you and other expenses incurred, and for lost opportunity. Upon return of said amount, we will be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action you may have under the Franchise Agreement and you shall have no further right, title or interest in the Agreement, the Marks or the System.

B. <u>Multiple or Additional Franchise Purchases</u>

Existing franchisees may purchase additional franchises for an initial franchise fee of \$15,000 per franchise. If you purchase additional franchises simultaneously with the first franchise you purchase, each will have an initial franchise fee of \$10,000 if paid at the time.

According to the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, you as the Developer receive the right to develop a specified number of Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Stores within the Designated Territory. Developer will pay to us initial franchise fees for each store in accordance with the following schedule.

For the first Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store to be developed within the Designated Territory \$39,000 (Plus, the Coordination and Grand Opening Fees)

For each additional Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store to be developed within the Designated Territory \$10,000

if paid when the Franchise Agreement for your first franchise store is executed. The fee is \$15,000 if paid at any time after the Franchise Agreement for your first franchise is executed.

Simultaneously, Developer executes a Franchise Agreement for each Franchised Store to be developed and pays to us the full initial franchise fee for the first Franchised Store, plus 100% of the aggregated initial franchise fees to be paid for the additional Franchised Stores that the Developer has agreed to establish within the Designated Territory, plus the Grand Opening fee for the first Franchised Store to be opened.

The initial fees are uniform except as described in this Item 5. We intend to raise the initial franchise fee after certain growth levels have been attained. The increased franchise fee and timing have not been determined as of this date.

Occasionally, we may grant new franchises with reduced or no initial fees as an award to a limited number of existing franchisees who have excelled in the franchise system. For example, at a

franchise convention we may make such an award to the owner of the franchise store with the highest volume, highest comparative sales increase or similar achievements. Although we have never done so, we reserve the right to grant new franchises to our shareholders and their family members with reduced or no initial fees.

D. Franchisee Referral Fee

An existing franchisee who refers a new franchisee to us receives a referral fee of \$5,000. We pay this referral fee after we receive the entire initial franchisee fee from the new franchisee and only for the first franchise purchased by the new franchisee. This program applies only to new franchises purchased at our Standard \$39,000 initial franchise fee. If the franchisee you refer initially qualifies for any form of discount, then your referral fee will be reduced pro rata. If, for example, the new franchisee pays 20% less, then you will receive 20% less. Be aware that some states may require that you register as a franchise sales agent or broker in order to receive the referral fee.

We reserve the right to terminate this program at any time.

E. Grow From Within Program

Existing franchisees, with one or more currently open stores, may purchase one or more "Grow from Within" franchises. The Initial Franchise Fee is discounted to \$100 and is paid when the Grow from Within franchise agreement is signed. The Continuing Licensing Fee is reduced to 3% during the initial 20-year term of the franchise. You will have up to 18-months to open the franchise after the franchise agreement is signed – remember, our franchises may not be transferred or re-sold unless and until the franchise store is open and operating. If you permanently close, as opposed to relocate, a currently open store, then the Continuing Licensing Fee for each of your Grow from Within franchise agreements will immediately increase from 3% to 6% for the balance of the 20-year term(s).

We reserve the right to terminate this program at any time, upon not less than 60 days' notice.

Except as disclosed above, these Fees are uniform to all franchisees and are not refundable in whole or in part under any circumstances other than those listed above.

6. OTHER FEES

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Continuing Licensing Fees ¹	6% of Gross Receipts; Minimum of \$150	Payable no later than the Friday	See Definition of Gross Receipts. ¹
	per week from initial opening of	following the business	This payment may be

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
	the store	week ending on Sunday	made by automatic account withdrawal or other automatic processes we specify in the Operations Manual.
Branding Fee ²	3% of Gross Receipts Each month that you are current on all financial reports and franchise fee payments and all other payments owed to us, you may take a 1% discount on your Branding Fee. A 1% increase in your Branding Fee will automatically be triggered by your failure to spend the minimum Local Advertising requirement or to report Local Advertising Contributions.	Payable at the same time and in the same manner as Continuing Licensing Fees	Contributions required by you. This payment may be made by automatic account withdrawal or other automatic processes we specify in the Operations Manual. We use the Branding Fee and its proceeds to maintain the integrity of, further develop, and to grow the Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's systems and brand awareness and loyalty to the Figaro's and Nick-N- Willy's brands, as applicable.
Local Advertising ³	3% of Gross Receipts; can be increased to 4% of Gross Receipts with 30 days prior written notice, with a credit for any cooperative advertising you pay. Out of this amount, we may	Monthly	Paid directly by you. This payment may be made by automatic account withdrawal or other automatic

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
	require that at least, 0.125% of Gross Receipts be sent to us as a contribution to H.E.L.P. the charity or other charitable causes.		processes we specify in the Operations Manual.
Cooperative Advertising ⁴	Amount not to exceed 4% of Gross Receipts	Monthly	Contributions required if cooperative is established in your area.
Rebates⁵	All rebates received. We estimate between \$0 and \$75,000 per year	When received	All rebates must be given to the Ad Fund.
Promotional Items ⁶	Our cost-plus reasonable markup. We estimate between \$1,000 and \$12,000 per year.	When developed	If we develop special promotional items, you must keep a representative inventory in stock.
Multi-Area Marketing and Discount Programs ⁷	Marketing Kits, Commissions, discounts, or free products. We estimate between \$800 to \$5,000 per year.	When presented	You may be required to purchase Marketing Kits at a reasonable price (currently \$100), and to participate in, extend discounts and give free products to coupon holders.
Late Fee for Failure to Submit Report or Payment on Time	\$50 per incident	After due date	Applies to all Report and al Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions and amounts due for purchases from us.
Late Payments ⁸	Highest applicable legal rate for open account business credit, not to	After due date	Applies to all Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions and amounts due for

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
	exceed 1.5% per month		purchases from us.
Tax Payments	If we are charged with any tax by the authorized taxing authority of any state or political subdivision, including taxes on sales made to or licenses granted to you, or sales made by you at the Franchise Premises, you will pay these taxes.	You will pay to us promptly and when due.	This includes the amount of all sales taxes, personal property taxes and similar taxes imposed upon, required to be collected, or on account of collection by us of the Initial Franchise Fee, the Continuing Licensing Fee, or any other payments you make to us pursuant to this Agreement.
Audit ⁹	Cost of audit plus interest on underpayment. We estimate up to \$20,000.	Immediately upon demand	Payable only if our audit shows that you understated Gross Receipts by at least 2%.
Insurance Policies ¹⁰	Premium amounts. We estimate between \$500 and \$8,000 per year.	Must have the policies within 3 months after signing the Franchise Agreement, but before you acquire an interest in the real property on which you will operate the Franchised Store	Minimum amounts required.
Transfer Fee ¹¹	Greater of \$16,000 or 2% of gross proceeds from sale of the Franchised Store	At the time of transfer	See Note 11 below.

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks	
Additional Training and Assistance ¹²	Your cost. We estimate between \$3,000 and \$7,000.	Time of training or assistance	Additional training is at your cost. This includes the charge for training for additional stores owned by multiple unit operators.	
Additional Manager Training ¹³	\$900 per week per individual	Time of service	You pay for training if you request it.	
Continuing Education ¹⁴	You will be required to pay your expenses as well as your employees' expenses in attending these programs	Time of program	Attendance will not be required more than once each year and will not last more than 4 days each.	
Renewal Fee	None There is a monthly late renewal fee of \$250, if you elect to renew but fail to sign the new franchise agreement prior to the renewal deadline.	N/A	No renewal fee is payable, but you must be in compliance and sign a new franchise agreement.	
Cost of Enforcement or Defense	All costs including attorneys' fees	Upon settlement or conclusion of claim or action	You will reimburse us for all costs in enforcing our obligations related to the Franchise Agreement.	
Operation of the Franchised Store in Case of Absence, Incapacity or Death	Reasonable compensation and expenses for our representative. We estimate up to \$2,500 per month.	Weekly after time of service and at the same time as Continuing Licensing Fees	Prevents harmful interruption or depreciation of the Franchised Store in case of your absence, incapacitation or death.	
Operation of	\$400 per day plus	Weekly after	We may operate your	

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
the Franchised Store in Case of Your Default	expenses	time of service and at the same time as Continuing Licensing Fees	Franchised Store if you fail to cure a default within 20 business days of receipt of written notice to cure.
Indemnification	All costs including attorneys' fees	Upon settlement or conclusion of claim or action You will defend suits a your own cost and hole us harmless against su involving damages resulting from your operation of the Franchise.	
Supplier/Supply Approval	Actual cost of test. We estimate between \$6,000 and \$9,000.	Time of inspection	Applies to new suppliers or supplies you wish to purchase that we have not approved.
Lost Confidential Operations Manual	\$500	Time of replacement of the Confidential Operations Manual	If you lose or misplace the Confidential Operations Manual, we will issue a new one to you for a fee.
Cure Costs, Penalties, and Cure Fee	Our cost to correct the default or a fine of \$100 per day until you have resolved the default. \$2,500 Cure Fee \$800 a day Service Fee, plus expenses.	As Billed	If you fail to comply or diligently begin to comply with any element of the Franchise Agreement after not less than 10 days' written warning, we may correct the default without further notice to you, and subsequently bill you for all associated costs, or, in the alternative, we may fine you up to \$100 per day for every day after the 10-days' written notice, until you correct the deficiency. You must pay the billed or fine amount within ten days of

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
			presentation of our invoice. Example: You have a shelf which is broken, but you fail to fix or replace it, despite it being called to your attention by us, we may repair or replace that shelf, at your expense or we may fine you up to \$100 per day until you have repaired or replaced the shelf.
			If you breach any provision of the Franchise Agreement that is curable and we give you notice of the breach, in addition to curing the breach you must pay us a Cure Fee of \$2,500 to help defray our administrative and corporate costs related to the breach and remedy.
			In addition, if you have not cured a default within 30 days after notice, we may enter your franchised store and exercise complete authority with respect to the operation of the business until we determine that your default has been cured. You will pay us a service fee of not less than \$800 per day plus all travel expenses, room and board and other expenses reasonably incurred by our representative so long as required to enforce

Name of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
			compliance
Mystery Shopper Fee	Standard Charges by Mystery Shopper Service. We estimate up to \$1,200.	As Billed	We may use mystery shopper services to make periodic visits to your Franchised Store to measure performance. If your performance does not meet our specifications as outlined in the Operations Manual, you may be required to pay us the then current cost of the mystery shopper service. (Details are set forth in the Operations Manual.)

Unless otherwise agreed in writing, all of your reports to us and all of your payments to us must be in in US dollars. Your business checking account used for our weekly ACH of Continuing Licensing payments and Branding Fee contributions must also be in US dollars. Any fees paid to us are non-refundable unless otherwise noted. Amounts paid to any third parties may be refundable, depending upon the contracts between them and you.

All fees are imposed by and are payable to us, unless otherwise noted. Any interest owed begins to accrue from date of underpayment. You do not pay other fees or payments to us and we will not impose or collect any other fees or payments in whole or in part on behalf of any third party.

If you are a pre-existing Figaro's franchisee and are executing the Franchise Agreement in order that you may begin to offer delivery service, you may continue paying the Continuing Licensing Fee, Minimum Continuing Licensing Fee, Branding Fee and Local Advertising Contributions in the amounts provided for in your previous franchise agreement rather than as provided for in the Franchise Agreement. The term of the Franchise Agreement will expire on the date that would have been the end of the term of your previous franchise agreement. (See the Exhibit to the Franchise Agreement entitled "Pre-Existing Franchisee Delivery Addendum")

¹ <u>Continuing Licensing Fees.</u> You will pay to us a weekly Continuing Licensing Fees equal to the greater of the Minimum Continuing Licensing Fee or 6% of the Gross Receipts derived from the Franchised Store. The minimum weekly Continuing Licensing Fees will be \$150 a week. Fees may be lower for certain supermarket or other retail outlets, reflecting a lower level of per unit services rendered and under the Grow from Within Program described in Item 5, above. See the Retail Premises Addendum, which is an Exhibit to the Franchise Agreement.

"Gross Receipts" includes the total of all sales of food products, beverages and other merchandise and products to your customers, whether or not sold or performed at or from the Franchised Store. "Gross Receipts" does not include customer refunds, discounts, use or service taxes paid to taxing authorities.

We have developed a program: "Figaro's Excellence Rewards program" (FERP). It is described in the Operations Manual and may be modified at any time without prior notice. Franchise Stores are graded according to the FERP. Stores receive grades based upon many factors. On an annual basis, all the grades received by a store throughout the preceding calendar year are reviewed. Stores which earn an "A" grade for an entire year may receive a cash reward based upon the Continuing Licensing Fees paid by them during that year. The amount of the reward is established by us each year in our sole discretion. Stores earning the highest grades are also eligible for other benefits, including (if practical) being the first considered for new test programs and products.

² <u>Branding Fee.</u> You will contribute 3% of your Gross Receipts to the Branding Fee ("Fund"). See Item 11. Failure to spend the minimum Local Advertising requirement (described below) or to report Local Advertising Contributions on two consecutive occasions automatically triggers a 1% increase in the minimum Branding Fee from 3% to 4%.

³ Local Advertising. Each calendar month, you must also spend on local advertising and promotion an amount equal to 3% of your Gross Receipts for the preceding calendar month. At our direction upon 30 days prior written notice, we can increase this amount to 4% of your Gross Receipts for the prior calendar month. On or before the 15th day of each month (or less frequently if we so direct), you will furnish to us, in a manner we approve, an accurate accounting of the previous month's expenditures on local advertising and promotion, as well as tear sheets, invoices and other supporting documents as we may specify. The aggregate of your Cross Receipts for local and cooperative advertising during any month will not exceed 4% of your Gross Receipts during that month.

Failure to spend the minimum Local Advertising requirement or to report Local Advertising Contributions on two consecutive occasions automatically triggers a 1% increase in the minimum Branding Fee from 3% to 4%.

⁴ <u>Cooperative Advertising.</u> We may periodically designate a local, regional or national Advertising Coverage Area in which your business and at least one other of our franchises is located for purposes of developing a cooperative local, regional or national advertising or promotional program. Franchisor-owned outlets have a single vote per outlet, as described in Item 11. The aggregate of your contributions for local and cooperative advertising during any month will not exceed 4% of your Gross Receipts during that month.

⁵ <u>Rebates.</u> You must submit to us all rebates received from suppliers and distributors of any merchandise, products and/or suppliers for use in or sale from the Franchised Store. With the exception of elements associated with your Initial Franchise Fee and Grand Opening Fee, we will contribute all funds we receive from supplier or distributor rebates generated as a result of franchisee purchases for the benefit of the System after deducting any of our related costs, including the fully burdened costs of any purchasing personnel and their expenses and support. Currently, for example, the supplier of dough starter, Roma, incorporates within its product prices a charge per store per month. These funds are utilized to pay the costs to handle consumer calls received on the toll free "Figaro's Customer Care Line" advertised to customers of the Franchised Stores as well as to conduct shopper programs. See Item 8 regarding Roma.

⁶ <u>Promotional Items.</u> If we develop and market special promotional items, these items will be available to you at our cost plus a reasonable mark-up. You will maintain a representative inventory of these promotional items, which you may purchase from any source, provided they meet our specifications.

⁷ <u>Multi-Area Marketing and Discount Programs.</u> Periodically we may establish Multi-Area Marketing Programs, including Internet, directories, affinity, co-branding, shows, events, gift certificate, gift card, scrip and discount or free coupon programs, designed to increase sales. We will notify you of the creation of all such programs and will advise you of the elements of these programs. Certain Multi-Area Marketing Programs may be mandatory. For such programs, you may be required to purchase related marketing kits at a reasonable cost, which may be automatically deducted from your franchise bank account. For optional programs, you will notify us of your desire to participate within 5 days of receipt of notice from us. Should you elect to participate, you will adhere to all elements of this program including maximum pricing.

⁸ <u>Late Payments.</u> If you fail to pay when due any Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions, amounts due for purchases by you from us or other amounts due to us, this amount will bear interest at the highest applicable legal rate in your state of operation for open account business credit, not to exceed 1.5% per month from the date this payment was due. However, we are not obligated to accept payments after the due date for same, or to extend credit or financing. Failure to pay amounts when due also constitutes grounds for termination of the franchise.

We have the sole discretion to apply any payments by you to any past due indebtedness for Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions, expenses, purchases from us, interest or any other indebtedness.

You will promptly make payments of invoices and statements rendered to you in accordance with the terms of these invoices and statements and make timely remittances of rent as required on your lease, Continuing Licensing Fees, Branding Fees and product purchases consistent with the Franchise Agreement.

If any payments to us or vendors of Trade Secret Food Products, are late by more than 15 business days, we may order all Trade Secret Food Product deliveries withheld from you until we and relevant vendors receive payment of your account.

⁹ <u>Audit.</u> Our representatives have the right at all reasonable times to inspect and copy your books, records and tax returns and to have an independent audit made of your books. If inspection reveals that any payments have been understated in any report by you to us or if you fail to deliver any required report of gross receipts or any required financial statement in a timely manner, then you will immediately pay us any amounts owed, as well as interest on the unreported receipts at the maximum rate permitted by law. Upon discovery of an understatement of 2% or more, you must also pay and reimburse us for all expenses connected with said inspection, including reasonable accounting and legal fees.

¹⁰ <u>Insurance Policies.</u> If you fail to procure the required insurance coverage, we have the right to procure the insurance for you and charge the cost of this insurance, as well as our related expenses, to you.

¹¹ <u>Transfer Fee.</u> Upon sale of any interest in the franchise by you, you must pay a non-refundable transfer fee of the greater of \$16,000 for each Franchise Agreement or other interest being transferred, or 2% of the gross proceeds from the sale. If the transfer is to one of your management team members or to another operating and fully compliant franchisee, the transfer fee may be reduced to \$8,000 if we determine that no training is required for the transferee. If the transfer is to an immediate family member (spouse or children over 21 years of age) or is an assignment of interest to an affiliated entity under Section 20.2.2.1 of the Franchise Agreement, the transfer fee may be reduced to \$500 if we determine that no training is required

for the transferee. The transfer fee will be paid upon the transfer of each Franchise Agreement transferred by you. In addition, you will pay us an eight-percent commission on the gross transfer price (excluding the price of real property), if we obtain the transferee for you.

If Developer submits for our approval any proposed transfer, sale, assignment or conveyance of all or any part of the rights and duties under the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, the transferee or Developer will be required to pay to us an assignment fee, not to exceed \$16,000 for the first store and if multiple stores are sold to a single buyer in a single transaction, not to exceed \$500 for the second and each additional store sold in that transaction to cover the expenses of the transfer which include legal and accounting fees, credit investigation and other evaluation charges.

¹² <u>Additional Training and Assistance.</u> If you are a first-time purchaser and not a transferee, we, at our expense, will provide you with a representative who will spend a minimum of 7 days but no more than 11 days at your Franchised Store during the initial month of operation. If you request and receive additional assistance during the first month, you will reimburse us for our related expenses. For any additional stores or if you are a transferee, we will determine the extent to which, if any, on-site training or store opening support will be required. Such training will be provided at your expense at the current rates then published in the Operations Manual.

¹³ <u>Additional Manager Training.</u> We will make training available, as is reasonable and necessary, for all managers designated by you at the then-current rates as published in the Confidential Operations Manual. The current rate for manager training is \$900 per week per individual.

¹⁴ <u>Continuing Education.</u> We may provide and conduct refresher training programs or seminars at a location we designate. Seminars and refresher training programs will be conducted at your expense. We will not require your attendance more than once each year, and attendance will not exceed 4 days in duration for each program.

7. ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

(For Standard, Express, Co-Branded, and Retail Premises Franchises)

Name of <u>Expenditures</u>	Actual or Estimated Amounts for Franchisee	Method of <u>Payment</u>	When Due	To Whom Payment <u>Is to be Made</u>
Initial Franchise Fee ¹	\$0 - \$39,000	Lump Sum	Upon Execution of Franchise Agreement	Company
Franchise	\$0 -\$10,000	Lump Sum	Upon Execution of	Company

Name of <u>Expenditures</u>	Actual or Estimated Amounts for <u>Franchisee</u>	Method of <u>Payment</u>	When Due	To Whom Payment <u>Is to be Made</u>
Coordination Fee ^{1,4}			Franchise Agreement	
Grand Opening Advertising ⁷	\$0 - \$12,500	Lump Sum	Upon Execution of Franchise Agreement	Company
Lease Acquisition ²	\$2,000 - \$20,000	As Arranged	As Arranged	Lessor
Leasehold Improvements ³	\$10,000 - \$215,000	As Arranged	As Arranged (often 50% before beginning 50% upon completion)	Lessor, Contractors
Equipment & Fixtures⁴	\$20,000- \$150,000	As Arranged	As Arranged (often 50% on order 50% when installed)	Designated and Approved Suppliers
Opening Inventory ⁵	\$5,000 - \$8,500	Terms	14 Days	Designated and Approved Suppliers
Employees	\$500 - \$3,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Employees
Training ⁶	\$ 500 - \$5,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Transportation Lines, Hotel & Restaurants
Signs ⁸	\$4,500 - \$10,000	As Arranged	As Arranged	Approved Suppliers
Delivery Vehicles ¹²	Note 11	Note 11	Note 11	Note 11
Additional Funds ⁹	\$15,000 - \$50,000	Lump Sum	Before Opening	Approved Suppliers, Employees
Miscellaneous ^{7,10}	\$16,500 - <u>\$40,000</u>	As Incurred	As Incurred	Suppliers, Utility & Insurance
TOTAL	\$86,500- \$549,000			

<u>NOTES</u>

It is assumed that you will not be entitled to a refund for any of the above-described payments. There are no other fees to be paid by you to us to begin operation of the Franchised Store. Any fees paid to us are not refundable except as outlined in Item 5 and Item 6 of this disclosure document. Fees paid to any third party may be refundable depending upon the contracts, if any, between the third party and you.

You should anticipate the above initial expenditures in connection with the establishment of an individual Franchised Store. Additional factors related to each expenditure category are described in the notes following.

We do not offer any financing in connection with your initial investment. Financing sources may reduce your initial cash requirements, and the availability and terms of financing to any individual franchisee will depend upon factors like the availability of financing in general, your credit worthiness, the collateral security that you may have and policies of lending institutions concerning the type of business to be operated by you. The investment and expenditures required of actual franchisees may vary considerably from the projections estimated in the tables, below, depending on many factors, including geographical area, the amount of space leased by you and the capabilities of any particular management and service team. If you are purchasing multiple franchises, whether under a Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum or not, you will incur the estimated initial expenditures for each franchise you operate.

Our franchisees are eligible for expedited and streamlined SBA loan processing through the SBA's Franchise Registry Program, www.franchiseregistery.com.

* Includes both "dine-in" and "DTO – delivery/take out only" locations

¹ <u>Initial Franchise Fee.</u> The Initial Franchise Fee for the franchise ranges from \$0 to \$39,000 (not including Franchise Coordination Fee and Grand Opening Fee), depending on whether you purchase a Standard, Express, Co-Branding, Retail Premises or additional franchise, as described in Item 5. See Grand Opening Fee at note 7 and Franchise Coordination Fee at note 4, below.

<u>Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.</u> According to the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, Developer receives the right to develop a specified number of Franchised Stores within the Designated Territory. Developer will pay to us initial franchise fees ranging from \$5,000 to \$52,500 for each store in accordance with the schedule described in Item 5.

Simultaneously, Developer executes a Franchise Agreement for each Franchised Store to be developed and pays to us the full initial franchise fee for the first Franchised Store, including the Franchise Coordination Fee, plus 100% of the aggregated initial franchise fees to be paid for the additional Franchised Stores that the Developer has agreed to establish within the Designated Territory, plus the Grand Opening Fee for the first Franchised Store to be opened.

² <u>Lease Acquisition.</u> You must lease appropriate space if you do not own adequate space. Typical locations for Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's stores are shopping centers or other commercial retail areas. We recommend 1,000 to 1,700 square feet and we require a minimum of 960 square feet for a Standard franchise (normally less for Express and some Co-Branding franchises). Typically, you must pay the first and last months' rent in advance so we estimate the initial expense will be \$2000 to \$20,000. We require that you obtain in your lease agreement language that allows us to assume the lease upon your default or termination as specified in the Franchise Agreement. If you own the premises, you must agree to rent the store location to us upon termination or expiration of the Franchise Agreement.

³ <u>Leasehold Improvements.</u> The cost of construction and leasehold improvements depends upon the size and condition of the Premises, the local cost of contract work and the location of the store. The range of figures set forth for a Franchised Store is the cost of reasonable renovation or leasehold improvements, and may be less if the lessor provides a construction

allowance to lessee. This includes plumbing and electrical work, possibly a drive-up window and other interior decorating before opening the store. The cost of fixtures will vary, depending on the lease or finance terms available to you, the size and layout of the facility and other relevant factors. Recent experience suggests that a full-size typical Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's store can expect total leasehold improvement costs of \$42,000 to \$98,000.

⁴ Equipment and Fixtures. We will provide you with a list of all necessary equipment and fixtures which currently may include, depending on the type of franchise purchased, a point-of-sale computer system, mixer, dough roller, dough sheeter, walk-in coolers, freezer, ovens, exhaust systems and miscellaneous small wares. You must obtain and install the equipment before the store opens for business. Fixtures include cabinets, shelves and counters. You may purchase these fixtures from local suppliers and arrange for their installation. You may use your own suppliers. However, for your first Franchised Store, certain equipment must be purchased new, and may not have been previously used or reconditioned. This estimate includes installation.

<u>Franchise Coordination Fee.</u> We provide assistance to franchise owners in opening their first Franchised Store as efficiently as possible. We will assist you in ordering a complete equipment package. We will obtain site location modeling services on your behalf from independent sources. Site location modeling services are not currently available for Figaro's stores that offer only unbaked pizzas (but not baked pizzas) for takeout; or transferees purchasing an existing franchise location. For your first Franchised Store, we will provide such modeling services at no additional cost to you for up to two sites as part of the Franchise Coordination Fee. If you elect to have additional sites modeled for your first store, and for all sites modeled for your second and any additional stores and for other types of franchises for which the Franchise Coordination Fee is not included in the Initial Franchise Fee, you will be responsible for paying the then current rate charged by us for this site modeling service as outlined in the Operations Manual.

In addition to the above, we may, in our sole discretion, determine that on-site inspection is appropriate under the circumstances prior to granting approval of a site location. If so determined, we will perform the on-site inspection at no additional cost to you for up to one site as part of the Franchise Coordination Fee. If you desire to have additional sites inspected for your first store (and for all sites inspected for your second and any additional stores), or for other types of franchises for which the Franchise Coordination Fee is not included in the Initial Franchise Fee, or if we do not determine that an on-site inspection is warranted, you will be responsible for paying the actual out of pocket costs we incur to perform any on-site inspection.

You will pay to us \$10,000 (the "Franchise Coordination Fee") which is in addition to the Initial Franchise Fee, for this assistance upon signing the Franchise Agreement for the first Franchised Store you purchase. (See Item 11 below for more information.) Except as provided above, we will pass through to you any and all rebates we receive as a direct result of equipment purchases by you, if these are received.

⁵ <u>Opening Inventory.</u> You may purchase your initial inventory from designated products suppliers or any supplier approved in accordance with the Franchise Agreement and Item 8 of this disclosure document. Initial inventory includes various food products, the Trade Secret Food Products, beverages, paper products, cleaning supplies and other supplies utilized in the operation of the store as well as other merchandise or products sold by the store. This estimate is for the opening inventory of food and other supplies. You must purchase these inventory items before opening.

⁶ <u>Training.</u> There is no separate Training Fee charged for the training itself, but you must pay for the travel and living expenses of the persons attending the training program. The training program will be held for a minimum of two six-day weeks at an existing store selected by us. The training program is offered for up to two persons. It is mandatory for you to attend. You must complete it to our satisfaction before the store opens for business. The actual cost may vary from the estimate due to distances, methods of transportation, personal preferences and whether you must participate in the training program a second time and pay for the travel and living expenses associated with that second training. In addition, you must satisfactorily complete any aptitude, food safety or other qualification testing we require.

⁷ <u>Grand Opening Advertising.</u> For the first Franchised Store you purchase, you will pay to us the sum of \$12,500 upon signing the Franchise Agreement. We will use these fees exclusively for development and production of advertising within and around your Designated Area and for the primary benefit of you for a period that may be as short as 21 days and as long as approximately 60 days after you open your Franchised Store. If the franchise is terminated by either party before the opening of the store, this fee, if it has been paid by you to us, will be refunded in full, less any of our expenses. See Item 6 of this disclosure document. Also see footnote 9, below.

The Grand Opening media advertising campaign allocation may not prove adequate in some cases due to the wide variation in market conditions, local familiarity with the take and bake concept and the Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's brands, as well as media availability and local costs. Before you open your store, you will review the proposed campaign with our marketing department. It is expected that the allocation will be fully expended within 21 days to 60 days from your opening of the store. For the second and each subsequent store, you will spend not less than \$12,500 for Grand Opening advertising.

You will be shipped a number of promotional expendables paid for by your Grand Opening Fund that are necessary to open your store. They include banners, labels, posters, point of sale materials, balloons, product photos, frequency cards and similar promotional materials. These cost approximately \$2,000 to \$2,500 and will be shipped via UPS to your home address. The remaining approximately \$10,000 will be expended towards media, printing and other opening period advertising in your local market. Several mystery shopper visits may be paid from the Grand Opening Fund.

⁸ <u>Signs.</u> This estimate is for a lighted logo sign and neon signs, which must conform to our specifications and be installed before the store opens. The \$3,000 estimate assumes that you will you use a smaller, low-end sign while the \$11,000 estimate assumes a larger, high-end sign. You must obtain your signs from vendors we specify. Sign costs may vary substantially depending upon type and style and on the location of the franchise.

⁹ <u>Additional Funds.</u> The disclosures in this table represent anticipated costs and expenses to open and operate your franchise during its initial three months of operation. However, we recommend that you maintain an adequate cash reserve before opening the store to help meet the ordinary expenses of operating the business for approximately nine to twelve months, including salaries based upon your business plan. Additional funds will be required to finance operations until a positive cash flow is produced. We have relied on our experience since our inception and ongoing reports and communications from our franchisees in preparing these estimates.

Your cash reserves should anticipate the possibility that your market conditions may dictate a longer or more extensive opening market campaign.

¹⁰ <u>Other Miscellaneous Expenses Before Opening the Franchised Store.</u> Miscellaneous expenses include telephone and other utility installations and deposits, licenses and permits, registration fees, architectural services, blueprints, uniforms, menus, opening till, office and cleaning supplies, office desk and chair (if any), office computer and any related equipment, and other miscellaneous items. You are required by the Franchise Agreement to insure against claims for product liability, personal injury and property damage with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence. We have included \$6,000 to cover sales taxes, \$3,500 to cover freight, and \$4,500 to cover set up and installation in our high estimate. Each of these expenses varies widely depending upon your location and other factors. We require you to purchase automobile liability insurance with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence in the event that you elect to offer delivery service. The premium cost may vary depending on the insurance company and the location and condition of the Figaro's store. The estimate includes an initial premium payment of \$500 before the Figaro's store opens.

¹¹ <u>Pizza Delivery.</u> Pizza delivery specifications may be described in more detail in our Operations Manual. If you elect to offer pizza delivery service to residences, your initial costs will be approximately \$4,450 for a newly opened store and approximately \$5,300 for a presently operating store. These estimates include an initial direct mail campaign to 3500 households (approximately \$1,120), initial additional insurance premium (approximately \$1,100 for three months), the "hot bag" system (approximately \$650) and car topper signs (approximately \$440). The remaining items include driver's safety jackets, phones, mapping software and other related items. Our high estimate assumes delivery at \$4,450, while the low estimate excludes it.

¹² <u>Delivery Vehicles</u>. Franchised Stores offering delivery are not required to provide delivery vehicles, but instead are expected to rely on employee-owned vehicles. If you acquire your own vehicles, costs will vary depending upon the type of vehicle and whether it is owned or leased.

We do not now, but may in the future require the vehicle to be of a specific model, style, and color and that we must approve of the vehicle before you use it. Since we do not have such requirements now, we cannot currently make an estimate as to the costs of such possible future requirements.

8.

RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS & SERVICES

Approved Supplies and Suppliers.

Periodically, we may provide identities of approved manufacturers, suppliers and distributors, service providers, and approved food and non-food products, recipes for menu items, fixtures, small wares, furniture, counters, freezers, cash register, computer, equipment, signs, vehicle signage, stationery, supplies, multi-area marketing programs, and other items or services necessary to operate the Franchised Store. We may also specify that you carry or use products and services previously approved for use in the System. At any time, we may specify and require

you to obtain and use accounting systems and accounting/bookkeeping vendors we designate. This is especially true for renewing franchises that have been using systems and vendors that are out of date and ineffective. We may revise the approved suppliers and the approved products and services periodically in our sole discretion. We currently provide material benefits to franchisees based on use of designated or approved sources including the right to renew your franchise rights and to obtain additional franchises.

There are currently no approved suppliers in which any of our officers owns an interest.

All Menu Items and other food and beverage products and materials, containers, packaging materials, other paper and plastic products, menus, uniforms, forms, cleaning and sanitation materials, and other materials and services used in the operation of the Franchised Store will conform to the specifications, safety requirements, and quality standards established by us periodically in the Operations Manual. You may purchase products which meet these standards from suppliers we approve as meeting our criteria for Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's suppliers, as applicable, and as set forth periodically in the Operations Manual. If you propose to offer for sale at the Franchised Store any brand of product, or to use in the operation of Franchised Store any brand of food ingredient or other material or supply, which is not then approved by us as meeting our minimum specifications, safety requirements, and quality standards, or to purchase any product from a supplier that is not then designated by us as an approved supplier, you will first notify us in writing and will, upon our request, submit samples and other information as we require for examination and/or testing or to otherwise determine whether this product, material or supply, or the proposed supplier, meets our specifications, safety requirements, and quality standards. We may make a charge which you must pay that will not exceed the actual cost of testing. We will notify you within a reasonable time, usually within 30 days, whether it approves the product, material or supply, and/or the supplier.

We apply the following general criteria in approving a proposed supplier:

- 1. Taste, texture, appearance and consistency of product;
- 2. Product conformity with recipe or our specifications;
- 3. Ability to maintain proper food safety, sanitation, inventory control and quality control standards.
- 4. Ability to purchase product in bulk;
- 5. Quality of services;
- 6. Production and delivery capability;
- 7. Proximity to franchised businesses to be able to make timely deliveries of product; and
- 8. Dependability of the supplier.

We reserve the right to designate exclusive suppliers (including third parties, us or our affiliates) for any products or services to ensure quality and uniformity of products, services, production, shipping and storage for the benefit of the franchise system.

There are no required quotas as to quantity of purchases you must make from us or from approved vendors; however, on occasion there may be minimum purchase requirements from certain local third-party vendors such as produce suppliers. You must only have enough supplies on hand to meet customer demand. If you elect to purchase equipment, inventory, and supply items from us at our then current prices, payment must be made when you place your order. The items we offer may include among other things equipment, merchandise, and supplies that bear our Service Marks. You may offer these items only at the Franchise Premises to retail customers.

Any products and goods sold, licensed, or leased by or through us to you will be sold, licensed, or leased in accordance with the terms expressly set forth in the Operations Manual or as otherwise provided for in writing by us or the manufacturer of the products and goods. We make no express or implied warranties with respect to the products and goods, and all warranties, express or implied, including but not restricted to, the implied warranty of title and the implied warranties of merchantability and fitness for a particular purpose, are expressly disclaimed in Section 14 of the Franchise Agreement along with limitations on related damage claims. We will not be liable to you if we are unable to deliver equipment, inventory or supply items to you because of any loss, damage, or delay caused by strikes, riots, fire, insurrection, war, elements, embargoes, failure of carriers, inability to obtain transportation facilities, forces majeure, acts of God or of the public enemy, or any other cause beyond our control.

You, your family, employees, partners, principals, members, managers, directors and shareholders may not resell the products, supplies or equipment that you buy from us nor any of our trade secret products, regardless of the source, that are used in the operation of your franchised business and may not use such products, supplies or equipment in the operation of any other business without our prior written approval, which may be withheld in our sole discretion.

Except as provided above, we will pass through to you or for the benefit of the System any and all rebates we receive as a direct result of equipment purchases by you. (As more fully described in Item 6, footnote 5).

Some vendors and other companies pay money to market at our franchisee conference, for booth space and other sponsorships. We place this money in our general account and apply it entirely for conference expenses. In our latest fiscal year, we received approximately \$0 (no convention was held) from third parties for our conference expenses.

Our specifications and standards for purchasing are in the Confidential Operations Manual, as modified periodically.

We have negotiated and have in place group rates for purchases of products and materials with a number of suppliers. Until your store is located in a geographical market containing a minimum of ten other operating stores, you should expect to incur additional freight and charges for products and materials, which may range from as low as \$150 to as much as \$650 per month in the costliest areas.

There are no purchasing cooperatives in existence at this time.

Pepsi-Cola Company

Pepsi-Cola Company is currently the designated supplier of all of our soft drinks. We may change the designated supplier or deal through designated distribution brokers without prior notice to you.

Trade Secret Food Products

We have developed proprietary pizza dough starter mix, pizza sauce spice mix and calzone spice mix (ingredients prepared in accordance with a Trade Secret Process, which process includes time, unique spices and recipes, dough mixing process, portion charts and holding, handling and cooking procedures). You must use the Trade Secret Food Products and purchase these from us or our designated suppliers. The formulae for, and methods of, preparation of Trade Secret Food Products are our trade secrets. We have determined that in order to protect the trade secrets and to monitor the manufacture and sale of Trade Secret Food Products, the manufacturer will (1) manufacture and supply Trade Secret Food Products to franchisees of our System and/or (2) disclose the formulae for and methods of preparation of Trade Secret Food Products to a limited number of suppliers who we will authorize to manufacture Trade Secret Food Products to our precise specifications and sell Trade Secret Food Products to you.

Roma is currently the designated supplier of all of our Trade Secret Food Products which includes proprietary pizza dough starter mix, pizza sauce spice mix and calzone spice mix. We may change the designated supplier or deal through designated distribution brokers without prior notice to you. Your purchases of Trade Secret Food Products represent approximately 2 to 5% of all costs required to establish and approximately 3 to 5% of all costs required to operate the Franchised Store (and approximately 11% of food/packaging costs, not including Pepsi/produce). A nominal charge totaling approximately 3% of your purchases of proprietary items is added to your price in order to provide a fund from which to pay the costs of such onetime items as development, die cut, plate fees and obsolescence, for ongoing consumer help, information, assistance, for freight adjustments and to permit us to acquire inventories of slow-moving items at favorable rates to keep your costs as low as possible.

Rebates are based on franchisee purchases and range from 0.25% to 20% of sales. Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. received such funds in its last fiscal year (2022) in the approximate amount of \$141,400, which was approximately 9.73% of its total revenue of \$1,375,752 as shown on its 2022 audited financial statement. It used all such amounts for the benefit of the Figaro's System.

We employ purchasing staff for the purpose of negotiating on products to be utilized in your store. In addition, we may direct a third-party firm that specializes in such procurement to negotiate on our behalf. The full costs, including travel, support, overhead and benefits, of these personnel will be deducted from any rebates, commissions, free goods or other remuneration we receive based upon your purchases and the purchases of other franchisees. The balance, if any, will be contributed to the Fund. If the cost of these personnel exceeds the rebates, commissions, free goods and other remuneration, the Fund would absorb these costs.

Approximately 0% percent of our total revenues are from products purchased from us, or entities affiliated with us, by our licensees. In fiscal year 2022, this represented \$0 of our total revenues of \$1,375,752 as shown on our 2022 audited financial statements. We estimate that purchases from us will be from 0% to 1% percent of the total purchases you make to establish and from 0% to 1% percent of the total purchases your franchise. We estimate that your total purchases that we specify or approve represent 85-95% of your total initial purchases, and 85-95% of your overall ongoing purchases.

You may elect to offer our approved methods of delivery service to your customers in your franchise territory, including homes, schools, businesses and commercial accounts. To do so, you must fully comply with our policies and procedures as outlined in the Operations Manual related to delivery and obtain delivery vehicles and insurance meeting our requirements. The estimated

initial costs to implement the delivery service are footnoted in Item 7. Any unapproved delivery service or delivery methods you offer will be a violation of the Franchise Agreement and grounds for immediate termination of your franchise.

Insurance

You must obtain and maintain at your own expense insurance policies with insurers satisfactory to us covering the items specified in the Franchise Agreement, including workers' compensation, general public liability (including products and injury), cyber security, and property damage insurance. We do not represent or warrant that these coverages are adequate. You should consult with your insurance advisors as to any additional types of coverage or higher limits they may recommend.

9. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

The following table lists your principal obligations under the Franchise Agreement and other related agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of the Disclosure Document. (References are to the Franchise Agreement unless otherwise specified. Addenda means Co-Branding, Express or Retail Premises addenda, if applicable, attached as exhibits to the Franchise Agreement.)

<u>Obligation</u>		Paragraph in the Franchise <u>And Other Agreements</u>	Item in the Disclosure <u>Document</u>
a.	Site selection and acquisition/lease	Paragraph 4; Addenda, Paragraphs 3 and 5; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Items 11 and 12
b.	Pre-Opening purchases/ leases	Paragraphs 4.1 and 4.2.	Items 6, 7 and 11
C.	Site development and other pre-opening requirements	Paragraphs 4.5 and 6; Addenda, Paragraph 3; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Items 6, 7 and 11
d.	Initial and on-going training	Paragraph 6; Addenda, Paragraphs 3 and 5.	Items 6 and 11

INDIVIDUAL UNIT FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

<u>Obligation</u>		Paragraph in the Franchise <u>And Other Agreements</u>	Item in the Disclosure <u>Document</u>
e.	Opening	Paragraphs 4.4 and 14.1; Addenda, Paragraph 3; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Item 11
f.	Fees	Paragraphs 2, 3.2.E, 4.4, 6.4, 11, 12, 13.5, 20.2.3 and 23; Addenda, Paragraph 4; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, Paragraph 3.	Items 5 and 6
g.	Compliance with Standards and Policies/Operating Manual	Paragraphs 8, 9, 13, 14 and 23; Addenda, Paragraphs 3 and 5; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Item 11
h.	Trademarks and Proprietary Information	Paragraphs 7, 8 and 9; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Items 13 and 14
i.	Restrictions on Products/Services Offered	Paragraph 14.	Items 8 and 16
j.	Warranty and Customer Service Requirements	Paragraph 14.	N/A
k.	Territorial Development and Sales Quotas	Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Item 12
I.	On-going Product/Service Purchases	Paragraphs 4 and 14.	Items 8 and 11
m.	Maintenance, Appearance and Remodeling Requirements	Paragraphs 3.3, 4.5, 14.2 and 14.3; Addenda, Paragraphs 3 and 5.	Items 6 and 17
n.	Insurance	Paragraph 16.	Items 6, 7 and 8
0.	Advertising	Paragraph 11.	Items 6 and 11

Oblig	gation	Paragraph in the Franchise <u>And Other Agreements</u>	Item in the Disclosure <u>Document</u>
p.	Indemnification	Paragraph 23; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Item 6
q.	Operator's Participation/ Management/Staffing	Paragraphs 6, 14 and 17; Addenda, Paragraphs 3 and 5.	Item 15
r.	Records/Reports	Paragraph 13.	Items 9 and 11
S.	Inspections/Audits	Paragraphs 7.5 and 13.	Items 6, 11 and 13
t.	Transfer	Paragraphs 20 and 22; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Items 9 and 17
u.	Renewal	Paragraph 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4; Addenda, Paragraph 6.	Item 17
v.	Post-Termination Obligations	Paragraphs 17 and 19; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Item 17
w.	Non-Competition Covenants	Paragraphs 9.2 and 17; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Item 17
х.	Dispute Resolution	Paragraphs 24.3, 24.7 and 24.8.	Item 17
у.	Licenses	Paragraphs 4.5, 14.1 and 14.15.	N/A

10. FINANCING

We do not offer direct or indirect financing. We do not guarantee your notes, leases, or obligations.

Our franchisees are eligible for expedited and streamlined SBA loan processing through the SBA's Franchise Registry Program, <u>www.franchiseregistery.com</u>.

11. FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRAINING

Except as listed below, we need not provide any assistance to you.

A. <u>Company's Obligations Before the Franchised Store Opens:</u>

1. We will grant the right to open a Franchised Store at a specified location with a surrounding defined Delivery Area if applicable. (Franchise Agreement, Paragraph 2).

2. Provide you with written notice of approval or disapproval of the proposed site within 15 business days after receiving your written proposal. (Paragraph 4.1) If you and we cannot agree on a site for your franchise premises, we may terminate the Franchise Agreement by refunding to you all but \$15,000 of the Initial Franchise Fee.

3. We will use reasonable efforts to help analyze your market area, to help determine site feasibility and to assist in the designation of the franchise location. (Paragraph 4.3) The site approval process includes review of basic site requirements and breakeven analysis, and your approval or rejection of the site based upon your review of these. A site analysis is required in order to obtain our approval of a site. With respect to the first Franchised Store you acquire, you must pay the Franchise Coordination Fee in addition to the Initial Franchise Fee. In addition to the above, we may, in our sole discretion, determine that on-site inspection is appropriate under the circumstances prior to granting approval of a site location. If so determined, we will perform the on-site inspection at no additional cost to you for up to one site as part of the Franchise Coordination Fee. If you desire to have additional sites inspected for your first store (and for all sites inspected for your second and any additional stores), or for other types of franchises for which the Franchise Coordination Fee is not paid with the Initial Franchise Fee, or if we do not determine that an on-site inspection is warranted, you will be responsible for paying the actual out of pocket costs incurred by us to perform any on-site inspection.

4. Approve the lease for the Premises. At our option, the lease will contain provisions that we require, including those outlined in the Franchise Agreement. We may, but are not required, to assist in lease negotiations. (Paragraph 4.2)

5. Provide to you our basic generic architectural plans and specifications related to the construction and/or remodeling, equipment, fixture, furniture and sign installation and decorating of the Franchised Store. (Paragraph 4.5)

6. Approve a site survey and any modifications to our basic generic architectural plans and specifications for your Franchised Store (including requirements for dimensions, exterior design, materials, interior design and layout, equipment, fixtures, furniture, signs and decorating). You must cause these to be prepared and submit these to us promptly after obtaining possession of the site for the Franchised Store. You may modify our basic plans and specifications only if required to comply with all applicable ordinances, building codes and permit requirements and only with prior notification to us and our written approval. Also, promptly after obtaining possession of the site for the Franchised Store you must obtain all required zoning changes; all required building, utility, health, sanitation, and sign permits and licenses and any other required permits and licenses. We are not required to assist with these obligations. (Paragraph 4.5)

7. We, or the relevant Master Franchisee and staff, will provide a training and familiarization course to address the material aspects of the operation of a franchise as detailed in this Item 11. (Paragraph 6.1)

8. We will designate uniforms to be worn by your employees. (Paragraph 14.9)

9. We will provide to you the Confidential Operations Manual, which details the procedures incidental to the operation of a Figaro's store. (Paragraph 8.1)

10. We will review all promotional materials and advertising to be used by you, including newspaper, radio and television advertisements, specialty and novelty items, signs, boxes, napkins, etc. You will obtain our approval before using any advertising materials. (Paragraph 11.1)

11. All of the specifications, approved manufacturers, distributors and suppliers lists, approved merchandise, products, materials and supplies lists, and training and operations manuals to be provided by us to you consistent with the Franchise Agreement will be available within the later of 3 months after execution of the Franchise Agreement or when you attend training. (Paragraph 15.6)

12. Although not bound by agreement, we may provide other supervision, assistance or services before the opening of the Figaro's store, including assisting in obtaining financing, purchasing, advertising and selecting inventory.

Our obligations may be reduced for Express, Co-Branding and Retail Premises franchises (Exhibits 2, 3 and 4 respectively, to Franchise Agreement)

B. <u>Company's Obligations During the Operation of the Franchised Store:</u>

Some or all of the duties and obligations of Figaro's to an individual unit franchisee as described in this Disclosure Document may be fulfilled by an approved master franchisee. Each master franchisee must provide the same or higher level of quality control within the relevant designated territory as required of or actually provided by Figaro's to franchise stores directly serviced by Figaro's, including ongoing training, quality control and field support service.

1. To facilitate the opening of your first Franchised Store, we will send one of our representatives to your facility for 9 to 14 days during the first one to two months of operation to assist you in establishing and standardizing procedures and techniques essential to the operation of your Franchised Store and will assist in training personnel. If you request additional assistance from us in order to facilitate the opening of the Franchised Store during the first month, and if we deem it necessary and appropriate to comply with the request and can reasonably allocate the necessary staff, you will reimburse us for the expense of us providing such additional assistance. Otherwise, you are responsible for hiring and training employees as prescribed in our Confidential Operations Manual (these training programs will be conducted under the direction of you or your designated manager). (Paragraphs 6.2 and 6.4)

2. We will loan you a copy of the Confidential Operations Manual which contains mandatory and suggested specifications, standards and procedures. This manual is confidential and remains our property. If you lose or misplace the Confidential Operations Manual, we will charge you a fee of \$500 to replace it. We may modify this manual. (Paragraph 8.1) The Table of Contents of the Confidential Operations Manual is attached to this disclosure document as Exhibit E.

3. We will provide you with a list of approved sources of equipment, foods, supplies and containers necessary for the operation of the Franchised Store and provide specifications for these products if requested. We may also coordinate product distribution for local, regional and national suppliers and regulate quality standards of service and products throughout the network of Franchised Stores. (Paragraph 15.2 and 15.3) We will make periodic visits to your store to consult, assist, and guide. (Paragraph 15.5)

4. You will submit to us or our designated agency, for prior approval, all promotional materials and advertising to be used by you, including newspapers, radio and television advertising, specialty and novelty items, signs, containers and boxes. If we do not disapprove in writing any advertising or promotional item submitted to us within 20 days of receipt, the particular materials will be considered approved. (Paragraph 11.1)

You must pay the Branding Fee in an amount equal to 3% of your Gross Receipts. 5. Failure to spend the minimum Local Advertising requirement or to report Local Advertising Contributions on two consecutive occasions automatically triggers a 1% increase in the minimum Branding Fee from 3% to 4%. Your Local Advertising requirement is 3% of Gross Receipts per month, subject to an increase to 4% of Gross Receipts upon 30 days' notice from us. (See Franchise Agreement, Section 11.3) We will direct all advertising programs with sole discretion over the creative concepts, materials and media used in these programs and their placement and allocation. The media used may include print, television, radio, Internet, or other media and may be local, regional, national or international in scope. You must participate in and redeem all promotional and marketing materials that we authorize. We will, however, undertake no obligation in administering the Branding Fee to make expenditures for you that are equivalent or proportionate to your contribution, or to ensure that any particular franchisee benefits directly pro rata from the placement of advertising. We will, for each of our company-owned stores offering products and services similar to the Franchised Store, pay the Branding Fee equivalent to the contribution percentage required of Franchised Stores within the System. The funds may be used to: (i) meet any costs of maintaining, administering, directing and preparing advertising including consumer and media research, and the cost of preparing and conducting television, radio, magazine and newspaper advertising campaigns, and other public relations activities; (ii) employ advertising agencies to assist in preparing this advertising; (iii) provide promotional brochures and other marketing materials to franchisees in the System; (iv) maintain the integrity of the Figaro's

and Nick-N-Will's Systems; (v) further develop the Systems; or (vi) generate brand awareness and loyalty.

Additions: A.	Advertising Fees Figaro's Total	\$	356,554	\$	356,554		71.17%
В.	Other Additions Figaro's Total	\$	144,447	\$	144,447		28.83%
	Total Additions					\$ 501,001	100.00%
C.	Corporate overhead a Figaro's Total	nd preparat \$	ion of advertising 212,380	\$	212,380		39.40%
D.	Production of commer Figaro's' Total	cials and m \$	arket research (so 69,840	cial \$			12.96%
E.	Market level advertising Figaro's Total	\$	256,809	\$	256,809		47.64%
	Total Deductions					\$539,029	100.00%
F.	Accumulated Earnings					\$(38,028)	

Summary of Advertising Fund Additions and Deductions for FY2022

Allocations are subject to change. Contributions may be accumulated from year-to-year to be spent on the described expenses in later years. We will be compensated for all personnel who conduct and develop advertising and all related administrative support personnel. We are not obligated to make an accounting of the Branding Fee. We presently use an advisory council known as the FNAB ("Figaro's National Advisory Board") consisting of franchisees that have been elected by our franchisees (or in certain cases appointed by other FNAB members as provided in the FNAB by-laws) to assist in developing policies as well as to review products, operations and other issues relevant to franchisees. The members of the council attend regularly scheduled meetings to discuss the direction of advertising and the materials to be used. We may change, or dissolve the advisory council.

6. Periodically, we may designate a local, regional or national Advertising Coverage Area ("Advertising Coverage Area") in which your business and at least one other Franchised Store of the same brand is located for purposes of developing a cooperative local, regional or national advertising or promotional program. An Advertising Coverage Area is an area covered by

the particular advertising medium (television, radio or other medium) as recognized in the industry. You must participate in and contribute your share to cooperative advertising and promotional programs in your Advertising Coverage Area, but the aggregate of your contribution during any month will not exceed 4% of your monthly Gross Receipts. Each franchisee's share will be in proportion to its sales. Contributions to cooperative advertising promotional programs will be credited to the local advertising requirement and will not exceed the amounts required to be paid in Item 6 for local advertising. We may establish a Franchisee Local Advertising Committee ("FLAC") to administer the cooperative advertising program, which would be comprised of representatives from franchisees and our company-owned stores in the Advertising Coverage Area that operate under the same brand(s). At the time a program is submitted, and upon your request, we will submit a list to you of all operating Franchised Stores in your FLAC. We will have the sole power to form, change, merge or dissolve these FLAC's and cooperative advertising promotional programs. These FLAC's may operate from a written governing document which we will make available to you for review if we prepare such a document. The FLAC's will prepare annual unaudited financial statements which will be made available to you for your review. (Paragraph 11.4)

7. We will update the Approved Supplies List and Approved Suppliers List, as we deem necessary. (Paragraph 14.7)

8. We will modify the System, including the adoption and use of new or modified trade names, trademarks, service marks or copyrighted materials, recipe changes, new Menu Items, new products, new equipment or new techniques. We will allow adequate replacement time for all major changes regarding the Marks and signage for the System. (Paragraph 10)

9. We will provide you with a comprehensive list of established sources of equipment, foods, supplies and containers necessary for the operation of the Franchised Store and provide specifications for these products, with the exception of proprietary items. (Paragraph 15.2)

We may, at our sole discretion, provide you with: (Paragraph 15.3)

a. Coordination of product distribution for local, regional and national suppliers; and

b. Regulation of quality standards and products in conformance throughout the network of Franchised Stores.

10. We may periodically advise or offer guidelines to you relative to prices for the food and other products offered for sale by the Franchised Store that in our judgment, constitute good business practice. You will not be obligated to accept this advice or guidance and will have the sole right to determine the prices to be charged by the Franchised Store. (Paragraph 15.1)

11. We will advise you of problems arising out of the operation of the Franchised Store as disclosed by reports submitted by you or by inspections we conduct of the Franchised Store. We may furnish you with this assistance in connection with the operation of the Franchised Store as we reasonably determined to be necessary periodically concerning: (Paragraphs 7.5 and 15.4)

a. Proper utilization of procedures developed by us regarding the service and sale of all Menu Items and other food and menu items, and related items and materials as approved by us;

- b. Training, dress, general appearance and demeanor of Franchised Store employees;
- c. Additional products and services authorized for Franchised Stores;

d. Purchase of ingredients and other food and beverage items, materials and supplies;

e. The institution of proper administrative, bookkeeping, inventory control, supervisory and general operating procedures for the effective operation of a Franchised Store; and

f. Advertising and promotional programs.

12. We will make periodic visits to the Franchised Store for your consultation, assistance and guidance in all aspects of the operation and management of the Franchised Store. Our representatives who visit the Franchised Store will prepare written reports outlining any suggested changes or improvements in the operations of the Franchised Store or detailing any defaults in the operations which become evident as a result of any visit. A copy of each written report will be provided to you. (Paragraph 15.5)

13. In certain regions of the United States, we may contract with independent agents or Master Franchisees to perform certain of our duties, including training and inspections.

14. We may develop new services or programs, including assistance in resolving operating problems. (Paragraphs 1.3 and 11.6).

15. We will be permitted, to the extent permitted by relevant law, to establish price ceilings or minimum or maximum allowable prices on the products and services you offer and sell. Except as so specified by us or as otherwise required in the Franchise Agreement and in the Operations Manual, you may determine the prices at which you sell products and services, as well as the terms and conditions of sale. We may suggest prices to you and to the public for the sale of products and services, but you will not be required at any time to sell at or above our suggested prices (Paragraph 15.1).

16. Currently, we require that you purchase the following specific brands or types of point-of-sale computer hardware or software:

In Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's stores, you must use a point of sale (POS) computer system. While we currently do not require any specific system, we may do so in the future. If we do, the source and costs will be outlined in the Operations Manual and in our future franchise disclosure documents. You are required to have DSL or other high speed Internet service to your business or home office where you will be able to access downloads from us of advertising materials, operations manual revisions, training materials and corporate news.

Your point-of-sale computer system should consist of hardware components (such as computer, monitors, receipt printers and accessories) and software programs. The point-of-sale computer system and related phone, modem, and other electronic communication tools and systems (collectively 'POS') serve in many capacities, a principal one being marketing. We may determine that it is in your best interest to upgrade or to replace your POS with a new or different POS. While we may require that you must, at your sole expense, make the necessary changes, we also

may determine that a portion (or all) of the costs involved should be paid from the Figaro's Branding Fee.

Many POS systems, components, and software programs that perform similar functions are available. None have been approved, except on a limited test basis, by us.

We have the right to require you to utilize an information processing and communication system, and computer-based point-of-sale cash registers which are fully compatible with any program or system which we, in our sole discretion, may employ. If we require you to install a particular system, you also may be required to purchase hardware and software support from suppliers we specify. If we require, you must record and transmit all financial information using this system and our designated ISP or other communication vendors. We may require you to upgrade your hardware or software, at your expense. The estimated annual cost of any optional or required maintenance, updating, upgrading, or support contracts is from approximately \$1,400 to \$1,600 per year. We may at our discretion change standards for reporting to provide effective technology for the entire system. We will have full ability to poll your data, system and related information by means of direct access whether in person, or by any other secure method we choose. We will have access to all of your data and there will be no contractual limitation on our right to access your information or data. All of your franchise operations and sales information, including customer identification, revenue and credit data will be made available to us, our employees and our relevant franchised Master Franchisees.

There is no other specific hardware or software required. However, you must obtain a static IP address from your telephone or cable or internet service provider. All forms of electronic media, including the Internet, and e-commerce must be coordinated through us and approved by us. You may not market independently using any digital, electronic or computerized form or any form of media now or in the future developed (e.g., materials to be made available through the internet, interactive electronic transmissions, etc.) except as otherwise allowed by us in the Operations Manual. (Franchise Agreement, Paragraphs 7.6 and 11.12)

There is no hardware or software that is proprietary to us. You may be required to obtain, update or upgrade specified types of hardware and software during the term of the agreement, including OLO, loyalty and rewards programs, delivery tracking, etc. This hardware and software are used for communications, accounting and record keeping. We do not now have, but may in the future require, independent access to and use of the information and data on your computer systems. There are no contractual limits on such access and use.

Although not bound by agreement, we may provide other supervision, assistance or services during the operation of the Figaro's store, including providing you with promotional materials and bulletins on new products or promotional techniques; revising and updating the Confidential Operations Manual; providing refresher training programs and seminars; developing and marketing special promotional items; and advising you relative to prices for food products offered for sale by the Figaro's store.

Our obligations may be reduced for Express, Co-Branding and Retail Premises franchises (Exhibits 2, 3 and 4, respectively, to Franchise Agreement).

C. <u>Methods Used to Select the Location of the Franchised Store:</u>

You must select the site for the Franchised Store within the area designated in the applicable Agreement. The designated area and store site are identified in Exhibit 1 to the Franchise

Agreement. They must be in the United States of America, legally available according to state and federal franchise disclosure and registration laws and according to contractual commitments with other Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchisees, as applicable, and in compliance with our franchise placement, market development and demographic criteria. We will use reasonable efforts to aid in the designation of the franchise location. Our prior approval of the site is required. (Paragraph 4.1)

The methods we use to review your selection of the location for your store include evaluating access, road visibility, ingress and egress, square footage available, cost of lease, proximity of competing pizza stores, proximity of one or more shopping areas, condition of shopping center, sign readability, the amount of traffic flow at acceptable speed adjacent to the proposed location and general population demographics.

If the Franchise Agreement represents your first Franchised Store and if no acceptable site for your Franchised Store is found and approved by the parties and opened for business within 18 months from the date of the Agreement we may terminate the Agreement and, in such an event, we will return to you payments received by us for that Agreement less \$15,000; or if you fail to commence operations within 18 months for any other reason, then, upon 30 day's prior written notice from us and opportunity for you to cure, we may terminate the Agreement and we will return to you payments received by us for that Agreement and we will return to you payments received by us for that Agreement and we will return to you payments received by us for that Agreement less \$35,000– which means the Initial Franchise Fee and the Franchise Coordination Fee are not refundable in this circumstance. Any failure to commence operation caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that we deem reasonable under the circumstances. (Paragraph 4.4)

D. <u>Typical Length of Time Before Operation:</u>

The typical length of time between the signing of the Franchise Agreement, or the first payment of any consideration for the franchise, and the opening of your Franchised Store ranges from three to 10 months. Factors affecting this length of time may include your ability to select a site, prepare a site survey, make modifications to our basic store layout plan for our approval, arrange leasing and financing, make leasehold improvements and decor and furnishing modifications, meet local ordinances or community requirements, complete delivery of equipment and signs, hire and train personnel, obtain necessary licenses, permits and approvals and purchase initial inventory.

Should you fail to begin operations within 18 months of signing the Franchise Agreement, unless precluded from doing so by war or civil disturbance, natural disaster, organized labor dispute or other events beyond your reasonable control upon 30 day's prior written notice and opportunity to cure, this Agreement may be terminated. (Paragraph 14.1). The time limits for opening are extended for Developers under the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, see Item 12, below.

E. <u>Training</u>

We, or the relevant master franchisee and staff, will train you and your designated manager before beginning operations of your first Franchised Store for a minimum of two six-day weeks as described in the tabular chart below. If you are a multiple franchise owner, we are not obligated to provide any training for your additional franchises unless you pay to us a training fee according to our then current training fee schedule. See Item 6, above. You will attend training at an existing store at a location designated by us. Our obligations may be reduced for Express, Co-Branding and Retail Premises franchises (Exhibits 2, 3 and 4, respectively, to Franchise Agreement). These agreements state that our training may be of shorter duration at our discretion, taking into account the reduced fee, your experience, and the reduced space.

<u>Subject</u>	<u>Hours of</u> <u>Classroom</u> <u>Training</u>	Hours of On- the-Job Training	Location
Orientation	1.5	0	Existing Store We Designate
Store Tour	0	.5	"
Mentoring	.5	0	"
Your Store Opening	1.25	0	"
WOW Service	2	0	"
WOW Tools	.5	0	"
Staffing	2.5	0	"
Developing Staff	1	0	"
Pizza Making 101	2	0	"
Checklists	.5	1	"
Pre-Rush Checklist	.25	2	"
Flow of Operations	.5	0	"
Lead Position	1	2	"
Hiring a Manager	1	0	"
Management Duties	.75	0	"
Key Indicators of Success	.75	0	"
Food Cost Controls	1	1	"
Labor Controls	1	1	"
Insurance Basics	.5	0	"
Door Hanging	3	0	"
Pizza Olympics	.5	.5	"
Pre-Rush Checklist	.25	2	"
Opening Checklist	.5	2	66

Figaro's Pizza or Nick-N-Willy's Training Program

<u>Subject</u>	<u>Hours of</u> <u>Classroom</u> <u>Training</u>	Hours of On- the-Job Training	Location
Dough Basics (Theory)	1	0	"
Dough Rolling 101	1	2	"
Calzone 101	.25	.25	"
Over Tender 101	.5	2	"
Register 101	1	2	"
Phones 101	.5	2	"
Positional Training	.25	2	"
Dough 101	0	2	"
Prep 101	.5	2	"
Pizza Delivery Set Up	.5	1	"
Delivery 101	.5	1	"
E-Ordering	.5	1	"
Becoming "The Place to Work"	.5	0	"
Signage	.5	0	"
Positional Training (Shadowing)	.25	2	"
Week 1 – Individual Evaluations	1	0	"
Dough Rolling 101 (Continued)	.25	2	"
Mystery Shops	.5	0	"
IFX	.5	0	"
Reports (Week Start/Week End)	1.25	2.25	"
Menu Test	.5	.5	"
Positional Training (Shadowing)	.25	2	"
Closing the Store	.5	2	"
Scheduling	1	2	"
Coupons/Daily Specials	.5	.5	"

<u>Subject</u>	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On- the-Job Training	Location
HACCP/MSDS	.5	2	"
Food Handlers Permits	.5	0	"
Positional Training (Shadowing)	.25	2	"
Inventory	1	1	"
Dough 101	1	2	"
Competition	1	2	"
Rotation	.5	.5	"
Positional Training (Shadowing)	.25	2	"
Invite Night	1	0	"
Local Store Marketing	3	0	"
Role Playing/Order Taking	.5	1	"
WOW Training	.5	0	"
Ron Berger Call	.5	0	"
Forecasting Sales	.5	2	"
REVIEW	1.5	0	"
Final Test	1	0	"
Positional Training	.25	2	66
Final Review	2.5	0	66
Recommendation to FIP (Additional Training or Ientoring)	2	0	66
Total Hours	55	59	"

NOTE: All times approximate.

Your training will be under the director of Jeff Rode, who has been our President and COO since September 2019 and who has experience in the pizza restaurant field since 1993. He will be assisted by other members of our staff and some of our franchisees (each of whom will have at least six-months relevant experience) who will conduct some parts of the training under his supervision. The training materials are the Manual.

There is no Training Fee for the initial training program for you and your designated manager; this is included in the initial franchise fee. However, you must pay all other expenses incurred by you and your representatives while attending the program. This is estimated to be between \$500 and \$5,000 in Item 7, above. (See Paragraph 6.1 of the Franchise Agreement). If we determine in our sole discretion that you are unable to satisfactorily complete the training program, refuse or fail to satisfactorily complete and pass any aptitude, food safety or other qualification testing we require, or are unqualified for any other reason, we will have the right to require you to attend the training school for a second time or to terminate this Agreement. If you attend the second training and are unable to satisfactorily complete the program or remain unqualified, we will have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement. If the Agreement is terminated consistent with this Paragraph, we will return to you the franchise fees you paid to us minus \$15,000 to help cover the expenses incurred by us as of such date for providing training to you and other expenses incurred, and for lost opportunity. Upon return of said amount, we will be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action you may have under the Franchise Agreement and you shall have no further right, title or interest in the Agreement, the Marks or the System. (Paragraph 6.3)

To facilitate the opening of your first Franchised Store, we will send one of our representatives to your Franchised Store, at our expense, for a minimum of 9 days, but no more than 14 days, during the first one to two months of operation. This representative will assist you in establishing and standardizing procedures and techniques essential to the operation of a Franchised Store, and in training personnel. If we determine additional time and assistance is required because the store is not properly prepared for operation, we will have our representative remain at the store for the necessary and appropriate amount of time, at your expense. We may, in our discretion, provide additional assistance in order to facilitate the opening of the Franchised Store during the first month if you so request, at your expense. (Paragraph 6.2)

If you purchase any additional Franchised Stores or transfer to a buyer who is a fully trained Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's (as applicable) manager or owner, we will determine the extent to which, if any, on-site or store opening support will be required. Any such training will be provided by us, one of our master franchisees, or a qualified franchisee at your expense, at your location, and at our rates then published in the Operations Manual. If we determine that you or any other individuals require attendance at the initial training program described above, this training will be completed to our satisfaction at a location we designate. You will pay us at our initial training program rates then published in the Operations Manual (currently \$1,500) and you will pay the cost of travel and living expenses for the persons attending the training. (Paragraph 6.4)

In addition to the above training, we or the relevant master franchisee may deem it appropriate or necessary to provide additional training and supervision to you at the location of your franchise store. If so, you will fully participate in and complete this additional training and supervision, including additional or revised training programs and processes that may be added to the Manual in the future.

We, or the relevant master franchisee and staff, may provide and conduct refresher training programs or seminars at a location we designate. We will conduct seminars and refresher training programs at your expense. We will not require your attendance more than once a year and such programs will not exceed 4 days each. (Paragraph 6.5) We will provide training for your managers where reasonable and necessary, at our then-current published rates. (Paragraph 14.18)

Each of your employees must complete a training program under the direction of you or your designated manager, and your managers must complete a yearly certification test as prescribed in the Confidential Operations Manual. (Paragraph 6.3)

12. TERRITORY

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

If you are purchasing a Standard Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise, we will grant you a geographic area ("Designated Area"). The Designated Area is a one-mile radius from the authorized street address. The franchise will be only for the specific authorized location approved by us. If a portion of the territory has previously been assigned, the specific territory will be identified in Exhibit 1 to the Agreement and may be smaller than the one-mile radius.

There is normally not a geographic area for Express, Co-Branding, or Retail Premises franchises.

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control. However, if you purchase a Figaro's franchise, then while the Franchise Agreement is in effect and you are not in default, we will not establish nor license anyone other than you to establish any Figaro's facility in the Designated Area. If you purchase a Nick-N-Willy's franchise, then while the Franchise Agreement is in effect and you are not in default, we will not establish any Nick-N-Willy's facility in the Designated Area.

The additional exceptions to your geographic area are as follows: First, we may purchase or be purchased by, or merge or combine with, competing businesses, wherever located. Second, we reserve the right to solicit, sell, establish or service stores within or adjacent to the following locations whether or not they are in your Designated Area: schools and colleges, entertainment and sports complexes, convention centers, airports, hospitals, train and bus stations, military bases and government facilities, trade shows, in-office or plant food facilities, department stores, grocery stores, mobile units and hotels, off-site sales accounts, and 100-unit or larger chains in which we use space that is less than 50% of the retail space available. For so long as a store is in operation in your Designated Area using our retail trade dress or Marks, you may deduct 40% from each weekly continuing licensing fee due to us. If we operate two or more stores within your Designated Area using our retail trade dress or Marks, you may deduct 40%.

We reserve the right to sell products and services under the Marks you will use under the Franchise Agreement within and outside your Designated Area through any method of distribution other than a dedicated Franchised Store reserved to you in the Franchise Agreement, including sales through such channels of distribution as the Internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, or other direct marketing sales (together, "alternative distribution channels"). You may not use alternative distribution channels to make sales outside or inside your Designated Area. The Internet is a channel of distribution reserved exclusively to us, and you may not independently market on the Internet or conduct e-commerce except as otherwise allowed by us in your Franchise Agreement or the Operations Manual. You will receive no compensation for our sales through alternative distribution channels except as described in the above paragraph.

You may operate the Franchised Store only at the location specified in Paragraph 2 of the Franchise Agreement. You may only propose relocation if you meet the criteria in Paragraph 4.6 of the Franchise Agreement. In any event, you may not relocate without our approval. If we consent to the relocation, we will notify you of the date by which you must open the replacement Franchised Store location. In any event, you must open the replacement Franchised Store location for business within 12 months after closure of the existing Franchised Store. Any failure to commence operation of the replacement Franchised Store caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that is deemed reasonable by us under the circumstances.

We do not operate or franchise the operation of any business selling or leasing under different trade names or trademarks, goods or services similar to or competitive with those offered under the Marks, but we reserve the right to do so. We can use alternative channels of distribution to make sales within your Designated Area of products or services under trademarks different from the Marks.

Schmizza International, Inc.

Our affiliate Schmizza International, Inc. operates and franchises to others the right to operate businesses that offer and sell at retail pizza by the slice and related products, beverages, merchandise and services under the "Schmizza" marks and logos. This concept is distinguishable from the Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's concepts because the Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's concepts focus on take and bake, takeout and delivery of pizza, while the Schmizza concept focuses on pizza by the slice. Schmizza outlets may be located within your Designated Area. Schmizza's principal business address is the same as ours. Figaro's, Nick-N-Willy's, and Schmizza may share offices and training facilities.

Delivery

If you have a Figaro's franchise or a Nick-N-Willy's franchise, you may elect to provide delivery as an additional service to consumers within an area that we approve (the Delivery Area). The Delivery Area is defined in Paragraph 1.4 of the Franchise Agreement. It generally encompasses an area in which you can make deliveries within a period of five driving minutes from your franchise store. As long as you are providing Adequate Delivery Service (as defined in the Franchise Agreement) throughout the Delivery Area and as long as, in our sole and reasonable discretion, consumers cannot be better serviced by modifying your Delivery Area, then we will not provide delivery service, and will not allow any other licensee or franchisee to provide delivery service, for Menu Items using the Marks to any point within the Delivery Area. Adequate Delivery Service means delivery service in accordance with our standards for delivery. Among other factors, our standards for delivery include customer satisfaction, potential sales volume and the physical and geographical characteristics of the Delivery Area. There is no minimum sales quota. You maintain rights to your Delivery Area as long as you comply with our current standards for delivery as described in the Operations Manual and as long as, in our sole and reasonable discretion, consumers cannot be better serviced by modifying your Delivery Area. If you do not, we may limit or terminate your right to do delivery or we may allow others to provide delivery service in your area.

At any time, we may consider whether you are providing Adequate Delivery Service to your entire Delivery Area. If we preliminarily determine that you are not providing Adequate Delivery Service throughout your Delivery Area, we will give you written notice of the areas within the Delivery Area that are not receiving Adequate Delivery Service. You may, within 90 days, submit a written

explanation to us that identifies the geographic boundaries of the area to which you contend that you are providing Adequate Delivery Service. If you fail to timely submit a written explanation, our preliminary determination will become immediately effective. We will consider any written explanation timely submitted by you but we will in our sole discretion make the final determination of the area to which you are providing Adequate Delivery Service. We will give you written notice of our final determination within 90 days after receipt of your written explanation, at which point it will be effective. The Delivery Area will be re-defined to include only the areas to which we finally determine you are providing Adequate Delivery Service.

If the Delivery Areas of more than one franchisee overlap, we divide the overlapping area equally between the affected franchisees. In this case, that portion of your Delivery Area that overlaps with another franchisee's Delivery Area may be less than the five driving minutes from your franchise store.

In order to minimize consumer confusion regarding the availability of delivery service, if you elect not to offer delivery service, upon written notice from us, we may require you to include in your advertising, in a manner and copy size specified by us, language designed to effectively communicate that your store does not offer delivery service.

Continuation

Continuation of a franchisee's Designated Area is not dependent on the achievement of a certain sales volume, market penetration or other contingency. If you are not in default, we cannot alter your Designated Area. You do not receive the right to acquire additional franchises, except as specified in a Franchise Agreement and the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.

MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASE ADDENDUM

According to the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, you are granted the right to develop a specified number of Franchised Stores within a Designated Territory. Your Designated Territory will vary in size and dimensions, based upon population, growth trends, affluence of nearby population, topographics, geographics, density, and demographics.

Except as stated above, if the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum is for Figaro's stores, we will not establish nor license anyone other than you to establish any Figaro's facility in the Designated Territory from the date of the Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth in the Addendum. If the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum is for Nick-N-Willy's stores, we will not establish nor license anyone other than you to establish any Nick-N-Willy's facility in the Designated Territory from the date of the Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth in the Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth in the Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth in the Addendum. However, Schmizza may establish Schmizza outlets within your Designated Area.

If the Addendum is for co-branded Figaro's stores, we will not establish nor license anyone other than you to establish any Figaro's facility in the Designated Territory from the date of the Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth in the Addendum. Except, we may establish or grant franchises for Nick-N-Willy's stores in the Designated Territory. In addition, Schmizza may establish Schmizza outlet within your Designated Territory.

If you fail to develop your Designated Territory in accordance with the schedule agreed upon as specified in the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum, or fail to comply with the terms and conditions of any individual Franchise Agreement between you and us, or make an attempt to

transfer or assign a franchise agreement or Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum in violation of their transfer provisions, you are deemed in default. Upon default, we, in our discretion, may do one of the following:

- a. Terminate the relevant franchise agreement and multiple franchise purchase addendum and all rights granted under the multiple franchise purchase addendum without affording you any opportunity to cure the default, effective immediately upon receipt of written notice by you of this default; or
- b. Reduce the number of units granted to you in the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum; or
- c. Terminate the territorial protection granted to you, or reduce the area of territorial protection granted to you under the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.

Continuation

Continuation of your Designated Territory is not dependent on the achievement of a certain sales volume, market penetration or other contingency, except as specified in the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum:

The time limit to open each Franchised Store will be:

1st Franchised Store	18 months
2nd Franchised Store	36 months
3rd Franchised Store	54 months
4th Franchised Store	72 months
5th Franchised Store	90 months
6th Franchised Store	108 months
7th Franchised Store	126 months
8th Franchised Store	144 months
9th Franchised Store	162 months
10th Franchised Store	180 months
11th Franchised Store	198 months
12th Franchised Store	216 months
13th Franchised Store	234 months

from the date of the initial franchise agreement. If no acceptable site is found and approved by the parties for a site and the relevant franchise store opened for business within the time period specified in the preceding sentence, the Franchise Agreement will terminate without notice by either party to the other on the expiration date, and no portion of any payment you paid to us will be refundable or returned to you.

If, within two years of your successful completion of the development schedule set forth above:

a. We determine that it is desirable to establish additional Franchised Stores in the Designated Territory, and

- b. You are then in compliance with all terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement and all other agreements between you and us, and
- c. You meet our then current standards for new or renewing franchisees,

You will have a right of first refusal to purchase additional franchise agreements to establish the additional Franchised Stores within the Designated Territory upon our then-current terms and conditions. If you do not exercise this right of first refusal, we may then elect to establish additional Franchised Stores or grant franchise agreements to others to do so in the Designated Territory.

13. TRADEMARKS

We will grant you the right to use the name "FIGARO'S PIZZA" or "NICK-N-WILLY'S" depending on the type of franchise that you purchase.

Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. is the owner of the trade names and service marks "FIGARO'S" and "NICK-N-WILLY'S." We claim common law rights to the Marks and any other marks we use in interstate commerce in the United States. This claim is based upon our widespread use of the names in interstate commerce.

FIGARO'S MARKS:



We have registrations of the Marks on the Principal Register of the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO") and in various international jurisdictions as follows:

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGARO'S	75/176,658	2,086,079	October 3, 1996 August 5, 1997	Restaurant and take out services	Renewal due 8/5/2027

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGARO'S (Australia)	948435	948435	March 26, 2003 March 26, 2003	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/26/23
FIGARO'S (Canada)	1,151,915	673,772	September 6, 2006 September 29, 2021	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 9/29/31
FIGARO'S (China)	TRW0549	12544650	May 8, 2013 October 7, 2014	Class 30 - Baked and unbaked freshly prepared pizza and breadsticks; unbaked freshly prepared calzone, lasagna and garlic bread	Renewal due 10/6/24
Figaro's (EU)		018046499 FIG-001.005	4/2/19	Class 30, 35 & 43	Renewal due 4/2/29
FIGARO'S (India)	5263858		December 28, 2021	Retail pizza store services*	Under Review
FIGARO'S (Indonesia)	J002003.9602- 9697	IDM 000003018	April 24, 2003 April 12, 2004	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 4/22/23
FIGARO'S (Malaysia)	2003/03266	03003266	March 21, 2003 August 2, 2007	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/21/23
FIGARO'S (Mexico)	1503087	1490421	July 4, 2014 October 24, 2014	Class 43	Registered Declaration of Use due July 4, 2017

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGARO'S (Mexico)	675442	855715		Class 43	Renewal due 9/6/24
FIGARO'S (New Zealand)	675855	675855	March 27, 2003 October 6, 2003	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/27/24
FIGARO'S (Nigeria)	18510- 201706160949289- 267846-302037	024018	June 16, 2017 January 24, 2020	Class 42	Renewal due 6/16/24
FIGARO'S (Panama)	126226	126226	March 24, 2003 March 24, 2003	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/24/23
FIGARO'S (Singapore)	T03/04342B	T03/04342B	March 26, 2003 March 26, 2003	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/26/23
FIGARO'S (Taiwan)	092013893	01081316	March 21, 2003 January 16, 2004	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 1/15/24
FIGARO'S (Thailand)	514734	BOR22140	March 28, 2003 June 4, 2004	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/27/23
FIGARO'S (United Kingdom)	2646241 FIG-001.001	UK00002646241	December 18, 2012 June 23, 2022	Retail pizza store services Class 30, 43	Renewal Date 12/17/2032

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGARO'S (logo) (United Kingdom)	2646241 FIG-001.006	UK00003353046	November 13, 2018 February 11, 2019	Retail pizza store services Class 30, 35, 43	Renewal Date 11/13/28
FIGARO'S (Bahrain)	53578	53578	February 14, 2007	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 2/14/2027
FIGARO'S (Egypt)	195978		January 11, 2007	Retail pizza store services*	Pending
FIGARO'S (Israel)	180745	180745	May 22, 2005 January 21, 2007	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 5/22/25
FIGARO'S (Kuwait) (cl. 35)	82489	69031	January 17, 2007 January 17, 2007	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 1/8/27
FIGARO'S (Oman) (cl. 35)	43073	43073	January 8, 2007 January 8, 2007	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 1/8/27
FIGARO'S (European Community)	011434231 FIG-001.002	011434231	December 18, 2012 June 23, 2022	Retail pizza store services Class 30, 43	Renewal due December 18, 2032
FIGARO'S PIZZA (China)	12544650		May 8, 2013	Pizza	Pending

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGARO'S (Pakistan)	238516		June 2007 2017	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 6/29/27
FIGARO'S (Qatar)	35822	35822	May 24, 2005 June 19, 2008	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 5/24/25
FIGARO'S (Saudi Arabia)	104769	142702027 920/63	June 27, 2016 June 27 2016	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/11/2026
Figaro's (UK)	UK00911434231 FIG-001.009	UK00911434231	December 18, 2013 June 23, 2022	Class 30, 43	Renewal due December 17, 2032
Figaro's (UK)	UK00918046499 FIG-001.010	UK00918046499	April 2, 2019 October 4, 2019	Classes 30, 35, 43	Renewal due April 2, 2029
WHERE MAMA AND PAPA GO FOR GREAT PIZZA	76/279,682	2,664,461	July 2, 2001 December 17, 2002	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 12/17/22

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGGY	76/279,134	2,664,457	July 2, 2001 December 17, 2002	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 12/17/32
FIGARO'S ULTIMATE PIZZA	76/335,854	2,692,452	November 8, 2001 March 4, 2003	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/4/23
FIGARO'S PIZZAZZ (as amended)	76/383,793	2,860,824	March 15, 2002 July 6, 2004	Pizza	Renewal due 7/6/24
FIGARO'S PIZZAZZ (Canada)	1,151,917	673770	September 6, 2002 September 29, 2006	Pizza	Renewal due 9/29/21
FIGARO'S	76/005,778	2,433,573	March 6. 2001 June 7, 2021	Baked and unbaked freshly prepared pizza and breadsticks; unbaked freshly prepared calzone, lasagna and garlic bread	Renewal due 3/6/31
FIGARO	76/475,510	2,827,308	December 16, 2002 March 30, 2004	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/30/24
MAMA'S FAVORITE	78/286,985	2,865,283	August 13, 2003 July 20, 2004	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 7/20/24

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
PAPA'S SUPREME	78/287,114	2,939,700	August 13, 2003 April 12, 2005	Restaurant and take-out services	Renewal due 4/12/25
DESIGN MISC. (New Face)	78/469,072	3,004,272	August 17, 2004 October 4, 2005	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 10/4/25
DESIGN MISC. (New Face) (Canada)	1,247,637	704104	February 17, 2005 January 8, 2023	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 1/8/38
DESIGN MISC. (New Face) (Cyprus)	76672		October 17, 2008	Retail pizza store services*	Pending
DESIGN MISC. (Mexico)	685849	873711		32	Renewal due 11/3/24
DESIGN MISC. (Mexico)	685852	870769		29	Renewal due 11/3/24
DESIGN MISC.	288129	545107	January 24, 2017 February 26, 2017	43	Renewal due 2/26/2027

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FLAVORS THAT SING	78/685,824	3,120,341	August 4, 2005 July 25, 2006	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 7/25/26
FLAVORS THAT SING! (Canada)	1,286,425	734008	January 13, 2006 February 5, 2009	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 2/5/24
FIGARO'S PIZZA	77/365913	3,585,499	March 11, 2019 April 11, 2019	Retail pizza store services*	Renewal due 3/10/29
DESIGN MISC. (Figgy's Moustache)	77/460030	3,741,577	April 28, 2008 January 26, 2010	Retail pizza store services*	8 & 15 due 1/26/30

* Retail pizza store services featuring baked and unbaked pizza, breadsticks, calzone, lasagna and garlic bread, cookies and soft drinks, all for customer take-out or consumption on premises.

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
FIGARO'S FRESH-TO- BAKE PIZZA AND MORE/ Design	73/598,550	1,427,937	May 13, 1986 February 3, 1987	Carryout restaurant services featuring unbaked prepared pizzas and lasagna	
FIGARO'S ITALIAN KITCHEN		T/S 28450	August 10, 1994	Restaurant services, prepared foods	

NICK-N-WILLY'S MARKS:

Nick-N-Willy's Franchise Company, LLC or its predecessor registered the Marks listed below, and owned all rights to the following Marks registered on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office. On January 23, 2012, we acquired the rights of Nick-N-Willy's Franchise Company, LLC related to its names and marks, including its common law rights to the names and marks "Nick-N-Willy's" and "Nick-N-Willy's Pizza" and the others listed below:



Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services	Status
NICK-N- WILLY'S	74/609998	1,971,025	December 12, 1994 April 30, 1996	Restaurant and carry-out restaurant services	Renewal due 4/30/2026
NICK-N- WILLY'S	75/022742	2,025,374	December 23, 2016	Pizza	Renewal due 12/26/2026
AEGEAN	76/378370	2,663,039	January 10, 2023	Unbaked pizza prepared for off-premises baking and consumption	Renewal pending
NICK-N- WILLY'S WORLD FAMOUS	74/609992	1,972,484	December 12, 1994 May 7, 1996	Restaurant and carry-out restaurant services	Registered
TAKE-N-BAKE PIZZA AND DESIGN					
NICK-N- WILLY'S WORLD FAMOUS	75/022743	2,043,043	November 11, 1995 March 11, 1997	Pizza	Registered
TAKE-N-BAKE PIZZA AND DESIGN					

Mark	Serial No.	Reg. No.	Filing Date/Issue Date	Goods/Services		Status
NICK-N- WILLY'S WORLD FAMOUS TAKE-N-BAKE PIZZA	75/022741	2,047,307	November 11, 1996 March 25, 1997	Pizza		Registered
NICK-N- WILLY'S WORLD FAMOUS TAKE-N-BAKE PIZZA	74/609991	1,971,024	December 12, 1994 April 30, 1996	Restaurant and restaurant services	carry-out	Registered

By not having a Principal Register federal registration for some of the Marks above, we do not have certain presumptive legal rights granted by a registration.

We will grant you the right, consistent with the Franchise Agreement, to use some or all the above-described Marks and other Marks as we will in the future designate.

There are no effective registrations or pending applications for registration of the Marks in any other state.

There are no presently effective determinations of the USPTO, the trademark administrator of any state or any court, any pending interference, opposition or cancellation proceeding, or any pending material litigation involving these trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or other commercial symbols which are relevant to their use in this state or the state in which the Figaro's store is to be located.

There are no agreements currently in effect which significantly limit our rights to use or license the use of these trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or other commercial symbols in any manner material to the franchise.

There are no infringing uses actually known to us that could materially affect your use of these trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or other commercial symbols in this state or any other state in which the Figaro's stores are to be located.

All usage of the marks by you and any goodwill established from their use will exclusively benefit us.

You derive all of your rights regarding the Marks solely from the Franchise Agreement, and any unauthorized use of the Marks constitutes a breach of the Franchise Agreement. You are prohibited during or after the term of the Franchise Agreement from contesting the validity or

ownership of the Marks or any of our future marks and/or assisting another in contesting the validity or ownership of the Marks or our future marks.

We may change or modify the System presently identified by the Marks, including the adoption and use of new or modified trade names, service marks, trademarks or copyrighted materials, new menu items, new products, new equipment or new techniques and you will accept, use and display any changes in the System, as if they were part of the Franchise Agreement at the time of its execution.

We have the right to control any administrative proceedings or litigation involving a Mark licensed by us to you. You will promptly notify us of any claim, demand or cause of action based upon or arising from any attempt by any other person or legal entity to use the Marks or any colorable imitation of the Marks. You will notify us of any action, claim or demand against you concerning the Marks, and we will have the sole right and duty to defend any such action. We will have the exclusive right to contest or bring action against any third party regarding the third party's use of any of the Marks and will exercise this right in our sole discretion. In any defense or prosecution of any litigation concerning the Marks or components of the System undertaken by us, you will cooperate with us and execute all documents and take all actions as may be desirable or necessary in the opinion of our counsel, to carry out this defense or prosecution. Both parties will make every effort consistent with this Item 13 to protect, maintain and promote the names "FIGARO'S" and "NICK-N-WILLY'S" and their distinguishing characteristics (and the other service marks, trademarks, slogans, etc., associated with the System) as standing for the System and only the System. We make no representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the use, exclusive ownership, validity or enforceability of the Marks.

We are not obligated by the terms of the Franchise Agreement or otherwise to indemnify you for damages or expenses incurred as a result of any proceedings involving the Marks.

You may not use any Mark as part of any legal entity name, or in any modified form, in connection with the sale of any unauthorized product or service or in any unauthorized manner. You will give trademark and service mark registration notices, and obtain fictitious or assumed name registration where required by law. You will comply within a reasonable time if we notify you that the use of any Mark be discontinued or modified.

You may not establish a presence on the Internet or on any other electronic, national or international medium, using any domain name or address containing any of the Marks or any similar mark or word or any other names or marks owned by us. We retain the sole right to advertise on the Internet and create a Web site using the Marks in the domain name. We are the owner of all rights to domain names and directory addresses as we designate or use.

14. PATENTS, COPYRIGHT & PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

We do not have any patents or pending patent applications that are material to the franchise. We have no patents or pending patent applications that are material to your franchise. If it becomes advisable at any time in our sole discretion to acquire a patent, you must use this patent as we require.

We affix a statutory notice of copyright to our Operations Manual, to most of our advertising products, and to our pizza, calzone, and pasta products, and to all modifications and additions to them. The Operations Manual is described in Item 11.

There are no determinations, agreements, infringements or obligations currently affecting these notices or copyrights. You have no rights other than you are granted the right and are required to use the copyrighted items only with your operation of the franchise during the term of your franchise agreement.

Although we have not filed applications for copyright registration, all copyrighted materials are our property. Item 11 describes limits on use of the copyrighted materials by you and your employees. You must contact us immediately if you learn of any unauthorized use of our proprietary information. You must also agree to not contest our rights to and interest in our copyrights and other proprietary information.

You will be able to use our proprietary, confidential and trade secret information only through and in direct relation to your franchise operations under your franchise agreement. We will require you to maintain the confidentiality of this information unless authorized in writing by us.

You will divulge confidential information only to employees who must know it to operate the Franchised Store. All information, knowledge and know-how which we designate as confidential will be deemed confidential for purposes of the Franchise Agreement, except information which you can demonstrate lawfully came to your attention before disclosure of it by us; or which, at the time of disclosure by us to you, had lawfully become a part of the public domain, through publication or communication by others; or which, after disclosure to you by us, lawfully becomes a part of the public domain, through publication or communication by others.

Any employees having access to confidential information will have to sign confidentiality agreements. We will be entitled to equitable remedies, including injunctive relief, to protect our confidential information, Confidential Operations Manual and proprietary Marks.

You can also use the copyrighted materials in the Confidential Operations Manual, in training, and in electronic and other form, as described in Item 11 of this disclosure document. Although we have not filed an application for copyright registration for the Confidential Operations Manual, we claim common law copyrights and trade secret protection, to the Confidential Operations Manual, and to other systems, information, lists, materials, software, and electronic communications, in whatever form. You must promptly notify us when you learn of an unauthorized use of the confidential information, copyrighted material, or manuals. In any event, we are not obligated to, and we will not obligate you to, take any action against any infringer, but will respond to this information as we think appropriate. We will exclusively control any legal or business actions related to protection of our copyrighted materials and confidential information. We are not obligated to participate in your defense of or indemnify you for your expenses, losses or damages resulting from actions or claims brought by a third party concerning your use of these materials and this information. We may require you at any time to modify or discontinue use of any of our copyrighted materials or confidential information and the franchise agreement requires you to follow our directions in this regard immediately and without any remuneration or liability from us to you and from you to us.

You must keep the Confidential Operations Manual updated and at the Franchised Store. If there is a dispute with the contents of the Confidential Operations Manual, the terms of our master copy will control.

You will not divulge to any person or any legal entity any information, trade secrets, ingredients, recipes, cooking techniques or processes used in the Trade Secret Food Products, Menu Items and other food and beverage products used in the System or any information stated in the Confidential Operations Manual.

We may delegate to independent agents or master franchisees performance of any of our duties, including pre-opening and opening assistance and all other initial and ongoing training and site acquisition services and inspections. Master franchisees are given specific assignments by us and if a master franchisee has been assigned to a territory containing a franchisee's franchise store, any and all data ever received by us from franchisees, including but not limited to franchise purchase applications, payment histories, sales reports, audit reports, performance evaluations, etc. will be shared with and made available on an ongoing basis to the master franchisee. Each master franchisee is required to keep all franchise and franchisee information and data confidential and to use it only for purposes related to the evaluation, service and support of franchisees.

15. OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS

Each Franchised Store that you own is to be at all times under the direct on-premises supervision of you, or a trained and competent employee acting as a crew leader or manager. You will at all times faithfully, honestly and diligently perform your obligations and will not engage in any business or other activities that will conflict with these obligations.

You, any owner who owns 50.1% or more of any franchisee legal entity, any general partner (if you are a partnership) or your full-time manager, must devote full-time energy and best efforts to the management and operation of the franchised business. This requirement may be waived for Express, Co-Branding and Retail Premises franchises.

For your first individual unit Franchised Store, we (or the relevant master franchisee and staff) will make training available to you and to your designated manager. You and your designated manager are required to attend and successfully complete the training to our satisfaction. This must be done before you open your franchise for business. The cost of this initial training is included in the Initial Franchise Fee. After this initial training, we (or the relevant master franchisee and staff) will make training available, as is reasonable and necessary, for all managers designated by you. We will provide this training at the then-current published rates. Your full-time manager is not required to have equity interest in the franchisee legal entity. You must train each of your employees and managers.

You are not our agent, legal representative, joint venturer, partner, employee or servant. You will be an independent contractor and are in no way authorized to make any contract, agreement, warranty or representation, or to create any obligation for us.

Nothing under any agreement you make with us authorizes you to make any contract, agreement, warranty or representation on our behalf or to incur any debt or other obligation in our name. We assume no liability for you in your conduct of the franchised business. You must indemnify and

hold us harmless against claims resulting from or in connection with your operations under any Franchise Agreement as well as any costs in defending them.

Your employees that have access to proprietary information must sign confidentiality agreements, and your managers must sign non-competition agreements.

<u>Our Step-In Rights Under Individual Unit Franchise Agreements</u>. To prevent any interruption of the Franchise Store that would cause harm to the franchise and to the franchise system and lessen their value, we may step in to operate the franchise when we deem necessary. Reasons - may include our determination that: you are incapable of operating the franchise; you are absent or incapacitated because of illness or death; you have failed to pay when due any taxes or assessments against the franchise or property used in connection with the franchise; you have failed to pay when due any liens or encumbrances of every kind placed upon or against your business property; or we decide that operational problems require us to operate the franchise for a time.

All Revenue derived from our operation of the franchise will be for your account. We may pay from that Revenue all expenses, debts, and liabilities we incur during our operation of the franchise. We will keep in a separate account all Revenue generated by the operation of your business, less the expenses of the business, including reasonable compensation and expenses for us and our representatives.

30 days after exercising our step-in rights, we will re-evaluate the current status of the franchisee. At our discretion, we will either operate the store for an additional 30-day period of time or turn the store back over to the franchisee. In turning the store back over to the franchisee we do not waive our rights to step back in the future.

<u>Owner's Agreements</u>. If you are an entity with more than one owner, the partnership agreement, shareholders agreement, limited liability operating agreement or other similar agreement for the entity ("Owner's Agreement") must contain the following provisions which will supersede any contrary provisions in that agreement:

1. Your owners ("Owners") agree to submit any dispute they cannot resolve relating to the operation and management of the franchise business to arbitration by our president or his designee. If the arbitration submission is accepted by our president, it must be held at our Oregon headquarters or at another location the Owners and the arbitrator agree. The decision of the arbitrator will be final and subject to enforcement by the courts of competent jurisdiction. If the submission to arbitration is not accepted by our president, the Owners must resolve their disputes in accordance with the other provisions of this Agreement.

2. The term "operations and management" includes, but is not limited to, questions relating to:

- 1. Allocations of management responsibilities between the Owners;
- 2. Contributions to capital for purposes of business operations, repairs and remodeling;
- 3. The reasonable salaries of the Owners;
- 4. Marketing efforts;
- 5. The termination of the employment of an Owner;
- 6. Procedures for making and implementing management decisions;

7. Whether an Owner has performed duties with respect to the operation or management of the franchise business.

3. Unless the Owners and the arbitrator agree in writing otherwise, "operation and management" does not include questions relating to:

- 1. Allocations. computations or distributions of profit or loss:
- 2. Accounting issues;
- 3. Elections of officers of the entity;
- 4. Investments of cash not necessary for the operation of the business;
- 5. Determining whether an Owner is disabled or incompetent within the meaning of the agreement;
- 6. The fair market value of the Owners' interests in the entity;
- 7. Whether an event has occurred, which gives rise to a right to buy the interest of an Owner other than a right resulting from an Owner's default determined to exist under 2.g., above;
- 8. Whether an Owner has met his obligations to purchase the interest of any current or former Owner;
- 9. Matters relating to the winding up of the entity after a dissolution;
- 10. Matters relating to the legal validity of the Agreement.

4. The Owner's Agreement must provide that the Owner or Owners who are to be responsible for on premises operation of the franchise business must own 50% or more of the capital interests in the entity and that the Owners of the entity must have voting rights proportionate to their interests in capital.

5. The Owners agree to notify us in writing of their intent to enter into, modify or amend any Owner's Agreement. Notice must be given at least 10 business days before they enter into that agreement, modification or amendment. The purpose of this notice is to enable us to review it for compliance with this section.

6. Inclusion of these provisions in the Owner's Agreement will be a condition to our consent to the transfer of the franchise to an entity.

16. RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You will offer for sale and sell at your Franchised Store all of the Menu Items, Trade Secret Food Products and other categories of food products that we periodically approve for the specific type of franchise that you purchase (Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's). You will not offer for sale or sell at the Store or the Premises which it occupies any other category of products or use these Premises for any purpose other than as described in the Franchise Agreement. At our discretion, we may allow you to sell items other than those contemplated in the Franchise Agreement.

There are no limits on the area in which you or we may solicit, accept orders or sell goods or services, except as limited by multi-area programs as defined in the Franchise Agreement;

delivery and catering services as defined in the Franchise Agreement and the Operations Manual; or as otherwise limited by the Franchise Agreement or Operations Manual.

You must cooperate with our Multi-Area Marketing Programs.

You may deliver Menu Items only within your approved Delivery Area, or, in the case of "catering" (as defined in the Franchise Agreement), within your Designated Area.

You are prohibited from installing or maintaining on the Premises any video games, juke boxes, gaming machines, games, rides, vending machines or other similar devices without our written approval.

You will refrain from any merchandising, advertising or promotional practice which is unethical or may be injurious to our business and/or other Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's stores or to the goodwill associated with the Marks.

You must prominently display, by posting a sign within public view on or in the Premises and on any delivery vehicles that you use, a statement that clearly indicates that the Franchised Store and any delivery vehicles you use are independently operated by you as our Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchisee and not as our agent.

We have the right to add additional authorized services or to modernize current services that you must offer. There are no limits on our right to do so.

17.
RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

The following table lists certain important provisions of the Franchise Agreement and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this Franchise Disclosure Document.

(All references are to Franchise Agreement, unless otherwise specified. "Addenda" means the Co-Branding, Express or Retail Premises Addenda, if applicable, attached as exhibits to the Franchise Agreement. The "Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum" is attached as an exhibit to the Franchise Agreement.)

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
a. Length of the franchise term	Paragraph 3.1; Addenda, Paragraph 6; Exhibit 8 to Franchise Agreement.	The term is 10 years from the date the Franchise Agreement is signed. We are willing to give a different length of term upon your reasonable request ranging from 5 years to 20 years. If you are a pre-existing franchisee and are executing the Franchise Agreement

THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		in order to offer delivery service, you may continue paying the Continuing Licensing Fee, Minimum Continuing Licensing Fee, Branding Fee and Local Advertising Contribution in the amounts provided for in your previous franchise agreement rather than as provided for in the Franchise Agreement. The term of the Franchise Agreement will expire on the date that would have been the end of the term of your previous franchise agreement. (See Exhibit 8 to Franchise Agreement)
b. Renewal or extension of term	Paragraph 3.2; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	You can renew for additional successive terms of 10 years if all of the conditions in the Franchise Agreement have been met. We are willing to give a different length of renewal term upon your reasonable request ranging from 5 years to 20 years. Those conditions relate to compliance with all provisions in the Franchise Agreement; compliance with all standards and policies of the System; providing us notice of your intent to renew; fulfillment of monetary obligations; execution of our then-current form of franchise agreement; compliance with our then-current qualification and training requirements; execution of a general release; and related conditions We are willing to give a different length of renewal term upon your reasonable request. If you continue to operate the Franchise with our express or implied consent following the expiration or termination of this Agreement. This Agreement will then be terminable by either party upon thirty days written notice. Otherwise, all provisions of the Franchise Agreement will apply while operations continue and

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		automatically increase to 7% of your gross receipts, with a weekly minimum of \$, unless and until you and we have executed a renewal franchise agreement.
c. Requirements for you to renew or extend	Paragraphs 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4.	 You must: a. Comply with all of the Franchise Agreement provisions. b. Bring the Franchised Store into compliance with our current standards. c. Give timely notice of renewal to us. d. Satisfy all monetary obligations owed to us. e. Meet current training requirements. f. Sign a mutual release. g. Sign a new agreement similar to our current form. You may be asked to sign a contract with materially different terms and conditions than your original contract.
d. Termination by you	Paragraph 18.5; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Subject to applicable state laws, upon 90 days' notice only for material breach by us. Post-termination covenants still apply.
e. Termination by Company without cause	Addenda, Paragraph 6.	None in Franchise Agreement. In Addenda, we can give 3 years' notice of our intent to discontinue the program.
f. Termination by Company with cause	Paragraphs 18.1 and 18.2; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Upon delivery of notice to you if you default under the terms of the Franchise Agreement. Inspection and probation procedures are set forth in Section 14.23.
g. "Cause" defined (curable defaults)	Paragraphs 6 and 18.2.	
h. "Cause" defined (non-curable defaults)	Paragraph 18.1.	Non-curable defaults include: failure to timely commence business or complete training; making a material misrepresentation or omission in the application for the franchise; conviction or plea of no contest to certain crimes; misuse of the Confidential Operations Manual system; abandonment of business for 5 consecutive business

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		days in any 12-month period; surrender of control of business; submission of reports understating Continuing Licensing Fees by more than 2% for periods totaling 3 or more weeks more than twice during the term of the franchise; submission of reports late on 2 occasions in any 12-month period; insolvency, bankruptcy or receivership; continued violation of any health, safety or sanitation law or operation in a manner that presents a health or safety hazard; failure to comply with federal, state, or local laws after 10-day notice period; failure to comply with the franchise agreement after second of two notice periods; failure to pay any franchise, Continuing Licensing, Branding Fees after 5-day written notice period; your misuse of Marks; or your failure to submit reports on three occasions.
i. Your obligation on termination/non- renewal	Paragraph 19; Addenda, Paragraph 6.	Your obligations include: stop operations of the Franchised Store; assign lease to us; stop using the Marks and items bearing the Marks; assign any assumed names to us; de-identify the Premises from any confusingly similar decoration, design or other imitation of a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's store, as applicable; stop advertising as a Franchised Store; pay all sums owed to us, our suppliers; pay all damages and costs incurred by us in enforcing the termination provisions of the Franchise Agreement; return all manuals and other confidential information to us; return all signs to us; assign your telephone and facsimile numbers, electronic mail and Internet addresses and domain names to us; and comply with the covenants not to compete. In addition, we may claim and recover damages from you for any material breach, including ongoing Continuing

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		Franchise Agreement. The Continuing Licensing Fees payable will be computed as an average of the Continuing Licensing Fees payable by you for the last six months that you conducted the Franchise. If the Franchise has been operating and paying Continuing Licensing Fees for less than six months, the average will be of the weekly Continuing Licensing Fees payable by you during the period of operation. The calculated Continuing Licensing Fees will be due for the balance of the term of the Franchise Agreement.
j. Assignment of contract by Company	Paragraph 20.1; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	
k. "Transfer" by you definition	Paragraph 20.2; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	Includes transfer of any assets, contract, and any interest in the contract or change of ownership.
I. Company's approval of transfer	Paragraph 20.2.	We have the right to approve all transfers by you, but will not unreasonably withhold or delay approval.
m. Conditions for Company's approval of transfer	Paragraph 20. 2, 20.3 and 20.4.	For a transfer to a third party, including family members and management team members, the transferee must meet our qualifications, successfully complete the training program and sign the current form of Franchise Agreement. You will pay all sums owed to us and sign a general release. The transferee must pay a transfer fee of the greater of \$16,000 or 2% of the gross proceeds from the sale. In addition, you will pay us an 8 percent commission on the gross transfer price (excluding the price of real property), if we obtain the transferee for you. If the transfer is to one of your management team members or to another operating and

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		fully compliant Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchisee, the transfer fee may be reduced to \$5,000 if we determine that no training is required for the transferee. If the transfer is to an immediate family member (spouse or children over 21 years of age) or is an assignment of interest to an affiliated entity under Section 20.2.2.1 of the Franchise Agreement, the transfer fee may be reduced to \$500 if we determine that no training is required for the transferee. The transfer fee will be paid upon the transfer of each Franchise Agreement transferred by you.
n. Company's right to acquire your business	Paragraph 22; Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum.	We have the right of first refusal to purchase a Franchised Store which is for sale and for which you have received a bona fide offer to purchase. We have 30 days from notice of the offer to purchase the Franchised Store or its assets at the same terms as contained in the offer.
o. Company's option to purchase your business	Paragraphs 19.10 and 22.	We have the right to purchase your business at fair market value for 30 days from the date of delivery of the written offer, and after termination. This may be waived for certain Co-Branding and Retail Premises franchises.
p. Your death or disability	Paragraphs 21.	Your heirs, beneficiaries, devisees or legal representative can apply to us to continue operation of the Franchised Store, or sell or otherwise transfer interest in the Franchised Store within 180 days of death or incapacity. If they fail to do so, the Franchise Agreement will terminate and we will have the option to buy the Franchised Store.
 q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise 	Paragraph 17.2.	Subject to applicable state laws, you must not divert or attempt to divert any business or customer to a competitor, or perform any act which may harm the goodwill associated with the Marks and the System; or own or otherwise have any interest in any business (including a business you currently operate) specializing in dispensing, promoting or

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		selling prepared food products the same as or similar to any product or service provided through the System.
r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires	Paragraph 17.3.	Subject to applicable state laws, you must not directly or indirectly own or operate a business which sells prepared food products or services the same as or similar to any other product or service provided through the System for 2 years after the Franchise Agreement is terminated within a 10- mile radius of the Franchised Store, within a 10-mile radius of any other business using the System or within a reasonable distance of any other location where we could reasonably expect to establish a franchise territory or company store during the two-year period after the franchise is terminated or expires.
s. Modification of the agreement	Paragraphs 10. and 24.4.	The Franchise Agreement can be modified only by written agreement between you and us. We can modify or change the System through changes in the Confidential Operations Manual.
t. Integration/merger clause	Paragraphs 24.4 and 24.5.	Only the terms of the Franchise Agreement are binding (subject to relevant federal or state law) and may only be modified to the extent required by an appropriate court to make the Franchise Agreement enforceable. However, nothing in the Franchise Agreement is intended to disclaim the representations we make in this disclosure document.
u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	Paragraph 24.8.	No dispute is required to be arbitrated. Except for certain claims regarding confidential information or the Marks, if a dispute arises between the Parties, the dispute will first be the subject of good faith negotiation between the parties. If negotiations are unsuccessful, then the Parties agree to participate in at least 8 hours of mediation in accordance with the Mediation Procedures of the American Arbitration Association or of any similar organization that specializes in the

Provision	Paragraph	Summary
		mediation of commercial franchise business disputes. The Parties agree to equally share the costs of mediation. Subject to applicable state laws, all disputes must be negotiated and mediated in Marion County, Oregon.
v. Choice of forum	Paragraph 24.7.	Disputes will be mediated, tried, heard, and decided in Salem, Marion County, Oregon, except as limited by state law and as stated in State Addenda to this Franchise Disclosure Document.
w. Choice of law	Paragraph 24.7.	Oregon law applies (subject to state law), except that disputes regarding the Marks will be governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. Sec. 1051 et seq.).

See the state addenda to the Franchise Agreement and disclosure document for special state disclosures.

18. PUBLIC FIGURES

We do not use any public figures to promote the franchise.

19. FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the disclosure document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

Based upon "gross revenue" (total of all sales of food products, beverages and other merchandise and products to customers, and describing allowances, returns, refunds, discounts, and sales

taxes) required to be reported to us each week by our franchisees, the following table provides the historical "Average Gross Revenues" (total gross revenues minus sales tax, allowances, returns, and refunds given to customers) for domestic individual unit Figaro's stores that have been open for at least one year as of December 31, 2022. These stores are materially the same as the store you will operate. The Average Gross Revenues are for the 12 months ended December 31, 2022. The table does not include any financial performance information for any other types of franchises and does not include any stores of any type that had not been open for at least one year on December 31, 2022. "Median Gross Revenues" means half the stores were above and half the stores were below the stated dollar amounts. See the notes following the table for additional information.

The table provides the historical average and median revenues minus sales tax, allowances, returns, and refunds given to customers) for our top 10% revenue producing stores; our top 25% revenue producing stores (which includes the stores that are in the top 10%); and our second, third, bottom 25% (which includes the stores that are in the bottom 10%) revenue producing stores.

For 12 Months	ТОР	ТОР	SECOND	THIRD	BOTTOM	BOTTOM
Ended DECEMBER 31, 2022	10%	25%	25%	25%	25%	10%
	(3 stores)	(7 stores)	(7 stores)	(7 stores)	(6 stores)	(3 stores)
AVERAGE GROSS REVENUES	\$975,654.71	\$812,767.1	\$529,076.64	\$399,840.04	\$238,838.74	\$163,964.52
HIGH/LOW FOR AVERAGE	\$1,223,258.38	\$1,223.258.38	\$614,208.01	\$462,.391.41	\$324,151.82	\$280,084.81
RANGE	\$844,936.55	\$647,830.92	\$465,030.81	\$324,872.38	\$53,827.21	\$53,827.21
MEDIAN GROSS REVENUES	\$858,769.21	\$725,334.56	\$510,071.18	\$399,840.04	\$292,896.13	\$157,981.54
REVENUE FIGURES USED TO	\$858,769.21	\$725,334.56	\$510,071.18	\$399,840.4	\$305,707.44	\$157,981.54
					\$280,084.81	

NOTES

As of December 31, 2022, there were 27 domestic Unit Franchised Stores and no company-owned stores. Of the 27 domestic Franchised Stores, 27 were Figaro's stores that had been open for at least 12 months as of December 31, 2022. Of these 27 stores, all reported sufficient financial performance information to be included in this financial performance representation. Of the 27 stores whose financial performance information was used in this table, the following attained or surpassed the stated results:

- Top 10% 1 or 33% attained or surpassed the stated results
 - Top 25% 3 or 43% attained or surpassed the stated results
- Second 25% 3 or 43% attained or surpassed the stated results
- Third 25%
 4 or 57% attained or surpassed the stated results

Bottom 25%

4 or 67% attained or surpassed the stated results

Bottom 10% 1 or 33% attained or surpassed the stated results

Some outlets have sold these amounts. Your individual results may differ. There is no assurance you will sell as much.

Substantiation of the Financial Performance Representations Data

Written substantiation for the financial performance representation will be made available to the prospective franchisee upon reasonable request.

We do not make any other representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned or franchised outlets. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting our Chairman/CEO, Ron Berger, c/o Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc., 1500 Liberty Street SE, Suite 160, Salem, Oregon 97302, (503) 371-9318, the Federal Trade Commission, and the appropriate state regulatory agencies.

We recommend that you make your own independent investigation to determine whether or not the franchise may be profitable, and consult with an attorney and other advisors prior to executing the franchise agreement.

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
	2020	33	29	-4
Figaro's Franchised	2021	29	29	0
Stores	2022	29	28	-1
	2020	0	0	0
Co-Branded Figaro's	2021	0	0	0
Franchised Stores	2022	0	0	0
Nick-N-Willy's	2020	3	3	0
Franchised	2021	3	3	0
Stores	2022	3	3	0

20. OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

System-Wide Outlet Summary As of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022

Table 1

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
	2020	0	0	0
Figaro's Company- Owned	2021	0	0	0
Owned	2022	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0
Nick-N-Willy's	2021	0	0	0
Company-Owned	2022	0	0	0
	2020	36	32	-4
Total Outlets	2021	32	32	0
	2022	32	31	-1

<u>Table 2</u> <u>Figaro's Franchised Stores</u> Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners (Other than the Franchisor) As of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022

State	Year	Number of Transfers
	2020	0
Montana	2021	1
	2022	0
	2020	0
Oregon	2021	1
	2022	1
	2020	0
Washington	2021	0
	2022	0
	2020	0
Total	2021	2
	2022	1

<u>Table 2</u> <u>Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Stores</u> Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners (Other than the Franchisor) As of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022

State	Year	Number of Transfers

State	Year	Number of Transfers
	2020	0
California	2021	0
	2022	0
	2020	0
Colorado	2021	0
	2022	1
	2020	0
Total	2021	0
	2022	1

Table 3Status of Figaro's Franchised OutletsAs of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022*

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termin- ations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations – Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
California	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Florida	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Idaho	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Montana	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ohio	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	22	0	0	0	0	2	20
Oregon	2021	20	0	0	0	0	0	20
	2022	20	0	0	0	0	0	20
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
South	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termin- ations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations – Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
Carolina	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Texas	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
	2020	3	1	0	0	0	1	3
Washington	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2020	3	0	0	0	0	1	2
Wisconsin	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
International	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termin- ations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations – Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Cyprus	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Mexico	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
Nigeria	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
United	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arab	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Emirates	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	33	1	0	0	0	5	29
Total	2021	29	0	0	0	0	0	29
	2022	29	0	0	0	0	1	28

*If multiple events occurred affecting an outlet, this table shows the event that occurred last in time.

Table 3

Status of Figaro's Co-Branded Franchised Outlets As of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022*

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termina- tions	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations – Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Oregon	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

*If multiple events occurred affecting an outlet, this table shows the event that occurred last in time.

Table 3Status of Nick-N-Willy's Franchised OutletsAs of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022*

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termin- ations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations – Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arizona	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
California	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
Colorado	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
Illinois	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
TOTAL	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3

*If multiple events occurred affecting an outlet, this table shows the event that occurred last in time. A list of the names, addresses and telephone numbers of all System franchises under a Franchise Agreement with us as of the end of our last fiscal year (unless another date is specified) is attached as Exhibit F.

Table 4Status of Company-Owned Figaro's OutletsAs of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisees	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisees	Outlets at End of the Year
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Oregon	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 4 Status of Company-Owned Nick-N-Willy's Outlets As of December 31, 2020, 2021, and 2022*

State	Year	Outlet at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisees	Outlet Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisees	Outlet at End of the Year
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Oregon	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0

*If multiple events occurred affecting an outlet, this table shows the event that occurred last in time.

Table 5Projected Openings of Individual Figaro's StoresAs of December 31, 2022

State	Franchise Agreement Signed But Store Not Open as Of December 31, 2021	Projected New Franchised Stores in The Next Fiscal Year (Including standard, co-branded, express, and retail premises)	Projected Company- Owned Openings in Next Fiscal Year
California	1	0	0
Nevada	0	1	0
Oregon	5	5	0

State	Franchise Agreement Signed But Store Not Open as Of December 31, 2021	Projected New Franchised Stores in The Next Fiscal Year (Including standard, co-branded, express, and retail premises)	Projected Company- Owned Openings in Next Fiscal Year
Texas	1	0	0
Washington	0	0	0
Wisconsin	0	0	0
Totals	7	5	0

Table 5 Projected Openings of Individual Nick-N-Willy's Stores As of December 31, 2022

STATE	FRANCHISE AGREEMENT SIGNED BUT STORE NOT OPEN AS OF December 31, 2022	PROJECTED NEW FRANCHISED STORES IN THE NEXT FISCAL YEAR	PROJECTED COMPANY-OWNED OPENINGS IN NEXT FISCAL YEAR
All States	0	0	0
Totals	0	0	0

Exhibits F and K list the name, city and state, and the current business telephone number (or, if unknown, the last known home telephone number) of every franchisee who had an outlet terminated, canceled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under the Franchise Agreement during our most recently completed fiscal year or who has not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the date of this disclosure document. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

During the last three fiscal years, in some instances, current and former franchisees may have signed provisions restricting their ability to speak openly about their experience with our franchise system. You may wish to speak with current and former franchisees, but be aware that not all such franchisees will be able to communicate with you. In addition, we sign agreements with current and former franchisees that include confidentiality clauses that protect our intellectual property and our proprietary information. The confidentiality clauses in these agreements may also relate to specific negotiated franchise agreement terms and conditions.

The following is a list, to the extent known by us, of the names, addresses, telephone numbers, email address and Web address of each trademark-specific franchisee organization associated with the franchise system being offered which we have created, sponsored or endorsed:

Franchisee National Advisory Board ("FNAB")

For information, contact: Ron Berger, Chair/CEO Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. 1500 Liberty Street SE, Suite 160

Salem, Oregon 97302 (503) 371-<u>9318</u> <u>Ron@Figaros.com</u>

Franchisee Local Advertising Committee ("FLAC")

FLAC's have been formed in various areas. For information, contact: Ron Berger, Chair/CEO Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. 1500 Liberty Street SE, Suite 160 Salem, Oregon 97302 (503) 371-<u>9318</u> Ron@Figaros.com

The following is a list of any independent franchisee organizations that have asked to be included in this disclosure document: **NONE**.

21. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The fiscal year end for Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. is December 31. Attached to this disclosure document as Exhibit A are Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.'s audited financial statements for fiscal years ending December 31, 2022, 2021, and 2020.

22. CONTRACTS

The Franchise Agreement is attached to this disclosure document as Exhibit C, and the Multiple Franchise Purchase Addendum is attached as Exhibit 5 to the Franchise Agreement.

We will ask you to sign the State Addenda attached as Exhibit I (if applicable) and the Conditional Assignment of Telephone and Directory Listings attached as Exhibit J. Upon transfer or renewal of your franchise we may require you to sign the Transfer Agreement and Release or the Renewal Agreement and Release attached as Exhibit J.

23. RECEIPT

Attached to this disclosure document are two duplicate Acknowledgments of Receipt that evidence your receipt of this disclosure document. Sign each copy; one is to be retained by you, the other by us. You must sign and date the Receipt and deliver it to us at least 14 calendar days before execution of the Franchise Agreement or payment of any fee by you.

EXHIBIT A

ТО

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS



Financial Report December 31, 2022

FIGARO'S PIZZA

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	1 - 2
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
Balance Sheets	3 - 4
Statements of Income	5
Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity	6
Statements of Cash Flows	7
Notes to Financial Statements	8 - 19



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Stockholders Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. Salem, Oregon

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. (the Company), which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, the related statements of income, changes in stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the results of its operations and cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audits. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are issued.

1255 Lee St. SE, Suite 210, Salem, OR 97302 T: 503.585.7751



Stockholders Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. Salem, Oregon Independent Auditor's Report

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit
 procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an
 opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is
 expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant
 accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the
 financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

Singer Lewak UP

March 14, 2023



BALANCE SHEETS

December 31, 2022 and 2021

Assets				
	2022 2			2021
Current Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	509,681	\$	447,765
Accounts receivable, net		94,252		40,604
Prepaid expenses and other assets		33,038		192,252
Current portion trade notes receivable		4,992		3,172
Receivable from advertising fund		14,646		-
Receivable from Schmizza International, Inc.		75,215		75,677
Receivable from Schmizza Restaurant Group, Inc.		7,005		11,577
Advertising fund assets, restricted		211,258		225,714
Total current assets		950,087		1,006,911
Equipment and leasehold improvements, net	_	21,264		7,142
Other assets				
Trade notes receivable		12,570		10,150
Deferred tax asset		81,760		35,720
Intangibles, net		282,733		451,095
Total other assets	_	377,063		486,815
Total assets	\$	1,348,414	\$	1,500,868

FIGARO'S PIZZA

BALANCE SHEETS (Continued) December 31, 2022 and 2021

		2022	_	2021
Current liabilities				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	19,301	\$	16,464
Payable to advertising fund				158,121
Current portion of notes payable		3,021		1,737
Accrued liabilities		78,796		74,936
Taxes payable		(5,668)		21,843
Advertising fund liabilities		211,258		225,714
Deferred revenue		263,719	_	167,719
Total current liabilities		570,427		666,534
Notes payable		146,003	_	148,263
Total liabilities		716,430		814,797
Stockholders' equity				
Preferred stock - \$100 par value, annual dividends of \$2 per share accruing	5			
monthly, 50,000 shares authorized, zero shares issued and outstanding		-		-
Common stock -				
Voting shares, \$1 par value, 5,000 shares authorized, 975				
shares issued and outstanding		975		975
Non-voting shares, \$1 par value, 50,000 shares authorized,				
319 shares issued and outstanding		319		319
Additional paid-in capital		4,274,860		4,274,860
(Accumulated deficit)	_	(3,644,170)		(3,590,083)
Total stockholders' equity		631,984		686,071
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	1,348,414	\$	1,500,868



STATEMENTS OF INCOME December 31, 2022 and 2021

		2022		2021
Revenues				
Royalties	\$	794,129	\$	827,284
Franchise sales and transfer fees revenue		29,406		47,500
Advertising fund revenue		539,029		533,941
Other	_	13,188	_	11,765
Total revenues		1,375,752		1,420,490
Expenses		773,880		703,633
Advertising fund expense		539,029		533,941
Income from operations	_	62,843		182,916
Financial income (expense)				
Interest income		1,338		10,057
Interest expense		(13, 194)		-
Loss on disposal of assets		(2,199)		-
Impairment loss on intangible assets		(166, 500)		-
PPP loan forgiveness		-		7,000
Other	_	48,868	_	164,180
Total financial income (expense)	_	(131,687)	_	181,237
Income (loss) before provision for income taxes		(68,844)		364,153
Provision for income taxes	_	(14,757)		84,001
Net income (loss)	\$	(54,087)	\$	280,152



STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

December 31, 2022 and 2021

	Common Stock												
	Prefe	med	Stock	Voting Non-V			voti	ng					
	Shares		Amount	Shares	٨	mount	Shares	A	mount		Additional aid-In Capital		Courrulated Deficit
Balance January 1, 2021	24,189.7	\$	2,418,970	1,267	\$	1,267	494	\$	494	\$	2,805,423	\$	(3,837,976)
Net income Stock redemption Dividends on preferred stock	(24,189.7)	\$	(2,418,970)	(292)	\$	(292)	(175)	\$	(175)	\$	1,469,437	\$	280,152 (32,259)
Balance - December 31, 2021				975		975	319		319		4,274,860		(3,590,083)
Net (loss)					_			_		_		_	(54,087)
Balance - December 31, 2022		\$		975	\$	975	319	\$	319	\$	4,274,880	\$	(3,644,170)

FIGARO'S PIZZA

				CASH FLOWS 022 and 2021		
		2022		2021		
Cash flows from operating activities						
Net income (loss)	\$	(54,087)	\$	280,152		
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash						
provided by (used in) operating activities:						
Depreciation and amortization expense		10,980		12,253		
Loss on disposal of assets		2,199		-		
Deferred tax expense		(46,040)		35,240		
PPP loan forgiveness		-		(7,000)		
Impairment loss on intangibles		166,500		-		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities						
Accounts receivable, net		(53,648)		(3,865)		
Prepaid expenses and other assets		159,214		(136,726)		
Receivable from Schmizza International, Inc.		462		204,108		
Receivable from Schmizza Restaurant Group, Inc.		4,572		520,176		
Receivable from advertising fund		(14,646)		-		
Accounts payable		2,837		(15,699)		
Payable to advertising fund		(158,121)		83,125		
Accrued compensation		3,860		(139,153)		
Deferred revenue		96,000		(20,000)		
Taxes payable		(27,511)	_	8,479		
Net cash provided by operating activities		92,571		821,090		
Cash flows from investing activities						
Purchase of intangibles		(6,323)		(3,282)		
Advances on trade notes receivable		(4,240)		(13,322)		
Collections of notes receivable from stockholders		-		179,330		
Purchase of equipment and leasehold improvements	_	(19,116)		(2,322)		
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities		(29,679)		160,404		
Cash flows from financing activities						
Payments on notes payable		(976)		-		
Payment made for stock redemption		-		(950,000)		
Dividends paid on preferred stock		-		(32,260)		
Net cash used in financing activities		(976)		(982,260)		
Increase (decrease) in cash		61,916		(766)		
Cash and equivalents at beginning of year		447,765		448,531		
Cash and equivalents at end of year	\$	509,681	\$	447,765		
Supplemental cash flow disclosures						
Taxes paid	\$	70,353	\$	40,282		
Interest paid		1,462		58		

See notes to financial statements 7



NOTE 1 - NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. ("Figaro's") is in the business of selling franchises for stores using its methods of preparing and marketing a limited menu of pizzas, beverages and other food products and providing ongoing management support to the franchisees. Franchisees are identified by one of the following names: "Figaro's", "Figaro's Pizza" or "Figaro's Pizza & Pub". There were 27 and 29 Figaro's franchise stores in operation as of December 31, 2022 and 2021. Figaro's franchisees are operating in 5 states and 2 foreign countries as of December 31, 2022. Franchises have been sold, but are not yet in operation, in 2 additional states.

Figaro's also sells franchises under the Nick-N-Willy's (NNW) trademark. NNW is a business primarily engaged in the sale and management of pizza franchises. There were 3 NNW franchise stores at December 31, 2022 and 2021. NNW franchisees are located in 2 states as of December 31, 2022.

Prior to opening a location, franchisees pay for the use of the trademarks. Once operations commence, franchisees pay royalties and advertising fees based on net sales.

NOTE 2 – SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash includes checking accounts. For purposes of the statement of cash flows, the Company considers all highly-liquid financial instruments purchased with a maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. The Company accounts for potential losses in accounts receivable utilizing the allowance method. In reviewing aged receivables, management considers their knowledge of customers, historical activity, and current economic conditions to establish an allowance for doubtful accounts. A trade account receivable is charged to the allowance when management determines the receivable is uncollectible.



NOTE 2 – SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Equipment and Leasehold Improvements

Equipment and leasehold improvements are recorded at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is computed using accelerated and straight-line methods over estimated useful lives of 5 to 20 years. The estimated useful lives of leasehold improvements is the lesser of the estimated useful life or remaining lease term including implied lease renewals.

Intangibles

Intangibles consist of trademarks and franchise rights. Trademarks are amortized using the straightline method over their estimated useful lives. Franchise rights are not amortized since there is no estimated useful life. The recoverability of intangibles is periodically reviewed to determine whether adjustments to carrying values are needed.

Impairment of Long-lived Assets

The Company records impairment losses on long-lived assets used in operations when events and circumstances indicate that the assets might be impaired and the undiscounted cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the carrying amounts of those assets.

Deferred Revenue

The Company has received payments for additional franchises. Revenue from sales of individual franchises is recognized when the Company has provided substantially all significant services.

Paycheck Protection Program Loans under CARES Act

On April 13, 2020, the Company was informed by a bank that the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) approved the Company's request for a loan under the SBA's Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) as authorized under the CARES Act. The Company signed a promissory note of \$109,600 for a PPP loan and, in accordance with the CARES Act, the Company used the PPP loan proceeds for eligible costs that resulted in forgiveness of the PPP loan. During 2020, the Company received forgiveness in the amount of \$102,600. The remaining balance of \$7,000 was forgiven during 2021, and is presented as other income in the financial statements.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs, except for costs associated with direct-response advertising, are charged to operations when the advertising first takes place. The costs of direct-response advertising are capitalized and amortized over the period during which future benefits are expected to be received. Advertising costs charged to operations amounted to \$15,434 and \$11,414 for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.



NOTE 2 – SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Income Taxes

Deferred taxes are provided on a liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are adjusted for the effects of changes in tax laws and rates on the date of enactment.

The Company recognizes the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more-likely-than-not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position are measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. The amount of unrecognized tax benefits is adjusted as appropriate for changes in facts and circumstances, such as significant amendments to existing tax law, new regulations or interpretations by the taxing authorities, new information obtained during a tax examination, or resolution of an examination. Management has evaluated tax positions taken and has determined that any uncertainty in those positions would not have a material effect on the financial statements.

Advertising Fund

Franchisees contribute a portion of their royalties to the Advertising Fund. These funds are restricted and to be used only for advertising and promotional activities that benefit the franchisees. In conjunction with the Company's implementation of ASC 606, discussed below, it has been determined that these activities are not performance obligations associated with the amounts received by the Advertising Fund. Accordingly, the Advertising Fund revenues and related expenses are presented at gross in the statement of income with any unspent funds reported as a liability on the balance sheet.

Revenue Recognition

The Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) on May 28, 2014 issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* (ASC 606), the provisions of which were to be applicable to the Company for the year ended December 31, 2018. Then in August 2015 FASB issued ASU 2015-14 deferring the implementation date of ASC 606 for a period of one year. On June 3, 2020 FASB issued ASU 2020-05 which further deferred the provisions of ASC 606 for franchisors until the year ended December 31, 2020. ASU 2021-02 was issued in January 2021 which modified the provisions of ASC 606 and to make an accounting policy election to recognize the pre-opening services as a single performance obligation.



NOTE 2 – SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Revenue Recognition (continued)

ASC 606 requires franchisors to determine if pre-opening activities contain any distinct performance obligations and allocate the initial franchise fees to those performance obligations using the standalone selling price for those performance obligations. The Company adopted the provisions of ASC 606 for the year ended December 31, 2020 on a prospective basis and elected to apply the practical expedient in ASU 2021-02. The practical expedient permits private franchisors to account for preopening services provided to a franchisee as distinct from the franchise license if the services are consistent with those included in a predefined list within ASU 2021-02. Additionally, the Company elected the accounting policy to recognize the pre-opening services as a single performance obligation which is satisfied upon the opening of the franchise.

The franchise agreements grant to the franchisee license to use the Company's intellectual property for as long as they operate the franchise. The franchisee can terminate the franchise agreement at any time by ceasing operation of the franchise. Accordingly, the Company has determined that the franchise license has no determinable economic life and that the Company's performance obligation under the franchise license is satisfied at the point in time when the franchise opens.

Amounts received by the Company for franchise licenses and pre-opening services are recognized as revenue when the franchise opens. Prior to recognition as revenue the amounts are deferred and reported as unearned franchise revenue on the balance sheet.

Under prior accounting guidance, the Company had excluded the restricted assets and liabilities of Advertising Fund in its balance sheet and had determined that it acted as an agent for accounting purposes with regard to franchisee contributions to the Advertising Fund. As a result, the Company previously excluded the activities of Advertising Fund in its statements of income and statements of cash flows. Upon the adoption of ASC 606, the Company determined that there are not performance obligations associated with the franchise advertising contributions received by Advertising Fund that are separate from royalty payment streams and as a result, these franchise contributions and the related expenses are presented gross in the Company's statement of income and consolidated statement of cash flows. While this change will materially impact the gross amount of reported franchise revenues and expenses, the impact will generally be an offsetting increase to both revenues and expenses such that the impact on income from operations and net income is not expected to be material.

Royalty revenues are based on a percentage of franchisee sales and are recognized when franchisee sales occur.



NOTE 2 – SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Employee Retention Credits

The Employee Retention Credit (ERC), a credit against certain payroll taxes allowed to an eligible employer for qualifying wages, was established by the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act and further amended by the Consolidated Appropriations Act (CAA) and the American Rescue Plan (ARP). The Company has recognized related ERC revenues and receivables in the amount of \$164,110 related to ERC's claimed in 2020 and 2021. Amounts are reported as other income in the financial statements in 2021.

Subsequent Events

Management has evaluated events subsequent to year end through March 14, 2023, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued, for possible disclosure in the financial statements.

Recent accounting pronouncements

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, *Leases (Topic 842)*, The guidance in this ASU supersedes the leasing guidance in Topic 840, *Leases*. Under the new guidance, lessees are required to recognize lease assets and lease liabilities on the balance sheet for all leases with terms longer than 12 months. Leases will be classified as either finance or operating, with classification affecting the pattern of expense recognition in the income statement. The FASB has also issued several updates to ASU 2016-02. A modified retrospective transition approach is required. An entity may adopt the guidance either (1) retrospectively to each prior reporting period presented in the financial statements with a cumulative-effect adjustment recognized at the beginning of the earliest comparative period presented or (2) retrospectively at the beginning of the period of adoption through a cumulative-effect adjustment. The new standard provides a number of practical expedients. In June 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-05 which defers the effective date of ASU 2016-02 one year, making it effective for years beginning after December 15, 2021, and early adoption is permitted. The Company has various month-to-month leases, and has determined that there is no material impact to the financial statements.

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, Financial Instruments—Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments, which creates a new credit impairment standard for financial assets measured at amortized cost and available-for-sale debt securities. The ASU requires financial assets measured at amortized cost (including loans, trade receivables and held-to-maturity debt securities) to be presented at the net amount expected to be collected, through an allowance for credit losses that are expected to occur over the remaining life of the asset, rather than incurred losses. The measurement of credit losses for newly recognized financial assets (other than certain purchased assets) and subsequent changes in the allowance for credit losses are recorded in the statement of income as the amounts expected to be collected change. The ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2022. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this new guidance on its consolidated financial statements and does not expect the impact to be significant.

FIGARO'SPIZZA 😂

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2022

NOTE 3 - EQUIPMENT AND LEASEHOLD IMPROVEMENTS

		er 31,	
	_	2022	2021
Office equipment	\$	11,635 \$	372,488
Computer software		24,840	-
Leasehold improvements Furniture and fixtures		591	20,851 28,701
Furniture and fixtures		591	20,701
		37,067	422,040
Accumulated depreciation	_	(15,802)	(414,898)
Total equipment and leasehold improvements, net	\$	21,264 \$	7,142

Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 amounted to \$2,795 and \$3,943, respectively.

NOTE 4 – TRADE NOTES RECEIVABLE

Trade notes receivable represent amounts loaned by the Company to a franchisee associated with the franchisee's oven replacements. There were two instances of the loans being made. The Oven Replacement and Financing Agreements call for weekly payments of \$96, are due on or before November 16, 2026 and March 29, 2027, respectively, and bear interest at 6.5%.



NOTE 5 - INTANGIBLES

	December 31, 2022			
-	Life	Carrying Amoun	Accumulated Amortization	Net Book Value
Franchise Rights Trademarks	N/A 5 - 10	\$ 250,000 425,342		\$ 250,000 32,733
		\$ 675,342	\$ 392,609	\$ 282,733
		Decemb	er 31, 2021	
	Life	Carrying Amoun	Accumulated Amortization	Net Book Value
Franchise Rights Trademarks	N/A 5 - 10	\$ 416,500 419,019	-	\$ 416,500 34,595
		\$ 835,519	\$ 384,424	\$ 451,095

Intangible assets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021 were as follows:

Amortization expense related to trademarks was \$8,185 and \$8,310 for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

For the year ended December 31, 2022, management has determined that the Franchise Rights has been impaired based on projected cash flows as follows:

	Balance	Balance
	January 1 Impair	rment December 31
Franchise area:		
Oregon	\$ 345,000 \$ (95	5,000) \$ 250,000
Minnesota	50,000 (50	,000) -
California	21,500 (21	.,500)
Balance	<u>\$ 416,500</u> <u>\$ (166</u>	<u>3,500) \$ 250,000</u>



NOTE 6 - ADVERTISING FUNDS

Advertising fees are collected from franchisees for the purpose of developing advertising and promotional materials and programs. The following table contains information related to the advertising funds of Figaro's and NNW.

Assets and liabilities of the advertising funds are as follows:

Assets and habilities of the deventising funds are as follows.	December 31,			
		2022		2021
Assets				
Cash	\$	164,521	\$	23,069
Receivables		29,211		33,861
Inventory and other assets		17,526		10,663
Due from Figaro's				158,121
Total assets		211,258		225,714
Liabilities				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		34,370		25,444
Due to Figaro's		14,646		
Net assets	\$	162,242	\$	200,270
Activity in the advertising funds was as follows:				
	Ye	ars Ended E	Decei	mber 31,
		2022		2021
Additions				
Advertising fees	\$	356,554	\$	401,304
Other		144,447		161,631
Total additions		501,001		562,935
Deductions				
Advertising		326,649		252,709
Marketing administration, supplies and equipment		212,380		281,232
Total deductions		539,029		533,941
Change in net assets		(38,028)		28,994
Net assets - beginning of year		200,270		171,276
Net assets - end of year	\$	162,242	\$	200,270

In addition, new franchisees pay a specific amount for advertising for their store only, typically in its first sixty days of operations.



NOTE 7 – RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Certain stockholders of Figaro's own Schmizza International Inc. and its subsidiary Schmizza Restaurant Group. Figaro's provides accounting, administrative and marketing services on behalf of Schmizza. The cost of these services was \$194,975 and \$306,141 during 2022 and 2021, respectively.

A stockholder of the Company is on the Board of Directors of a non-profit organization (H.E.L.P.). The Company provides marketing and administrative services on behalf of H.E.L.P. The cost of these services was \$5,084 and \$4,588 during 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Figaro's incurred \$50,000 of expenses during both 2022 and 2021 related to consulting services provided by a stockholder.

The advertising fund agreement has a provision in it that allows Figaro's operations to borrow from the ad fund if it has excess cash. If funds are borrowed, operations pays interest on the borrowing at the current prime interest rate. The borrowing is repaid to the advertising fund as funds are available; but is generally repaid within one year. As shown in Note 6 above, at December 31, 2021, Figaro's operations had borrowed \$158,121 from the ad fund which was repaid in full during January 2022. There were no borrowings from the advertising fund as of December 31, 2022. At December 31, 2022 the advertising fund owed Figaro's \$14,646.

Figaro's had in prior years advanced funds to a business owned by one of the stockholders in the amount of \$49,593. Due to significant doubt regarding the collectability of amounts advanced these amounts were written off in full. During 2022 the stockholder personally assumed the liability for the amounts advanced and gave a note to Figaro's with terms of repayment over 10 years with interest at 2 percent. However, due to continuing doubt regarding collectability the note has not been reported as an asset and amounts will be recognized as collected.

NOTE 8 – NOTES PAYABLE

On June 12, 2020, the Company was granted an Economic Injury Disaster Loan from the U.S. Small Business Administration for \$150,000 payable in monthly installments of \$731 beginning June 2022, including interest at 3.75% per annum.

Notes payable as of December 31, 2022 is as follows:

Total Less: current portion	\$ 149,024 3,021
	\$ 146,003



NOTE 8 – NOTES PAYABLE (Continued)

As of December 31, 2022 future maturities of notes payable are as follows:

2023	\$ 3,021
2024	3,307
2025	3,433
2026	3,564
2027	3,700
Thereafter	 131,999
	\$ 149,024

NOTE 9 - RETIREMENT PLAN

After one year of service, full-time employees are eligible to participate in the Company sponsored 401(k) retirement plan. Participants may defer compensation into the plan up to Internal Revenue Service prescribed limits and the Company can make discretionary contributions. Discretionary contributions during 2022 and 2021 were \$18,926 and \$17,690, respectively.

NOTE 10 - INCOME TAXES

The provision for income taxes for 2022 and 2021 is as follows:

	 2022	2021
Current		
Federal	\$ 22,984	\$ 38,734
State	8,299	10,006
Deferred		
Federal	(34,450)	26,370
State	 (11,590)	8,891
	\$ (14,757)	<u>\$ 84,001</u>



NOTE 10 - INCOME TAXES (Continued)

Reconciliation between the provision for taxes on income and the expected provision from applying federal statutory rates to income before taxes is as follows:

	 2022	2021
Federal tax at statutory rates	\$ (11,356) \$	76,472
State taxes less federal tax effect	(8,645)	20,553
Temporary timing differences	606	(2,037)
PPP loan forgiveness	-	(1,835)
2020 employee retention credit	-	(13,841)
Nondeductible expenses	 4,637	4,689
	\$ (14,757) \$	84,001

The deferred tax effect of each significant item that created deferred taxes benefits as of December 31, 2022 and 2021 is as follows:

	 2022	 2021
Allowance for bad debt	\$ 2,790	\$ (920)
Deferred revenue	9,440	-
Depreciation and amortization	 69,530	 36,640
	\$ 81,760	\$ 35,720

NOTE 11 - STOCK REDEMPTION

In August of 2021, the Company entered into Redemption Agreements with certain stockholders to redeem shares of stock as follows:

> 24,189.70 shares of preferred stock 174.137 shares of non-voting common stock 292 shares of voting common stock

The Company paid total consideration of \$950,000. Upon closing of the transaction, the redeemed shares were retired.



NOTE 12 - RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES

The Company's cash funds are held at one financial institution. Cash in depository accounts exceeded federally insured limits during 2022 and 2021; however management believes that its credit risk with respect to these balances is minimal due to the financial strength of the financial institution.

19



Financial Report December 31, 2021



TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	1-2
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
Balance Sheets	3 - 4
Statements of Income	5
Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity	6
Statements of Cash Flows	7
Notes to Financial Statements	8 - 18

BoldtCarlisleSmith

Accountants & Consultants • A Division of SingerLewak

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Stockholders Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. Salem, Oregon

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. (the Company), which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, the related statements of income, changes in stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the results of its operations and cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audits. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are issued.

1255 Lee St. SE, Suite 210, Salem, OR 97302 T: 503.585.7751



Stockholders Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. Salem, Oregon Independent Auditor's Report

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal controlrelated matters that we identified during the audit.

Singer Lewrak LLP

March 8, 2022

Bv⁻

Bradley G. Bingenheimer, CPA, Partner



BALANCE SHEETS December 31, 2021 and 2020

Assets

		2021		2020
Current Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	447,765	\$	448,531
Accounts receivable, net		40,604		36,739
Prepaid expenses and other assets		192,252		55,526
Current portion trade notes receivable		13,322		-
Receivable from Schmizza International, Inc.	_	75,677		279,785
Receivable from Schmizza Restaurant Group, Inc.	_	11,577	_	531,753
Advertising fund assets, restricted		225,714		204,955
Total current assets		1,006,911		1,557,289
Equipment and leasehold improvements, net		7,142		8,763
Other assets				
Notes receivable from stockholders		-35,720		179,330
Deferred tax asset		451,095		70,960
Intangibles, net		486,815	_	456,122
Total other assets				706,412
Total assets	\$	1,500,868	\$	2,272,464



BALANCE SHEETS (Continued) December 31, 2021 and 2020

Liabilities and stockholders' equity

		2021	_	2020
Current liabilities				
Accounts payable	\$	16,464	\$	32,163
Payable to advertising fund		158,121		74,996
Current portion of notes payable		1,737		8,737
Accrued compensation		74,936		214,089
Taxes payable		21,843		13,364
Advertising fund liabilities		225,714		204,955
Deferred revenue		167,719		187,719
Total current liabilities		666,534		736,023
Notes payable		148,263	_	148,263
Total liabilities		814,797	_	884,286
Stockholders' equity				
Preferred stock - \$100 par value, annual dividends of \$2 per				
share accruing monthly, 50,000 shares authorized, zero and				
24,189.70 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		-		2,418,970
Common stock -				
Voting shares, \$1 par value, 5,000 shares authorized, 975 and				
1,267 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		975		1,267
Non-voting shares, \$1 par value, 50,000 shares authorized,				
319 and 494 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		319		494
Additional paid-in capital		4,274,860	_	2,805,423
(Accumulated deficit)		(3,590,083)		(3,837,976)
Total stockholders' equity	_	686,071	_	1,388,178
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	1,500,868	\$	2,272,464



STATEMENTS OF INCOME December 31, 2021 and 2020

		2021	_	2020
Revenues				
Royalties	\$	827,284	\$	740,953
Franchise sales and transfer fees revenue		47,500		14,540
Advertising fund revenue		533,941		562,905
Other		11,765		14,093
Total revenues		1,420,490		1,332,491
Expenses		703,633		725,746
Advertising fund expense		533,941		562,905
Income from operations	_	182,916	_	43,840
Financial income (expense)				
Interest income		10,057		18,188
Interest expense		-		(1,640)
PPP loan forgiveness		7,000		102,600
Other	_	164,180	_	(4,511)
Total financial income (expense)	_	181,237	_	114,637
Income before provision for income taxes		364,153		158,477
Provision for income taxes		84,001	_	20,434
	_		_	
Net income	\$	280,152	\$	138,043



STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY December 31, 2021 and 2020

				Common Stock									
	Preferred Stock		Voting Non-			votir	¢.						
	Shares		Amount	Shares	A	mount	Shares	Ал	ount		Additional aid-In Capital	4	Deficit
Balance -													
Jenuery 1, 2020	24,189.7	\$	2,418,970	1,267	\$	1,267	494	\$	494	\$	2,805,423	\$	(3,827,830)
Net income													138,043
Dividends on preferred stock		_		-	_		-			_		_	(48,389)
Balance - December 31, 2020	24,189.7					1,267	494		494		2,805,423		(3,837,978)
			2,418,970	1,267		-,							(2,.21,010)
Net income	-					-	-		-				280,152
Stock redemption	(24,189.7)			-		(292)	(175)		(175)		1,469,437		-
Dividends on preferred stock		_	(2,418,970)	(292)	_	•	•		-	_		_	(32,258)
			-										
Balance -		_			_					_		_	
December 31, 2021	-	\$		875	\$	875	319	\$	319	\$	4,274,880	\$	(3,500,083)



STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS December 31, 2021 and 2020

	_	2021		2020
Cash flows from operating activities				
Net income	\$	280,152	\$	138,043
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash				
provided by (used in) operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization expense		12,253		13,427
Bad debt expense		-		2,641
Deferred tax expense		35,240		(3,930)
PPP Ioan forgiveness		(7,000)		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities				
Accounts receivable		(3,865)		(13,973)
Prepaid expenses and other assets		(136,726)		(23,939)
Receivable from Schmizza International, Inc.		204,108		(53,500)
Receivable from Schmizza Restaurant Group, Inc.		520,176		(105,559)
Accounts payable		(15,699)		(11,346)
Payable to advertising fund		83,125		(80,484)
Accrued compensation		(139,153)		62,967
Deferred revenue		(20,000)	_	-
Taxes payable		8,479		(12,629)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		821,090		(88,282)
Cash flows from investing activities				
Purchase of intangibles		(3,282)		(329)
(Advances on) collection of trade notes receivable		(13,322)		17,416
Collections of notes receivable from stockholders		179,330		159,618
Purchase of equipment and leasehold improvements		(2,322)		(3,455)
Net cash provided by investing activities		160,404		173,250
Cash flows from financing activities				
Borrowings from financial institution		-		157,000
Payments on notes payable		(950,000)		(115,230)
Payment made for stock redemption		(32,260)		-
Dividends paid on preferred stock		(982,260)	_	(48,389)
Net cash used in financing activities		(766)		(6,619)
Increase (decrease) in cash		448,531		78,349
Cash and equivalents at beginning of year	_		_	370,182
Cash and equivalents at end of year	\$	447,785	\$	448,531
Supplemental cash flow disclosures				
Taxes paid	\$	40,282	\$	36,281
Interest paid	-	58	-	1,888

See notes to financial statements 7

113 - FIGARO'S FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2021

NOTE 1 - NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. ("Figaro's") is in the business of selling franchises for stores using its methods of preparing and marketing a limited menu of pizzas, beverages and other food products and providing ongoing management support to the franchisees. Franchisees are identified by one of the following names: "Figaro's", "Figaro's Pizza" or "Figaro's Pizza & Pub". There were 29 Figaro's franchise stores in operation as of December 31, 2021 and 2020. Figaro's franchisees are operating in 6 states and 1 foreign countries as of December 31, 2021. Franchises have been sold, but are not yet in operation, in 3 additional states.

Figaro's also sells franchises under the Nick-N-Willy's (NNW) trademark. NNW is a business primarily engaged in the sale and management of pizza franchises. There were 3 NNW franchise stores at December 31, 2021 and 2020. NNW franchisees are located in 2 states as of December 31, 2021.

Prior to opening a location, franchisees pay for the use of the trademarks. Once operations commence, franchisees pay royalties and advertising fees based on net sales.

NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash includes checking accounts. For purposes of the statement of cash flows, the Company considers all highly-liquid financial instruments purchased with a maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. The Company accounts for potential losses in accounts receivable utilizing the allowance method. In reviewing aged receivables, management considers their knowledge of customers, historical activity, and current economic conditions to establish an allowance for doubtful accounts. A trade account receivable is charged to the allowance when management determines the receivable is uncollectible.



NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Equipment and Leasehold Improvements

Equipment and leasehold improvements are recorded at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is computed using accelerated and straight-line methods over estimated useful lives of 5 to 20 years. The estimated useful lives of leasehold improvements is the lesser of the estimated useful life or remaining lease term including implied lease renewals.

Intangibles

Intangibles consist of trademarks and franchise rights. Trademarks are amortized using the straightline method over their estimated useful lives. Franchise rights and goodwill are not amortized since there is no estimated useful life. The recoverability of intangibles is periodically reviewed to determine whether adjustments to carrying values are needed.

Impairment of Long-lived Assets

The Company records impairment losses on long-lived assets used in operations when events and circumstances indicate that the assets might be impaired and the undiscounted cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the carrying amounts of those assets.

Deferred Revenue

The Company has received payments for additional franchises. Revenue from sales of individual franchises is recognized when the Company has provided substantially all significant services.

CARES Act

On March 27, 2020, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act was signed into law and includes changes to the Internal Revenue Code for refundable payroll tax credits, deferment of employer payments for social security tax, net operating loss carryback periods, alternative minimum tax credits, net interest deduction limitations, and depreciation of certain leasehold improvements. U.S. GAAP requires the effect of the CARES Act to be recognized in the period the law is enacted.

Paycheck Protection Program Loans under CARES Act

On April 13, 2020, the Company was informed by a bank that the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) approved the Company's request for a loan under the SBA's Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) as authorized under the CARES Act. The Company signed a promissory note of \$109,600 for a PPP loan and, in accordance with the CARES Act, the Company used the PPP loan proceeds for eligible costs that resulted in forgiveness of the PPP loan. During 2020, the Company received forgiveness in the amount of \$102,600. The remaining balance of \$7,000 was forgiven during 2021, and is presented as other income in the financial statements.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs, except for costs associated with direct-response advertising, are charged to operations when the advertising first takes place. The costs of direct-response advertising are capitalized and amortized over the period during which future benefits are expected to be received. Advertising costs charged to operations amounted to \$11,414 and \$5,548 for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively.



NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Income Taxes

Deferred taxes are provided on a liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are adjusted for the effects of changes in tax laws and rates on the date of enactment.

The Company recognizes the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more-likely-than-not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such a position are measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. The amount of unrecognized tax benefits is adjusted as appropriate for changes in facts and circumstances, such as significant amendments to existing tax law, new regulations or interpretations by the taxing authorities, new information obtained during a tax examination, or resolution of an examination. Management has evaluated tax positions taken and has determined that any uncertainty in those positions would not have a material effect on the financial statements.

Advertising Fund

Franchisees contribute a portion of their royalties to the Advertising Fund. These funds are restricted and to be used only for advertising and promotional activities that benefit the franchisees. In conjunction with the Company's implementation of ASC 606, discussed below, it has been determined that these activities are not performance obligations associated with the amounts received by the Advertising Fund. Accordingly, the Advertising Fund revenues and related expenses are presented at gross in the statement of income with any unspent funds reported as a liability on the balance sheet.

Revenue Recognition

The Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) on May 28, 2014 issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* (ASC 606), the provisions of which were to be applicable to the Company for the year ended December 31, 2018. Then in August 2015 FASB issued ASU 2015-14 deferring the implementation date of ASC 606 for a period of one year. On June 3, 2020 FASB issued ASU 2020-05 which further deferred the provisions of ASC 606 for franchisors until the year ended December 31, 2020. ASU 2021-02 was issued in January 2021 which modified the provisions of ASC 606 allowing private franchisors to elect a practical expedient that simplifies the application of ASC 606 and to make an accounting policy election to recognize the pre-opening services as a single performance obligation.



NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Revenue Recognition (continued)

ASC 606 requires franchisors to determine if pre-opening activities contain any distinct performance obligations and allocate the initial franchise fees to those performance obligations using the standalone selling price for those performance obligations. The Company adopted the provisions of ASC 606 for the year ended December 31, 2020 on a prospective basis and has elected to apply the practical expedient in ASU 2021-02. The practical expedient permits private franchisors to account for pre-opening services provided to a franchisee as distinct from the franchise license if the services are consistent with those included in a predefined list within ASU 2021-02. Additionally, the Company has elected the accounting policy to recognize the pre-opening services as a single performance obligation which is satisfied upon the opening of the franchise.

The franchise agreements grant to the franchisee license to use the Company's intellectual property for as long as they operate the franchise. The franchisee can terminate the franchise agreement at any time by ceasing operation of the franchise. Accordingly, the Company has determined that the franchise license has no determinable economic life and that the Company's performance obligation under the franchise license is satisfied at the point in time when the franchise opens.

Amounts received by the Company for franchise licenses and pre-opening services are recognized as revenue when the franchise opens. Prior to recognition as revenue the amounts are deferred and reported as unearned franchise revenue on the balance sheet.

Under prior accounting guidance, the Company had excluded the restricted assets and liabilities of Advertising Fund in its balance sheet and had determined that it acted as an agent for accounting purposes with regard to franchisee contributions to the Advertising Fund. As a result, the Company previously excluded the activities of Advertising Fund in its statements of income and statements of cash flows. Upon the adoption of ASC 606, the Company determined that there are not performance obligations associated with the franchise advertising contributions received by Advertising Fund that are separate from royalty payment streams and as a result, these franchise contributions and the related expenses are presented gross in the Company's statement of income and consolidated statement of cash flows. While this change will materially impact the gross amount of reported franchise revenues and expenses, the impact will generally be an offsetting increase to both revenues and expenses such that the impact on income from operations and net income is not expected to be material.

Royalty revenues are based on a percentage of franchisee sales and are recognized when franchisee sales occur.

Employee Retention Credits

The Employee Retention Credit (ERC), a credit against certain payroll taxes allowed to an eligible employer for qualifying wages, was established by the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act and further amended by the Consolidated Appropriations Act (CAA) and the American Rescue Plan (ARP). The Company has recognized related ERC revenues and receivables in the amount of \$164,110 related to ERC's claimed in 2020 and 2021. Amounts are reported as other income in the financial statements.

FIGARO'SPIZZA 😂

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Subsequent Events

Management has evaluated events subsequent to year end through March 8, 2022, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued, for possible disclosure in the financial statements.

Recent accounting pronouncements

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842), The guidance in this ASU supersedes the leasing guidance in Topic 840, Leases. Under the new guidance, lessees are required to recognize lease assets and lease liabilities on the balance sheet for all leases with terms longer than 12 months. Leases will be classified as either finance or operating, with classification affecting the pattern of expense recognition in the income statement. The FASB has also issued several updates to ASU 2016-02. A modified retrospective transition approach is required. An entity may adopt the guidance either (1) retrospectively to each prior reporting period presented in the financial statements with a cumulative-effect adjustment recognized at the beginning of the earliest comparative period presented or (2) retrospectively at the beginning of the period of adoption through a cumulative-effect adjustment. The new standard provides a number of practical expedients. In June 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-05 which defers the effective date of ASU 2016-02 one year, making it effective for years beginning after December 15, 2021, and early adoption is permitted. Upon initial evaluation, the Company believes the key change upon adoption will be the balance sheet recognition. At adoption, the Company will recognize a right-to-use asset and corresponding lease liability on the balance sheet. The income statement recognition of lease expense appears similar to the Company's current methodology. The Company is in the process of implementing its transition and is assessing the impact of this new guidance on the Company's financial statements.

NOTE 3 - EQUIPMENT AND LEASEHOLD IMPROVEMENTS

	December 31,				
	_	2021	2020		
Office equipment	\$		\$ 370,166		
Leasehold improvements Furniture and fixtures		20,851 28,701	20,851 _28,701		
		422,040	419,718		
Accumulated depreciation		(414,898)	<u>(410,955</u>)		
Total equipment and leasehold improvements, net	\$	7.142	<u>\$ 8,763</u>		

Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 amounted to \$3,943 and \$4,917, respectively.

118 - FIGARO'S FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

December 21



NOTE 4 - TRADE NOTES RECEIVABLE

Trade notes receivable represent amounts loaned by the Company to a franchisee associated with the franchisee's oven replacements. The Oven Replacement and Financing Agreement calls for weekly payments of \$61, is due on or before November 16, 2026, and bears interest at 6.5%.

NOTE 5 - INTANGIBLES

Intangible assets as of December 31, 2021 and 2020 were as follows:

	December 31, 2021						
-	Life	Carr	ying Amount		cumulated nortization	 	Net Book Value
Franchise Rights Trademarks	N/A	\$	416,500	\$	384 424	\$	416,500
	5 - 10	\$	835,519	\$	384,424	\$	451,095

	December 31, 2020							
	Life	Carrying Amount		Accumulated Amortization		-	Net Book Value	
Franchise Rights	N/A	\$	416,500 415,736	\$	- 376,114	\$	416,500 39,622	
Trademarks	5 - 10	\$	832,236	\$	376,114	\$	456,122	

Amortization expense related to trademarks was \$8,310 and \$8,510 for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Amortization expense for the next four years is estimated to be approximately \$8,400 per year.



NOTE 6 - ADVERTISING FUNDS

Advertising fees are collected from franchisees for the purpose of developing advertising and promotional materials and programs. The following table contains information related to the advertising funds of Figaro's and NNW.

Assets and liabilities of the advertising funds are as follows:

Assets and habilities of the advertising funds are as follows.	December 31,				
		2021		2020	
Assets					
Cash	\$	23,069	\$	70,193	
Receivables		33,861		38,050	
Inventory and other assets		10,663		21,716	
Due from FIGARO'S		158,121		74,996	
Total assets		225,714		204,955	
Liabilities					
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		25,444		33,679	
Net assets	\$	200,270	\$	171,276	
Activity in the advertising funds was as follows:	_Ye	ears Ended (Dece		
A -1-111		2021		2020	
Additions Advertising fees	\$	401,304	¢	420,812	
Other	Φ	161,631			
ouler		101,031		119,012	
Total additions		562,935		600,624	
Deductions					
Advertising		252,709		293.341	
Marketing administration, supplies and equipment		281,232		269,564	
Total deductions		533,941		562,905	
Change in net assets		28,994		37,719	
Net assets - beginning of year		171,276		133,557	
Net assets - end of year	\$	200,270	\$	171,276	

In addition, new franchisees pay a specific amount for advertising for their store only, typically in its first sixty days of operations.

14

120 - FIGARO'S FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



NOTE 7 - RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Certain stockholders of Figaro's own Schmizza International Inc. and its subsidiary Schmizza Restaurant Group. Figaro's provides accounting, administrative and marketing services on behalf of Schmizza. The cost of these services was \$306,141 and \$327,318 during 2021 and 2020, respectively.

A stockholder of the Company is on the Board of Directors of a non-profit organization (H.E.L.P.). The Company provides marketing and administrative services on behalf of H.E.L.P. The cost of these services was \$4,588 and \$4,098 during 2021 and 2020, respectively.

Stockholders owed the Company \$179,330 at December 31, 2020, in the form of notes receivable at 2.05 percent interest. During the years ended 2021 and 2020, no additional principal amounts were borrowed from the Company by the stockholders. The note was paid off in full in 2021.

Figaro's incurred \$50,000 of expenses during both 2021 and 2020 related to consulting services provided by a stockholder.

The advertising fund agreement has a provision in it that allows Figaro's operations to borrow from the ad fund if it has excess cash. If funds are borrowed, operations pays interest on the borrowing at the current prime interest rate. The borrowing is repaid to the advertising fund as funds are available; but is generally repaid within one year. At December 31, 2021 and 2020, Figaro's operations had borrowed \$158,121 and \$74,996 respectively from the ad fund. The amount borrowed at December 31, 2021 was repaid to the ad fund during January 2022.

NOTE 8 - NOTES PAYABLE

On June 12, 2020, the Company was granted an Economic Injury Disaster Loan from the U.S. Small Business Administration for \$150,000 payable in monthly installments of \$731 beginning June 2022, including interest at 3.75% per annum.

Notes payable as of December 31, 2021 is as follows:

Total	\$ 150,000
Less: current portion	 1,737

\$ 148,263



NOTE 8 - NOTES PAYABLE (Continued)

As of December 31, 2021 future maturities of notes payable for the future years ending December 31, are as follows:

2022	\$ 1,737
2023	3,068
2024	3,185
2025	3,307
2026	3,433
Thereafter	135,270

NOTE 9 - OPERATING LEASE

The Company leases office and warehouse space and certain office equipment under operating leases. Rent expense under lease agreements was \$25,085 and \$24,874 for 2021 and 2020, respectively.

The future minimum lease payments as of December 31, 2020, for future years ending December 31, are as follows:

2022	\$ 36,648
2023	3,700
2024	2,340
2025	2,340
2026	2,340
Thereafter	195

NOTE 10 - RETIREMENT PLAN

After one year of service, full-time employees are eligible to participate in the Company sponsored 401(k) retirement plan. Participants may defer compensation into the plan up to Internal Revenue Service prescribed limits and the Company can make discretionary contributions. Discretionary contributions during 2021 and 2020 were \$17,690 and \$16,847, respectively.

\$ 150,000



NOTE 11 - INCOME TAXES

The provision for income taxes for 2021 and 2020 is as follows:

	2021	2020
Current		
Federal	\$ 38,734	\$ 17,851
State	10,006	6,513
Deferred		
Federal	26,370	(2,940)
State	8,891	(990)
	<u>\$ 84,001</u>	<u>\$ 20,434</u>

Reconciliation between the provision (benefit) for taxes on income and the expected provision from applying federal statutory rates to income before taxes is as follows:

	 2021	2020
Federal tax at statutory rates	\$ 76,472 \$	28,898
State taxes less federal tax effect	20,553	8,607
Temporary timing differences	(2,037)	5,141
PPP loan forgiveness	(1,835)	(26,896)
2020 employee retention credit	(13,841)	-
Nondeductible expenses	 4,689	4,593

The deferred tax effect of each significant item that created deferred taxes benefits as of December 31, 2021 and 2020 is as follows:

		2021	 2020
Allowance for bad debt Accrued payroll	\$	(920)	\$ 27,550
Depreciation and amortization		36,640	 43,410
	<u>\$</u>	35,720	\$ 70,960

17

\$ 84.001 \$ 20.434



NOTE 12 - STOCK REDEMPTION

In August of 2021, the Company entered into Redemption Agreements with certain stockholders to redeem shares of stock as follows:

> 24,189.70 shares of preferred stock 174.137 shares of non-voting common stock 292 shares of voting common stock

The Company paid total consideration of \$950,000. Upon closing of the transaction, the redeemed shares were retired.

NOTE 13 - OBLIGATIONS UNDER GUARANTEES

The Company has issued a Corporate guaranty in association with a lease for a store owned but then sold during 2019 by Schmizza Restaurant Group. The agreement with Schmizza calls for payment of a quarterly guarantee fee in the amount of \$500 as long as the guarantee of Schmizza's performance of the lease is in effect. This agreement carried over to the new owners of this store. The lease agreement covered by this guarantee expires on July 31, 2022 and has minimum future rental payments as follows:

Year Ended	December 31,	
2022		\$ 71,750

NOTE 14 - RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES

The Company's cash funds are held at one financial institution. Cash in depository accounts exceeded federally insured limits during 2021 and 2020; however, management believes that its credit risk with respect to these balances is minimal due to the financial strength of the financial institution.

January 30, 2020, the World Health Organization declared the COVID-19 outbreak a public health emergency of international concern, and declared it to be a pandemic on March 11, 2020. The disruption resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic is currently expected to be temporary, but there is considerable uncertainty around the duration. The related financial impact and duration cannot be reasonably estimated at this time.

EXHIBIT C

то

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

STANDARD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FIGARO'S OR NICK-N-WILLY'S CONCEPT





Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. 1500 Liberty Street SE Salem, Oregon 97302 (503) 371-9318

126 - FIGARO'S FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION

1.	DEFINITIONS
2.	APPOINTMENT AND FRANCHISE FEE
3.	TERM AND RENEWAL
4.	STORE AND LOCATION
5.	EQUIPMENT, FIXTURES, FURNITURE AND SIGNS
6.	TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE
7.	PROPRIETARY MARKS
8.	CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL
9.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION
10.	MODIFICATION OF THE SYSTEM
11.	ADVERTISING
12.	CONTINUING LICENSING FEES AND LATE CHARGES
13.	ACCOUNTING AND RECORDS
14.	STANDARDS OF QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE
15.	OUR OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE AND STEP-IN RIGHTS
16.	INSURANCE AND CASUALTY
17.	COVENANTS
18.	DEFAULT AND TERMINATION
19.	RIGHTS AND DUTIES OF PARTIES UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION
20.	TRANSFERABILITY OF INTEREST
21.	YOUR DEATH OR INCAPACITY
22.	RIGHT OF FIRST PURCHASE AND RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL
23.	INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR: INDEMNITY
24.	NOTICE AND MISCELLANEOUS

24.1. NON-WAIVER
24.2. NOTICES
24.3. ENFORCEMENT OR DEFENSE
24.4. ENTIRE AGREEMENT
24.5. SEVERABILITY AND CONSTRUCTION AND OTHER AGREEMENTS
24.6. TIME IS OF THE ESSENSE
24.7. APPLICABLE LAW
24.8. NEGOTIATION AND MEDIATION
24.9. CAVEAT
24.10. EXECUTION IN COUNTERPARTS AND OUR ACCEPTANCE
24.11. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

EXHIBITS

- 1. FACT SHEET
- 2. EXPRESS ADDENDUM
- 3. CO-BRANDING ADDENDUM
- 4. RETAIL PREMISES ADDENDUM
- 5. MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASE ADDENDUM
- 6. DELIVERY AREA
- 7. PRE-EXISTING FRANCHISEE DELIVERY ADDENDUM

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

This Franchise Agreement ("Agreement") is made this _____ day of ______, 201___. This Agreement is by and between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302 and our successors and assigns ("we, us") and _____

(jointly and severally "you").

Check the appropriate blank:

_____ This Agreement is for a Figaro's franchise.

_____ This Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's franchise.

RECITALS:

Over a period of several years and as the result of the expenditure of time, skill, effort and capital, we have developed and own unique systems (the "System").

If this Agreement is for a Figaro's franchise, the System relates to the establishment, development and operation of businesses for the retail sale of a limited menu of pizzas, lasagna, calzones, beverage products and other menu items prepared in accordance with specified recipes and procedures (the "Menu Items") using the Trade Secret Food Products as defined in this Agreement and utilizing the Trade Secret Process as defined in this Agreement and the name and mark "Figaro's."

If this Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's franchise, the System relates to the establishment, development and operation of businesses for the retail sale of a limited menu of pizzas, salads, desserts, beverage products and other menu items prepared in accordance with specified recipes and procedures (the "Menu Items") using the Trade Secret Food Products as defined in this Agreement and utilizing the Trade Secret Process as defined in this Agreement and the name and mark "Nick-N-Willy's."

The distinguishing characteristics of the System include distinctive exterior and interior layouts, designs and color schemes; exclusively designed signage, decorations, furnishings and materials; special recipes, formulae, menus and food and beverage designations; the Trade Secret Process; the Trade Secret Food Products; our Confidential Operations Manuals; Local Store Marketing Manual; food and beverage storage, preparation and service procedures and techniques; operating procedures for sanitation and maintenance; and methods and techniques for inventory and cost controls, record keeping and reporting, personnel management, purchasing, sales promotion and advertising. We may change, improve and further develop the System.

We are the owner of the right, title and interest together with all the goodwill connected to the above-mentioned trade names, service marks and trademarks and associated logos and commercial symbols, and other trade names, service marks, and trademarks as are now designated (and in the future may be designated by us in writing) as part of the System (the "Mark(s)"). We continue to develop, use and control these Marks for our benefit and use and for the benefit and use of our franchisees in order to identify for the public the source of the Menu Items and other food products and services marketed through the System, and to represent the

System's high standards of Menu Items, other food and non-food products, operations, quality, appearance and service.

We grant to qualified persons franchises to own and operate Franchised Stores offering and selling Menu Items using the Trade Secret Food Products, other food products and services authorized and approved by us and utilizing our System and Marks. You desire to operate a Franchised Store under the System and using the Marks. You have applied for a franchise and we have approved your application in reliance upon all of the written representations you made.

You acknowledge that this Agreement was accompanied by a Franchise Disclosure Document, which you received at the earlier of (1) the first personal meeting with us (in Maryland, New York and Rhode Island); or (2) 14 calendar days before signing any franchise or related agreement or making any payment with the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the franchise sale. In addition, you acknowledge either:

- receipt of this Agreement containing all substantive terms at the time of delivery of the Franchise Disclosure Document; or
- if we unilaterally or materially altered the terms and conditions of our standard franchise agreement or any related agreements attached to the Franchise Disclosure Document, you acknowledge that you received a complete and final copy of this Agreement and its exhibits not less than **7** calendar days before you signed this Agreement.

You have read this Agreement and our Franchise Disclosure Document. You understand and accept the terms, conditions and covenants contained in this Agreement. They are necessary to maintain our high standards of quality, service and uniformity at all franchises. They protect and preserve the goodwill of the Service Marks and the confidentiality and value of the Method of Operation.

You acknowledge the importance of our high and uniform standards of quality and service and the necessity of operating your Franchised Store in conformity with our standards, specifications and procedures as set forth in the Operations Manual that we will loan to you. You realize that there is a risk in owning any business venture, including this one, and that running a business can be very hard work. If you operate your franchise below the standards we require, customers who patronize that franchise will be less likely to patronize our other franchised and company-owned stores. This would damage the business of others. It will be difficult for us to obtain new franchisees if a prospective franchise purchaser observes that you do not maintain the required standards.

We expressly disclaim the making of, and you acknowledge that you have not received or relied upon, any warranty or guaranty, express or implied, as to the revenues, profits or success of the business venture contemplated by this Franchise Agreement, except those representations specifically disclosed in Item 19 of the Franchise Disclosure Document. You acknowledge that you have read this Agreement and our Franchise Disclosure Document. You acknowledge that you have no knowledge of any representations by us, or our officers, directors, shareholders, employees or agents that are contrary to the statements made in our Franchise Disclosure Document or to the terms of this Agreement. We do not furnish nor do we authorize our salespersons to furnish any oral or written information concerning the actual or potential sales, costs, income or profits of any Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's operation. Actual results vary from unit to unit and we cannot estimate the results of any particular franchise.

We may delegate to independent agents or master franchisees performance of any of our duties, including training and inspections. Master franchisees are given specific assignments by us. To the extent a master franchisee has been assigned to a territory containing your Franchised Store, any and all data ever received by us from you, including franchise purchase applications, payment history, sales reporting, audit reports, performance evaluations, etc. will be shared with and made available on an ongoing basis to the master franchisee. Each master franchisee is required to keep all franchise and franchisee information and data confidential and to use it only for purposes related to the evaluation, service and support of franchisees. The parties agree as follows:

1. DEFINITIONS

The terms and phrases specified below will have, for purposes of this Agreement, the following meanings:

1.1 "Adequate Delivery Service" means delivery of Menu Items and service in accordance with our then-current standards for delivery, taking into account geographic characteristics of the Delivery Area. This includes providing consumers with the optimum in service and product quality. We determine whether or not you are providing Adequate Delivery Service in our sole and reasonable discretion.

1.2 "The Agreement" or "This Agreement" refers to this Franchise Agreement executed the first date written above for the operation of a single Franchised Store (as defined below).

1.3 "Confidential Operations Manual" and "Operations Manual" means the materials in whatever form (including electronic) we provide to you that describe the guidelines, advice, and requirements regarding the operation of the Franchised Store, including user manuals and related instruction materials. It includes amendments, supplements, and new documents made and identified by us as part of the Operations Manual. Nothing in this Agreement may be construed as an incorporation of the terms of the Operations Manual or as making the Operations Manual part of this Agreement. The Operations Manual, in part, may consist of confidential:

- A. manual or manuals, and
- B. any Intranet or password protected portion of an Internet site, and
- C. any other embodiment of the Methods of Operation, including notices of new standards and techniques, including all media we identify as part of the Operations Manual, and
- D. any amendments, supplements, derivative works, and replacements, whether embodied in electronic or other media.

1.4 "Delivery Area" means the area(s) described in Exhibit 7, including modifications if we change your Delivery Area as permitted in this Agreement. The Delivery Area can only be established if this Agreement includes the Figaro's System.

1.5 "Designated Area" means the geographic area defined in Section 2 and identified in Exhibit 1. If either the Designated Area or the location for your Franchised Store has not been determined when this Agreement is executed, you are responsible for selecting the site for the Franchised Store within the area designated in Exhibit 1. The Designated Area and store site must be in the United States of America, legally available pursuant to state and federal franchise and business opportunity disclosure and registration laws and pursuant to our contractual commitments (including those with our other franchisees) and in compliance with our franchise placement, market development and demographic criteria.

1.6 "Force Majeure" means the failure of any party to perform under this Agreement will be excused, if the failure to perform is caused by a Force Majeure provided the party so affected will give the other party immediate written notice of the cause of nonperformance, will use its best efforts to avoid or remove the cause, and will continue performance under this Agreement whenever the cause is removed. "Force Majeure" includes, without limitation, any event caused by or resulting from conditions that are beyond the reasonable control of a party whose performance affected and occurring without the party's fault or negligence. Examples of events of Force Majeure include, without limitation, an act of God; labor strike or other industrial disturbance; revolution; riot; civil commotion; acts of public enemies; catastrophe; failure of third party suppliers not under a party's control; transportation delay; war; insurrection; epidemic or pandemic; fire; hurricane; flood; earthquake or other natural disaster; adverse acts of any government; materials or labor shortage; failure of third party suppliers; social unrest or upheaval; economy/fiscal emergency or crisis; banking system delays or failure; abnormal inflation or deflation; delay or an act or failure to act of the other party; accidental, negligent, or purposeful act or failure to act by a party or by any third person that materially damages or diminishes the value of the Marks (e.g. Dickey's Toxic Tea); etc.

1.7 "Franchised Store" and "store" mean the entire enterprise that you are authorized to conduct under this Agreement. The first paragraph of this Agreement designates the concept(s) to which this Agreement relates. Some Franchised Stores may be placed at a location where another, separate business is operated under another business name, such as a convenience store or gas station. Conversely, you may decide to operate another franchise out of the Franchised Store. If the Franchised Store is at that type of location, it will be deemed "co-branded" for the purposes of this Agreement. Exhibit 3 to this Agreement is the "Co-branding Addendum" related to operation of the Franchised Store in a co-branding environment.

1.8 "Franchised Store location" means the physical store premises at which you are authorized to conduct the Franchised Store.

1.9 "Gross Receipts" means and includes the total of all sales of food products, beverages and other merchandise and products to your customers, whether or not sold or performed at or from the Franchised Store, less any sales tax, use tax, or service taxes collected from the consumer and paid to the appropriate taxing authority and discounts and customer refunds. The proceeds from any business interruption insurance or eminent domain recovery you receive will be included in "gross receipts." If the Franchised Store is located in the premises of a convenience store or other co-branded location, the exact basis and calculation of gross receipts will follow the requirements and procedures outlined in the Confidential Operations Manual to take into consideration the needs and requirements of the co-branded location. If the Franchised Store is in a co-branded location, you will obtain and keep, or make arrangements for us to have access to, a complete and accurate set of books and records of the operation of all businesses operated at and all business done through the co-branded location although gross receipts will be limited to Figaro's related sales.

1.10 "Marks" means those selected trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes, slogans and other commercial symbols we own or for which we have obtained the right to use. If this Agreement is for a Figaro's store, the Marks include "FIGARO'S", "FIGARO'S, plus the

design", and other trade names, designs, service marks and trademarks that are now designated (and in the future may be designated by us in writing) as part of the System. If this Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's store, the Marks include "NICK-N-WILLY'S", "NICK-N-WILLY'S, plus the design", and other trade names, designs, service marks and trademarks that are now designated (and in the future may be designated by us in writing) as part of the System.

We continue to develop, use and control the Marks for our benefit and use and for the benefit and use of our franchisees. The Marks identify for the public the source of the Menu Items and other food products and services marketed and represent the System's high standards of Menu Items, other food products, operations, quality and services.

You may only use the Marks that are associated with the operation of the type of Franchised Store indicated in this Agreement. If you have purchased only a Figaro's Franchised Store, you may not use the Nick-N-Willy's Marks, or other associated marks or marks not yet developed in the operation of your Figaro's Franchised Store. If you have purchased only a Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store, you may not use the Figaro's or other associated marks or marks not yet developed in the operation of your Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store.

1.11 If this Agreement is for a Figaro's store, "Menu Items" means an assortment of uniform and high-quality pizzas and other menu items which are prepared using the Trade Secret Food Products and the Trade Secret Process. If this Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's store, "Menu Items" means an assortment of uniform and high-quality pizzas, salads, desserts and other menu items using the Trade Secret Food Products and the Trade Secret Process.

1.12 "Multi-Area Marketing Programs" means one or more mandatory or voluntary programs, such as multi-area customer, Internet, gift certificate, gift card, scrip, show, event, directory, affinity, vendor, and co-branding programs. These programs may require your cooperation (including refraining from certain channels of marketing and distribution), participation (including payment of commissions or fees), and adherence to maximum pricing to the extent permitted by law. All of these programs are our proprietary trade secrets.

1.13 "System" means business concepts, systems, formats, methods, procedures, designs, layouts, specifications, the use of the Marks, the Confidential Operations Manual, the Local Store Marketing Manual, copyrighted materials, trade secrets, recipes, Menu Items, the Trade Secret Food Products, the Trade Secret Process, information, lists, materials, software, web pages, electronic communications, techniques, systems, Multi-Area Marketing Programs, training programs and seminars, in whatever form. We may change, improve or further develop the System.

1.14 "Trade Secret Food Products" means the proprietary pizza dough starter mix, calzone dough spice, pizza sauce spice mix ingredients and ingredients we develop and own and includes any proprietary products that we may develop in the future.

1.15 "Trade Secret Process" means the secret process for preparing the Trade Secret Food Products and Menu Items, which process includes, without limitation, time, unique spices and recipes, dough mixing process, components, portion charts, holding, handling and cooking procedures.

1.16 "Trade Secrets" includes any information, manuals, contracts, customer data, supplier data, financial data, price lists, know-how, methods, techniques, processes, compilations,

formulas, programs or patterns related to the operation of a Franchised Store and its products and services.

1.17 Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, the term "you" includes, collectively and individually, all owners, managers, officers, directors, partners, principals and holders of a beneficial interest of five percent or more of you, and of any legal entity directly or indirectly controlling you. If you are an entity with more than one owner, the partnership agreement, shareholders agreement, limited liability operating agreement or other similar agreement for the entity ("Owners Agreement") must contain the following provisions which will supersede any contrary provisions in that agreement:

- A. Your owners ("Owners") agree to submit any dispute they cannot resolve relating to the operation and management of the Franchised Store to arbitration by our president or his designee. If the arbitration submission is accepted by our president, it must be held at our headquarters or at another location the Owners and the arbitrator agree. The decision of the arbitrator will be final and subject to enforcement by the courts of competent jurisdiction. If the submission to arbitration is not accepted by our president, the Owners must resolve their disputes in accordance with the other provisions of this Agreement.
- B. The term "operations and management" includes, but is not limited to, questions relating to:
 - 1. Allocations of management responsibilities between the Owners;
 - 2. Contributions to capital for purposes of business operations, repairs and remodeling;
 - 3. The reasonable salaries of the Owners;
 - 4. Marketing efforts;
 - 5. The termination of the employment of an Owner;
 - 6. Procedures for making and implementing management decisions;
 - 7. Whether on Owner has performed duties with respect to the operation or management of the Franchised Store.
- C. Unless the Owners and the arbitrator agree in writing otherwise, "operation and management" does not include questions relating to:
 - 1. Allocations. computations or distributions of profit or loss:
 - 2. Accounting issues;
 - 3. Elections of officers of the entity;
 - 4. Investments of cash not necessary for the operation of the business;
 - 5. Determining whether an Owner is disabled or incompetent within the meaning of the Owners Agreement;
 - 6. The fair market value of the Owners' interests in the entity;
 - 7. Whether an event has occurred, which gives rise to a right to buy the interest of an Owner other than a right resulting from an Owner's default determined to exist under 2, above;

- 8. Whether an Owner has met his obligations to purchase the interest of any current or former Owner;
- 9. Matters relating to the winding up of the entity after a dissolution;
- 10. Matters relating to the legal validity of the Owners Agreement.
- D. The Owner's agreement must provide that the Owner or Owners who are to be responsible for on premises operation of the Franchised Store must own 50% or more of the capital interests in the entity and that the Owners of the entity must have voting rights proportionate to their interests in capital.
- E. The Owners agree to notify us in writing of their intent to enter into, modify or amend any Owners Agreement. Notice must be given at least 10 business days before they enter into that agreement, modification or amendment. The purpose of this notice is to enable us to review it for compliance with this section.
- F. Inclusion of these provisions in the Owner's Agreement will be a condition to our consent to the transfer of the Franchised Store to an entity.

2. APPOINTMENT AND FRANCHISE FEE

2.1 We grant to you the nonexclusive right to use the Marks and System that correlate with the type or types of Franchised Store indicated in the first paragraph of this Agreement, above, at the Franchised Store location; to promote and sell Menu Items and related services from the Franchised Store location using the Trade Secret Products and Trade Secret Process, and using the System; and, if applicable, to deliver Menu Items produced at the Franchised Store location throughout the Delivery Area (subject to you providing Adequate Delivery Service). The Trade Secrets, Trade Secret Process and Trade Secret Products are licensed, not sold, to you.

The Franchised Store location is or will be described in Exhibit 1 once it is known. You will not relocate your store facility without our prior written approval. You covenant that you will use your best efforts to promote sales of Menu Items from your Franchised Store location and throughout the Delivery Area.

You may only use the Marks that are associated with the operation of the type of Franchised Store indicated in the first paragraph of this Agreement, above.

2.2 If this Agreement is for a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store, you receive a geographic area consisting of a one-mile radius of the authorized store location, referred to as the Designated Area. If a portion of this one-mile radius has previously been assigned, the actual area will be specified in Exhibit 1, and may be less than a one-mile radius. If this Agreement is for a Figaro's Franchised Store, we will not operate a Figaro's store, or grant to ourselves or another person a Figaro's franchise within the Designated Area. If this Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store, we will not operate a Nick-N-Willy's store, or grant to ourselves or another person a Nick-N-Willy's franchise within the Designated Area.

If not determined when this Agreement is executed, you are responsible for selecting the site for the Franchised Store within the area designated in Exhibit 1 and in accordance with Section 4.1, below.

2.3 We have the right, in our sole discretion, to operate and to grant other franchises to operate outside of the Designated Area as we, in our sole and exclusive discretion, deem appropriate.

2.4 You may, in your sole discretion, elect to provide delivery as an additional service to consumers within a territory that we approve (the Delivery Area). The election, once made, is irrevocable and is applicable to the Franchised Store location, regardless of possible subsequent ownership changes or transfers of ownership.

After electing to offer delivery, you will undergo additional training by us. You will comply in all respects with our standards for delivery, which we may modify at any time. You may not make deliveries until after you make the election to offer delivery; successfully complete our delivery training program; and fully comply with all delivery standards that we establish. This may include the use of approved delivery bags, driver uniforms, car toppers, promotional and other materials, and binding the required insurance.

In order to minimize consumer confusion regarding the availability of delivery service, if you elect not to offer delivery service, upon written notice from us, we may require you to include in your advertising, in a manner and copy size specified by us, language designed to effectively communicate that your store does not offer delivery service.

The restrictions on delivery outlined above refer strictly to delivery to consumer residences, hotels, motels and other places of lodging, and individual or group orders delivered to small businesses. The restrictions do not apply to "catering." Catering refers to wholesale sales to schools and other institutions. You may provide catering to locations within the Designated Area. You also may provide catering to accounts outside the Designated Area when approved by us in advance in writing. You will fully adhere to all operations, insurance and other standards for catering that are more fully described in the Operations Manual.

2.5 The Delivery Area initially will be determined by using Microsoft Maps and Streets or other reliable sources to establish a five-minute one-way drive time from the Franchised Store location. This represents the Delivery Area unless and until we modify it in writing.

2.6 The site of the Franchised Store location and the boundaries of the Delivery Area are based on the physical location of the references used to describe the Franchised Store location or the boundaries of the Delivery Area on the date of this Agreement. If a street address is used to describe a Franchised Store location, the renumbering of the address will not serve to move the location. If a specified boundary of the Delivery Area is described as a street, the center line of the street is intended; if the boundary is described as a political dividing line (such as a city limit), the line utilized by the appropriate political jurisdiction is intended. The area and physical location of any Franchised Store location or of the Delivery Area will not be altered by a subsequent movement of the references originally used to describe the Franchised Store location or the Delivery Area. Also, it is only those points to the "inside" of the boundary that form a part of the Delivery Area (for example, if a Delivery Area is bounded on the north by Main Street, only the area south of the center line of Main Street is within the Delivery Area).

For all calculations based upon a distance (for example, the boundaries of your Designated Area), the measurement will be made in a straight line between the nearest points; if any portion of an object is within the prescribed distance from a point, the entire object is considered to be within that distance.

2.7 You will provide Adequate Delivery Service to the entire Delivery Area. At any time during the term of this Agreement, we may consider whether you are providing Adequate Delivery Service to the entire Delivery Area. If we preliminarily determine that you are not providing Adequate Delivery Service throughout the Delivery Area, we will give you written notice of the areas within the Delivery Area that are not receiving Adequate Delivery Service. You may, within 90 days, submit a written explanation to us that identifies the geographic boundaries of the area to which you contend that you are providing Adequate Delivery Service. If you fail to timely submit a written explanation, our preliminary determination will become immediately effective. We will consider any written explanation timely submitted by you but we will in our sole discretion make the final determination of the area to which you are providing Adequate Delivery Service. We will give you written notice of our final determination within 90 days after receipt of your written explanation, at which point it will be effective. The Delivery Area will be re-defined to include only the areas to which we finally determine you are providing Adequate Delivery Service.

2.8 You may not deliver products produced at the Franchised Store or using the Marks except within the Delivery Area.

2.9 In consideration of the franchise granted, you will pay to us, the sum of **\$39,000** upon execution of this Agreement as an Initial Franchise Fee. You pay it in consideration of our sales expenses, administrative overhead, return on investment, and for our lost or deferred opportunity to sell franchises in the Designated Area to others. This fee is non-refundable upon execution of this Agreement. It is paid as consideration for expenses we incur in furnishing assistance and services to you and for our lost or deferred opportunity to franchise others. In addition to the Initial Franchise fee, you will pay to us the **\$10,000** non-refundable Franchise Coordination Fee. You pay it in addition to, and at the same time as, all other costs and fees associated with the initiation of this Agreement and commencement of your Franchised Store.

2.10 You agree that because complete and detailed uniformity under the many varying conditions encountered by our franchisees may not be possible or practical, we specifically reserve the right and privilege, at our sole discretion and as we may deem in the best interests of all concerned in any specific instance, to vary standards for any of our franchisees based upon the peculiarities of the particular site or circumstance, density of population, business potential, population of trade area, existing business practices or any other condition that we deem to be of importance to the successful operation of the franchisee's business.

We may allow certain franchisees to depart from normal system standards and routines to experiment with or test new products, equipment, designs, and procedures. In no event will any variance or testing be deemed a waiver of any of our rights or an excuse for you not to perform any of your duties under this Agreement. We may require you at any time to commence full compliance with the Operations Manual and the System. We will not be required to disclose or grant any variance to you under any circumstances.

- 2.11 The provisions of Section 2.2, above, are subject to and limited by the following:
 - A. We may purchase or be purchased by, or merge with, competing businesses wherever located;
 - B. We or our designee may solicit, sell, establish, or service stores within or adjacent to the following types of locations: schools and colleges, entertainment and sports complexes, convention centers, airports, hospitals, train and bus stations, military bases and government facilities,

trade shows, in-office and in-plant food facilities, department stores, grocery stores, mobile units, retail chains, hotels, off-site sales accounts, and 100-unit or larger chains in which the Store uses space that is less than 50% of the retail space available.

- C. For so long as we or our affiliates operate a store in your Designated Area using:
 - our Figaro's retail trade dress or the Figaro's Marks if this Agreement is for a Figaro's franchise, or
 - our Nick-N-Willy's retail trade dress of the Nick-N-Willy's Marks if this Agreement is for a Nick-N-Willy's franchise, then:

you may deduct 40% from each weekly continuing licensing fee due to us. If we or our affiliates operate two or more stores within your Designated Area using our retail trade dress or marks, you may deduct 80%.

3. TERM AND RENEWAL

3.1 This Agreement will be effective and binding from the date of its execution for an initial term of [ten years] [_____ years] commencing on the date of this Agreement.

3.2 You will have the right to renew this franchise before the expiration of the initial term of the franchise for successive [ten-year] [____- year] terms, without being required to pay a renewal fee, providing all of the following conditions have been fulfilled:

- A. You have substantially complied with all the provisions of this Agreement during its entire term. You must have fully complied with the then current agreement and system standards prior to any renewal.
- B. You maintain possession of the Franchised Store location. Before the expiration date of this Agreement, you must bring the Franchised Store location into full compliance with the specifications and standards we then apply for new or renewing Franchised Store facilities. You must present evidence satisfactory to us that you have the right to remain in possession of the Franchised Store premises for the duration of any renewal term. If you are unable to maintain possession of the premises, or in our judgment the Franchised Store should be relocated, you must secure substitute premises we approve and you must furnish, stock and equip the premises to bring the Franchised Store at your substituted premises into full compliance with our then-current specifications and standards before the expiration date of this Agreement.
- C. You have given notice of renewal to us as provided in this Agreement. If you fail to execute the then-current franchise agreement form prior to the renewal date, you will be charged a \$250 late fee for each month after the original expiration date, until you do execute the new renewal franchise agreement.
- D. You have satisfied all monetary obligations owed by you to us and to our subsidiaries and affiliates and you have timely met these obligations throughout the term of this Agreement.

- E. You execute upon each renewal our then-current form of Franchise Agreement (with appropriate modifications to reflect the fact that the agreement relates to the grant of a renewal franchise). The renewal agreement will supersede in all respects this Agreement (except as to remaining renewal terms) and its terms may differ from the terms of this Agreement, including, without limitation, a different percentage Continuing Licensing Fees and advertising contribution.
- F. You have complied with our then-current qualification and training requirements.
- G. You and we, prior to renewal, must execute a general release, in a form we prescribe.

3.3 If you desire to renew, you will give us written notice of your desire to renew at least nine months, but not more than 15 months, prior to the expiration of this Agreement. Within 60 days after our receipt of the timely notice, we will furnish you with written notice of: (1) reasons that could cause us not to accept the renewal notice including any deficiencies that require correction and a schedule for correction by you; and (2) our then-current requirements relating to the image, appearance, decoration, furnishing, equipping and stocking of Franchised Store facilities, and a schedule for effecting upgrading or modifications in order to bring the Franchised Store in compliance as a condition of renewal. Renewal will be conditioned upon your compliance with these requirements within 60 days and continued compliance with all the terms and conditions of this Agreement up to the date of termination of the initial term, or as we otherwise set forth in writing.

3.4 If you do not comply with our notice, we will give you written notice of our election not to renew the franchise at least three months prior to the expiration of this Agreement. The notice will specify the reasons for non-renewal and will otherwise comply with applicable state laws.

3.5 You have no automatic right to continue operation of the Franchised Store following expiration or termination of this Agreement. If you continue to operate the franchise with our express or implied consent, following the expiration or termination of this Agreement, the continuation will be a month-to-month extension of this Agreement. This Agreement will then be terminable by either party upon 30 days written notice. Otherwise, all provisions of this Agreement will apply while operations continue and your Continuing Licensing Fee will automatically increase to 7% of your gross receipts, with a weekly minimum of \$150, unless and until you and we have executed a renewal franchise agreement. Upon termination of this Agreement will apply.

4. STORE AND LOCATION

4.1 You will operate the Franchised Store only at the location specified in this Agreement. You will be responsible for purchasing or leasing a suitable site for the Franchised Store. Prior to the acquisition by lease or purchase of any site for the premises of the Franchised Store, you will submit a description of the proposed site to us, together with a letter of intent or other evidence satisfactory to us which confirms your favorable prospects for obtaining the proposed site. We will provide you written notice of approval or disapproval of the proposed site within 15 business days after receiving your written proposal. The store site must be in the United

States of America, legally available pursuant to state and federal franchise disclosure and registration laws and pursuant to our commitments to our franchisees, and in compliance with our franchise placement, market development and demographic criteria.

4.2 After receiving our written approval of the location of the Franchised Store as provided in this Agreement, you will, subject to our prior written approval of terms, execute a lease (if the premises are to be leased) or a binding agreement to purchase the site. Our approval of the lease will be conditioned upon inclusion in the lease of terms acceptable to us, and at our option, will contain provisions that we require, including:

- A. A provision reserving to us the right, at our election, to receive an assignment of the leasehold interest upon termination or expiration of this Agreement.
- B. A provision which expressly permits the lessor of the premises to provide us all sales and other information lessor may have related to the operation of the Franchised Store, as we may request.
- C. A provision which requires the lessor concurrently to provide us with a copy of any written notice of deficiency under the lease sent to you and which grants to us, in our sole discretion, the right (but not obligation) to cure any deficiency under the lease, if you fail to do so within 15 business days after the expiration of the period in which you had to cure the default.
- D. A provision which evidences your right to display the Marks in accordance with the specifications required by the Confidential Operations Manual, subject only to the provisions of applicable law.
- E. A provision that the premises be used for the operation of a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's facility (depending on the type of Franchised Store to be operated at the location).
- F. A provision that prohibits the establishment within the shopping center of any retail entity 25% or more of whose business will be derived from the sale of pizza.
- G. A provision containing an express right of de-identification in the following form:

Upon termination or non-renewal of this Lease, Lessee/Tenant may deidentify the leased premises. If Lessee/Tenant fails to do so, Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. is given the express right to de-identify. De-identification consists of removal of all signs; modification or remodeling of all identifying architectural features; repainting as necessary to no longer use the color scheme used by Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. in conjunction with Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchises (depending on the type of franchise contemplated by this Agreement); and any other steps necessary (in the sole discretion of Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. to effectively distinguish the formerly leased premises from Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.'s proprietary design(s) that relate to Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchises (depending on the type of franchise contemplated by this Agreement). All de-identification will be done at the expense of Franchisee/Lessee/Tenant or Lessor.

H. A provision containing an express statement that any default by you under the lease will be considered a default by you under this Agreement and any default by you under this Agreement will be considered a default by you under the lease.

If we cure any breach by you under the lease or sublease, the total amount of all costs and payments we incur in effecting the cure will be immediately due and owing by you to us.

If you own the premises used for the operation of the Franchise, you will not mortgage, pledge, or otherwise assign as security the premises during the term of this Agreement without our prior written approval. Approval will not be withheld unreasonably. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, you will give us a reasonable and good faith opportunity to lease the premises and to continue business operations there. The fair value of and fair terms for the lease and for all related equipment, fixtures, signs, equipment leases and personal property will be determined in Salem, Oregon by three appraisers. Each party must select one appraiser. The two appraisers chosen must then select a third appraiser. Each party will pay for its own appraiser and each party will pay half for the third appraiser. The parties may then present evidence of the value of the lease and fair terms for the transaction. The decision of the majority of the appraisers will be conclusive. Any time within 30 days after receiving the appraisers' decision, at our option we may enter into the lease at the price and upon the terms determined by the appraisers.

4.3 It will be your responsibility to undertake site selection activities and otherwise secure the premises for your Franchised Store. We agree to use reasonable efforts to help analyze your market area, to help determine site feasibility, and to assist in the designation of the franchise location, which we must approve. We may, in our sole discretion, determine that on-site inspection is appropriate under the circumstances prior to granting approval of a site location. If we so determine, we will perform the on-site inspection at no additional cost to you for up to one site as part of the Franchise Coordination Fee. If you desire to have additional sites inspected for your first store (and for all sites inspected for your second and any additional stores or for other types of franchises for which the Franchise Coordination Fee is not paid with the Initial Franchise Fee), or if we do not determine that an on-site inspection is warranted, you will be responsible for paying the actual out of pocket costs incurred by us to perform any on-site inspection. Site model forecasting services are NOT available for: Figaro's locations that offer only unbaked pizzas (but not baked pizzas) for takeout and transferees purchasing existing franchise locations.

It is your responsibility to investigate all applicable zoning, licensing, leasing and other requirements for any proposed site. You must ensure that the site you select complies with these requirements. We will not be liable for any consequences of your choice of any franchise site.

4.4 If the Agreement represents your first Franchised Store and if no acceptable site for your Franchised Store is found and approved by the parties and opened for business within 18 months from the date of this Agreement we may terminate this Agreement and, in such an event, we will return to you payments received by us for this Agreement less \$15,000, or if you fail to commence operations within 18 months for any other reason, then, upon 30 day's prior written notice from us and opportunity for you to cure, we may terminate this Agreement and we will return to you payments received by us for this Agreement less \$39,000. Any failure to commence operation caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that we deem reasonable under the circumstances.

If this Agreement represents an additional Franchised Store, then the time to locate and approve and open for business an acceptable site will be 18 months from the date of this Agreement. If no acceptable site is found and approved by the parties for the additional site within this time period, or if your first Franchised Store has not opened within the time frames required by your franchise agreement for your first franchise, this Agreement will terminate without notice by either party to the other as of the expiration of the relevant time period. No portion of any payment paid by you to us for this Agreement will be refundable or returned to you. Upon termination pursuant to this Section 4.4, each party will be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action the other party may have under or pursuant to this Agreement and any right, title or interest in this Agreement, the Marks or the System will automatically revert to us. Any failure to commence operation caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that we deem reasonable under the circumstances.

4.5 You agree that promptly after obtaining possession of the site for the Franchised Store you will:

- A. cause to be prepared and submit for our approval a site survey and any modifications to our basic generic architectural plans and specifications for your Franchised Store (including requirements for dimensions, exterior design, materials, interior design and layout, equipment, fixtures, furniture, signs and decorating). You may modify our basic plans and specifications only to the extent required to comply with all applicable ordinances, building codes and permit requirements and only with prior notification to us and our written approval.
 - B. obtain all required zoning changes; all required building, utility, health, sanitation, and sign permits and licenses and any other required permits and licenses.
 - C. purchase or lease equipment, fixtures, furniture and signs as provided in this Agreement.
 - D. complete the construction and/or remodeling, equipment, fixture, furniture and sign installation and decorating of the Franchised Store in full and strict compliance with plans and specifications approved by us and all applicable ordinances, building codes and permit requirements.
 - E. obtain all customary contractors' sworn statements and partial and final waivers of lien for construction, remodeling, decorating and installation services.
 - F. otherwise, complete development of and have the Franchised Store ready to open and commence the conduct of your business in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, including those related to standards of quality and performance.

4.6 You will not relocate your Franchised Store without our prior written approval. Any relocation will be at your sole expense. This Agreement will govern your operations at any replacement Franchised Store location. If we consent to the relocation, we will notify you of the date by which you must open the replacement Franchised Store location for business within 12 months after closure of the existing Franchised Store. Any failure to commence operation of the replacement Franchised

Store caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that is deemed reasonable by us under the circumstances.

You may decide to relocate the Franchised Store location if:

- The lease for the site of the Franchised Store expires or terminates and cannot be renewed during the term of this Agreement;
- The site is destroyed, condemned or otherwise rendered unusable;
- In your and our judgment there is a change in character of the location of the Franchise Store sufficiently detrimental to your business potential to warrant its relocation; or
- You reasonably decide to relocate the Franchised Store location for cause.

If so, you may relocate the Franchised Store to another site within the Franchise Territory, if:

- A You are not in breach of this Agreement;
- B. Your lease was not ended by the lessor because of your breach of the lease agreement;
- C. You evidence to our satisfaction your ability to obtain and commence operations at the new location within a time we deem reasonable after you vacate the original location;
- D. You develop, construct, remodel, furnish, decorate and equip, at your sole expense, the new location according to our then current specifications and standards;
- E. You pay all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses we incur because of the relocation. The term "Franchised Store" will include the relocated business site; and
- F. You satisfy our then current franchise placement and demographics criteria, as expressed in the Operations Manual.

4.7 We retain all rights not specifically granted to you under this Agreement. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, we retain the right, in our sole discretion and without granting any right to you:

- A. To use or license the use of the Marks or any other trademarks, service marks, logos or commercial symbols in connection with the sale of any services or products other than those directly contemplated being used, offered, or sold by you under this Agreement.
- B. To operate and grant to others the right to operate businesses outside the Designated Area on the terms and conditions that we deem appropriate.
- C. To sell products or services anywhere, including within the Designated Area, through channels of distribution other than the Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's retail business currently reserved to you in the Designated Area,

including Internet, wholesale and mail order channels. The Internet is a channel of distribution reserved exclusively to us, and you may not independently market on the Internet or conduct e-commerce except as otherwise allowed by us in the Operations Manual.

- D. To establish, operate, own or franchise any business, including competitive businesses outside of the Designated Area.
- E. To establish multi-area marketing plans, but you will have the option to deliver Figaro's products and services (if this Agreement is for a Figaro's franchise) within the Designated Area.

We and our parents, affiliates, predecessors and subsidiaries may establish, operate, own or franchise any business, including competitive businesses, anywhere, including within your Designated Area, using marks different than the "Marks" as defined in this Agreement. This includes outlets operated or franchised by our affiliate Schmizza International, Inc., using the Schmizza marks.

4.8 There are no limits on the area in which you or we may solicit, accept orders or sell goods or services, except as limited by any multi-area programs we establish (as defined in this Agreement); delivery and catering services as defined in this Agreement; our reservations of rights in the preceding subsection; or as otherwise limited by this Agreement.

5. EQUIPMENT, FIXTURES, FURNITURE AND SIGNS

5.1 We will provide you with specifications for brands and types of food and beverage preparation, identities of certain suppliers and service providers, approved products, recipes for certain menu items, cash registers, computer, equipment, fixtures, small wares, furniture, counters, freezers, signs, stationery, supplies, Multi-Area Marketing Programs, and certain other items and services. Our specifications may include minimum standards for performance, warranties, design and appearance and local zoning, sign and other restrictions. Except as otherwise provided in this paragraph and this Agreement, you may purchase or lease original and replacement equipment, fixtures, furniture, signs and decorating materials and services meeting our specifications from any source. However, all equipment that you purchase (except for items identified in the Operations Manual approved to be acquired used) must be newly manufactured, and not previously used or reconditioned. If you propose to purchase or lease any item of equipment or furniture or any fixture, sign or decorating materials not approved by us as meeting our specifications, you will first notify us. We then may require submission of sufficient specifications, photographs, drawings and/or other information and samples to determine whether the item of equipment or furniture or fixture, sign or decorating material meets our specifications. We will advise you in writing within a reasonable time whether the item of equipment or furniture or the fixture, sign or decorating material meets our specifications and may be used by you. You are required to purchase your initial interior and exterior signage from vendors we specify. Notwithstanding anything in this paragraph or this Agreement to the contrary, we reserve the right to designate exclusive suppliers (including third parties, us or our affiliates) for any products or services to ensure quality and uniformity of products, services, production, shipping and storage for the benefit of the franchise system.

5.2 You will comply with all specifications for brand and type of equipment used in the Franchised Store as provided in the provisions of this Agreement related to standards of quality and of performance.

5.3 Upon execution of this Agreement, if it represents your first Standard Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise unit purchase, you have paid to us \$10,000 for the assistance (the "Franchise Coordination Fee") which was paid in addition to your Initial Franchise Fee. The Franchise Coordination Fee is not refundable under any circumstances. We will assist you in obtaining a complete equipment package. For any stores other than the first franchise unit you open, your purchase of our franchise coordination assistance is at your discretion. If you elect to obtain this assistance, you will pay the then effective fee to us prior to receiving our services. We will derive income from the Franchise Coordination Fee.

5.4 We will furnish to you standard construction plans and a schedule of interior finishes and equipment packages for the Franchised Store. Final construction and site plans must be prepared by an architect we approve. All costs for site-specific plans will be your responsibility. Site plans, and any modifications to them, must be approved in writing by us prior to construction. All approvals will be solely within our discretion to maintain a uniform image and decor, consistent with Franchised Store system concepts.

5.5 You will comply within a time we deem reasonable with any requirement we impose to modify the layout, furnishings, fixtures, equipment, decorations, and décor of the Franchised Store. In any calendar year, the modifications will not result in direct out-of-pocket costs to you of more than \$20,000, with a total maximum cap of not more than \$35,000 over the term of this Agreement.

6. TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE

6.1 For your first Franchised Store, we (or the relevant master franchisee and its staff) will make training available to you and to your designated manager. You and your designated manager are required to attend and successfully complete the training to our satisfaction. This must be done before you open your franchise for business. The training course is two six-day weeks in duration and is conducted at a place that we will designate. The training program will cover material aspects of the operation of a Franchised Store, including financial controls, general bookkeeping procedures, food preparation, service and operational techniques, familiarization with recipes, marketing and advertising techniques, sanitation and maintenance procedures, deployment of labor, and maintenance of quality standards. If your designated manager ceases for any reason to be employed by you, you will appoint a new manager. We may require your new manager to attend and successfully complete the training course, at our then-published rates. All expenses incurred by you and your employees in attending any training, including without limitation, travel, room and board expense, will be your sole responsibility.

6.2 For a minimum of nine days but no more than fourteen days during the first one to two months of operation of your first Franchised Store (provided that store was not acquired by transfer), we will furnish to you, at your premises and at our expense, one of our representatives (which for all purposes under this Agreement may be one of our master franchisees) for the purpose of facilitating the opening of that Franchised Store. During this period, our representative also will assist you in establishing and standardizing procedures and techniques essential to the operation of your Franchised Store and will assist in training personnel. If you request additional assistance from us in order to facilitate the opening of the Franchised Store during the first month, and if we deem it necessary and appropriate to comply with the request and can reasonably allocate the necessary staff, you will reimburse us for the expense of us providing such additional assistance.

6.3 If we require, you must pass aptitude, qualification and food safety tests to our exclusive satisfaction. You must take these tests when we specify. If we determine in our sole discretion that you are unable to satisfactorily complete and pass the mandatory training program, any aptitude or other qualification testing we require, or are unqualified for any other reason, we will have the right to require you to attend the training school for a second time or to terminate this Agreement. You will pay to us \$1,500 for attending the training school for a second time, and you will pay the cost of travel and living expenses for the persons attending the training. If you attend the second training and are unable satisfactorily to complete the program or remain unqualified, we will have the right to terminate this Agreement. If we terminate this Agreement pursuant to this paragraph, we will return to you the franchise fees you paid to us less \$15,000 to help cover the expenses incurred by us and our lost opportunity costs. Upon return of this amount, we will be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action you may have under or pursuant to this Agreement and you will have no further right, title or interest in this Agreement, the Marks or the System.

6.4 For all of your Franchised Stores (including the first and all subsequent stores), each of your employees will complete a training program as prescribed in the Confidential Operations Manual. All such training programs will be conducted under the direction of you or your designated manager.

For your second franchised store, any additional stores, and transfers to a buyer who is a fully trained Figaro's manager/owner:

- A. We will determine the extent to which, if any, on-site training and/or store opening support will be required. If we determine that such training is required, we or one of our master franchisees, or a qualified franchisee will provide the training at your expense, at your location, at our rates then published in the Operations Manual.
- B. If we determine that attendance at our training school outlined in Section 6.1, above, is required for one or more individuals, this training will be completed to our satisfaction at a location we designate. You will pay us at our rates then published in the Operations Manual (currently \$1,500) for attending training school and will pay the cost of travel and living expenses for the persons attending the training.

6.5 We may provide and may require that you and your managers and employees attend and successfully complete refresher training programs or seminars. These may be conducted at a location that we designate, and at your expense, at our then-published rates. However, attendance will not be required at more than one such program in any calendar year and will not exceed four days in duration for each program.

6.6 We may designate qualified franchisees or master franchisees to conduct some or all of your training.

6.7 In addition to the above training, we or the relevant master franchisee may deem it appropriate or necessary to provide additional training and supervision to you and your managers and employees at your Franchise Store location. If so, you will fully participate in and complete this additional training and supervision, including additional or revised training programs and processes that may be added to the Operations Manual in the future.

7. PROPRIETARY MARKS

7.1 You acknowledge that we are the owner of all right, title and interest together with all the goodwill of the Marks. Your right to use the Marks is derived solely from this Agreement. Your rights are limited to the conduct of business by you pursuant to and in compliance with this Agreement and all applicable standards, specifications, and operating procedures we prescribe. Any unauthorized use of the Marks by you is a breach of this Agreement and an infringement of our rights in and to the Marks. You agree that all usage of the Marks by you and any goodwill established by your use of the Marks will inure to our exclusive benefit. This Agreement does not confer to you any goodwill or other interests in the Marks. You will never contest the validity or ownership of any of the Marks or assist any other person in contesting the validity or ownership of the Marks. All provisions of this Agreement applicable to the Marks apply to any and all additional trademarks, service marks, and commercial symbols that we authorize for use by you and that we license to you after the date of this Agreement.

7.2 You will not use any Marks or parts of any Marks as part of any legal entity or business name, or with any prefix, suffix, or other modifying words, terms, designs, or symbols, or in any modified form. You may not use any Marks in connection with the sale of any unauthorized product or service or in any other manner not expressly authorized in writing by us. You agree to give notices of trademark and service mark registrations as we specify. You will obtain fictitious or assumed name registrations that may be required under applicable law. You will not use any of the Marks in any manner that we have not specified or approved. You will not use the Marks as part of any electronic mail address or in any electronic mail message except in accordance with the Operations manual and only for purposes of the franchise.

7.3 You will promptly notify us of any claim, demand, or cause of action based upon or arising from any attempt by any other person, firm or legal entity to use the Marks or any colorable imitation of the Marks. You also agree to notify us of any action, claim or demand against you relating to the Marks or the System. We will have the sole right and duty to defend any such action. We will have the exclusive right to contest or bring action against any third party regarding the third party's use of any of the Marks and will exercise that right in our sole discretion. In any defense or prosecution of any litigation relating to the Marks or components of the System undertaken by us, you will cooperate with us and execute any and all documents and take all actions as may be desirable or necessary in the opinion of our counsel, to carry out such defense or prosecution. Both parties will make every effort consistent with the foregoing to protect, maintain, and promote the Marks, and their distinguishing characteristics (and the other service marks, trademarks, slogans, etc., associated with the System) as standing for the System and only the System. We make no representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the use, exclusive ownership, validity or enforceability of the Marks.

7.4 If it becomes advisable at any time, in our sole discretion, for us to modify or discontinue use of any Marks, and/or use one or more additional or substitute trade names, trademarks, service marks, or other commercial symbols, you agree to comply with our directions within a reasonable time after we give notice to you. We will have no liability or obligation whatsoever to you with respect to the requirement that you modify or discontinue any Marks.

7.5 In order to preserve the validity and integrity of the Marks and copyrighted material, and to assure that you are properly employing them in the operation of your Franchised Store, we or our agents will have the right of entry and inspection of your premises and operating procedures at all reasonable times, as further outlined in Sections 14 and 15, below. We will have the right to observe the manner in which you are rendering your services and conducting your

operations, to confer with your employees and customers, and to select Menu Items, ingredients, food and non-food products, beverages, and other items, products, materials and supplies for test of content and evaluation purposes to make certain that the Menu Items, ingredients, food and non-food products, services, materials, equipment and operations are satisfactory and meet our quality control provisions and performance standards.

7.6 You will not establish a presence on the Internet or on any other electronic, national or international medium using any domain name or address containing the word "FIGARO'S," "NICK-N-WILLY'S "or any similar word or mark. We retain the sole right to advertise on the Internet and create a Web site using the words "FIGARO'S" or "NICK-N-WILLY'S" in the domain name. We are the owner of all rights to domain names and directory addresses as we designate or use. "Internet" means any of one or more local or global interactive communications media, that is now available, or that may become available, and includes web sites and domain names. Unless the context otherwise indicates, Internet includes methods of accessing limited access electronic networks, such as Intranets, Extranets, and WANs.)

8. CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL

8.1 We will loan to you during the term of the Franchise Agreement one copy of the Confidential Operations Manual related to your Franchised Store. It contains reasonable, mandatory and suggested specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules we prescribe for your store and information relative to your other obligations and the operation of your Franchised Store. The Marketing Manual is incorporated into the Operations Manual. Among other things, the Operations Manual may contain information, requirements and standards related to:

- Planning and consulting
- Site selection assistance
- Permitting and zoning assistance
- Hiring and employee management training and assistance
- Facility design assistance
- Tenant build-out assistance
- Furnishing and fixture design and standards
- Equipment standards and assistance
- Computer programs for point of sale, marketing, accounting, scheduling and reporting
- Inventory management assistance and training
- Written operations standards and assistance
- Initial and ongoing operational training
- Management and employee training
- Marketing and advertising
- Standards, ongoing training and ongoing support
- Insurance guidance and standards

The Operations Manual includes materials in whatever form (including electronic) we provide to you that describe the guidelines, advice, and requirements regarding the operation of your franchise, including user manuals and related instruction materials. It includes amendments, supplements, and new documents made and identified by us as part of the Operations Manual. The Operations Manual may be delivered to you by hard paper copy, computer diskette, CD-ROM, via an intranet or other downloading mechanism to your computer or via another medium chosen at our discretion.

The Confidential Operations Manual contains our proprietary information. You will keep it confidential both during the term of this Agreement and after its expiration or termination. We will have the right to add to and otherwise modify the Confidential Operations Manual to reflect changes in the specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules we prescribe for your store, provided that no addition or modification will alter your fundamental status and rights under this Agreement. If you lose or misplace the Confidential Operations Manual, we will replace the Confidential Operations Manual and charge you a \$500 fee for this replacement.

8.2 The Confidential Operations Manual will at all times remain our sole property and will promptly be returned upon the expiration or other termination of this Agreement.

8.3 You will at all times ensure that your copy of the Confidential Operations Manual be available and maintained at the premises of the Franchised Store in a current and up-to-date manner with the amendments and updates that we provide to you. In the event of any dispute as to the contents of the Confidential Operations Manual, the terms of the master copy of the Confidential Operations Manual, we maintain at our home office will be controlling.

9. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

9.1 You acknowledge that your entire knowledge of the operation of the Franchised Store, including without limitation the System, Multi-Area Marketing Programs, Menu Items, Trade Secret Food Products, and other food products and other specifications, the Trade Secret Process, product formulae, standards and store operating procedures of a Franchised Store, are derived from information we disclose to you. You agree that such information is proprietary, confidential and our trade secret. These have substantial value and provide a competitive advantage to you. You agree that you will maintain the absolute confidentiality of all such information during and after the term of the franchise and that you will not use any such information in any other business or in any manner not specifically authorized or approved in writing by us. You will not reverse engineer, decompile or disassemble any items embodying the Trade Secret Process or Trade Secret Products.

9.2 You will divulge confidential information only to your employees that must have access to it in order to operate the Franchised Store. Any and all information, knowledge and know-how, including, without limitation, the Trade Secret Process, drawings, materials, equipment, techniques, store systems, product formulae, recipes and other data, which we designate as confidential will be deemed confidential for purposes of this Agreement. This will not apply to information that you can demonstrate came to your attention prior to disclosure by us; or which, at the time of disclosure by us to you, had become a part of the public domain, through publication or communication by others; or which, after disclosure to you by us, becomes a part of the public domain, through publication or communication by others.

9.3 Due to the special and unique nature of the confidential information, Marks, and Confidential Operations Manual, you agree and acknowledge that we will be entitled to immediate equitable remedies, including but not limited to, restraining orders and injunctive relief in order to safeguard our proprietary, confidential, unique, and special information and that money damages alone would be an insufficient remedy with which to compensate us for any breach of the terms of this Agreement related to the Marks, Confidential Operations Manual and our confidential information. Furthermore, you agree that all of your employees having access to our confidential and proprietary information agreements or our other proprietary information will be required to execute secrecy agreements containing confidential information provisions in the form acceptable to us.

9.4 The Operations Manual may contain guidelines to protect confidential information and Trade Secrets, including limited access to the information on a need-to-know basis, locking of offices and computer files, placement of appropriate legends on materials, limited access for copying and scanning, pass-word protection, and encryption. You will conduct periodic meetings with your managers and employees to instruct them on their responsibilities to maintain the confidentiality of our information, including severance interviews with terminated employees in which they acknowledge in writing their post-employment confidentiality obligations.

9.5 Upon expiration or termination of this Agreement, you will immediately return to us all of our confidential information and Trade Secrets you have received, including any items that embody the confidential information and Trade Secrets. You acknowledge that you have no continuing ownership interest in the confidential information and Trade Secrets.

9.6 You and we stipulate that, in light of all of the facts and circumstances of the relationship between you and us, the covenants, restrictions and agreements referred to in this Section entitled "Confidential Information" (including without limitation their scope, duration and geographic extent) are fair and reasonably necessary for the protection of our confidential information, goodwill and other protectable interests. If a court of competent jurisdiction should decline to enforce any of those covenants and agreements, you and we request the court to reform these provisions to restrict your use of confidential information, non-solicitation, ability to compete with us, and any other covered topics to the maximum extent, in time, scope of activities, and geography, the court finds enforceable under applicable law.

9.7 You will assure that all communications and media connections with us and with your customers and access to financial information (especially bank account and credit card information) are at all times kept secure. This includes wireless, cable, internet, broadband or other communications and media connections. Your security measures must be in compliance with all legal requirements and, particularly, with all security requirements of the relevant banks and issuing credit card companies.

10. MODIFICATION OF THE SYSTEM

You agree that we may change or modify the System at any time. This may include the adoption and use of new or modified trade names, trademarks, service marks or copyrighted materials, recipe changes, new menu items, new products, new equipment, new store designs or layouts or new techniques. You will use all of these changes in the System, as if they were part of this Agreement at the time of execution. You will make any expenditure made necessary by the changes or modifications in the System that we reasonably require. We will allow adequate replacement time for all major changes regarding the marks and signage for the System. You will not change, modify or alter in any way the System, without our written consent. Any such changes or proposed changes to the System will become our property.

11. ADVERTISING

Recognizing the value of advertising and the importance of the standardization of advertising and promotion to the furtherance of the goodwill and the public image of Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's stores, you agree as follows:

11.1 Before you use any promotional and advertising materials, you will submit them to us or our designated agency, for our prior approval. This includes all information not previously approved by us pertaining to promotional materials and advertising you initiate, including, but not limited to, newspapers, radio and television advertising, specialty and novelty items, signs, boxes, napkins, bags and wrapping papers. In the event written disapproval of any such advertising and promotional material has not been given by us to you within 20 days from the date such information has been received by us, such materials will be deemed approved.

You will advertise your franchise in a dignified manner to enhance our System's reputation for quality and integrity. At any time and from time to time, we may require you to submit to us advertising copy, promotional materials, public relations programs and press releases you use in your local advertising programs. If, after review of any material, we, in good faith, believe that it is not in keeping with our reputation of quality and integrity, or degrades or debases the good will or reputation of the System, we will promptly notify you. You will immediately cease using any such material. This includes all advertising and promotional material previously approved by us pursuant to the preceding paragraph.

Your failure to conform to our provisions or requirements and subsequent non-action by us to require you to cure or remedy any such failure and default will not be deemed a waiver of future or additional failures and defaults by you under this provision and/or any other provision of this Agreement. The submission of advertising information as required to us for approval will not affect your right to determine the prices at which you sell franchise products and/or services.

11.2 You will pay a Branding Fee of three percent of your gross receipts, as defined in this Agreement. Each week that you are current on all financial reports and franchise fee payments and all other payments owed to us, you may take a 1% discount on your Branding Fee. A 1% increase in your Branding Fee, from 3% to 4%, will automatically be triggered by your failure to spend the minimum Local Advertising requirement or to report Local Advertising Contributions on two consecutive occasions, as described below.

We use the Branding Fee and its proceeds to maintain the integrity of, further develop, and to grow the Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's systems and brand awareness and loyalty to the brands as applicable.

11.3 Your required Branding Fee payments will be made at the same time and in the same manner as, and in addition to, the Continuing Licensing Fees provided in this Agreement. Such payments will be made in addition to and exclusive of any sums that you may be required to spend on local advertising and promotion. This payment may be made by automatic account withdrawal or other automatic processes we specify in the Operations Manual. The Branding Fee will be maintained and administered by us or our designee, as follows:

A. We will oversee all advertising programs with sole discretion over the creative concepts, materials and media used in such programs and their placement and allocation. You agree that the Branding Fee is intended to maximize general public recognition and acceptance of the Marks for the benefit of the System and that we and our designee make no representation and undertake no obligation in administering the Branding Fee to make expenditures for you which are equivalent or proportionate to your contribution, or to ensure that any particular franchisee benefits directly or <u>pro rata</u> from the placement of advertising funds.

- B. We will, for each of our company-owned and affiliate-owned Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's stores offering products and services similar to the Franchised Store, pay the Branding Fee equivalent to the contributions required of franchisees within the System.
- C. The Branding Fee may, in part, be used to meet any and all costs of maintaining, administering (including accounting, collections, legal, occupancy and related costs), directing and preparing advertising including, without limitation, consumer and media research, and the cost of preparing and conducting print, television, radio, Internet, magazine and newspaper and other media, advertising campaigns and other public relations activities; employing advertising agencies to assist with; and providing promotional brochures and other marketing materials, services and guidance to franchisees in our franchise system. Our internal artwork, advertising, promotion and newsletter production costs and associated administrative costs are paid from the Branding Fee. We will deposit all sums in our general accounts, provided however that we will segregate the sums administratively on our books, based upon the brand designation for each franchised store - whether, Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's. We will use the Branding Fee to defray our operating expenses, reasonable administrative costs, and overhead we may incur in activities related to the administration or direction of advertising programs including, without limitation, conducting market research, preparing marketing and advertising materials, and collecting and accounting.
- D. We will have the sole right to enforce your obligations and the obligations of all our other franchisees that pay the Branding Fee. Neither you nor any other of our franchisees who are obligated to pay the Branding Fee will be deemed a third-party beneficiary with respect to the Branding Fee or have any right to enforce any obligation to pay the Branding Fee.
- E. We may use portions of the Branding Fee for co-op advertising programs. The terms and conditions required for participation in any co-op advertising program will be specified in the Operations Manual.

11.4 You will spend each calendar month on local advertising and promotion an amount equal to three percent of your gross receipts for the preceding calendar month. At our direction upon 30 days prior written notice, we can increase this amount to four percent of your Gross Receipts for the prior calendar month. You will make these expenditures directly, subject to our approval and direction or the direction of our designated advertising agency. On or before the 15th day of each month, or, at our sole discretion, less frequently, you will furnish to us, in a manner approved by us, an accurate accounting of the previous months' expenditures on local advertising and promotion, as well as tear sheets, invoices and other supporting documents as may be specified by us.

Out of this amount, we may require that at least, 0.125% of Gross Receipts be sent to us as a contribution to H.E.L.P. the charity or other charitable causes. This payment may be made by automatic account withdrawal or other automatic processes we specify in the Operations Manual.

If on two consecutive occasions you fail to timely submit an accounting to us or if the accounting you submit to us shows that your spending was below the minimum required, then the amount

of your Branding Fee payment will immediately and automatically increase from three percent to four percent. If you, at some time thereafter, submit all delinquent accounting(s) to us and make up all spending shortfalls, and subsequently petition to have the Branding Fee restored to the original three percent, it will be restored so long as:

- a) all other reports and payments you are required to make under this Agreement are current;
- b) you have faithfully paid a minimum of four quarters at the four percent level; and
- c) your accountings all have been timely and your minimum advertising commitments have been met throughout those four quarters.

You may only petition to have the Branding Fee restored to the original three percent one time.

Thereafter, if on two consecutive occasions you fail to timely submit an accounting to us or if the accounting you submit to us shows that your spending was below the minimum required, then your Branding Fee automatically will be increased to the four percent level and will remain at that level until the renewal of this Agreement.

11.5 We may designate a local, regional or national advertising coverage area in which your business and at least one other of our franchises using the same brand is located for purposes of developing a cooperative local or regional advertising or promotional program. The franchisees using the same brand in each advertising coverage area are members of the relevant brand Franchisee Local Advertising Committee ("FLAC") for their coverage area. Each FLAC is for all Figaro's franchisees or all Nick-N-Willy's franchisees in the relevant advertising coverage area. We establish FLAC rules in conjunction with our Franchisee National Advisory Board ("FNAB"), a council of our franchise owners elected (or in certain instances appointed by FNAB members) by our franchisees.

Currently, the FLAC rules provide, among other things, that the affirmative vote of at least twothirds of the franchises represented by the relevant FLAC is required before the FLAC can spend or commit to spend any advertising funds controlled by that FLAC. Unless and until this approval is given, the FLAC's advertising funds will accumulate. This protects each individual franchisee by helping to ensure that contributions to each FLAC are used in a manner deemed beneficial by at least two-thirds of the FLAC franchises. The FLAC may not return funds previously collected, nor may it elect not to collect funds.

You agree to participate in and contribute your share to the cooperative advertising and promotional programs in your advertising coverage area. The cost of the program will be allocated among franchisees in the advertising coverage area and each franchisee's share will be in proportion to its sales during the preceding 12-month period, or portion of this period, but we will not require that the aggregate of your contributions for local and cooperative advertising during any month exceed four percent of your gross receipts during that month. We will have the right to approve or disapprove the content of all advertising. Your contributions to cooperative advertising promotional programs may be taken as a credit toward the monthly local advertising and promotional expenditure required in this Agreement. "Advertising coverage area" will be defined as the area covered by the particular advertising medium (television, radio, or other medium) as recognized in the industry. In the event of a disagreement, our determination of the coverage area will be final.

11.6 If this Agreement is for your first Standard Franchised Store, upon execution of this Agreement, you will deposit with us \$12,500. This "Grand Opening Fee" will be used by us for

your first Franchised Store solely for "Grand Opening" advertising within and around your Designated Area and for your primary benefit for a period that may be as short as 21 days and as long as approximately 60 days after the Franchised Store is opened. Approximately \$2,000 to \$2,500 of this fee will be allocated to acquiring materials required for your grand opening, such as balloons, and the remaining approximately \$10,000 will be expended towards media, printing and other opening period advertising in your local market. Several mystery shopper visits may be paid from the Grand Opening Fund. For the second and each subsequent Standard, and for all other types of franchises, you will spend no less than \$12,500 for Grand Opening advertising during the first 60 days or less from the scheduled store opening day.

Although our experience indicates that an initial grand opening campaign utilizing \$12,500 followed by local advertising at the levels described in this Agreement is adequate in most cases, market conditions vary widely, both in terms of competition, familiarity with the take and bake concept and Figaro's, and in terms of media availability and costs. Depending on these and other conditions specific to your location, we may recommend, but will not require, that your marketing budget for the first year of operation substantially exceed levels required in this Agreement. Before you open your store, you will review the proposed campaign with our marketing department.

11.7 We may develop and market special promotional items that will be made available to you at our cost plus a reasonable mark up. You will maintain a representative inventory of these promotional items to meet public demand. You will have the right to purchase alternative promotional items provided that the alternative goods conform to the specifications and quality standards that we have and will establish. You must fully and accurately participate in, honor, accept and redeem all promotional and marketing materials that are authorized by us.

When required by relevant law, you will have the right, but not the obligation, to participate in these programs. We will notify you of the creation and provisions of each program. Within five days after receipt of the notice, you will advise us whether or not you wish to participate in that program. If you notify us that you wish to participate, you will adhere to all provisions of the program. If you elect to be excluded from a program, we will have the right to advise consumers, by advertising, sales solicitation or otherwise, that you are not a participant. You will not be entitled to the benefits of that program. We may establish the programs in our sole discretion, and are under no obligation to consult or confer with you or any other of our franchisees with respect to the nature, content or price of any promotional item established pursuant to any program.

11.8 We may establish and require you to join, participate in, and pay into, Multi-Area Marketing Programs. Multi-Area Marketing Programs include regional, national or international programs designed to increase business, such as multi-area customers, Internet, directory, affinity, vendor, and co-branding programs. These programs may require your cooperation (including refraining from certain channels of marketing and distribution), participation (including payment of commissions or referral fees), and adherence to maximum pricing to the extent permitted by law. All these programs are our confidential information.

When required by relevant law, you will have the right, but not the obligation, to participate in these programs. We will notify you of the creation and provisions of each program. Within five days after receipt of the notice you will advise us whether or not you wish to participate in that program. If you notify us that you wish to participate, you will adhere to all provisions of the program. If you elect to be excluded from a program, we will have the right to advise consumers, by advertising, sales solicitation or otherwise, that you are not a participant. You will not be entitled to the benefits of that program. We may establish the discount or coupon programs in our

sole discretion, and we are under no obligation to consult or confer with you or any other of our franchisees with respect to the nature, content or amount of any discount or coupon established pursuant to any program. You must purchase, at a reasonable cost, marketing kits for Multi-Area Marketing Programs. The cost of marketing kits may be automatically deducted from your franchise bank account. We may specifically establish special discount or free coupon programs designed to increase sales volume, and you will participate if we require. You will in all respects, adhere to all elements of such Multi-Area Marketing Programs, including maximum pricing, to the extent permitted by law.

11.9 You agree to remit to us all rebates received from suppliers and distributors of any merchandise, products and/or supplies for use in or sale from the Franchised Store. Except with respect to the Franchise Coordination Fee, we agree to contribute all funds that we receive from supplier or distributor rebates generated as a result of franchisee purchases for the benefit of the System.

11.10 You will maintain a business phone. You will maintain a point-of-sale computer system and related phone, modem, and other electronic communication tools and systems (collectively 'POS') we require. The POS serves in many capacities, a principal one being marketing. We may determine that it is in your best interest to upgrade or to replace your POS with a new or different POS. While we may require that you must, at your sole expense, make the necessary changes, we also may determine that a portion (or all) of the costs involved should be paid from the Branding Fee.

11.11 You will not advertise or use the Marks without following our then current guidelines and requirements. This will include the placement of appropriate copyright and registration marks or designations as we direct. You will not advertise or use in advertising or any other form of promotion, our trademarks, service marks or commercial symbols without appropriate © or @ copyright and registration marks or the designations TM or SM where applicable.

11.12 We employ purchasing staff for negotiating on products to be utilized in your store. In addition, we may use the services of third-party firms that specialize in product procurement to negotiate on our behalf. The full costs, including travel, support, overhead and benefits of these personnel, and the fees charged by the third-party firm, will be deducted from any rebates, commissions, free goods or other remuneration we receive based upon your purchases and the purchases of other franchisees. The balance, if any, will be contributed for the benefit of the relevant system. If the cost of these personnel exceeds the rebates, commissions, free goods and other remuneration, we will absorb the excess from our own accounts.

11.13 You specifically acknowledge and agree that any web site will be deemed "advertising" under this Agreement and will be subject to (among other things) our approval. (As used in this Agreement, the term "web site" means an interactive electronic document, contained in a network of computers linked by communications software that you operate or authorize others to operate and that refers to the franchised business, the Marks or us. The term web site includes, but is not limited to, Internet and World Wide Web home pages.) In connection to any web site, you agree to the following:

- A. We will allow you to establish a web page as part of our web site.
- B. You will not establish or use the web site without our prior written approval.

- C. Before establishing the web site, you will submit to us a sample of web page format and information in the form and manner we may reasonably require.
- D. In addition to any other applicable requirements, you will comply with our standards and specifications for web sites as prescribed by us in the Operations Manual or otherwise in writing or on a franchisee forum intranet system.
- E. If you propose any material revision to the web page or any of the information contained in the web site, you will submit the revision to us for prior written approval.
- F. You may only offer approved products or services on your web site. Any web site changes made without our approval will put you in default of this Franchise Agreement.
- G. You will turn ownership and control of the web site over to us upon expiration or termination of this Agreement, regardless of the reason for the expiration or termination.
- H. Subject to the terms of use on our web site, we may gather, develop and use in any lawful manner information about any visitor to the web site, including but not limited to your customers, franchisees or prospective franchisees regardless of whether they were referred to you via the web site or were otherwise in contact with you.
- I. We have established or may establish in the future an intranet or comparable on-line facility. You must use it in the manner we require. You understand and agree that we may elect to provide certain assistance, deliver information and materials or otherwise communicate with you via the Internet or the intranet. At your sole expense, you will maintain and update as needed all computer system requirements and services necessary to access the Internet and the intranet in the manner we require. You are required to have DSL or other high speed Internet service to your business or home office where you will be able to access downloads from us of advertising materials, operations manual revisions, training materials and corporate news.

You will use only approved key words, Meta tags and titles pertaining to our industry. We will email or respond via facsimile approved key words, Meta tags and titles upon your request by email or facsimile.

Subject to the terms of use on our web site, we may gather, develop and use in any lawful manner information about any visitor to the web site, including but not limited to any of your customers regardless of whether they were referred to you via web site or were otherwise in contact with you.

If we establish an intranet or comparable on-line facility, you must utilize it in the manner required by us. You agree that we may elect to provide certain assistance, deliver information and materials or otherwise communicate with you via the intranet. You at your sole expense will maintain and update as needed all computer system requirements and services necessary to access the intranet in the manner required by us.

Training and training materials may be delivered in the formats or media of our choosing, including but not limited to course books or training exercises on paper, video, CD-ROM or other electronic format, via web cast or an intranet. You will participate in the training and will be solely responsible for the cost of doing so, including costs of computer equipment and services needed to participate.

The Operations Manual may be delivered to you by hard paper copy, computer diskette, CD-ROM, via an intranet or other downloading mechanism to your computer or via another medium chosen at our discretion.

12. CONTINUING LICENSING FEES AND LATE CHARGES

12.1 Commencing on the day the Franchised Store opens for business, you will pay to us without offset, credit or deduction of any nature, a weekly Continuing Licensing Fee equal to the greater of six percent of the gross receipts derived from the Franchised Store or the weekly Minimum Continuing Licensing Fee of \$150. The Continuing Licensing Fee will be paid weekly in the manner specified below or as otherwise prescribed by us in the Operations Manual which may include automatic account withdrawal or other automatic processes we specify.

You will sign and submit to us a correct statement of your gross receipts; for the reporting periods and at times, on forms, and in a manner (including electronically) specified by us. The Continuing Licensing Fee payment will also be made at the times and in a manner (including electronically) specified by us. You will also submit other reports as reasonably requested by us, including without limitation, reports on food, labor, advertising and other operating costs. You will make available to us, in a manner (including electronically) specified by us, records that we reasonably request to ascertain your gross receipts. In order to facilitate electronic payments to us, upon demand, you will execute instructions and related forms provided by us and/or the institution at which you maintain your operating accounts and will maintain those instructions consistent with this section throughout the term of this Agreement. We may require that this be done prior to you commencing operations under this Agreement. If you fail to deliver any report in a timely fashion, we may unilaterally estimate the Continuing License Fee and Branding Fees you owe and we may draw such fees from your accounts pursuant to automatic account withdrawal or other automatic processes we reasonably specify in the Confidential Operations Manual. The estimates will be based upon your historically reported gross receipts and our experience with other franchised and company owned locations. These withdrawals will be adjusted to reflect actual amounts owed, once reasonably determined.

12.2 All Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions, amounts due for your purchases from us and our affiliates, and other amounts which you owe to us or our affiliates will bear interest after due date at the highest applicable legal rate for open account business credit, not to exceed one and one-half percent per month. You acknowledge that this Section will not constitute agreement by us or our affiliates to accept payments after they are due or a commitment by us to extend credit to, or otherwise finance your operation of, the Franchised Store. Further, you acknowledge that your failure to pay all amounts when due will constitute grounds for termination of this Agreement, as provided in the provisions of this Agreement related to Default and Termination, notwithstanding the provisions of this paragraph.

You will pay all taxes, assessments, liens, encumbrances, accounts, and other debts, regardless of their nature, assessed against you, the Franchise Premises, or inventory, materials, fixtures, and equipment used in the Franchise. Payment will be made when due and before delinquent except when being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings. If we are charged with any tax by the authorized taxing authority of any state or political subdivision, including taxes on sales made to or licenses granted to you, or sales made by you at the Franchise Premises, you will pay these taxes. You will pay to us promptly and when due the amount of all sales taxes, personal property taxes and similar taxes imposed upon, required to be collected, or on account of collection by us of the Initial Franchise Fee, the Continuing Licensing Fee, or any other payments you make to us pursuant to this Agreement.

If any report is not made or any fee or any other amount due under this Agreement is not delivered or paid to us on or before the date due, you must pay a late fee of \$50, or higher rates we establish in the Operations Manual, Nonpayment or non-delivery will be considered a material breach of this Agreement. Any resulting termination, interest due and service charges will be in addition to any other remedies we may have as a result of your default. If you are late in making any 2 payments of any Continuing Licensing Fee or Branding Fee or any other amounts due under this Agreement, we may, at our option, require you to make all subsequent payments of Continuing Licensing Fees and Branding Fees and any other fees or payments by means of a bank draft, automatic electronic transfer or wire transfer or other similar means of payment. On the basis of this Agreement and any other documentation that we may, in our discretion, require you to sign in advance, we will be authorized without any further grant of authority from you, to send a bank wire deducting the amount of your Fees from your bank account and deposit your Fees in our bank account. In the case of bank transfers, we are entitled to recover from you our costs in sending the bank draft, wire, or electronic transfer fee. If the bank draft, wire or electronic transfer is returned for insufficient funds or similar reasons, we may charge you a service charge at the highest commercially reasonable rate in addition to any transfer fees and costs incurred.

12.3 Notwithstanding any designation by you, we will have the sole discretion to apply any payments by you to any of your past due indebtedness for Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions, purchases from us or our affiliates, interest or any other indebtedness.

13. ACCOUNTING AND RECORDS

13.1 You will maintain during the term of this Agreement (and will preserve for the time period specified in the Confidential Operations Manual) full, complete, and accurate books, records, and accounts in accordance with the standard accounting system prescribed by us in the Confidential Operations Manual or otherwise in writing. You will retain during the term of this Agreement and for three years thereafter all books and records related to the Franchised Store, including without limitation, sales checks, purchase orders, invoices, payroll records, customer lists, check stubs, sales tax records and returns, cash receipts and disbursement journals and general ledgers.

Unless otherwise agreed in writing, all of your reports to us and all of your payments to us must be in in US dollars. Your business checking account used for our weekly ACH of Continuing Licensing and Branding Fee payments must also be in US dollars.

13.2 Within 90 days after the end of each calendar year, you will render to us a written statement, in the form that we will prescribe, of

- all receipts from the operation of the Franchised Store for the preceding calendar year,
- expenditures for advertising as required by this Agreement, and
- a statement of profit and loss for the prior calendar year.

You will certify these to be true and correct. In our sole discretion, we further may require and you will prepare and deliver to us within 30 days after our request, interim statements in the form and for the periods that we may specify. You will also deliver to us a copy of your federal income tax return at the time you file the return. You will also maintain and preserve during the term of this Agreement full and complete and accurate books and accounts prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

13.3 You will submit to us other periodic reports, forms and records in the manner and at the time as specified in the Confidential Operations Manual or as we may otherwise require in writing.

We have the right to require you to utilize an information processing and 13.4 communication system, and point-of-sale system which are fully compatible with any program or system which we, in our sole discretion, may employ. If we require you to install a particular system, you also may be required to purchase hardware and software support from suppliers we specify. If we require, you must record and transmit all financial information using this system and our designated ISP or other communication vendors. We may require you to upgrade your hardware or software, at your expense. The estimated annual cost of any optional or required maintenance, updating, upgrading, or support contracts is from approximately \$1,400 to \$6,000 per year. We may at our discretion change standards for reporting to provide effective technology for the entire system. We will have full ability to poll your data, system and related information by means of direct access whether in person or by any other secure method we choose. We will have access to all of your data and there will be no contractual limitation on our right to access your information or data. All of your franchise operations and sales information, including customer identification, revenue and credit data will be made available to us, our employees and our relevant franchised Master Franchisees.

You will purchase, lease, or otherwise acquire, from sources we specify and at your expense, computer hardware and software (including but not limited to programs, computer terminals, Internet and other network access providers, web site vendors, video conferencing and cash registers) that strictly conform to all requirements, standards, and specifications we may set at any time, including coordination with consolidated systems used at co-branded locations. You must have these systems in operation at the Franchised Store prior to opening for business. You are required to have DSL or other high speed Internet service to your Franchised Store where we will be able to collect information from your point-of-sale computer system as well as download information to it, and where you will be able to access downloads from us of advertising materials, operations manual revisions, training materials and corporate news and through which we may have access to your computer systems and records. You must obtain a router we specify and obtain a static IP address from your telephone or cable or internet service provider.

E-PROBLEM DISCLAIMER: Computer systems are vulnerable in varying degrees to computer viruses, bugs, power disruptions, communication line disruptions, Internet access failures, Internet content failures, the Year 2000 problem and similar date-related problems, and attacks by hackers and other unauthorized intruders ("E-Problems'). We have taken reasonable steps against E-

Problems. We do not guarantee that information or communication systems that we or others supply will not be vulnerable to E-Problems. It is your responsibility to protect yourself from E-Problems. You should also take reasonable steps to verify that your suppliers, lenders, landlords, customers and governmental agencies on which you rely, have reasonable protection from E-problems. This may include taking reasonable steps to secure systems (including firewalls, password protection and anti-virus systems), and to provide backup systems.

13.5 We or our designated agents will have the right at all reasonable times to examine and copy, at our expense, your books, records, and tax returns. We will also have the right, at any time, to have an independent audit made of your books and records at our expense. If an inspection reveals that any payments due to us have been understated, then you will immediately pay to us the amount understated upon demand, in addition to interest from the date the amount was due until paid, at the maximum rate permitted by law. If an inspection discloses an understatement in any report of 2% or more or if you fail to deliver any required report of gross receipts or any required financial statement in a timely manner, you will, in addition, reimburse us for any and all costs and expenses connected with the inspection (including, without limitation, reasonable accounting and attorneys' fees). The foregoing remedies will be in addition to any other remedies we may have.

Our right to audit will include the right to examine books, tax returns and records of other businesses that you own or operate, in whole or in part, to determine whether all revenue to be reported by you has been properly reported and that appropriate fees and contributions have been paid. We may establish a uniform list of accounts and a uniform bookkeeping system for all of our franchisees. You agree to maintain your books and records in the manner required by us. At any time, we may specify and require you to obtain and use accounting systems and accounting/bookkeeping vendors we designate.

14. STANDARDS OF QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE

You will comply with the entire System including but not limited to:

14.1 You will commence operation of the Franchised Store not later than 18 months after the execution of this Agreement (or as otherwise required or approved in writing by us or as otherwise required or approved by this Agreement). If you fail to commence operations within the required time period for any reason, then, upon 30 day's prior written notice and opportunity to cure, this Agreement may be terminated by us and we will return to you payments received by us for this Agreement less \$39,000. Prior to opening, you will have procured all necessary licenses, permits, and approvals, including but not limited to construction permits, will have hired and trained personnel, made all leasehold improvements, and purchased initial inventory.

Any failure to commence operation caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that is deemed reasonable by us under the circumstances.

14.2 You agree to maintain the condition and appearance of the premises of the Franchised Store consistent with our quality controls and then-current standards for new stores. You will portray the image of a store as an attractive, pleasant and comfortable facility conducive to quality service for your customers. You agree to affect any reasonable maintenance of the Franchised Store as is required to maintain or improve the appearance and efficient operation of the Franchised Store. This will include but not be limited to replacement of worn out or obsolete fixtures and signs, repair of the exterior and interior of the Franchised Store and redecorating.

You will not make any change in the layout and decor of the Franchised Store without our prior written approval. If at any time in our judgment the general state of repair or the appearance of the premises of the Franchised Store or its equipment, fixtures, signs or decor does not meet our quality control and standards, we will so notify you, specifying the action to be taken by you to correct the deficiency. If you fail or refuse to initiate within 30 days after receipt of notice, and thereafter continue, a bona fide program to complete any required maintenance, then we will have the right, in addition to all other remedies, to enter upon the premises of the Franchised Store and effect the repairs, painting, decorating or replacements of equipment, fixtures or signs on your behalf and you will pay the entire costs on demand. If we make or direct the making of repairs, we will not incur any liability to you, including but not limited to, liability for interruption of your business during the course of making the maintenance and repairs. Your obligation to initiate and continue any required maintenance will be suspended during any period in which the maintenance is impractical due to war, civil disturbance, natural disaster, organized labor dispute or other event beyond your reasonable control.

14.3 You will make no material alterations to the improvements of the Franchised Store nor will you make material replacements of or alterations to the equipment, fixtures or signs of the Franchised Store without our prior written approval. All alterations will strictly conform to specifications and requirements we establish or approve.

14.4 Unless we otherwise agree in advance in writing for a co-branded operation, the location of the Franchised Store approved by us in accordance with this Agreement will be used solely for the purpose of conducting either a Figaro's Franchised Store or a Nick-N-Willy's Franchised Store, as indicated in this Agreement above in the section entitled "Appointment and Franchise Fee".

14.5 You agree to offer for sale and sell at the Franchised Store all types of Menu Items, Trade Secret Food Products and other categories of food and beverage all products and only those products that we require and authorize. You agree not to offer for sale or sell at the Franchised Store or the premises which it occupies any other category of products or use the premises for any purpose other than the operation of a Franchised Store in full compliance with this Franchise Agreement. At our discretion, we may allow you to sell items other than Italianrelated food products.

We have developed and own proprietary Trade Secret Food Products. The formulae and methods of preparation of the Trade Secret Food Products are our trade secrets. We have determined that in order to protect our trade secrets and to monitor the manufacture, packaging, processing and sale of Trade Secret Food Products, we will

- (i) manufacture and supply our Trade Secret Food Products to you, and/or
- (ii) disclose the formulae for and methods and preparation of the Trade Secret Food Products to a limited number of suppliers who will be authorized by us to manufacture Trade Secret Food Products to our precise specifications and sell our Trade Secret Food Products to you.

You acknowledge that you will be required to purchase Trade Secret Food Products from us or a limited number of suppliers authorized by us. We or our designees agree to sell to you the quantities of Trade Secret Food Products you require in the operation of the Franchised Store at prices in effect at the time of purchase. You and all Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's businesses are required to use in your and their operations Trade Secret Food Products as designated by us. We

have not in the past, but expressly reserve the right to sell, or earn rebates and fees from the sale by others licensed or authorized by us to sell, proprietary products on a wholesale basis for use in preparing products that will not carry a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's brand.

14.6 In order to ensure that all Menu Items that you produce meet our high standards of taste, texture, appearance and freshness, and, in order to protect our goodwill and proprietary Marks, you will prepare all Menu Items and Trade Secret Food Products, only by properly trained personnel strictly in accordance with the Trade Secret Process and the Confidential Operations Manual. This includes without limitation, preparing all products in sight of your retail customers. You will sell only fully prepared products in conformity with our marketing plan and concept and only at retail to your customers, unless otherwise approved by us.

14.7 At any time, we may provide to you, identities of approved manufacturers, suppliers, service providers, and distributors and approved food and non-food products, recipes, fixtures, furniture, counters, freezers, cash register, equipment, signs, stationery, supplies, Multi-Area Marketing Programs, and other items or services necessary to operate the Franchised Store. We may also specify the products and services which we have approved to be carried or used in the System. We may revise the approved suppliers and the approved products and services at any time in our sole discretion.

14.8 All Menu Items and other food and beverage products and materials, containers, packaging materials, other paper and plastic products, menus, uniforms, forms, cleaning and sanitation materials, and other materials and services used in the operation of the Franchised Store will conform to the specifications and quality standards we establish. You may purchase products that meet our specifications and quality standards from us or suppliers approved by us as meeting our criteria for suppliers. If you propose to offer for sale at the Franchised Store location any brand of product, or to use in the operation of Franchised Store any brand of food ingredient or other material or supply, which is not then approved by us as meeting our minimum specifications and quality standards, or if you propose to purchase any product from a supplier that is not then designated by us as an approved supplier, you will first notify us and will upon our request submit samples and other information as we require for examination and/or testing or to otherwise determine whether the product, material or supply, or the proposed supplier, meets our specifications and quality standards. We may require you to pay us a charge not to exceed the actual cost of testing. We will notify you within a reasonable time whether we approve the product, material or supply, or the supplier. You may not use a proposed product, material, supply, or supplier without our prior written approval.

14.9 You will require all of your employees, while working in the Franchised Store, to wear a standard uniform as described in the Operations Manual and to present a neat and clean appearance. All uniforms will be properly laundered regularly and replaced when worn. We may change the standard uniform. You agree to adopt new uniforms and replace worn uniforms when necessary and bear the purchase price of them.

14.10 You will ensure that your employees present a neat and clean appearance and render friendly, efficient, sober and courteous service to your patrons in accordance with the grooming and training requirements of the Operations Manual. You are responsible for any employee wages and compensation, payroll taxes and other required withholding, worker's compensation and benefits. You will in no way obligate us for expenses incurred in the operation of your franchise including labor costs. You are required to hire and maintain sufficient staff in order to handle customer volume at all times. You are required to pay your employees and staff

the wage prevailing (or in some areas a wage higher than the then prevailing wage) in your market area for employees with similar labor skills, people skills and similar job responsibilities.

14.11 There are no required quotas as to quantity of purchases you must make from us or from approved vendors. You must only have enough supplies on hand to meet customer demand. If you elect to purchase equipment, inventory, and supply items from us at our then current prices, payment must be made when you place your order. The items we offer may include among other things equipment, merchandise, and supplies that bear the Marks. You may offer these mark bearing items only at the Franchised Store to retail customers.

Any products and goods sold, licensed, or leased by or through us to you will be sold, licensed, or leased in accordance with the terms expressly set forth in the Operations Manual or as otherwise provided for in writing by us or the manufacturer of the products and goods. EXCEPT AS EXCLUSIVELY SET FORTH IN WRITING AND SIGNED BY US, WE MAKE NO EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO THE PRODUCTS AND GOODS, AND ALL WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT RESTRICTED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTY OF TITLE AND THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, ARE EXPRESSLY DISCLAIMED. UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES WILL OUR LIABILITY IN CONNECTION WITH ANY PRODUCTS OR GOODS EXCEED THE DOLLAR AMOUNT OF THE PURCHASE PRICE OR LICENSE FEE PAID BY YOU FOR THE PRODUCTS OR GOODS. IN NO EVENT WILL WE BE LIABLE TO ANY PARTY, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, YOU AND YOUR CUSTOMERS, FOR ANY TORT DAMAGES OR INDIRECT, SPECIAL, GENERAL, INCIDENTAL, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, LOSS OF PROFITS OR ANTICIPATED PROFITS AND LOSS OF GOODWILL, ARISING IN CONNECTION WITH THE USE OF (OR INABILITY TO USE) THE PRODUCTS OR GOODS FOR ANY PURPOSE WHATSOEVER. EVEN IF WE ARE AWARE OR HAVE BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF POTENTIAL LOSS OR DAMAGES.

We will not be liable to you if we are unable to deliver equipment, inventory or supply items to you because of any loss, damage, or delay caused by strikes, riots, fire, insurrection, war, elements, embargoes, failure of carriers, inability to obtain transportation facilities, forces majeure, acts of God or of the public enemy, or any other cause beyond our control.

14.12 You, your family, employees, partners, principals, members, managers, directors and shareholders may not resell the products, supplies or equipment that you buy from us, nor any of our trade secret products, regardless of the source, that are used in the operation of your franchised business and may not use the products, supplies or equipment in the operation of any other business without our prior written approval, which may be withheld in our sole discretion.

14.13 You agree that all Menu Items and other designated food products will be prepared in accordance with recipes, techniques and processes designated by us. You acknowledge that the recipes, techniques and processes are integral to the System and failure to adhere to the recipes, techniques and processes will be detrimental to the System and the Marks.

14.14 You agree to follow the System and to fully comply with all of our mandatory specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules.

Mandatory specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules we prescribe in the Confidential Operations Manual or otherwise communicate to you, will constitute mandatory provisions with which you must comply. You will control your own employees and contractors.

You will also take all steps necessary to maintain a safe and healthy environment for workers and customers.

Once you open the Franchised Store for operation, you will keep your franchise open continuously for business every day of the year, except for holidays we designate, during the hours specified or approved in writing by us or required by the lease of the premises in which the franchise is operated. We may change these requirements as designated in the Operations Manual.

14.15 You will secure and maintain in force all required licenses, permits and certificates relating to the operation of the Franchised Store. You will operate the Franchised Store in full compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances and regulations, including without limitation all government regulations relating to occupational hazards and health, EEOC laws, Americans with Disabilities Act, copyright laws protecting owners of artistic works, dispensing of food products, consumer protection, trade regulation, workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and withholding and payment of Federal and State income taxes and social security taxes and sales, use and property taxes. You will not allow unlawful activities at the Franchised Store location or in relation to the Franchise and will not commit any act or sell, exchange, offer, hold, show, rent or permit to be sold, exchanged, offered, held, shown or rented any act, material or service you know or reasonably suspect to have been done or obtained in violation of law or to be otherwise unlawful or illegal. You agree to refrain from any merchandising, advertising or promotional practice that is unethical or that may be injurious to our business or to other Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's operations or to the goodwill associated with the Marks.

14.16 You will in the operation of the Franchised Store use only displays, trays, boxes, bags, wrapping paper, labels, forms and other paper and plastic products imprinted with the Marks and colors as we prescribe.

14.17 You acknowledge that one of the benefits accruing to you and all of our other franchisees is the economy of mass purchasing power made available through us. Your failure to pay or repeated delay in making prompt payment in accordance with the terms of the invoice or statements rendered to you for payments due, or misdirection of supplies or other abuses will result in a loss of credit standing and goodwill and a loss of benefits derived there from to us as well as to other franchisees using the System. You expressly agree to promptly make all product purchase payments on invoices and statements rendered to you in accordance with the terms of the invoices and statements and to make timely remittances of rent as required on your lease and to timely pay all Continuing Licensing Fees and Branding Fees pursuant to this Agreement. You authorize us to communicate with all the lease holders, suppliers, distributors, manufacturers and vendors with whom you do business and you authorize them to communicate with us regarding all aspects of your purchases from and dealings with them. You authorize us to instruct the suppliers, distributors, manufacturers and vendors (and you instruct them to comply with our instruction) to immediately cease sales and deliveries to you upon the occurrence of any default by you under this Agreement.

14.18 The Franchised Store will at all times be under your direct, on-premises supervision (or a trained and competent employee acting as a crew-leader or manager). Absentee ownership without our express written consent is not in your or our best interest and will be grounds for termination of this Agreement. You will devote a substantial enough amount of time and energy to properly operate the Franchise. What constitutes proper operation will be in our sole reasonable discretion. In the event you operate more than one franchise, or in the event you do not devote your full time to conducting the Franchised Store, at least one trained and competent employee referred to above will act as a full-time manager. We, or the relevant master

franchisee and its staff will make training available, as is reasonable and necessary, for all managers designated by you. We will provide this training at the then-current published rates.

14.19 While we have no general objection to the installation on the premises of the Franchised Store of any video games, juke boxes, gaming machines, games, rides, vending machines or other similar devices, you are required to obtain our prior written approval prior to installation. You will not permit gambling, dancing, the operation of punch boards, lotteries, or raffles without our prior written consent.

14.20 You will notify us in writing within five days of the commencement of any action, suit, or proceeding, and of the issuance of any order, writ, injunction, award or decree of any court, agency, or other governmental instrumentality, which may adversely affect the operation or financial condition of the Franchised Store.

14.21 You may elect to offer our approved methods of delivery service to your customers in the Delivery Area, including homes, schools, businesses and commercial accounts. To do so, you must fully comply with our policies and procedures as outlined in the Operations Manual related to delivery. You will obtain delivery vehicles and insurance meeting our requirements. Any unapproved delivery service or delivery methods you offer will be a violation of this Agreement and grounds for immediate termination of this Agreement.

14.22 We may enter the Franchised Store at reasonable times to verify your compliance with the terms of this Agreement. In doing so, we may:

- A. inspect the Franchised Store;
 - B. observe your operation of the Franchised Store for any consecutive or intermittent periods deemed necessary;
 - C. interview your personnel and customers and co-branded partners;
 - D. inspect and copy any books, records, tax and other documents related to the operation of the franchise, any co-branded location and any other franchise information we may require; and
 - E. select items, ingredients, products and other materials, services, equipment, operations and supplies for test of content and evaluation purposes to make certain that they are satisfactory and meet our quality control provisions and performance standards.

You and anyone acting as your agent will cooperate fully with us and our agents in connection with these inspections, observations, and interviews. You expressly waive any rights of privacy or confidentiality you have with your personnel, customers, vendors and co-branded partners in reference to these inspections, observations and interviews.

If the inspection reveals any violations or deficiencies in your compliance with the Operations Manual or this Agreement, you will be re-inspected to determine whether all reasonable efforts to correct non-compliance have been taken and will continue to be taken until such time as a cure is affected. If re-inspection shows continued violations or deficiencies, evidenced by a grade of "d" or "f" when scored with our evaluation tools, or a lack of reasonable effort to correct, a "Notice of Probation" will be issued. Upon receipt of Notice of Probation, you will have ten business days to submit to us a detailed plan that outlines specific steps taken, or to be taken by you, to remedy the non-compliance. The plan must evidence your financial and personal commitment to accomplish full compliance within not more than 30 days. If, in our judgment, the submitted plan is inadequate, we may prepare a compliance plan and furnish an Assistance Team to aid you to come within full compliance. All costs of the Assistance Team will be reimbursed to us by you to cover our travel, subsistence, employee gross employment salary, and other reasonable out-of-pocket expenses related to the Assistance Team. Further, necessary steps to bring the facility into compliance, as deemed necessary by the Assistance Team, and their related costs will be paid in full by you. You will remain on probation for six months after receipt of the Notice of Probation. During that period, if a subsequent inspection shows a lack of full compliance, meaning not receiving a grade of "c" or higher when scored with our evaluation tools, you may be declared in default and subject to termination of this Agreement.

If you fail to comply or diligently begin to comply with any element of this Agreement after not less than 10 days' written warning, we may correct the default without further notice to you, and subsequently bill you for all associated costs, or, in the alternative, we may fine you up to \$100 per day for every day after the 10-days' written notice, until you correct the deficiency. You must pay the billed or fine amount within ten days of presentation of our invoice.

15. OUR OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE AND STEP-IN RIGHTS

15.1 We will be permitted, to the extent permitted by relevant law, to establish price ceilings or minimum or maximum allowable prices on the products and services you offer and sell. Except as so specified by us or as otherwise required in this Agreement and in the Operations Manual, you may determine the prices at which you sell products and services, as well as the terms and conditions of sale. We may suggest prices to you and to the public for the sale of products and services, but you will not be required at any time to sell at or above our suggested prices.

We may set maximum prices in connection with Multi-Area Marketing Programs to the extent permitted by law.

15.2 Upon commencement of operation of the Franchised Store and during the term of this Agreement, we will provide to you a comprehensive list of established sources of equipment, foods, supplies and containers necessary for the operation of the Franchised Store and provide specifications for the products.

- 15.3 We may at our sole discretion:
 - A. Coordinate product distribution for local, regional and national suppliers; and
 - B. Regulate quality standards and products in conformance throughout our network of Franchised Stores.

15.4 We may advise you of problems arising out of the operation of the Franchised Store as disclosed by reports that you submit to us, by mystery shopper services or by inspections conducted by us of the Franchised Store. We may furnish you with this assistance in connection with the operation of the Franchised Store as is reasonably determined to be necessary by us. Operations assistance may consist of advice and guidance with respect to:

- A. Proper utilization of procedures regarding the service and sale of all Menu Items and other food and menu items, and related items and materials as approved by us;
- B. Training, dress, general appearance and demeanor of Franchised Store employees;
- C. Additional products and services authorized for your Franchised Store;
- D. Purchase of ingredients and other food and beverage items, materials and supplies;
- E. The institution of proper administrative, bookkeeping, accounting, inventory control, supervisory and general operating procedures for the effective operation of a Franchised Store; and
- F. Advertising and promotional programs.

15.5 We will make periodic visits to the Franchised Store for the purposes of providing consultation, assistance, and guidance to you in any aspects of the operation and management of the Franchised Store. We or our representatives who attend at the Franchised Store will prepare, for the benefit of both us and you, written reports in respect to our visits outlining any suggested changes or improvements in the operations of the Franchised Store and detailing any defaults in your operations which become evident as a result of our visits, and a copy of each written report will be provided to both us and you.

We may employ mystery shoppers and others to shop your Franchised Store to measure performance. If your performance does not meet our specifications as outlined in the Operations Manual, you may be required to pay us the then current cost of the mystery shopper service as outlined in the Operations Manual. In addition, several mystery shopper visits may be funded from the Grand Opening Fund.

15.6 All of the specifications, approved manufacturers, distributors and suppliers lists, approved merchandise, products, materials and supplies lists, training and operations manuals to be provided by us to you pursuant to this Agreement will be available within the later of three months after execution of this Agreement or when you attend training.

15.7 <u>Our Step-In Rights</u>. The parties want to prevent any operation or interruption of the franchise that would cause harm to the franchise or to the System and lessen their value. Therefore, you authorize us to step in to operate the franchise for as long as we believe necessary and practical in our exclusive judgment. We may do so without waiving any other rights or remedies that we may have. Thirty days after exercising our step-in rights, we will re-evaluate your then-current status. At our discretion, we will either operate the store for an additional 30-day period or turn the store back over to you. In turning the store back over to you, we do not waive our rights to step back in the future. We may do so without waiving any other rights or remedies that it may have. Cause for stepping-in may include our reasonable determination that: you are incapable of operating the franchise; you are absent or incapacitated because of illness or death; you have failed to pay when due any taxes or assessments against the franchise or property used in the franchise; you have failed to pay when due any liens or encumbrances placed upon or against your business property; your business activities are having a negative impact upon the value of the System or we decide that significant operational problems

require us to operate the franchise for a time. We may exercise our step-in rights if you are ill or disabled, you, your lender, or the SBA requests our assistance or agrees to our proffered support and supervision, directly or indirectly or through contract agents. If you have a loan for the franchise that is guaranteed by the Small Business Administration, our right to step-in will be limited to a **60**-day period unless otherwise requested or agreed with the lending bank at that time. Thirty days after exercising our step-in rights, we will re-evaluate your then-current status. At our discretion, we will either operate the store for an additional 30-day period or turn the store back over to you. In turning the store back over to you, we do not waive our rights to step back in the future.

All revenue from our operation of the franchise will be for your exclusive account. We will pay from that revenue all expenses, debts and liabilities we incur during our operation of the franchise. This will include our personnel and administrative costs, plus 15% to cover overhead expenses. In addition, we will have the option, but not the obligation, to pay for you any claims you owe to any creditor or employee of the franchise. You will reimburse us upon demand, including at the rate set forth above for overdue amounts.

We will keep in a separate account all revenue generated by the operation of the franchise, less the expenses of operation.

We will have no obligation to retain any employee of the franchise, or to honor any contractual employment commitments you previously made. If we elect to retain any employee, employment will be pursuant to a new employment agreement between us and the employee. Employment will commence on the first business day on which we carry on business through the franchise. Any claim by an employee for unpaid salary, vacation pay, or other benefits will be your responsibility.

Upon our exercise of these Step-In Rights, you agree to hold us harmless for all acts, omissions, damages, or liabilities arising during your operation of the franchise and we agree to hold you harmless for all acts, omissions, damages or liabilities arising during our operation of the franchise.

Our operation of the franchise will not operate as an assignment to us of any lease or sublease of franchise property. We will have no responsibility for payment of any rent or other charges owing on any lease for franchise property, except as the charges relate to the period of our operation of the franchise.

You agree to pay our reasonable legal and accounting fees and costs we incur because of our exercise of these Step-In Rights.

16. INSURANCE AND CASUALTY

16.1 You will procure at your expense and maintain in full force and effect during the term of this Agreement, an insurance policy or policies protecting you and us, and our respective officers, directors, partners and employees, against any loss, liability, food borne illness, personal injury, death, or property damage or expense whatsoever arising or occurring upon or in connection with the Franchise, as we may reasonably require for our and your protection. We will be named an additional insured in the policy or policies. The policy or policies will insure against our vicarious liability for actual and (unless prohibited by applicable law) punitive damages assessed against you.

16.2 The policy or policies will be written by a financially responsible insurance company satisfactory to us in accordance with standards and specifications set forth in the Operations Manual or otherwise in writing, and will include, at a minimum (except as additional coverage and higher policy limits may reasonably be specified for all franchisees in the Operations Manual or otherwise in writing) the following:

- A. All risks coverage insurance on the Franchised Store and all vehicles, fixtures, equipment, supplies and other property used in the operation of the Franchised Store, for full repair and replacement value of the machinery, equipment, improvements and betterments, without any applicable co-insurance clause except that an appropriate deductible clause will be permitted. In the event of damage covered by insurance, the proceeds of the insurance will be used to restore the Franchised Store to its original condition as soon as practicable, unless restoration is prohibited by the appropriate lease or applicable law, or we have otherwise consented in writing.
- B. Workers' Compensation and employer's liability insurance as well as any other insurance that may be required by statute or rule of the state in which the Franchised Store is located and operated.
- C. Comprehensive general liability insurance and product liability insurance with limits of ONE MILLION Dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit for death, personal injury and property damage, including the following coverages: broad form contractual liability, food borne illness liability, personal injury (employee and contractual inclusion deleted); cyber security; products/completed operation; and fire; insuring us and you against all claims, suits, obligations, liabilities and damages, including attorneys' fees, based upon or arising out of actual or alleged personal injuries or property damage resulting from, or occurring in the course of, or on or about or otherwise relating to the Franchised Store, provided that the required amounts may be modified by us at any time to reflect inflation or future experience with claims; and provided, further, that the insurance afforded by the policy or policies respecting liability will not be limited in any way by reason of any insurance which may be maintained by us.
- D. Business interruption insurance for actual losses sustained.
- E. If you elect to offer delivery services and are approved by us, automobile liability insurance, including owned, non-owned, leased and hired vehicle coverage, with a combined single limit of at least ONE MILLION Dollars (\$1,000,000) for death, personal injury and property damage.
- F. If applicable, liquor liability (dram shop) insurance, with a combined single limit of at least ONE MILLION FIVE HUNDRED THOUSAND Dollars (\$1,500,000) for death, personal injury and property damage.
- G. Any additional insurance and types of coverage that may be required by the terms of any lease for the Franchised Store, or that may be required by us. This includes our discretion to raise or lower coverage amounts and limits, deductibles, etc. as outlined in the Operations Manual.

16.3 The insurance afforded by the policy or policies respecting liability will not be limited in any way by reason of any insurance which may be maintained by us. Within three months of the signing of this Agreement, but in no event later than the date on which you acquire an interest in the real property on which you will develop and operate the Franchised Store, you will furnish to us for our approval a Certificate of Insurance showing compliance with the above requirements. The certificate will state that the policy or policies will not be canceled or altered without at least 20 days prior written notice to us and will reflect proof of payment of premiums. Maintenance of such insurance and your performance of the obligations under this Section will not relieve you of liability under the indemnity provision set forth in this Agreement. We may modify the minimum limits required above, as conditions require, by written notice to you.

16.4 Should you, for any reason, not procure and maintain the insurance coverage as required by this Agreement, we will have the right and authority (without, however, any obligation to do so) immediately to procure the insurance coverage and to charge it to you. The charges, together with a reasonable fee for expenses incurred by us in connection with such procurement, will be payable by you immediately upon notice.

16.5 The proceeds from any business interruption insurance or eminent domain recovery you receive will be included in Revenue.

16.6 If the Franchised Store is damaged by fire or other casualty, you will expeditiously repair the damage. If the damage or repair requires the closing of the Franchise, you will:

- A. continue to pay Licensing and Branding Fees based upon the monthly average paid for the preceding 12-month period or based upon the proceeds of any Business Interruption recovery you receive, whichever is greater,
- B. immediately notify us,
- C. repair or rebuild the Franchised Store following our then current specifications, and
- D. reopen the Franchise for continuous business operations when practicable (but in any event, within one year after closing of the Franchised Store). You will give us not less than 30 days advance notice of the date of reopening.

If the Franchised Store does not re-open within one year, this Agreement will terminate upon 30 days written notice from us to you.

17. COVENANTS

17.1 You covenant that during the term of this Agreement and any renewal terms, except as otherwise approved in writing by us, you will devote full time, energy, and best efforts, to the management and operation of the business franchised under this Agreement. If you are a legal entity or partnership, an owner of a majority interest of 50.1% or more of you will devote full time, energy, and best efforts, to the management and operation of the business franchised under this Agreement.

17.2 You agree that you will at all times faithfully, honestly and diligently perform your obligations. You will not engage in any business or other activities that will conflict with your obligations under this Agreement. During the term of this Agreement, neither you nor your owners, shareholders, members, partners, directors, officers, employees, consultants, distributors, or agents, nor the members of their or your immediate families or households (who have access to or knowledge of the Operations Manual or System), will directly or indirectly participate as an owner, shareholder, member, partner, director, officer, employee, consultant, franchisor, franchisee, distributor, advisor or agent, or serve in any other capacity in any restaurant, store, prepared food business or other establishment dispensing, promoting or selling the following products or services (depending on whether this Agreement is for a Figaro's store or a Nick-N-Willy's store):

- A. For a Figaro's store: pizza, calzones or Italian food products, or any other business that sells or offers to sell food products or services, prepared the same as or similar to those sold in the System, except for existing stores or establishments owned by you and specifically identified in writing in Exhibit 1, and signed by us, or as otherwise approved in writing by us.
- B. For a Nick-N-Willy's store: pizza, salads, desserts or any other business that sells or offers to sell food products or services, prepared the same as or similar to those sold in the System, except for existing stores or establishments owned by you and specifically identified in writing in Exhibit 1, and signed by us, or as otherwise approved in writing by us.

This covenant also applies for a period of two years after expiration or termination of the Agreement, except that the restrictions contained in this paragraph will be limited during the post term period to:

- within the franchise premises,
- within the Designated Area,
- within a ten-mile radius of the Designated Area,
- within a ten-mile radius of any of our other franchisees or of any of our company owned stores, and/or
- within a reasonable distance of any other location where we could reasonably expect to establish a franchise territory or company store during the two-year period after the franchise is terminated or expires.

We may waive this covenant only in writing.

17.3 You will assure that you and your owners, directors, officers, partners, shareholders, members, employees, consultants, and agents, during the term of this Agreement and for a period of two years after expiration or termination of this Agreement do not:

- A. divert or directly or indirectly attempt to divert any of our business or any of our customers to any competing establishment; nor
- B. do or perform, directly or indirectly, any other act injurious or prejudicial to our goodwill associated with the Marks and System.

If, for any reason, any provision set forth in Sections 17.2 or 17.3 is determined to exceed any lawful scope or limit as to duration, geographic coverage, or otherwise, it is agreed that the

provision will nevertheless be binding to the full scope or limit allowed by law or by a court of law. The duration, geographic coverage and scope allowable by law or court of law will apply to this Agreement.

The provisions relating to interests in any other business will not apply to your ownership of outstanding securities of any corporation whose securities are publicly held and traded, provided that you hold these securities for investment purposes only and that your total holdings do not constitute more than five percent of the outstanding securities of the corporation.

We may require you to obtain written covenants from your owners, shareholders, members, partners, directors, officers, employees, consultants, distributors, and agents in a form satisfactory to us that these persons will comply with the provisions of this Section.

17.4 You further agree not to divulge to any person, partnership, or legal entity any information, trade secrets, the ingredients, recipes, techniques and processes, used in the Trade Secret Food Products, beverages and other food products and menu items used in the System or any information stated in the Confidential Operations Manual.

17.5 You and we stipulate that, in light of all of the facts and circumstances of the relationship between you and us, the covenants, restrictions and agreements referred to in this Section entitled "Covenants" (including without limitation their scope, duration and geographic extent) are fair and reasonably necessary for the protection of our confidential information, goodwill and other protectable interests. If a court of competent jurisdiction should decline to enforce any of those covenants and agreements, you and we request the court to reform these provisions to restrict your use of confidential information, non-solicitation, ability to compete with us, and any other covered topics to the maximum extent, in time, scope of activities, and geography, the court finds enforceable under applicable law.

The parties agree that each of the foregoing covenants will be construed as independent of any other covenant or provision of this Agreement. If all or any portion of a covenant in this Section 17 is held unreasonable or unenforceable by a court or agency having valid jurisdiction in an unappealed final decision to which we are a party, you expressly agree to be bound by any lesser covenant subsumed within the terms of such covenant that imposes the maximum duty permitted by law, as if the resulting covenant were separately stated in and made a part of this Section 17.

You agree that the existence of any claims you may have will not constitute a defense to our enforcement of any of the confidentiality requirements and covenants not to compete described in this Agreement. You acknowledge that any violation of the confidentiality requirements and covenants not to compete would result in irreparable injury to us for which no adequate remedy at law may be available and you accordingly consent to the issuance of an injunction prohibiting any conduct by you in violation of the terms of the covenants not to compete.

You agree that each of the confidentiality requirements and covenants not to compete described in this Agreement will be constructed as independent of any other covenant or provision. If all, parts or any portion of any covenant in this Agreement is held unreasonable or unenforceable by a court or agency having valid jurisdiction in an un-appealed final decision to which we are a party, you expressly agree to be bound by any lesser covenant subsumed within the terms of that covenant that imposes the maximum duty permitted by law, as if the resulting covenant were separately stated in this Agreement. Each of the covenants described in this Agreement is a separate and independent covenant in each of the separate counties and states in the United States in which we transact business. To the extent that any covenant may be determined to be judicially unenforceable in any county or state, that covenant will not be affected with respect to any other county or state. You understand and acknowledge that we will have the right, in our sole discretion, to reduce the scope of any of covenants, confidentiality requirements or covenants not to compete set forth in this Agreement that apply to you or to any other of our franchisees. We may do so without your consent, effective immediately upon your receipt of written notice. You agree that you will comply with any covenant that pertains to you as we so modify it.

You acknowledge we will suffer immediate and irreparable harm that will not be compensable by damages alone if you repudiate or breach any of the provisions of any part of this Agreement that relates to the confidentiality or protection of confidential information and trade secrets or your covenants to not compete against us or our franchise system or your threats or attempts to do so. For this reason, under those circumstances, we, in addition to and without limitation of any other rights, remedies or damages available to us at law or in equity, will be entitled to obtain temporary, preliminary and permanent injunctions in order to prevent or restrain the breach, and we will not be required to post a bond as a condition for the granting of this relief. You also agree that a violation of any of our confidentiality or non-competition covenants will entitle us, in addition to all other remedies available at law or equity, to recover from you any and all funds, including, without limitation, wages, salary, and profits, which will be held by you in constructive trust for us, received by you in connection with such violation.

You specifically acknowledge the receipt of adequate consideration for the confidentiality and noncompetition covenants contained in this Agreement and that we are entitled to require you to comply with these covenants. Those covenants will survive termination or expiration of this Agreement. You represent that if this Agreement expires or is terminated, whether voluntarily or involuntarily, you have experience and capabilities sufficient to enable you to find employment or otherwise earn a livelihood in areas which do not violate this Agreement and that our enforcement of a remedy by way of injunction will not prevent you from earning a livelihood.

17.6 We have the right, in our sole discretion, to reduce the scope of any covenant set forth in Sections 17.2 and 17.3 in this Agreement without your consent, effective immediately upon receipt by you of written notice, and you agree that you will comply forthwith with any covenant as so modified, which will be fully enforceable notwithstanding the provisions of Section 21.

17.7 The provisions in Sections 17.2 and 17.3 relating to interests in any other business will not apply to ownership by you of less than five percent beneficial interest in the outstanding ownership of any legal entity which is registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (provided that you hold these securities for investment purposes only).

17.8 We will have the right to require all of your personnel performing managerial or supervisory functions and all personnel receiving special training from us or from the relevant master franchisee and its staff, to execute similar covenants in a form satisfactory to us.

18. DEFAULT AND TERMINATION

18.1 <u>Automatic Termination</u>. Among other things, you agree that it will be a default constituting a substantial breach of a material provision of this Agreement pursuant to relevant law, thus establishing good cause for termination, and that this Franchise Agreement and any other related agreements and franchise agreements between the parties will terminate automatically upon delivery of written notice of termination to you, if you or your owner(s), officer(s), or key employee(s):

- A. Fail to timely commence business (including finding a suitable location for operation of the franchise and opening a conforming store that complies with all our standards, decor and equipment), or fail to satisfactorily complete the training program.
- B. Have made any material misrepresentation or omission in the application for the franchise or with respect to ownership of the franchise. If you misrepresented yourself and are a competitor of ours or a competitor of an affiliate of ours, then we may keep all initial franchise fees paid by you, cancel training and terminate this Agreement.
- C. Are convicted of, plead guilty to or plead no contest to a felony, or other crime or offense that is likely to adversely affect the reputation of you, the Marks, the System or the Franchised Store.
- D. Make any unauthorized use, disclosure or duplication of any portion of the Confidential Operations Manual or duplicate or disclose or make any unauthorized use of any trade secret or the System, or Marks.
- E. Abandon the Franchised Store; or fail to operate the Franchised Store for five consecutive business days in any 12-month period, unless the Franchised Store has been closed for a purpose approved by us or due to a cause beyond your control; or fail to relocate to approved premises within an approved period of time.
- F. Surrender or transfer control of the operation of the Franchised Store, make an unauthorized direct or indirect assignment of the franchise or an ownership interest in you.
- G. Submit to us on two or more separate occasions at any time during the term of the franchise any reports or other data, information or supporting records which understate by more than 2% the Continuing Licensing Fees for any period of, or periods aggregating, three or more weeks, and you are unable to demonstrate that the understatements resulted from inadvertent error.
- H. Commit any affirmative act of insolvency, or file any petition or action of insolvency or bankruptcy, or for appointment of a receiver or trustee, or make any assignment for the benefit of creditors, or fail to vacate or dismiss within 60 days after filing any such proceedings commenced against you by a third party, become insolvent, make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, have a receiver appointed to administer or take possession of any part of the franchised business or your assets, or admit to not being able to meet your obligations as they become due or become bankrupt, or become subject to any chapter of the United States Bankruptcy Code, unless you:
 - (i) timely undertake to reaffirm the obligations under this Agreement;

- (ii) timely comply with all conditions as legally may be imposed by us upon such an undertaking to reaffirm this Agreement; and
- timely comply with such other conditions and provide such assurances as may be required in relevant provisions of the United States Bankruptcy Code;

provided, however, that we and you acknowledge that this Agreement constitutes a personal service contract and that we have relied to a degree and in a manner material to this Agreement upon the personal promises of you and/or your directors, officers, shareholders or partners, as the case may be, to participate personally on a full-time basis in the management and operation of the franchised business, and, consequently, we and you agree that any attempt by any other party, including the trustee in bankruptcy or any third party, to assume or to accept an assignment of this Agreement will be void.

- I. Materially misuse or make an unauthorized use of any Marks or commit any act which can reasonably be expected to materially impair the goodwill associated with any Marks.
- J. Fail on three or more separate occasions within any period of 12 consecutive months to submit when due reports or other information or supporting records, to pay when due the Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions, amounts due for purchases from us, our affiliates or suppliers, or other payments due to us or our affiliates, or otherwise fail to comply with this Agreement, whether or not your failures to comply are corrected after we deliver notice to you.
- K. Fail to comply with any requirement of this Agreement or of any related agreement between the parties within twelve months after having received the most recent of two or more 30-day or 5-day Notices to Cure deficiencies in performance of the same or any other requirement pursuant to this Agreement, whether or not you had corrected your earlier failures to comply after we delivered notice to you.
- L. Allow the franchise or Franchised Store to be seized, taken over, or foreclosed by a creditor, lien holder, or lessor; let a final judgment against you to remain unsatisfied for 30 days (unless a supersedes or other appeal bond is filed); or allow a levy of execution upon the Franchise or upon any property used in the Franchise, that is not discharged by means other than levy within 5 days of the levy.
- M. Violate any health, safety or sanitation law, ordinance, mandate or regulation or operate the Franchised Store in a manner that presents a health or safety hazard.
- N. Within a period of 10 days after notification of noncompliance, fail to comply with any federal, state or local law or regulation applicable to the operation of the Franchise.

O. Fail to pay any Franchise, Continuing Licensing, or Branding Fees or other amounts owed pursuant to this Agreement within **5** days after receipt of written notice that the fees or amounts are overdue.

18.2 <u>Termination after Notice and Opportunity to Cure</u>. The following provisions are in addition to all other remedies available to us at law or in equity. We will have the option to cure your breaches at your expense. If you breach or default in any of the terms of this Agreement, we have the right to appoint a receiver to take possession, manage and control assets, collect profits, and pay the net income for the operation of the Franchise as ordered by a court of jurisdiction. The right to appoint a receiver will be available regardless of whether waste or danger of loss or destruction of the assets exists, and without the necessity of notice to you.

If any payments to us, our affiliates or vendors of Trade Secret Food Products, are late by more than 5 business days, we may order all Trade Secret Food Product deliveries withheld from you until the payments are received. In addition, we may terminate this Franchise Agreement and any other related agreements and franchise agreements between the parties if you fail or refuse to make payments of any amounts due to us or our affiliates for Continuing Licensing Fees, advertising contributions, purchases from us or our affiliates or any other amounts due to us or our affiliates, and do not correct the failure or refusal within 5 business days after written notice of the failure is delivered to you.

Among other things, you agree that it will be a default constituting a substantial breach of a material provision of this Agreement pursuant to relevant law, thus establishing good cause for termination, and that we may terminate this Franchise Agreement and any other related agreements and franchise agreements between the parties if you breach any other term or provision of this Agreement and do not cure the breach (or reasonably begin to cure and diligently pursue the cure until the breach is remedied) within 30 days after receipt of our written "Notice to Cure." Termination will occur immediately upon delivery to you of our written declaration of termination for failure to cure within the allowed time frame. Among other things, we will have good cause to terminate if you or your owner(s), officer(s), or key employee(s):

- A. Fail to obtain our agreement on a site for the Franchised Store.
- B. Fail to successfully complete the mandatory training programs, including any additional refresher courses or training.
- C. Fail to begin full and continuous operation of the franchise within the time prescribed in this Agreement or fail to continue operation after opening.
- D. Fail to provide weekly statements of gross receipts, provide monthly and annual financial statements, maintain financial records pertaining to the franchise, and permit inspections and audit by us on request.
- E. Fail to remove from the Franchised Store signs or materials prohibited by the Operations Manual.
- F. Transfer all or part of the franchise or of the Franchised Store without first obtaining our prior written permission.
- G. Fail or refuse to comply with any other provision of this Agreement or of the Operations Manual (including any changes, additions, or modifications to

it), or of any authorized specification, standard, policy or operating procedure we prescribe, and do not correct the failure within 30 days (or provide proof acceptable to us that you have made all reasonable efforts to correct the failure and will continue to make all reasonable efforts to cure until a cure is effected if the failure cannot reasonably be corrected within 30 days) after written notice of the failure to comply is delivered to you.

18.3 To the extent that the provisions of this Agreement provide for periods of notice less than those required by applicable law, or provide for termination, cancellation, non-renewal or the like other than in accordance with applicable law, the provisions will, to the extent they are not in accordance with applicable law, not be effective, and we will comply with applicable law in connection with each of these matters. We will not, however, be precluded from contesting the validity, enforceability or application of such laws or regulations in any mediation, action, arbitration, hearing or dispute relating to this Agreement or the termination of it.

18.4 In addition to our right to terminate this Agreement, and not in lieu of that right or any other rights against you, in the event that you will not have cured a default under this Agreement within the 30 days after receipt of the written "Notice to Cure" from us, we may, at our option, enter upon the premises of the Franchised Store and exercise complete authority with respect to the operation of the business until we determine that your default has been cured and that there is compliance with the requirements of this Agreement. You specifically agree that a designated representative of ours may take over, control, and operate the business. You will pay us a service fee of not less than EIGHT HUNDRED Dollars (\$800) per day plus all travel expenses, room and board and other expenses reasonably incurred by our representative so long as it will be required by the representative to enforce compliance herewith. In addition, if you breach any provision of this Agreement that is curable and we give you notice of the breach, in addition to curing the breach you must pay us a Cure Fee of \$2,500 to help defray our administrative and corporate costs related to the breach and remedy.

18.5 <u>Termination by You</u>. If you have been and remain in full compliance with this Agreement, and we materially breach this Agreement, you may give us written notice of the breach and 90 days' opportunity to cure. If we have not cured our material breach within this 90-day period, you may terminate this agreement. Provided, however, that you will be bound after termination by all provisions of this agreement that expressly or by reasonable implication survive the termination, including your duty to cease business, not compete, to keep trade secrets confidential, and to indemnify us for any claims.

19. RIGHTS AND DUTIES OF PARTIES UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION

Upon termination or expiration, this Agreement and all rights granted to you under this Agreement will forthwith terminate, and:

19.1 You will immediately cease to operate the Franchised Store under this Agreement. You will not thereafter, directly or indirectly, represent to the public or hold yourself out in your business operations as our present or former franchisee.

19.2 We may, upon notice to you, require assignment of your interest in any lease then in effect for the franchised store premises. Upon us exercising our right to assume the lease and providing notice to you, the lease automatically will be deemed assigned to us.

19.3 You will immediately and permanently cease to use, by advertising or in any manner whatsoever, any confidential methods, procedures, and techniques associated with the System; the trademarks, service marks and trade names "FIGARO'S", "FIGARO'S PIZZA," "NICK-N-WILLY'S," "NICK-N-WILLY'S PIZZA" and any Marks and distinctive forms, slogans, signs, symbols, logos, or devices associated with the System. In particular, you will cease to use, without limitation, all signs, advertising materials, stationery, forms, and any other articles which display the Marks.

19.4 You will assign to us or our designee any assumed name rights or equivalent registration filed with state, city, or county authorities that contains the name "FIGARO'S", "NICK-N-WILLY'S" or any of our other Marks. You will furnish us with evidence satisfactory to us of compliance with this obligation within 30 days after termination or expiration of this Agreement.

You agree not to use any reproduction, counterfeit, copy or colorable imitation of 19.5 the Marks either in connection with any other business or the promotion of such other business, which is likely to cause confusion, mistake or deception, or which is likely to dilute our exclusive rights in and to the Marks. You further agree not to utilize any designation of origin or description or representation which falsely suggests or represents an association or connection with us so as to constitute unfair competition. You will make such modifications or alterations to the premises operated under this Agreement (including, without limitation, the changing of the telephone number) immediately upon termination or expiration of this Agreement as may be necessary to prevent any association between us or the System and any other business subsequently operated by you or others. You will make such specific additional changes as we may reasonably request for that purpose, including, without limitation, removal of all distinctive physical and structural features identifying the System. Until all modifications and alterations are completed, you will maintain a conspicuous sign in a form we specify stating that you are no longer associated with us. You will advise all customers or prospective customers coming to the Franchise Premises or telephoning you that you are no longer associated with us. In the event you fail or refuse to comply with the requirements of this Section 19, we will have the right to enter upon the premises where your Franchised Store was conducted, without being guilty of trespass or any other tort, for the purpose of making or causing to be made such changes as may be required at your expense, which expense you agree to pay upon demand.

19.6 You will promptly pay all sums owing to us, our affiliates and suppliers. In the event of termination for any default by you, these sums will include all damages, costs, and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, we incur as a result of the default.

In addition, we may claim and recover damages from you for any material breach, including ongoing Continuing Licensing Fees, Branding Fees and other payments required by this Agreement. The Continuing Licensing Fees payable will be computed as an average of the Continuing Licensing Fees payable by you for the last six months that you conducted the Franchise. If the Franchise has been operating and paying Continuing Licensing Fees for less than six months, the average will be of the weekly Continuing Licensing Fees payable by you during the period of operation. The calculated Continuing Licensing Fees will be due for the balance of the term of this Agreement.

Termination or expiration of this Agreement will not prejudice to any other rights or remedies that we have in law or in equity, including, without limitation, the right to recover benefit of the bargain damages, including lost revenue for the duration of the term of this Agreement.

19.7 You will pay to us all damages, costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, we incur subsequent to the termination or expiration of the franchise for the enforcement of this Agreement.

19.8 You will immediately turn over to us all manuals, including the Confidential Operations Manual, customer lists, records, files, instructions, brochures, agreements, disclosure statements, and any and all other materials provided by us to you relating to the operation of the Franchised Store (all of which are acknowledged to be our property).

19.9 We will have the right, title and interest to any sign or sign faces bearing our Marks. You acknowledge our right to access the premises of the Franchised Store if we elect to take possession of any sign or sign faces bearing our Marks.

19.10 At our option, you must do some or all of the following:

- 1. Remove all Franchise-related equipment, furnishings, and inventory from the Franchise Premises;
- Sell the equipment, furnishings, and inventory to us, at fair market value for equipment and furnishings and at your invoice cost for inventory less a 10% restocking charge. We will not be liable for payment to you for intangibles, including, without limitation, goodwill;
- 3. Assign to us the lease for the Franchise Premises and ownership and control of any web site you own or control;
- 4. Sell to us your interest in the Franchise, the Franchise Premises and all related equipment, fixtures, signs, real estate leases, equipment leases and personal property. Unless we state in writing that we do not intend to exercise this right, the parties must agree upon a purchase price and terms within 5 business days after termination of this Agreement. If not, a fair value and fair terms will be determined in Salem, Oregon by three appraisers. Each party must select one appraiser. The two appraisers chosen must then select a third appraiser. Each party will pay for its own appraiser and each party will pay half for the third appraiser. The parties may then present evidence of the value of the Franchise and fair terms for the purchase. The appraisers must exclude from their decision any amount or factor for the "goodwill" or "going concern" value of the Franchise. The decision of the majority of the appraisers will be conclusive. Any time within 30 days after receiving the appraisers' decision, at our option we may purchase the Franchise and your assets at the price and upon the terms determined by the appraisers. If we elect to exercise any option to purchase as provided, we will have the right to set off all amounts due from you under this Agreement, and the cost of the appraisal, if any, against any payment therefore.

19.11 You acknowledge that the rights to all telephone numbers, and facsimile numbers, electronic mail, addressing domain names and Internet addresses used in the operation of the Franchised Store constitute assets of the Franchised Store. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement you will assign to us or our designee, all your right, title, and interest in and to your telephone and facsimile numbers and electronic mail addresses, domain names and Internet

addresses. You will notify the telephone company and all listing agencies of the termination or expiration of your right to use any telephone number and any regular, classified or other telephone directory listing associated with the Marks and will authorize a transfer of same to us or at our direction.

If we have authorized you to use the Marks in connection with the Internet, any website, or email address, you will at our option cancel or assign to us or our designate all of your right, title and interest in any Internet websites or web pages, e-mail addresses, domain name listings and registrations which contain the Marks in whole or in part and you will notify Verisign (Network Solutions), register.com, or other applicable domain name registrar and all listing agencies of the termination of your right to use any domain name, web page and other Internet device associated with us or the franchise, and you will authorize and instruct their cancellation or transfer to us, as directed by us. You are not entitled to any compensation from us if we exercise these rights or options. Nothing in this subsection will be deemed to permit you to use the Marks in connection with the Internet, except with our prior written consent as provided in this Agreement.

19.12 You will continue to comply with all provisions in this Agreement that by their terms or by reasonable implication survive the Agreement, including covenants relating to non-competition, non-disclosure of trade secrets, indemnity, and non-transfer of assets.

You agree that upon termination or expiration of this Agreement for any reason, any and all of our obligations to you under this Agreement will immediately cease and terminate and any and all of your rights under this Agreement will also immediately cease and terminate.

20. TRANSFERABILITY OF INTEREST

20.1 We can assign and transfer this Agreement and all rights under this Agreement and the assignment or transfer will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of our successors and assigns.

20.2 You may assign or transfer this Agreement and all rights under this Agreement subject to the following conditions and requirements, and our consent and right of first refusal:

20.2.1 You, or owners of any interest in you, may not, without our prior written consent, transfer or encumber any interest in this Agreement or assets of or interest in the franchised business or in any entity that owns any interest in the franchise. You may not, without our prior written consent, fractionalize any of your rights granted pursuant to this Agreement. Any attempted assignment of any of your rights not having our consent will be null and void and will constitute a material default under this Agreement.

We have the right, but not the obligation and without any liability to you, to make available for inspection by any proposed transferee identified by you of all or any part of this Agreement and of our records related to our relationship with you and to your activities and performance under this Agreement. You specifically consent to such disclosure and agree to hold us harmless from any claim, loss or injury that might result from inspection of our records by your intended transferees.

20.2.2 We will not unreasonably withhold or delay our consent to any transfer referenced in this Agreement when requested; provided, however, that the following conditions and requirements will first be met to our full satisfaction.

- 20.2.2.1 If you desire to transfer your rights to an affiliated entity:
 - A. The transferee entity will be newly organized and its charter will provide that its activities are confined exclusively to acting as a franchisee as licensed under this Agreement;
 - B. You will be and will remain the owner of or under common control of at least 50.1% of the voting and equity interest of the transferee legal entity;
 - C. Your designated trained manager and owner will remain the designated trained manager and owner of the new entity;
 - D. The transferee entity will enter into a written assignment (in a form satisfactory to us), in which the transferee entity assumes all of your obligations under this Agreement;
 - E. All owners of the transferee entity will enter into a written agreement, in a form satisfactory to us, jointly and severally guaranteeing the full payment and performance of the transferee entity's obligations to us (you and all other owners will personally and unconditionally guarantee the obligations of the new entity and you will remain personally subject to and bound by all terms, conditions, restrictions and prohibitions contained in this Agreement). You, as an owner of the entity agree separately and personally, for yourself and for your successors, heirs and personal representatives, to act as surety for the full and faithful performance of all of the obligations, commitments and payments required of the entity. In that capacity, you agree that we do not have to pursue any remedies we may have against the entity, but rather, may proceed directly and primarily against you with or without joining the entity as principal or as a named party in any proceeding;
 - F. Each certificate of ownership of the transferee entity will have conspicuously endorsed upon it a statement that it is held subject to, and that further assignment or transfer is subject to, all restrictions imposed upon assignments by this Agreement;
 - G. No new shares of ownership in the transferee entity will be issued to any person or entity without obtaining our prior written consent;
 - H. All of your accrued money obligations to us, our subsidiaries or assignees, will be satisfied prior to transfer.
- 20.2.2.2 If the transfer is a transfer other than to an affiliated entity:

- Α. The transferee(s) will be of good moral character and reputation and will have a good credit rating and competent business qualifications reasonably acceptable to us. You will provide us with such information as we may require to make such determination concerning each such proposed transferee(s). Because we will have a strong and vested interest in the financial viability and ongoing management abilities of the transferee, we will require a review of transferee's operational and business plans demonstrating that the transferee's business operations will work on a cash flow and financial basis in light of the operational history of the subject franchise. The required transfer procedures and policies to affect the transfer are contained in the Operations Manual. We need not consent to a transfer to a competitor of ours nor to a transfer that occurs before the opening of the subject store for operation.
- B. The transferee(s) or such other individual(s) as will be the actual manager of the franchise will have successfully completed and passed the training course then in effect for franchisees, or otherwise demonstrated to our satisfaction, sufficient ability to operate the unit being transferred.
- C. The transferee(s), including all shareholders, owners, officers, directors and partners of the transferee(s), will jointly and severally execute any or all of the following, at our sole discretion and as we will direct:
 - 1. A new Franchise Agreement and other standard ancillary agreements with us on the then current standard forms being used by us. The new Franchise Agreement may contain economic and general terms that are materially different from those contained in this Agreement, except that additional initial franchise fees will not be charged. The term of the new agreement will be for the unexpired term of this Agreement or for a new full term as we will elect; and
 - 2. A written assignment from you in a form satisfactory to us, where transferee will assume all of your obligations under this Agreement.
- D. Our approval of any transfer by you of the franchise granted or any of your rights under this Agreement will in no way be deemed a release by us of your obligations pursuant to this Agreement. Our consent to a transfer of the franchise will not constitute or be interpreted as consent for any future transfer of the franchise.

- E. The term of the agreements that the transferee(s) must execute will be for the unexpired term of this Agreement or for a new full term as we will elect.
- F. If transferee is an entity:
 - 1. Each certificate of ownership the transferee entity will have conspicuously endorsed upon it a statement that it is held subject to, and that further assignment or transfer is subject to, all restrictions imposed upon assignments by this Agreement;
 - 2. No new shares of ownership in the transferee entity will be issued to any person or entity without obtaining our prior written consent; and
 - 3. All owners of the transferee entity will guarantee the performance of the transferee entity of all obligations under this Agreement.
- G. All of your accrued money obligations to us, our subsidiaries, affiliates or assignees, will be satisfied prior to assignment or transfer, and you will not be in default under the terms of this Agreement. Also, you will have paid all ascertained or liquidated debts concerning the franchise.
- H. You and we, prior to the transfer, will execute a mutual general release, in a form we prescribe

20.2.3 You will have fully paid and satisfied all of your obligations to us, and the transferee or you will have fully paid to us a transfer fee of the greater of \$16,000 or two percent of the gross proceeds from the sale of the Franchised Store. If the transfer is to one of your management team members or to another operating and fully compliant Franchised Store, the transfer fee may be reduced to \$8,000 if we determine that no training is required for the transferee. If the transfer is to an immediate family member (spouse or children over 21 years of age) or is an assignment of interest to an affiliated entity under Section 20.2.2.1 of this Agreement, the transfer fee may be reduced to \$500 if we determine that no training is required for the transferee. The transfer fee will be paid upon the transfer of each Franchise Agreement transferred by you. In addition, you will pay us an eight-percent commission on the gross transfer price (excluding the price of real property), if we obtain the transferee for you.

20.2.4 No sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance, encumbrance, or gift of any interest in this Agreement or in the franchise granted by this Agreement, will relieve you and the shareholders or partners participating in any transfer, of the obligations of the covenants contained in Section 17, except where we will expressly authorize in writing.

20.2.5 In an instance in which an existing operating Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's store franchise is acquired by transfer, we will provide our basic training course or substitute onsite training appropriate to the knowledge and experience base of the acquiring transferee. This training may be provided by the relevant master franchisee and its staff. The standard in-store franchisor support provided to new owners in Section 6 will NOT be provided to transferee, in light

of the fact that the store requires no grand opening. In addition, the grand opening advertising provided in this Agreement will NOT be provided.

If this Agreement is for your first Franchised Store, you are prohibited from acquiring an interest or control of any existing operating Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchised store until you have opened the Franchised Store covered by this Agreement and until the store has been in operation for a minimum of 180 days and subject to the other terms of this Agreement related to acquiring or transferring franchise ownership interests.

20.3 You must give us 30-days written notice prior to any proposed sale or offer to sell by you. You or we may request more time to comply with any applicable state or federal franchise disclosure laws. You agree to indemnify and hold us harmless for your failure to comply with this Section.

20.4 In addition to the requirement that you give us written notice before any proposed sale or offer to sell by you, you must promptly give us written notice whenever you have entered into a contract to sell your business or any part of the business, which sale will be contingent on our consent and waiver of our right of first refusal. We will have the right of first refusal contained in this Agreement.

20.5 Unless we otherwise agree in writing, no part of the franchise or your business may be transferred until the Franchised Store is fully open and in operation, and no transfer may relate to a store that is no longer in operation. If the lease or sublease for the Franchised Store requires, the lessor or sublessor must have consented to the assignment or sublease of the Franchised Store the transferee. All fixtures and equipment at the Franchised Store must be inspected and certified by a qualified professional inspector to be in good working order and free of operational defects. It will be your responsibility to bring all fixtures and equipment to proper working order before the transfer takes place. The transferee must agree in writing with any third-party leasing company to accept any outstanding lease on equipment or other furnishings or you will resolve such leases and remove that equipment or furnishings from the Franchised Store.

If the Franchised Store is not current on all requirements of the System, you or the transferee must bring the unit into 100% compliance within 60 days of the transfer. This includes refurbishing and remodeling the Franchised Store, and refurbishing, remodeling, and replacing the fixtures, equipment and signage to conform to the current Operations Manual and System.

21. YOUR DEATH OR INCAPACITY

21.1 In the event of your death or incapacity if you are an individual (or any partner of you if you are a partnership, or any shareholder owning 50% or more of the capital stock of you if you are a legal entity), the heirs, beneficiaries, devisee, or legal representatives of the individual, partner or shareholders, will, within 180 days of the event:

- A. Apply to us for the right to continue to operate the franchise for the duration of the term of this Agreement and any renewal terms, which right will be granted upon the fulfillment of all of the conditions set forth in this Agreement for transfers other than to an affiliated entity (except that no transfer fee will be required); or
- B. Sell, assign, transfer, or convey your interest in compliance with the provisions of Sections 20.2 and 22 of this Agreement; provided, however,

in the event a proper and timely application for the right to continue to operate has been made and rejected, the 180 days to sell, assign, transfer or convey will be computed from the date of the rejection. For purposes of this Section, our silence on an application made through the 180 days following the event of death or incapacity will be deemed a rejection made on the last day of such period.

C. In the event of your death or incapacity if you are an individual, or any owner of you if you are a legal entity, where the provisions of Section 20 have not been fulfilled within the time provided, all rights licensed to you under this Agreement will, at our option, terminate and automatically revert to us.

22. RIGHT OF FIRST PURCHASE AND RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL

22.1 You will give us the right of first purchase before soliciting offers from a third party if you choose to sell your Franchised Store. You agree to notify us in writing if you desire to sell or transfer any interest in you or in your Franchised Store. You will give us sufficient information and documentation to allow us to analyze the status and value of your business. We will elect to exercise our option to purchase within **30** business days after our receipt of your written notification and due diligence information. If we offer you an amount that you do not agree to, you may try to sell to a third party but on no better terms for the purchaser than we offered to you. If you later receive an offer from a third-party purchaser on better terms to that purchaser than we offered to you, you are obligated to re-offer to us pursuant to the below paragraphs. You are obligated before any transfer to a third party to comply with all criteria set forth in this Section entitled "Right of First Purchase and Right of First Refusal" and the Section entitled "Transferability of Interest".

If you receive a bona fide offer from a third party acting at arm's length to purchase 22.2 the Franchised Store, a majority interest in ownership of you, or substantially all of the assets of the Franchised Store, which offer is acceptable to you or to your owners, we will have the right to purchase at the bona fide price on the same terms and conditions as offered to you. We may substitute cash for any other form of consideration contained in the offer. Our credit will be deemed to be equal to the credit of any proposed purchaser. At our option, we may pay the entire purchase price at closing. Within 6 days after receipt by you of an acceptable bona fide offer, you will notify us in writing of the terms and conditions of the offer. You will give us sufficient information and documentation to allow us to analyze the status and value of your business. We may exercise this right to purchase within 30 days after receipt of notice from you and due diligence information. If the interest which is the subject of the offer involves less than all of the ownership interest, then in our sole option, our right of first refusal will apply to the entire ownership interest. In such case, the consideration to be received, as set forth in the offer shall be divided by the percentage interest subject to the offer and the resulting quotient shall be the price to be paid for the entire ownership interest. Terms and conditions for the purchase of the entire ownership interest shall be as similar to the terms and conditions set forth in the offer as practicable, except for the substitute provisions noted above in this section.

If we do not accept the offer within **30** days, you may make the proposed transfer to a third party. The transfer will not be at a lower price nor on more favorable terms than disclosed to us. Any transfer will be subject to our prior written permission described in the Section of this Agreement entitled "Transferability of Interest". If the Franchise is not transferred by you within **6** months from

the date it is offered to us, or if any material change is made in the terms of the proposed sale, then you must re-offer to transfer to us before a transfer to a third party.

23. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR: INDEMNITY

23.1 This Agreement does not constitute you as our agent, legal representative, joint venturer, partner, employee, or servant for any purpose whatsoever. It is understood between the parties that you will be an independent contractor and are in no way authorized to make any contract, agreement, warranty or representation on our behalf, or to create any obligation, express or implied, on our behalf. You acknowledge that you are not in a fiduciary relationship with us.

23.2 In all public and private records, documents, relationships, and dealings, you will show that you are an independent owner of the Franchise. You will prominently indicate on your letterheads and business forms that you are our licensed franchisee by using language saying that you operate an independently owned Franchise. You will prominently display, by posting of a sign within public view, on or in the premises of the franchised location and on any delivery vehicles that you use, a statement that clearly indicates that the business is independently owned and operated by you as a franchisee and not as our agent. You will maintain employee records to show clearly that you and your employees are not our employees.

The liability of you and your owners, shareholders, members or partners will be both joint and several. A breach of this Agreement by you or by any shareholder, member or partner will be a breach by all of the shareholders, members or partners and also by you.

23.3 You agree to defend at your own cost and to indemnify and hold us harmless, as well as our shareholders, directors, officers, employees and agents, from and against any and all loss, costs, expenses (including attorneys' fees), damages and liabilities, however caused, resulting directly or indirectly from or pertaining to the use, condition, or construction, equipping, decorating, maintenance or operation of the Franchise, including the sale or delivery of any food products, service or merchandise sold from or through the Franchise, including those brought against you and us jointly alleging that you and we were negligent or otherwise liable. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement pertaining to our Step-In Rights, we will not be liable to you or to any other person because of your act, omission, neglect, or breach. If it is established that both you and we were negligent or otherwise liable, you and we will contribute to the relevant award based upon the adjudicated and assigned respective degree of fault. These losses, claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities will include, without limitation, those arising from latent or other defects in the Franchised Store, delivery vehicles, equipment, or any other product or good, whether or not discoverable by us, and those arising from the death or injury to any person or arising from damage to the property of you or us, our respective agents or employees, or any third person, firm or legal entity. However, you need not indemnify us for losses or claims caused wholly through our active negligence or intentional misconduct or any of our agents or employees.

23.4 <u>Employees</u>. You are exclusively responsible to train and make sure your employees and independent contractors meet the standards, specifications and procedures outlined in the Operations Manual. You will hire only efficient, competent, sober and courteous employees for the conduct of the franchise business and will pay their wages, commissions, piece work and any other compensation justly due with no liability on our part.

A. You will control your own employees and independent contractors. We will not have the power to hire, fire, direct, supervise, or discipline them. You will maintain complete and accurate employee records and clearly document, in all relevant

ways, to show clearly that you and your employees are not our employees.

- B. You must comply with all state and federal laws in respect to your employees. You acknowledge that you have had ample opportunity to investigate these and other laws applicable to your business with your own independent legal counsel before signing this Agreement. You must indemnify and hold us legally harmless from any of your violations of such laws. You are exclusively responsible to create and use employee and human resources handbooks and manuals that you prepare specifically for your business operations tailored to the legal jurisdictions within which you operate with the advice of HR professionals and legal advisors you select.
- C. You exclusively determine the wages and payment rates and methods of payment to your employees and independent contractors. You must pay special attention to federal and state wage and hour laws with respect to your employees. You must comply with all such laws and pay your employees properly. You are responsible for any employee wages and compensation, payroll taxes and other required withholding, worker's compensation and benefits.
- D. You are exclusively responsible to monitor, supervise, and control the scheduling, performance, efficiency, and efficacy of your employees and independent contractors and to make adjustments to improve the results of their efforts.
- E. If you decide to share employees or independent contractors with other franchisees, then you will indemnity and hold legally harmless us (and our affiliates, officers, directors, employees and agents) from any claims, losses, attorney fees and damages resulting from such activities. You acknowledge that this provision does not constitute an endorsement to share employees with other franchisees.
- F. You are responsible to train and to make sure your employees and independent contractors meet the standards, specifications and recommendations outlined in the Operations Manual, including those related to appearance, customer service, background checks, and drug testing (as applicable). You are required to hire and maintain sufficient staff in order to handle customer volume at all times. You will ensure that your employees present a neat and clean appearance and render friendly, efficient, sober and courteous service to your customers.
- G. All employees and independent contractors whose duties include customer service must have sufficient literacy and fluency in the English language to serve the public.
- H. You may not hire any employee or independent contractor who has been found guilty of any charges of fiduciary misconduct, any form of unlawful sexual conduct, any felony of any kind, or any similar charges that reflect negatively on the person's moral turpitude and character.
- I. All revenues generated under this Agreement from all business activities of the Franchise must be paid directly to you and not directly to your employee or independent contractor.

24. NOTICE AND MISCELLANEOUS

24.1 NON-WAIVER

Our failure to exercise any power reserved to us under this Agreement, or to insist upon your strict compliance with any obligation or condition, will not constitute a waiver of our right to demand

exact compliance with the terms of this Agreement. Customs or practices of the parties in variance with the terms of this Agreement will not constitute a waiver of our right to demand exact compliance with the terms of this Agreement. Our waiver of any particular default by you will not be binding unless in writing and executed by the party sought to be charged and will not affect or impair our rights with respect to any subsequent default of the same or of a different nature. Our delay, waiver, forbearance, or omission to exercise any power or rights arising out of any breach or default by you of any of the terms, provisions, or covenants of this Agreement, will not affect or impair our rights and will not constitute a waiver by us of any right or of the right to declare any subsequent breach or default. Our subsequent acceptance of any payment(s) due to us will not be deemed to be a waiver by us of any preceding breach by you of any terms, covenants or conditions of this Agreement.

Unless otherwise expressly provided to the contrary, our consent, acceptance, approval or authorization you may be required to obtain may be given or withheld by us in our sole discretion, and on any occasion where we are required or permitted to make any judgment, determination or use our discretion, including any decision as to whether any condition or circumstance meets our standards or satisfaction, we may do so in our sole subjective judgment and discretion.

24.2 NOTICES

All notices required by this Agreement will be in writing. They may be sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid and return receipt requested or by Federal Express or other reputable air courier service. They may be delivered personally at any location and receipted. Notices will be delivered to you at the Franchised Store, to us at the address set forth below or to other locations specified in writing. Notices sent by certified or registered mail will be deemed to have been delivered and received three business days following the date of mailing or one business day after placement with Federal Express, or other reputable air courier service, requesting delivery on the most expedited basis available.

The following are the addresses of the parties unless and until a different address has been designated by written notice to the other party:

Notices to us:	Figaro's	Italian	Pizza,	Inc.
	1500 Liberty S	treet S.E., Suite 1	60	
	Salem, Oregon 97302			

Notices to you:

24.3 ENFORCEMENT OR DEFENSE

The prevailing party in any arbitration, insolvency proceeding, bankruptcy proceeding, suit, or action to enforce this Agreement will recover its arbitration, proceeding, and court costs and reasonable attorney fees. These will be set by the arbitration, proceeding or court, including costs and attorney fees on appeal or review from the arbitration, proceeding, suit, or action, including previously incurred mediation fees. "Prevailing party" means the party who recovers the greater relief in the proceeding as determined by the trier of fact based upon an assessment of which party's major arguments or positions taken in the proceedings could fairly be said to have prevailed over the other party's major arguments or positions on major disputed issues. Attorney

fees will include, without limitation, fees incurred in the following: (a) post judgment motions; (b) contempt proceedings; (c) garnishment, levy, and debtor and third-party examinations; (d) discovery; and (e) bankruptcy litigation. This subsection is intended to be expressly severable from the other provisions of this agreement, is intended to survive any judgment and is not to be deemed merged into the judgment.

In the event that one party to this Agreement is required to employ legal counsel or to incur other expenses to enforce any obligation of the second party, or to defend against any claim, demand, action, or proceeding by reason of the second party's failure to perform any obligation imposed upon the second party by this Agreement (and provided that legal action is filed and such action or the settlement of such action establishes the second party's default) then the first party will be entitled to recover from the second party the amount of all reasonable attorney's fees of such counsel and all other expenses incurred in enforcing such obligation or in defending against such claim, demand, action, or proceeding, whether incurred prior to, or in preparation for, or in contemplation of the filing of such action or thereafter.

Any judicial proceeding between two or more of the parties will be governed by the following limitations:

- A. Such judicial proceeding will be considered unique as to its facts and may not be brought as a class action. You and each of your owners waive any right to proceed against us by way of class action. The court will not be precluded from making its own independent determination of the issues in question, notwithstanding the similarity of issues in any other judicial or arbitration proceeding involving any other franchisee. Each party waives the right to claim that a prior disposition of the same or similar issues precludes such independent determination.
- B. The parties agree that a judicial proceeding will be tried before the court sitting without a jury, notwithstanding any State or Federal constitutional or statutory rights. Each party waives any right to have any action tried by jury.
- C. Except with respect to obligations regarding use of the Marks, the Operations Manual and confidential information, the parties waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right to or claim for any punitive or exemplary damages against any other party and agree that the party making any claim directly or indirectly arising from or relating to this Agreement will be limited to recovery of actual and consequential damages sustained.

You recognize the unique value and secondary meaning attached to our methods, our names and marks and our standards of operation and trade practices. You agree that any noncompliance with the terms of this Agreement or any unauthorized or improper use of our methods of operation or names and marks will cause irreparable damage to us and our franchisees. You agree that if you engage in any unauthorized or improper use, during or after the period of this Agreement, we will be entitled to both permanent and temporary injunctive relief from any court of competent jurisdiction in addition to any other remedies prescribed by law.

Our and your rights under this Agreement are cumulative, and the exercise or enforcement of any right or remedy under this Agreement will not preclude exercise or enforcement of any other right

or remedy which a party to this Agreement is entitled by law to enforce.] [No right or remedy conferred upon us is exclusive of any other right or remedy in this Agreement or provided by law or equity. Each will be cumulative of every other right or remedy.]

We may employ legal counsel or incur other expense to collect or enforce your obligations or to defend against any claim, demand, action or proceeding because of your failure to perform your obligations. Legal action may be filed by or against us and that action or the settlement of it may establish your breach of this Agreement. If any such event occurs, we may recover from you the amount of our reasonable attorney fees and all other expenses we incur in collecting or enforcing that obligation or in defending against that claim, demand, action or proceeding.

You agree that the existence of any claims you may have will not constitute a defense to the enforcement by us of any of the confidentiality requirements and covenants not to compete described in this Agreement. You acknowledge that any violation of the confidentiality requirements and covenants not to compete would result in irreparable injury to us for which no adequate remedy at law may be available and you accordingly consent to the issuance of an injunction prohibiting any conduct by you in violation of the terms of the covenants not to compete.

You agree that each of the confidentiality requirements and covenants not to compete described in this Agreement will be constructed as independent of any other covenant or provision. If all, parts or any portion of any covenant in this Agreement is held unreasonable or unenforceable by a court or agency having valid jurisdiction in an unappealed final decision to which we are a party, you expressly agree to be bound by any lesser covenant subsumed within the terms of that covenant that imposes the maximum duty permitted by law, as if the resulting covenant were separately stated in this Agreement. Each of the covenants described in this Agreement is a separate and independent covenant in each of the separate counties and states in the United States in which we transact business. To the extent that any covenant may be determined to be judicially unenforceable in any county or state, that covenant will not be affected with respect to any other county or state. You understand and acknowledge that we will have the right, in our sole discretion, to reduce the scope of any covenants, confidentiality requirements or covenants not to compete set forth in this Agreement that apply to you or to any other of our franchisees. We may do so without your consent, effective immediately upon your receipt of written notice. You agree that you will comply with any covenant that pertains to you as we so modify it.

You acknowledge we will suffer immediate and irreparable harm that will not be compensable by damages alone if you repudiate or breach any of the provisions of any part of this Agreement that relates to the confidentiality or protection of confidential information and trade secrets or your covenants to not compete against us or our franchise system or your threats or attempts to do so. For this reason, under those circumstances, we, in addition to and without limitation of any other rights, remedies or damages available to us at law or in equity, will be entitled to obtain temporary, preliminary and permanent injunctions in order to prevent or restrain the breach, and we will not be required to post a bond as a condition for the granting of this relief. You also agree that a violation of any of your confidentiality or non-competition covenants will entitle us, in addition to all other remedies available at law or equity, to recover from you any and all funds, including, without limitation, wages, salary, and profits, which will be held by you in constructive trust for us, received by you in connection with such violation.

You specifically acknowledge the receipt of adequate consideration for the confidentiality and noncompetition covenants contained in this Agreement and that we are entitled to require you to comply with these covenants. Those covenants will survive termination or expiration of this Agreement. You represent that if this Agreement expires or is terminated, whether voluntarily or involuntarily, you have experience and capabilities sufficient to enable you to find employment or otherwise earn a livelihood in areas which do not violate this Agreement and that our enforcement of a remedy by way of injunction will not prevent you from earning a livelihood.

Except with respect to the parties' obligation to indemnify each other as outlined in this Agreement, we and you and our respective principals waive to the fullest extent permitted by law any right to or claim for any punitive, exemplary, special and consequential damages against the other (including lost profits incurred as a result of any termination of this Agreement) and agree that, in the event of a dispute between you and us, the party making a claim shall be limited to equitable relief and to recovery of any direct or general damages it sustains.

24.4 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This Agreement, any exhibit attached to this Agreement, and the documents referred to in this Agreement, will be construed together and constitute the entire, full and complete agreement between us and you concerning the subject matter, and supersede all prior agreements. No other representation has induced you to execute this Agreement, and there are no representations, inducements, promises, or agreements, oral or otherwise, between the parties not embodied in this Agreement, which are of any force or effect with reference to this Agreement or otherwise. Nothing in this or any related agreement, however, is intended to disclaim the representations we made in the Franchise Disclosure Document that we delivered to you. No previous course of dealing or usage in the trade not specifically set forth in this Agreement will be admissible to explain, modify, or contradict this Agreement. No amendment, change or variance from this Agreement will be binding on either party unless executed in writing by both parties.

The words "this Agreement" include any future modifications unless otherwise suggested by the context. No salesperson, representative, or other person has the authority to bind or obligate us in any way, except our president or a vice president at our home office by an instrument in writing. The parties intend to confer no benefit or right on any person or entity not a party to this Agreement and no third party will have the right to claim the benefit of any provision of this Agreement as a third-party beneficiary of that provision.

24.5 SEVERABILITY AND CONSTRUCTION AND OTHER AGREEMENTS

Each Section, part, term and/or provision of this Agreement will be considered severable. If, for any reason, any Section, part, term and/or provision is determined to be invalid and contrary to, or in conflict with, any existing or future law or regulation, such will not impair the operation of or affect the remaining portions, sections, parts, terms and/or provisions of this Agreement. The latter will continue to be given full force and effect and bind the parties; and the invalid sections, parts, terms and/or provisions will be deemed not part of this Agreement. Provided, however, that if we determine that the finding of illegality materially and adversely affects the basic consideration of this Agreement, we may, at our option, terminate this Agreement.

Anything to the contrary notwithstanding, nothing in this Agreement is intended, nor will be deemed, to confer upon any person or legal entity other than us or you and our and your respective successors and assigns as may be contemplated by this Agreement, any rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement.

You expressly agree to be bound by any promise or covenant imposing the maximum duty permitted by law which is contained within the terms of any provision of this Agreement, as though it were separately stated in and made a part of this Agreement, that may result from striking from

any of the provisions any portion or portions which a court may hold to be unreasonable and unenforceable in a final decision to which we are a party, or from reducing the scope of any promise or covenant to the extent required to comply with such a court order.

All captions in this Agreement are intended solely for the convenience of the parties, and none will be deemed to affect the meaning or construction of any provision. The singular usage includes the plural and the masculine and neuter usages include the other and the feminine. The rule of construction that a written agreement is construed against the party preparing or drafting such agreement will specifically not be applicable to the interpretation of this Agreement.

Without disclaiming the representations we have made in our Franchise Disclosure Document, this document including any exhibits attached to this Agreement and the documents referred to in this Agreement will be construed together and constitute the entire agreement between the parties. There are no other oral or implied understandings between the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. Except as expressly and otherwise provided in this Agreement, this Agreement may not be modified, nor may any rights be waived or abridged, orally or by course of dealing, but only by a written instrument signed by the parties. The words "this Agreement" include any future modifications unless otherwise suggested by the context. No salesperson, representative, or other person has the authority to bind or obligate us in any way, except our president or a vice president at our home office by an instrument in writing.

This document supersedes all communications and negotiations between the parties that relate to the subject matter of this Agreement. No previous course of dealing or usage in the trade not specifically set forth in this Agreement will be admissible to explain, modify, or contradict this Agreement. The parties intend to confer no benefit or right on any person or entity not a party to this Agreement and no third party will have the right to claim the benefit of any provision of this Agreement as a third-party beneficiary of that provision.

The words "will," "shall' and "must" used in this Agreement indicate a mandatory obligation.

The rule of construction that a written agreement is construed against the party preparing or drafting such agreement will specifically not be applicable to the interpretation of this Agreement. Neither this Agreement nor any uncertainty or ambiguity will be construed or resolved against the drafter of this Agreement, whether under any rule of construction or otherwise. On the contrary, this Agreement has been reviewed by all parties and shall be construed and interpreted according to the ordinary meaning of the words used so as to fairly accomplish the purposes and intentions of all the parties. We and you intend that if any provision of this Agreement is susceptible to two or more constructions, one of which would render the provision enforceable and the other or others of which would render the provision unenforceable, then the provision shall be given the meaning that renders it enforceable.

All captions and headings are for reference purposes only and are not part of this Agreement.

This Agreement may be executed in triplicate, and each copy so executed will be deemed an original. If there is any typographical, word processing, printing or copying error in this Agreement, the error will be interpreted and corrected consistent with the following order of interpretation:

- 1. The content and expressed intent and exhibits of our Franchise Disclosure Document(s) previously delivered to you.
- 2. The content and expressed intent of franchise agreements we have executed with our other franchises reasonably contemporaneous to this Agreement.

The recitals set forth in this Agreement are specifically incorporated into and constitute a part of the terms of this Agreement.

If, any part of this Agreement is declared invalid, that declaration will not affect the validity of the remaining portion which will remain in full force and effect as if this Agreement had been executed with the invalid portion omitted. The parties declare their intention that they would have executed the remaining portion of this Agreement without including any part, parts, or portions which may be declared invalid in the future. Provided, however, that if we determine that the finding of invalidity materially and adversely affects the basic consideration of this Agreement, we may, at our option, terminate this Agreement.

If you or any of your shareholders, partners, or officers violate any material provision of this or any other franchise or similar agreement with us, that breach will be considered a breach of this Agreement and each of the other agreements. We then may terminate or otherwise enforce this Agreement and the other agreements.

Whenever this Agreement requires that you and we enter into a release, such as for a transfer or renewal, the release will be in substantially the following form:

You (and your owners, members, partners, officers, and directors) and we will agree to the following mutual general release, subject to and following laws applicable in your jurisdiction, to release you from any claims we may have against you and us from any claims you may have against us:

In consideration of the mutual covenants and understandings set forth in this release agreement, you and we do release and discharge the other and their respective current and former owners, partners, directors, officers, employees and agents from all obligations, duties, covenants and responsibilities to be performed under your franchise agreement with us related to the franchise and the franchise premises ("your Prior Franchise Agreement").

You and we do release and forever discharge the other and our respective current and former owners, partners, directors, officers, members, employees and agents from any and all claims, demands, actions or causes of action of every name, nature, kind and description whatsoever, whether in tort, in contract or under statute, arising directly or indirectly out of the negotiation of, execution of, performance of, nonperformance, or breach of your Prior Franchise Agreement and any related agreements between you and us and out of any other action or relationship between you and us arising prior to the date of this release agreement.

You and we represent that this release has been read and that it is fully understood and voluntarily accepted. The purpose of this release is to make a full, final and complete settlement of all claims, known or unknown, arising directly or indirectly out of your Prior Franchise Agreement and the relationship between you and us prior to the date of this release agreement, including economic loss.

It is expressly understood and agreed that this release is intended to cover and does cover not only all known losses and damages but any further losses and damages not now known or anticipated but which may later develop or be discovered, which arise under your Prior Franchise Agreement, including all effects and consequences.

These releases are intended to waive, release and discharge all claims, other than these expressly reserved:

any future claims we may have against you for: your past, present or future violation of the post-termination covenants in your Prior Franchise Agreement and [fill in blank as appropriate] _____

any future claims you may have against us for: [fill in blank as appropriate]

with the express waiver of any statute, legal doctrine or other similar limitation upon the effect of general releases. In particular, the parties waive the benefit of any applicable statutory provision such as by illustration, California Civil Code Section 1542, which states:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS WHICH THE CREDITOR DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE, WHICH IF KNOWN BY HIM MUST HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR.

You and we waive the benefit of both statute and any other legal doctrine or principle of similar effect in any jurisdiction.

24.6 TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE

Time and strict performance are of the essence of this Agreement. ("Time is of the essence" is a legal term that emphasizes the strictness of time limits. In this Agreement, it means it will be a material breach of this Agreement to fail to perform any obligation within the time required or permitted by this Agreement.)

24.7 APPLICABLE LAW AND VENUE

This Agreement takes effect upon our acceptance and execution of it in Oregon, and it will be interpreted and construed under the laws of Oregon, which laws will prevail in the event of any conflict of law, except to the extent governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15, U.S.C. Sections 1051 et seq.) and except in those states whose franchise laws require exclusive application of those laws.

This Agreement will be governed by the substantive laws of Oregon without regard to Oregon choice of law provisions. Provided, however, that any law of the state of Oregon that regulates the sale of franchises or business opportunities or governs the relationship of a franchisor and its franchisee will not apply unless its jurisdictional requirements are met independently without reference to this section. This choice of laws will not include and does not extend the scope of application of any Oregon franchise or business opportunity laws except as they may otherwise apply pursuant to their terms and definitions. No franchise or business opportunity, antitrust, "implied covenant," unfair competition, fiduciary or any other doctrine of law statute, law or regulation of Oregon or any other state is intended to be made applicable to this Agreement unless it would otherwise apply absent this paragraph. The foregoing will not be construed as a

waiver of any of your rights under any applicable franchise registration, disclosure or relationship law of another territory, state or commonwealth. Any portion of this Agreement that requires enforcement in any other state, and is enforceable under the laws of that state but not of Oregon, will be construed and enforced according to the laws of that state.

The parties have negotiated regarding a forum in which to resolve any disputes arising between them and have agreed to select a forum in order to promote stability in their relationship. Therefore, if a claim is asserted in any legal proceeding and all issues or disagreements relating to this agreement will be mediated, arbitrated, tried, heard, and decided in Salem, Marion County, Oregon, which you agree is the most convenient venue for these purposes. You acknowledge and agree that this location for venue is reasonable and the most beneficial to the needs of and best meets the interest of, all of the members of our franchise network.

The parties do hereby waive all questions of personal jurisdiction or venue for the purposes of carrying out this provision.

No right or remedy conferred upon or reserved to us or you by this Agreement is intended to be, nor will be deemed, exclusive of any other right or remedy or by law or equity provided or permitted, but each will be cumulative of every other right or remedy.

Nothing contained in this Agreement will bar our right to obtain injunctive relief against threatened conduct that will cause us loss or damages, under the usual equity rules, including the applicable rules for obtaining restraining orders and preliminary injunctions.

If applicable law implies a covenant of good faith and fair dealing in this Agreement, the parties agree that such covenant will not imply any rights or obligations that are inconsistent with a fair construction of the terms of this Agreement. If applicable law will imply such a covenant, the parties acknowledge and agree that:

- A. This Agreement (and the relationship of the parties which is inherent from this Agreement) grants us the discretion to make decisions, take actions or refrain from taking actions not inconsistent with our explicit rights and obligations under this Agreement that may favorably or adversely affect your interests;
- B. We will use our business judgment in exercising our discretion based on our assessment of our own interests and balancing those interests against the interests of the owners of other Figaro's businesses generally (including us, our franchisees and parties related to us) and specifically without considering your individual interests or the individual interests of any other particular franchisee;
- C. We will have no liability to you for the exercise of our discretion in this manner, so long as our discretion is not exercised in bad faith toward you; and
- D. In the absence of bad faith, no trier of fact in any judicial or arbitration proceeding will substitute its judgment for the business judgment we exercise.

If, at any time during the term of this Agreement, you consist of two or more persons (whether acting in partnership or otherwise and whether or not all have signed this Agreement), the rights, privileges and benefits granted to you in this Agreement may only be exercised and enjoyed jointly; and your obligations, liabilities and responsibilities under this Agreement will be joint and several obligations of each such person.

24.8 NEGOTIATION AND MEDIATION

Any dispute arising out of or relating to this Agreement will first be the subject of good faith negotiation between the parties. If good faith negotiations do not resolve the dispute, then before taking any other legal action, the parties agree to participate in at least **8** hours of mediation in accordance with the Mediation Procedures of the American Arbitration Association or of any similar organization that specializes in the mediation of commercial franchise business disputes. Mediation will take place in Marion County, Oregon. The parties agree to equally share the costs of mediation. Mediation may be specifically enforced by either party. This agreement to mediate will survive termination or expiration of this Agreement.

Injunctive relief and or claims of specific performance sought pursuant to or authorized by this Agreement, are not subject to, nor can be avoided by, the mediation terms of this Agreement, and may be brought in any court of competent jurisdiction.

Except where either of us believes it is necessary to seek equitable relief to preserve the goodwill of our respective businesses (including, but not limited to, the enforcement of obligations upon termination of this Agreement and the covenants not to compete contained in this Agreement), we each agree to enter into mediation of all disputes involving this Agreement or any other aspect of the relationship between us, prior to initiating any legal action against the other.

- 1. Upon written notice by either of us to the other of our desire to mediate, the party receiving the notice will select an independent entity that provides mediation services to serve as mediator in the proceeding. If the party receiving the notice of intent to mediate does not name such an organization within ten days from the date the notice of intention to mediate is received, then the other party may proceed as if this Section did not exist, or, at its option, make the selection of the organization to provide mediation services. If one of us selects an organization that is unwilling to serve as mediator, then the other one of us may select the organization. Once the organization is designated and agrees to accept the appointment as mediator, the organization will be directed to schedule a mediation proceeding at a time mutually convenient to us and to you. The mediation will be held within thirty days following receipt by the mediation organization of notification that its services are requested. If you and we cannot agree on a date for mediation, then the mediation organization will select a date it believes is reasonable for both of us, given all of the claimed conflicts in dates. The person actually mediating the dispute will be required to have at least five years of experience in franchise law. You and we will equally share the cost of the mediator. The mediator will select the location for the mediation, but unless we both agree otherwise, mediation will be held in Marion County Oregon.
- 2. Except for the matters identified above where you or we are permitted to bring an action without first mediating the dispute, if either party initiates litigation without complying with their obligation to mediate in accordance with this paragraph (unless the other party has failed to respond on a timely basis or has indicated it

will not engage in mediation in accordance with the provisions of this Section), then upon petition of whichever of us has a lawsuit proceeding brought against us, the court will dismiss the litigation without prejudice, and award attorneys' fees and costs to the party seeking dismissal in an amount equal to the attorneys' fees and costs the party seeking dismissal incurred. If the court refuses for any reason to dismiss the action, then regardless of the outcome of the action, or of any award given in the action, the party initiating the litigation will be responsible for all attorneys' fees and costs incurred throughout the litigation by the other party as damages for failing to comply with the provisions of this Section.

- 3. The parties shall participate in good faith in the entire mediation, including the mediation conference, with the intention of resolving the dispute, if at all possible. The parties shall each send at least one representative to the mediation conference who has authority to enter into a binding contract on that party's behalf and on behalf of all principals of that party who are required by the terms of the parties' settlement to be personally bound by it. The parties recognize and agree, however, that the mediator's recommendations and decision shall not be binding on the parties.
- 4. If one party breaches this Agreement by refusing to participate in the mediation or not complying with the requirements for conducting the mediation, the nonbreaching party may immediately file suit and take such other action to enforce its rights as permitted by law and the breaching party shall be obligated to pay: (i) the mediator's fees and costs, (ii) the non-breaching party's reasonable attorneys' fees and costs incurred in connection with the mediation, and (iii) to the extent permitted by law, the non-breaching party's reasonable attorneys' fees and costs incurred in any suit arising out of the same dispute, regardless of whether the non-breaching party is the prevailing party. Additionally, in connection with (iii), the breaching party shall forfeit any right to recover its attorneys' fees and costs should it prevail in the suit. The parties agree that the foregoing conditions are necessary in order to encourage meaningful mediation as a means for efficiently resolving any disputes that may arise.

The mediator will be disqualified as a witness, expert or counsel for any party with respect to the matters in dispute and any other matter related to this Agreement. Mediation is a compromise negotiation and will constitute privileged communications under all applicable laws. The entire mediation process will be confidential and the conduct, statements, promises, offers, views and opinions of the mediator and the parties will not be discoverable or admissible in any legal proceeding for any purpose; provided, however, that evidence which is otherwise discoverable or admissible will not be excluded from discovery or admission as a result of its use in the mediation. Nothing contained in this Agreement will bar the right of either party to seek and obtain temporary injunctive relief from a court of competent jurisdiction in accordance with applicable law against threatened conduct that will cause loss or damage, pending completion of the mediation.

Mediation may be specifically enforced by either party. This agreement to mediate will survive termination or expiration of this Agreement.

24.9 CAVEAT

The success of the business venture contemplated to be undertaken by you by virtue of this Agreement is speculative and depends, to a large extent, upon your abilities as an independent

businessman or businesswoman, and your active participation in the daily affairs of the business as well as other factors. We do not make any representation or warranty express or implied as to the potential success of the business venture contemplated.

24.10 EXECUTION IN COUNTERPARTS AND OUR ACCEPTANCE

This Agreement will be binding upon you at the time you sign it and deliver it to us. This Agreement will not be binding upon us until we accept it in writing by one of our principal officers at our home office. If we do not accept it within 60 days, this Agreement will no longer be binding upon you. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which, when so executed and delivered, will constitute an original. Delivery of executed signature pages of this Agreement by facsimile transmission will constitute effective and binding execution and delivery of this Agreement.

24.11 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

You acknowledge that:

- you have received, read and understood this Agreement and our Franchise Disclosure Document; and
- we have fully and adequately explained the provisions of each to your satisfaction; and
- we have accorded you ample time and opportunity to consult with advisors of your own choosing about the potential benefits and risks of entering into this Agreement; and
- you believe that you are making a good decision based upon what you believe is your ability to operate and control a business of your own.
- you have received our Franchise Disclosure Document at the earlier of (1) the first personal meeting with us (in Maryland, New York and Rhode Island); or (2) 14 calendar days before signing any franchise or related agreement or making any payment with the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the franchise sale (10 business days in California, Maryland, Michigan, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, Washington and Wisconsin). In addition, you acknowledge either:
 - receipt of this Agreement containing all substantive terms at the time of delivery of the Franchise Disclosure Document; or
 - if we unilaterally or materially altered the terms and conditions of our standard franchise agreement or any related agreements attached to the Franchise Disclosure Document, you acknowledge that you received a complete and final copy of this Agreement and its exhibits not less than 7 calendar days before you signed this Agreement.

You acknowledge that:

Neither you, nor your spouse, nor your children, nor your parents, nor anyone who has an interest in or who will manage the franchise, nor any of your partners or affiliates:

1. supports terrorism,

- 2. provides money or financial services to terrorists,
- 3. receives money or financial services from terrorists or institutions that support terrorists,
- 4. is engaged in terrorism, or
- 5. is on the current U.S. government lists of persons and organizations that support terrorism as provided for by law, such as the list of "Specially Designated Nationals" and "Blocked Persons" under the "USA Patriot Act" 18 USC Section 1900 et seq.

Neither you nor any of these persons has engaged in or been convicted of fraud, corruption, bribery, money laundering, narcotics trafficking or other crimes, and each is eligible under applicable U.S. immigration laws to communicate with and travel to the United States to fulfill your obligations under your agreements with us.

You represent and warrant that:

Neither you nor any of your owners or agents conducts any activity, or has failed to conduct any activity, if such action or inaction constitutes a money laundering crime, including any money laundering crime prohibited under the International Money Laundering Abatement and Anti-Terrorist Financing Act ("Patriot Act") and any amendments or successors thereto.

Neither you, any of your owners nor any employee or agent is named as a "Specially Designated Nationals" or "Blocked Persons" as designated by the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control (currently, this list is published under the Internet website address: www.treasury.gov/offices/enforcement/ofac/), and that you are neither directly nor indirectly owned or controlled by the government of any country that is subject to a United States embargo, nor do you or your owners or agents act directly or indirectly on behalf of the government of any country that is subject to a United States embargo. You agree that you will notify us in writing immediately of the occurrence of any event, which renders the foregoing representations and warranties of this subsection incorrect.

You understand and have been advised by legal counsel on the requirements of the applicable laws referred to above, including the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (currently located at: www.usdoj.gov/criminal/fraud/fcpa.html), any local foreign (currently practices Patriot corrupt laws and the Act located at: www.epic.org/privacy/terrorism/usapatriot/), and you acknowledge the importance to us, the Method of Operation and the parties' relationship of their respective compliance with any applicable auditing requirements and any requirement to report or provide access to information to us or any government, that is made part of any applicable law or regulation. You will take all reasonable steps to require your consultants, agents and employees to comply with such laws prior to engaging or employing any such persons.

You acknowledge that:

A. You have conducted an independent investigation of the business contemplated by this Agreement and recognize that it involves business risks making the success of the venture largely dependent upon your business abilities. Except as specifically disclosed in Item 19 of our Franchise Disclosure Document, we expressly disclaim the making of, and you acknowledge that you have not received any warranty or guarantee, express or implied, as to the potential volume, profits, earnings or success of the business venture contemplated by this Agreement.

- B. As an inducement to your entry into this Agreement, that you have made no misrepresentations in obtaining this Agreement.
- C. You have no knowledge of any representations by us, or our officers, directors, shareholders, employees, agents or servants about the business contemplated by this Agreement that are contrary to the terms of this Agreement.
- D. You have investigated the potential of the market area in which you are to establish and operate the Franchised Store. You agree that the initial franchise fee represents fair consideration for the opportunity to establish and operate the Franchised Store.
- E. You are aware of the fact that some present and future Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's franchisees may operate under different forms of agreement and, consequently, that our obligations and rights in respect to our various present and future franchisees may differ materially in certain circumstances.
- F. We may conduct investigations and make inquiries of any person or persons we, in our reasonable judgment, believe appropriate concerning the credit standing, character, and professional and personal qualifications of you and your owners, shareholders, members and partners. You authorize us to conduct these investigations and to make these inquiries. We agree to comply with the requirements of laws that apply to these investigations and inquiries.
- G. A franchise involves hard work and sometimes long hours, similar to most small businesses that are owner-operated. You acknowledge that we have not represented that this business is going to be easy for you.
- H. You are able to devote your full time and best efforts in the day-to-day operations of your Franchised Store or that you have the business management skills necessary to successfully hire a general manager to run the day-to-day operations of the franchised business.

Release of Prior Claims. By executing this Agreement, you, on behalf of yourself and your heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns, and each assignee of this Agreement, forever release and discharge us, our past and present employees, agents, members, area developers, officers, and directors, including any of our parent, subsidiary and affiliated entities, their respective past and present employees, agents, members, officers, and directors, from any and all claims relating to or arising out of any franchise agreement between the parties executed prior to the date of this Agreement, and all other prior claims relating to any prior dealings between any of the parties apart from this Agreement. However, this release does not apply to any claim you may have arising from representations in our Franchise Disclosure Document, or its exhibits or amendments.

The parties, intending to be legally bound, have duly executed this Agreement the day and year first above written.

("We, Us"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.

By:_____ Title:_____

All owners of you if you are an entity must sign here in their individual capacities and are bound personally to your obligations in this Franchise Agreement. In addition, a duly authorized officer or owner must sign on behalf of any business entity.

("You"):	
Ву:	
Title:	
Signature:	
Print	Name:
an individual	,
Signature:	
Print	Name:
an individual	,

EXHIBIT 1 TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FACT SHEET

FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.

1500 Liberty Street SE Salem, OR 97302 (503) 371-9318

Franchisee: Address:			
Phone: Entity Type: Date of Formation or Incorporation: Principals and Owners of Franchisee Entity and Home Addresses (use other pages if necessary): Description and Address of Existing			
Restaurants Pursuant to Section 17.2	Consent	of	Franchisor:
Check Type of Franchise Purchased:	By Title: Date:	Figaro's a. Take and bake only: b. Delivery/take out: c. Dine-in: Nick-N-Willy's a. Delivery/take out: b. Dine-in:	
Insert When Known: Store Number: Store Address:			
Phone Number: Franchise Disclosure Document Date: Franchise Agreement Date: Store Manager: Home Phone:			

<u>Designated Area (Franchise Agreement 2.2)</u>: If either the Designated Area or the location for your Franchised Store has not been determined when this Agreement is executed, you are responsible for selecting the site for the Franchised Store within an area in the United States of America that is legally available pursuant to state and federal franchise disclosure and registration laws and pursuant to contractual commitments with other Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's franchisees, and in compliance with our franchise placement, market development and demographic criteria.

EXHIBIT 2 TO STANDARD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT EXPRESS ADDENDUM

(FOR EXISTING FRANCHISEES)

This Addendum is between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97309-0575 ("we, us") (if the Franchise Agreement is for a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise) and ______

___ (jointly and severally "you").

We and you further agree as follows:

1. **Franchise Agreement**. All of the terms defined in the franchise agreement will have the same meaning when used in this agreement. Except as modified by this express agreement, all provisions in the franchise agreement will apply to the operation of the express location.

2. **<u>Grant of Rights</u>**. We grant to you the right during the term of the franchise agreement to operate one of the following (once initialed by an authorized franchisor officer):

(____) a. One pushcart or vending cart or mobile store

(____) b. One kiosk or modular store

(____) c. One reduced size store or counter with limited production and storage

3. <u>Location and Opening</u>. Any express facilities must be within your designated area as described in the franchise agreement in relation to the full-service store, unless another location is expressly authorized. The location will be (fill in when known):

Express stores do not have any exclusive or designated area apart from that designated area described in the franchise agreement in relation to the full-service store.

4. <u>Initial and Ongoing Fees</u>. You deposit with us the sum of \$12,500 to acquire the rights granted. There is no other initial fee for this express agreement. A separate express agreement must be signed and fee paid for each express store. Gross receipts from your operations pursuant to this agreement will be combined with gross receipts from your operations under the franchise agreement for all purposes, including calculation and payment of ongoing fees and payments under the franchise agreement.

5. <u>Modification of Franchise Agreement and Standards.</u> Certain of the procedures set forth in the Standard Franchise Agreement relating to obtaining a location, site surveys, plans, permits, fixtures, furniture, equipment and signs may not be directly applicable because you will utilize smaller space and limited baking facilities. Nevertheless, you will attempt to comply with these provisions of the Franchise Agreement as are reasonably applicable to your co-branded store, including submitting to us for our prior approval all construction plans, and proposed lease or license agreements. You acknowledge that you must fully comply with the applicable operating agreements and standards relating to any license or lease with a mall, or premises operator, such as a franchise agreement and lease. In such event, you will supply us with copies of all contracts with the owner, landlord and operator. We may have entered into a separate agreement with a chain or landlord relating to reciprocal development or co-branding rights, and you will abide by the obligations in such separate agreement to the extent that these obligations are made known to you. Our training and assistance specified in the Franchise Agreement will be of shorter duration at our discretion, taking into account the reduced franchise fee and your reduced baking facilities. We and you may mutually agree to modify our standards and specifications to be consistent with the methods of operation of the type of Express store.

6. <u>Termination</u>. We may terminate this Agreement separately from the Franchise Agreement, on any of the bases for termination provided in the Franchise Agreement, but should the Franchise Agreement be terminated or expire, then this Agreement will automatically terminate. In addition, if we decide, in our sole discretion to discontinue the Express program, you may be given three years' written notice of the termination of your rights. Upon termination or expiration, you will abide by all post-termination covenants in the Franchise Agreement, including your obligation to discontinue operation of the Express location.

The parties have executed this Agreement on	, 20
("We, Us"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. or	<u>("You"):</u>
By:	your printed name
	your signature
	your signature
	(Address)
	(City, State)

All owners of an entity franchisee must sign. Attach additional pages if necessary.

EXHIBIT 3 TO STANDARD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT CO-BRANDING ADDENDUM

(FOR FRANCHISEES AND OPERATORS OF OTHER CHAINS OR OUTLETS)

This Addendum is between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302 ("we, us") (if the Franchise Agreement is for a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise) and ______

(jointly and severally "you").

We and you are parties to a Franchise Agreement dated ______, 20____.

We and you further agree as follows:

1. <u>Franchise Agreement</u>. All of the terms defined in the Franchise Agreement will have the same meaning when used in this Addendum. Except as modified by this co-branding addendum, all provisions in the Franchise Agreement will apply to the operation of the co-branded store.

2. <u>Grant of Rights.</u> You currently operate, or intend to operate, a retail outlet, whose primary trademarks are: ______. We grant you the right to operate a co-branded Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's store (as specified in the Franchise Agreement in the Section entitled "Appointment and Franchise Fee") to be operated in, within or adjacent to that outlet.

3. **Location and Opening.** The co-branded Franchised Store must be within or adjacent to your outlet facility. The location will be (fill in when known): _____

_____. This co-branded Franchised Store does not have any exclusive or designated area protection.

4. **Initial Fee.** You deposit with us the sum of \$17,500 to acquire the rights granted. There is no other initial fee for the Franchise Agreement or this co-branding addendum. A separate franchise agreement and co-branding addendum must be signed and fee paid for each co-branded store.

5. **Modification of Franchise Agreement and Standards.** Certain of the procedures set forth in the Standard Franchise Agreement relating to obtaining a location, site surveys, plans, permits, fixtures, furniture, equipment and signs may not be directly applicable because you may utilize space within your existing chain outlet. Nevertheless, you will attempt to comply with the provisions of the Franchise Agreement that are reasonably applicable to the co-branded store, all provisions of the Operations Manual that relate to co-branded stores, and all other relevant standards, including submitting to us for our prior approval all remodeling plans and proposed lease or sublease agreements. If you are an operator, owner, or franchisee of the chain, you acknowledge that you must fully comply with the applicable operating agreements and standards relating to the chain, such as a franchise agreement and lease. In such event, you will supply us with copies of all contracts with the owner, landlord and operator of the chain. We may have entered into a separate agreement with the chain relating to reciprocal development or co-branding rights, and you will abide by the obligations in such separate agreement to the extent that these obligations are made known to you. Our training and assistance specified in the

Franchise Agreement will be of shorter duration at our discretion, taking into account the reduced franchise fee and your experience in operating an existing chain outlet. We and you may mutually agree to modify our standards and specifications to be consistent with the methods of operation of the outlet in which the Franchised Store is located. We waive our right after termination or expiration to purchase assets of the store.

The exact basis and calculation of gross receipts will follow the requirements and procedures outlined in the Confidential Operations Manual to take into consideration the needs and requirements of the co-branded location. If the Franchised Store is in a co-branded location, you will obtain and keep, or make arrangements for us to have access to a complete and accurate set of books and records of the operation of all businesses operating at and all business done through the co-branded location although gross receipts will be limited to Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's related sales (as applicable). If the Franchised Store location is located in a co-branded location, we may enter upon the Franchised Store location at reasonable times to interview co-branded location in order to verify your compliance with the terms of the Franchise Agreement. The Operations Manual contains additional information about co-branded locations.

6. <u>Termination</u>. We may terminate this Co-Branding Addendum separately from the Franchise Agreement, on any of the bases for termination provided in the Franchise Agreement. If you cease to operate the outlet, then the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum will terminate effective on the date of the cessation (unless we expressly agree otherwise in writing). In addition, if we decide, in our sole discretion to discontinue the co-branding program, you may be given three years' written notice of the termination of your rights. Upon termination or expiration, you will abide by all post-termination covenants in the Franchise Agreement, including your obligation to discontinue operation of the co-branded store.

The parties have executed this Co-Branding Addendum on, 20		
("We, Us"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.	<u>("You")</u>	
Ву:	your printed name	
Its:	your signature	
	your signature	
	(Address)	
All owners of an entity franchisee must sig	(City, State) n. Attach additional pages if necessary.	

EXHIBIT 4 TO STANDARD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT RETAIL PREMISES ADDENDUM

This Addendum is between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA**, **INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302 ("we, us") (if the Franchise Agreement is for a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise) and ______

(jointly and severally "you").

We and you are parties to a Franchise Agreement dated _____, 20____,

We and you further agree as follows:

1. <u>Franchise agreement</u>. All of the terms defined in the Franchise Agreement will have the same meaning when used in this agreement. Except as modified by this Addendum, all provisions in the Franchise Agreement will apply to the operation of the store.

2. <u>Grant of rights.</u> You currently own or operate, or intend to own or operate, a supermarket store or other retail premises (the "outlet"), described as follows: ______. We grant you the right to operate a co-branded Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's store (as specified in the Franchise Agreement in the Section entitled "Appointment and Franchise Fee") to be operated within or adjacent to that store.

3. Location and opening. The Franchised Store must be within or adjacent to your outlet. The location will be (fill in when known):

Franchised Store does not have any exclusive or designated area protection.

4. <u>Initial and ongoing fees</u>. You deposit with us the sum of \$______ to acquire the rights granted. There is no other initial fee for this Addendum. A separate Addendum must be signed and fee paid for each store. You pay the following reduced ongoing fees for the store under this Addendum:

Continuing License Fee: ______% of Gross Receipts from the store

Branding Fee: % of Gross Receipts from the store

Grand Opening Advertising: \$_____

Local Advertising: ______% of Gross Receipts from the store

5. <u>Modification of franchise agreement and standards.</u> Certain of the procedures set forth in the standard franchise agreement relating to obtaining a location, site surveys, plans, permits, fixtures, furniture, equipment and signs may not be directly applicable because you may utilize space within your existing outlet. Nevertheless, you will attempt to comply with the provisions of the franchise agreement as are reasonably applicable to your store, including submitting to us for our prior approval all remodeling plans. Our training and assistance specified

This

in the franchise agreement will be of shorter duration at our discretion, taking into account the reduced fees and your experience in operating an existing outlet. We and you may mutually agree to modify our standards and specifications to be consistent with the methods of operation of the outlet in which the Franchised Store is located. We waive our right after termination or expiration to purchase assets of the store.

6. <u>Termination</u>. This Addendum may be terminated by us separately from the Franchise Agreement, on any of the bases for termination provided in the Franchise Agreement. If the outlet ceases to be operated by you, this agreement will terminate effective on the date of such cessation (unless we expressly agree otherwise in writing). In addition, if we decide, in our sole discretion to discontinue the program provided for in this Addendum, we may give you three years' written notice of the termination of your rights. Upon termination or expiration, you will abide by all post-termination covenants in the Franchise Agreement, including your obligation to discontinue operation of the store.

The parties have executed this Addendum on	, 20
<u>("We, Us"):</u> FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.	<u>("You"):</u>
Ву:	your printed name
Its:	
	your signature
	your signature
	(Address)
	(City, State)

All owners of an entity franchisee must sign. Attach additional pages if necessary.

EXHIBIT 5

ТО

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASE ADDENDUM

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT ADDENDUM MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASES

This Addendum is between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302 ("we, us") (if the Franchise Agreement is for a Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise) and ______

(jointly and severally "you").

The following additional provisions are agreed to by the parties with respect to the attached Franchise Agreement of which this Addendum is a part (the "Franchise Agreement.") In the event of conflict, the provisions of this Addendum supersede the corresponding provisions of the Franchise Agreement.

We expressly disclaim the making of and you acknowledge that you have not received or relied upon, any warranty or guaranty, express or implied, as to the revenues, profits or success of the business venture contemplated by this Multiple Purchase Addendum and our standard Franchise Disclosure Document and franchise agreement, except as specifically disclosed in Item 19 and Exhibit A of the Franchise Disclosure Document. You acknowledge that you have read the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum and our Franchise Disclosure Document. You have no knowledge of any representations by us, or our officers, directors, shareholders, employees or agents that are contrary to the statements made in our Franchise Disclosure Document and the Franchise Agreement.

1. **INITIAL FRANCHISE FEE**. The Initial Franchise Fee established in Section 2 of the Franchise Agreement and paid upon execution of this Addendum is ______ DOLLARS (\$_____).

2. <u>DESIGNATED TERRITORY</u>. We grant to you, subject to the terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum, the right to establish and operate your Franchised Stores within the following territory (the "Designated Territory): Except as otherwise provided in the

Franchise Agreement or this Addendum:

 if this Addendum is for Figaro's stores, we will not establish nor license anyone other than you to establish any Figaro's facility in the Designated Territory from the date of this Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth below and if this Addendum is for Nick-N-Willy's stores, we will not establish nor license anyone other than you to establish any Nick-N-Willy's facility in the Designated Territory from the date of this Addendum until expiration or termination of the development schedule set forth below. Our affiliate Schmizza International, Inc., may establish or grant franchises for Schmizza stores in the Designated Territory.

You have no right under this Addendum to sub-license others.

3. **DEVELOPMENT SCHEDULE**. Subsection 4.4 of the Franchise Agreement is modified to read as follows:

"If this Agreement represents your first Franchised Store and if no acceptable site is found and approved by the parties and opened for business within 18 months from the date of this Agreement or if you fail to commence operations within 18 months for any reason, then, upon 30 day's prior written notice and opportunity to cure, this Agreement may be terminated and we will return payments received from you for this first franchise less \$39,000.

If this Agreement represents an additional Agreement for a Franchised Store of the Franchisee Entity, then the time to open the Franchised Store will be:

1st Franchised Store	18 months
2nd Franchised Store	36 months
3rd Franchised Store	54 months
4th Franchised Store	72 months
5th Franchised Store	90 months
6th Franchised Store	108 months
7th Franchised Store	126 months
8th Franchised Store	144 months
9th Franchised Store	162 months
10th Franchised Store	180 months
11th Franchised Store	198 months
12th Franchised Store	216 months
13th Franchised Store	234 months

from the date of this Agreement. The Franchised Store purchased pursuant to this Agreement is the _____th Franchised Store and must open no later than the _____ day of ______, 20___. If this date is beyond the [ten-year] [____ year] term of the Franchise Agreement, the parties agree that they will execute Franchisor's then-current franchise agreement forms with appropriate modification to reflect the multiple purchase nature of this transaction. If no acceptable site is found and approved by the parties for the additional site and the Franchised Store opened for business within the time period specified in the preceding sentence, this Agreement will terminate without notice by either party to the other on that date, and no portion of any payment you made to us will be refundable or returned to you. Upon termination pursuant to this Section, we will be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action you may have under or pursuant to this Agreement and any right, title or interest in this Agreement, the Marks or the System will automatically revert to us.

Any failure to commence operation caused by a war or civil disturbance, a natural disaster, a labor dispute, shortages or other events beyond your reasonable control will be excused for a period of time that we deem reasonable under the circumstances."

Section 3.1 of the Franchise Agreement is modified to read:

"This Agreement will be effective and binding from the date of its execution. It will expire without notice by either party to the other, unless renewed as provided below, [ten years] [_____ years] after the date the Franchised Store opens for business operations."

If, within two years of your successful completion of the development schedule set forth above:

d. we determine that it is desirable to establish additional Franchised Stores in the Designated Territory, and

e. you are then in compliance with all terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement and all other agreements between you and us, and

f. you meet our then current standards for new or renewing franchisees,

you will have a right of first refusal to purchase additional franchise agreements to establish the additional Franchised Stores within the Designated Territory upon our then-current terms and conditions. In that event, we will submit to you the relevant franchise agreements and you will have 30 days after receipt to execute and return the agreements to us. If you do not exercise this right of first refusal, we thereafter may elect to establish additional franchises of the same type(s) (Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's) that you developed or grant franchise agreements to others to do so in the Designated Territory.

4. <u>DEFAULT AND TERMINATION</u>. The parties have executed a number of franchise agreements contemporaneously with the Franchise Agreement as part of a multiple franchise purchase. Any material violation or breach of any such agreement, or of any other franchise agreement between the parties or of any other agreement between the parties related to the Figaro's or Nick-N-Willy's franchise system will be deemed a material violation of the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum, of all such other franchise agreements, and of all such other agreements. The non-breaching party then will be entitled to enforce the penalties of or to terminate the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum and any or all of such other franchise agreements and such other agreements as provided in the Franchise Agreement for enforcement or termination.

If the franchise represented by this Addendum is not opened by the date set forth above, we will have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum. We then may establish or license others to establish Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's facilities in the Designated Territory.

Upon any other default under the Franchise Agreement or any other franchise agreement between the parties, we, in our discretion, may do any one of the following:

a. Terminate the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum and all rights granted hereunder without affording you any opportunity to cure the default, except as otherwise described in the Franchise Agreement, effective immediately upon your receipt of written notice from us (except if the default is limited to the failure to open an earlier franchise by the date established in the Development Schedule);

b. Reduce the number of Franchised Stores granted to you in the Development Schedule, above;

c. Terminate the Designated Territory granted to you, or reduce the area of the Designated Territory.

Upon termination of the Franchise Agreement, all of your remaining franchise agreements for Franchised Stores that have not yet been opened for business in the Designated Territory, and which we elect to not reserve for you to open in the Designated Territory pursuant to (b) and (c) above, may thereafter be opened at any available location where we have the right to offer and

place franchises. We may establish or license others to establish Figaro's and Nick-N-Willy's stores in the Designated Territory subject only to the Designated Area established in each of your franchise agreements for your open stores.

No right or remedy herein conferred upon or reserved to us is exclusive of any other right or remedy provided or permitted by law or equity.

5. **TRAINING.** We will have no obligation to provide franchise training to you at our expense except pursuant to your first franchise agreement.

6. **TRANSFER**.

a. We may transfer all or any part of our rights or obligations under the Franchise Agreement, including this Addendum to any person or legal entity.

b. You understand and acknowledge that the rights and duties set forth in the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum are personal to you and are granted in reliance upon your personal qualifications. You represent to us that you have entered into the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum with the intention of complying with its terms and conditions and not for the purpose of resale or other transfer of the developmental rights.

c. Neither you nor any of your partners or shareholders will, without our prior written consent, directly or indirectly sell, assign, transfer, convey, give away, pledge, mortgage or otherwise encumber any interest in the Franchise Agreement or this Addendum or in you. Any proposed assignment occurring by operation of law or otherwise, including any assignment by the trustee in bankruptcy, without our prior written consent will be a material default of this Addendum.

If you are in full compliance with this Agreement, we will not unreasonably withhold our d. approval of an assignment or transfer to proposed assignees or transferees who are of good moral character and have sufficient business experience aptitude and financial resources and otherwise meet our then applicable standards for franchisees and are willing to assume all of your obligations and to execute and be bound by all provisions of our then current form of Franchise Agreement and Multiple Purchase Addendum, for a term equal to the remaining term of this Addendum. As a condition to granting our approval of any assignment or transfer, we may require you or the assignee or transferee to pay to us an assignment fee to defray expenses we incur in connection with the assignment or transfer, including but not limited to administrative costs, overhead, legal and accounting expenses, credit and other investigation charges and evaluation of the assignee or transferee and the terms of the assignment or additional costs related to the transfer not to exceed \$16,000 for the first store and if multiple stores are sold to a single buyer in a single transaction, not to exceed \$500 for the second and each additional store sold in that transaction. We may require you and your owners to execute a general release in our favor in a form satisfactory to us as a condition to our approval of any propose assignment of the Franchise Agreement or ownership of you.

e. You may assign the Franchise Agreement, including this Addendum, to a partnership or corporation which conducts no business other than the business contemplated under the Franchise Agreement and which you actively manage and in which you own and control not less than 51% of the general partnership interest or the equity and voting power, provided that all partners or shareholders must execute an Assignment Agreement in form we approve undertaking to be bound jointly and severally by all provisions of the Franchise Agreement and

this Addendum. All issued and outstanding stock certificates of the corporation or evidence of ownership in any other legal entity must bear a legend reflecting or referring to these restrictions.

f. If at any time you decide to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or part of your rights under the Franchise Agreement, including this Addendum, or an ownership interest in you, you must deliver a bona fide, executed written offer to purchase to us. We then will have the right, for a period of 30 days from the date we receive the offer, exercisable by written notice to you, to purchase all of your rights under the Franchise Agreement or such ownership interest in you at the price and on the terms and conditions contained in the offer. We may substitute cash for any form of payment proposed in the offer. If we do not exercise this right of first refusal, you may accept the offer, subject to our prior written approval as provided in the Franchise Agreement.

7. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>. We make no warranties or guarantees upon which you may rely and we assume no liability or obligation to you or any third party to which we would not otherwise be subject, by providing any waiver, approval, advice, consent or services to you in connection with the Franchise Agreement or this Addendum, or by reason of any neglect, delay or denial of any request you make of us.

By: Title:

DATED this day of		, 20	
("We/Us"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.	("You"):		
By: Title:	_ By: _ Title:		
			,

EXHIBIT 6 TO STANDARD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT DELIVERY AREA

LOCATION:

Address:

DELIVERY AREA:

EXHIBIT 7 TO STANDARD FRANCHISE AGREEMENT PRE-EXISTING FRANCHISEE DELIVERY ADDENDUM

(FOR PRE-EXISTING FRANCHISEES THAT SIGN NEW FRANCHISE AGREEMENT TO OFFER DELIVERY SERVICE)

We and you are parties to a Franchise Agreement dated _____, 20____,

We and you agree as follows:

You are a pre-existing franchisee. Your Previous Franchise Agreement with us is dated _______. You are executing the Franchise Agreement to which this Addendum is attached (the "Franchise Agreement"), which grants you the right to offer delivery service (see Franchise Agreement for details and restrictions). You may continue paying the Continuing Licensing Fee, Minimum Continuing Licensing Fee, Branding Fee and Local Advertising Contribution in the amounts provided for in your Previous Franchise Agreement rather than as provided for in the Franchise Agreement. However, all such fees and contributions will apply to all delivered products and revenues added to your franchise operations. You will abide by all other provisions of the Franchise Agreement. The term of the Franchise Agreement will expire on the _____ day of _____, 200__, which is the date that would have been the end of the term of your Previous Franchise Agreement. The parties have executed this Addendum on ______, 200__.

("We, Us"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. ("You"):

. .

By:_____

your printed name

Its: _____

your signature

your signature

(Address)

(City, State) All owners of an entity franchisee must sign. Attach additional pages if necessary.

SBA ADDENDUM TO FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS ADDENDUM (Addendum) is made and entered into on ______, 201____, by Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc., located at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160 – Salem, Oregon 97302 (Franchisor), and ______, located at ______ (Franchisee).

Franchisor and Franchisee entered into a Franchise Agreement on ______, 20__, (such Agreement, together with any amendments, the "Franchise Agreement"). Franchisee is applying for a loan ("Loan") from a lender in which funding is provided with the assistance of the U. S. Small Business Administration ("SBA"). SBA requires the execution of this Addendum as a condition for obtaining the SBA-assisted financing.

In consideration of the mutual promises below and for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which the parties acknowledge, the parties agree that notwithstanding any other terms in the Franchise Agreement:

CHANGE OF OWNERSHIP

□ If Franchisee is proposing to transfer a partial interest in Franchisee and Franchisor has an option to purchase or a right of first refusal with respect to that partial interest, Franchisor may exercise such option or right only if the proposed transferee is not a current owner or family member of a current owner of Franchisee. If the Franchisor's consent is required for any transfer (full or partial), Franchisor will not unreasonably withhold such consent. In the event of an approved transfer of the franchise interest or any portion thereof, the transferor will not be liable for the actions of the transferee franchisee.

FORCED SALE OF ASSETS

□ If Franchisor has the option to purchase the business personal assets upon default or termination of the Franchise Agreement and the parties are unable to agree on the value of the assets, the value will be determined by an appraiser chosen by both parties. If the Franchisee owns the real estate where the franchise location is operating, Franchisee will not be required to sell the real estate upon default or termination, but Franchisee may be required to lease the real estate for the remainder of the franchise term (excluding additional renewals) for fair market value.

COVENANTS

□ If the Franchisee owns the real estate where the franchise location is operating, Franchisor may not record against the real estate any restrictions on the use of the property, including any restrictive covenants, branding covenants or environmental use restrictions.

EMPLOYMENT

□ Franchisor will not directly control (hire, fire or schedule) Franchisee's employees.

This Addendum automatically terminates on the earlier to occur of the following: (i) the Loan is paid in full; or (ii) SBA no longer has any interest in the Loan.

Except as amended by this Addendum, the Franchise Agreement remains in full force and effect according to its terms.

FRANCHISOR:		
Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.		
By:		
Print Name: Ron Berger		
Title: Chairman/CEO		

FRANCHISEE:

Ву:	
Print Name:	
Title:	_

Note to Parties: This Addendum only addresses "affiliation" between the Franchisor and Franchisee. Additionally, applicant Franchisee and the franchise system must meet all SBA eligibility requirements.

EXHIBIT D

ТО

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

NAMES AND ADDRESSES OF STATE REGULATORY AUTHORITIES AND REGISTERED AGENTS IN STATES

EXHIBIT D NAMES AND ADDRESSES OF STATE REGULATORY AUTHORITIES AND REGISTERED AGENTS IN STATES

STATE CALIFORNIA	REGISTERED AGENTSCaliforniaCommissionerofFinancialProtectionandInnovation:Innovation:Innovation:Los Angeles:320 West 4th Street, Suite 750Los Angeles, CA 90013-2344(213) 576-7505Sacramento:	REGULATORY AUTHORITIES Commissioner Department of Financial Protection and Innovation 320 West 4th Street, Suite 750 Los Angeles, CA 90013-1105 (213) 576-7505
	1515 K Street, Suite 200 Sacramento, CA 95814-4052 (916) 445-7205	
	San Diego: 1350 Front Street San Diego, CA 92101-3697 (619) 525-4233	
	San Francisco: 71 Stevenson Street, Suite 2100 San Francisco, CA 94105 (415) 972-8559	
CONNECTICUT	Connecticut Department of Banking 260 Constitution Plaza Hartford, CT 06103 (860) 240-8233 or (860) 240-8232	Banking Commissioner 260 Constitution Plaza Hartford, CT 06103 (860) 240-8233 or (860) 240-8232
FLORIDA	[Not Applicable]	Senior Consumer Complaint Analyst Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services Division of Consumer Services Mayo Building, Second Floor Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0800 (850) 922-2770

STATE	REGISTERED AGENTS	REGULATORY AUTHORITIES
HAWAII	Hawaii Commissioner of Securities Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs Business Registration Division Securities Compliance Branch 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813-2921	Hawaii Commissioner of Securities Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs Business Registration Division Securities Compliance Branch 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813-2921
ILLINOIS	(808) 586-2722 Illinois Attorney General Franchise Division 500 South Second Street Springfield, IL 62706	(808) 586-2722 Chief, Franchise Bureau Illinois Attorney General 100 W. Randolph Street Chicago, IL 60601
INDIANA	(217) 782-4465 Secretary of State Administrative Offices of the Secretary of State 201 State House Indianapolis, IN 46204	(312) 814-3892 Securities Commissioner Securities Division Room E-111 302 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204 (217) 222 6681
IOWA	(317) 232-6681 [Not Applicable]	(317) 232-6681 Director of Regulated Industries Unit Iowa Securities Bureau 340 East Maple Des Moines, Iowa 50319-0066 (515) 281-4441
MARYLAND	Maryland Securities Commissioner 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020 (410) 576-6360	Office of the Attorney General Division of Securities 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020 (410) 576-6360
MICHIGAN	Michigan Department of Commerce, Corporations and Securities Bureau 525 W. Ottawa Street G. Mennen Williams Building 1 st Floor Lansing, MI 48913 (517) 373-7117	Franchise Administrator Consumer Protection Division Franchise Section Michigan Dept. Attorney General PO Box 30213 Lansing, MI 48909
MINNESOTA	Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce 85 7 th Place East, Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198 (651) 296-6328	(517) 373-7117 Deputy Commissioner Minnesota Department of Commerce 85 7 th Place East, Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198 (651) 296-6328

STATE	REGISTERED AGENTS	REGULATORY AUTHORITIES
NEBRASKA	[Not Applicable]	Staff Attorney Department of Banking and Finance 1200 N Street Suite 311 P.O. Box 95006 Lincoln, Nebraska 68509 (402) 471-3445
NEW YORK	New York Department of State One Commerce Plaza 99 Washington Avenue. 6 th Floor Albany, NY 12231	NYS Department of Law Investor Protection Bureau 28 Liberty Street, 21 st Floor New York, NY 10005 (212) 416-8222
NORTH DAKOTA	North Dakota Securities Department Fifth Floor 600 East Boulevard Bismarck, ND 58505	Franchise Examiner North Dakota Securities Department 600 East Boulevard, 5th Floor Bismarck, ND 58505 (701) 328-4712
OREGON	Director of Oregon Department of Insurance and Finance Corporate Securities Section Labor and Industries Building Salem, OR 97310 (503) 378-4387	Department of Consumer and Business Services Division of Finance and Corporate Securities Labor and Industries Building Salem, OR 97310 (503) 378-4387
RHODE ISLAND	Director of Rhode Island Department of Business Regulation Division of Securities Suite 232 Providence, RI 02903 (401) 222-3048	Associate Director and Superintendent of Securities Division of Securities 233 Richmond Street, Suite 232 Providence, RI 02903-4232 (401) 222-3048
SOUTH DAKOTA	Director of South Dakota Division of Insurance/Securities Regulation 124 S Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501 (605) 773-3563	Franchise Administrator Division of Insurance/Securities Regulation 124 S Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501 (605) 773-3563
TEXAS	[Not Applicable]	Secretary of State Statutory Document Section P.O. Box 12887 Austin, TX 78711 (512) 475-1769
UTAH	[Not Applicable]	Division of Consumer Protection Utah Department of Commerce 160 East Three Hundred South P.O. Box 45804 Salt Lake City, Utah 84145-0804 (801) 530-6601

STATE	REGISTERED AGENTS	REGULATORY AUTHORITIES
VIRGINIA	Clerk of the State Corporation Commission 1300 E. Main Street Richmond, VA 23219 (804) 371-9672	Chief Examiner/Investigator State Corporation Commission Division of Securities and Retail Franchising 1300 E. Main Street Richmond, VA 23219 (804) 371-9051
WASHINGTON	Director of Department of Financial Institutions Securities Division 150 Israel Rd. SW Tumwater, WA 98501	Administrator Dept. of Financial Institutions Securities Division P.O. Box 9033 Olympia, WA 98507-9033 (360) 902-8760
WISCONSIN	(360) 902-8760 Wisconsin Commissioner of Securities P.O. Box 1768 345 W. Washington Avenue, 4 th Floor Madison, WI 53703 (608) 261-9555	Franchise Administrator Securities and Franchise Registration Wisconsin Securities Commission 345 W. Washington Avenue, 4 th Floor Madison, WI 53703 (608) 261-9555
FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION		Franchise Rule Coordinator Division of Marketing Practices Bureau of Consumer Protection Pennsylvania Avenue at 6th Street, NW Washington, D.C. 20580 (202) 326-3128 Rob Phillips
ALBERTA, CANADA	N/A	Executive Director, Consumer Services Branch Alberta Government Services, Consumer Programs 3 rd Floor, Commerce Place 10155 – 102 Street Edmonton, Alberta, Canada T5J 4L4 (780) 422-8177

EXHIBIT E

ТО

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUALS

EXHIBIT E

FIGARO'S

MASTER TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL Section A	Page #
Welcome to Figaro's	_
WELCOME TO THE FIGARO'S FAMILY!	1
FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. HISTORY	2
YOUR OPERATIONS MANUAL	3
SUGGESTED CHANGE OF POLICY / PROCEDURE	5
LIMITATIONS OF THE MANUAL	6
GRANT OF VARIATIONS	7
THE FIGARO'S FRANCHISE AND YOUR ROLE AS A FRANCHISEE	8
CHARACTERISTICS OF THE SUCCESSFUL FIGARO'S FRANCHISEE	11
RESPONSIBILITIES OF A FIGARO'S FRANCHISEE	12
FRANCHISE RELATIONS	15
THE FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. FRANCHISOR ORGANIZATION	17
	<i>.</i>

(approx. 17 pages total)

Section B

Programs of	& Policies	
-------------	------------	--

FIGARO'S TRAINING PROGRAM	1
FIGARO'S FRANCHISEE TRAINING SYLLABUS	3
FNAB	7
FIGARO'S NATIONAL ADVISORY BOARD (FNAB) BYLAWS	10
FIGARO'S EXCELLENCE REWARDS PROGRAM	20
RELIEF PROGRAM FOR UNDERPERFORMING "A" STORES	23
0BSOLESCENCE ACCOUNT	24
TRANSFER SALES REQUIREMENTS	26
CO-BRANDING	28
ADDITIONAL FEES	29
USED EQUIPMENT PURCHASING	32
APPROVED USED EQUIPMENT LIST	33
HIGH-SPEED INTERNET CONNECTION	34
POS SYSTEM	35

Page 24 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

WOW CUSTOMER SERVICE MANDATE AND SECRET SHOPPERS	38
MYSTERY SHOP PROGRAM	40
INSURANCE-DELIVERY INSURANCE POLICY	41
FRANCHISE DEVELOPMENT	44

(approx. 44 pages total)

Section C

Business Procedures	
SELECTING PROFESSIONAL ADVISORS	1
FIGARO'S MARKS & TRADEMARKS	3
GUIDELINES FOR USING FIGARO'S MARKS AND TRADEMARKS	4
YOUR STATUS AS AN INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR	5
PAYING TAXES	6
INSURANCE	11
INSURANCE - REQUIRED COVERAGES	13
FIGARO'S PURCHASING SPECIFICATIONS	19
HEALTH DEPARTMENT REGULATIONS	20
UTILITIES AND SERVICES	21
BANKING RELATIONS	22

(approx. 22 pages total)

Section D

Business Management	=
RECORD KEEPING FOR SMALL BUSINESSES	1
INTERNAL CONTROLS	3
BASIC ACCOUNTING EQUATION	4
ORIGINAL RECORDS OF TRANSACTIONS	6
BOOKS OF ENTRY FOR ACCOUNTING	7
JOURNAL ENTRY-SAMPLE FORM	10
INFORMING YOUR ACCOUNTANT	12
PAYROLL WORKSHEET	13
PETTY CHASH FUND	14
PETTY CASH REPORT	15
PAID OUT EXPENSES	16
ACCOUNTS	17

Page 25 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	18
STANDARD CHART OF ACCOUNTS	19
THE BALANCE SHEET	24
FIGARO'S PIZZA GENERAL LEDGER	25
ASSETS	25
LIABILITIES/NET WORTH	26
BALANCE SHEET-EXPLANATION OF TERMS	27
THE INCOME STATEMENT	29
FIGARO'S PIZZA GENERAL LEDGER-INCOME STATEMENT	30
INCOME STATEMENT-EXPLANATION OF TERMS	33
FINANCIAL STATEMENT ANALYSIS	35
GENERAL GUIDELINES FOR BUSINESS FILING	37
RECORD RETENTION REQUIREMENTS	38
CASH CONTROLS	40
HANDLING CASH	42
MAKING CHANGE	43
USAGE OF THE SAFE	44
CASH COUNT	45
ACCEPTING CHECKS	46
CASHIER POLICIES	47
FOOD STAMPS	48
DAILY DEPOSIT WORKSHEET INSTRUCTIONS	50
ADVERTISING	54
SKIN CHART AND PREP CHART	55
PREP CHART	55
HOURLY SALES	56
SALES	57
REQUIRED FRANCHISE REPORTING	58
SAMPLE FORMS FOR FINANCIAL ACCOUNTING REQUIREMENTS	60
WEEKLY STATEMENT OF GROSS RECEIPTS	61
SUGGESTED SALES REPORTS	65
HOURLY READING SHEET	67
WEEKLY/ MONTHLY REPORT CARD	69
BREAK EVEN	72
BREAK EVEN ANALYSIS	74
SKIN AND CASH +/ - RECORD - INSTRUCTIONS	76
Page 26 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document	

(approx. 76 pages total)

Section E

Employment	_
TIME MANAGEMENT AND GOAL SETTING	1
THE ELEMENTS OF GOOD FOOD SERVICE MANAGEMENT	7
13 FATAL MANAGEMENT ERRORS	9
ENSURING PROFITABILITY	10
INCREASING SALES LEVELS	11
FOOD COST CONTROL	16
PROPER PRICING	17
SALESMANSHIP	20
FIGARO'S SECRECY AGREEMENT	22
POWER SLICER AND MIXER POLICY	23
EMPLOYEE ORIENTATION	25
JOB DESCRIPTIONS	28
SUPERVISOR	29
MANAGER	31
MANAGER'S WEEKLY SCHEDULE	32
MANAGER'S MONTHLY RESPONSIBILITIES	34
OPENER	35
DOUGH MIXER	36
DOUGH ROLLER	37
ASSEMBLY	38
CASHIER	39
PHONE POSITION	40
OVEN POSITION	41
PREP	42
LEAD POSITION	43
CLOSER	44
TRAINING YOUR EMPLOYEES	45
TESTING NEW EMPLOYEES	57
SCHEDULING	73
SCHEDULE WORKSHEET	78
SCHEDULE WORKSHEET DAILY	79
CONDUCTING EFFECTIVE STAFF MEETINGS	79

Page 27 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

84

Section F

Operational Procedures	
SUGGESTED HOURS OF OPERATION	2
OPENING AND CLOSING INSTRUCTIONS	2
OPENING PROCEDURES	3
CLOSING PROCEDURES	5
WEEKLY CLEANING LIST	7
SKINS	9
SKIN CHART INSTRUCTIONS	10
MAKING FIGARO'S ORIGINAL PIZZA DOUGH	13
ORIGINAL DOUGH YIELD CHART	14
ESTABLISHING PROPER MIX TIME	16
ROLLING SKINS	17
ORIGINAL DOUGH	17
SKIN STORAGE AND PROOFING	19
PROOFING ORIGINAL SKINS	19
TRANSFERING ORIGINAL SKINS FOR BAKING	21
ORIGINAL DOUGH EXPIRATION CHART	22
FORCE-PROOFING GUIDE	24
ULTIMATE PIZZA	25
PIZZA ASSEMBLY	26
BAKING PROCEDURES	28
UNBAKED PIZZA PROCEDURES	29
PROCEDURES FOR OILING U BAKE TRAYS	29
MAKING FIGARO'S PAN PIZZA USING PRE-MIX PAN DOUGH	30
DOUGH YIELD CHART	31
PAN SKIN PRODUCTION SCHEDULE	32
PAN SKIN ROLLING PROCEDURES	33
PAN DOUGH EXPIRATION CHART	35
PAN PIZZA ASSEMBLY PROCEDURES	35
MAKING FIGARO'S CALZONE DOUGH	36
CALZONE PROCEDURES	37

MAKING FIGARO'S THIN PIZZA DOUGH	40
PREP CHART INSTRUCTIONS	44
PREP CHART EXERCISE	46
BAR CONTAINER CHART	49
PIZZA MAKEUP BAR: TOPPING LAYOUT	50
PRODUCT PREPARATION PROCEDURES	51
FIGARO'S RECIPES	52
CREAMY GARLIC SAUCE RECIPE	52
MEXICAN FIESTA	56
MARINARA SAUCE	58
LASAGNA SAUCE RECIPE	58
LASAGNA ASSEMBLY	59
GARDEN SALAD	62
CAESAR SALAD	65
NEW ORIGINAL DOUGH BREADSTICKS	73
CHEESY BREADSTICKS	75
GARLIC BREAD	76
CHICKEN WINGS (BONE IN)	77
BONELESS WINGS	78
GLUTEN FREE CRUST	82
JOJO'S – POTATO WEDGES	85
DESSERT PIZZA	86
DESERT PIZZA OPERATIONAL PROCEDURES	86
EXPIRATIONS DATES	87
ORDER TICKET INSTRUCTIONS	88
ABBREVIATIONS CHART	90
DAILY VOLUME FORECASTING INSTRUCTIONS	91
INVENTORY CONTROLS	92
WEEKLY/MONTHLY INVENTORY	93
REVENUE PER PACK INSTRUCTIONS	93
ORDERING INSTRUCTIONS	94
GETTING TO KNOW YOUR VENDORS	96
FIGARO'S PURCHASING SPECIFICATIONS	97
APPROVED SOURCES FOR PRODUCTS AND SUPPLIES	98
NOTICE OF INTENDED CHANGE OF SUPPLIER/SUPPLY	99

RECEIVING AND STORING FOOD PRODUCTS	100
QUALITY CONTROL	102
STORE SECURITY	103
EMPLOYEE THEFT	104
PREVENTITIVE MEASURES	105
BUILDING SECURITY	108
BUILDING LIGHTING	108
STORE SECURITY CHECKS	109
SANITATION	113
FOOD POISONING	114
WHAT TO DO IF A CUSTOMER COMPLAINS OF FOOD POISONING:	114
GENERAL CLEANING GUIDELINES	117
MOPPING AND SWEEPING PROCEDURES	118
CLEANING PROCEDURES	119
WEEKLY: CLEANING WALK-IN AND REACH-IN REFRIGERATORS	120
DISPOSING OF TRASH	121
MAINTAINING REST ROOMS	122
WASHING YOUR HANDS	123
SAFETY	124
FALLS	127
EQUIPMENT	128
INJURIES	129
GENERAL SAFETY RULES	129
EMERGENCY PROCEDURES AND FIRST AID	130
PHONE NUMBERS	131
EQUIPMENT CARE AND ENERGY CONSERVATION	132
FIGARO'S REPAIR RECORDS	135
SAMPLE MAINTENANCE SCHEDULE	136
OUTSIDE MAINTENANCE	138
	(approx. 139 pages total)

Section G

Advertising and Promotion

Page 30 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

ADVERTISING AND PROMOTION	1
ADVERTISING REQUIREMENTS	2
ADVERTISING PLANNING	3
WHO IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ADVERTISING PLACEMENT AND CONTENT?	3
OBTAINING ASSISTANCE FROM THE MARKETING DEPARTMENT	4 (approx. 4 pages total)

Section H

-

Sales Building	_
SALES BUILDING	1
E-DEALS.	1
REGISTER TO USE E-MANAGER	4
FORGOT YOUR PASSWORD? OR I WANT TO CHANGE MY PASSWORD	6
REGISTER STORE MANAGERS	8
HOW TO REGISTER CUSTOMERS	9
INITIAL COUPON OFFER	12
CUSTOMIZE	15
RUNNING REPORTS ON E-MANAGER	18
FIGARO'S SCHOOL LUNCH PROGRAM - HOW TO	21
INITIAL TELEPHONE CALL	27
BENEFITS OF WORKING WITH FIGARO'S PIZZA	28
SAMPLE PROPOSAL	30
SAMPLE - SCHOOL CONTRACT AGREEMENT	31
FUN NIGHTS - HOW TO.	32
FUN NIGHTS - CHECK LIST	37
SAMPLE PRESS RELEASE	38
SCRIP SALES, SCRIP DISTRIBUTION & REDEMPTION, SCRIP REIMBURSEMENT	40 (approx. 40 pages total)

Approximate number of pages in entire Operations Manual

439

NICK-N-WILLY'S OPERATIONS MANUAL TABLE OF CONTENTS

(Approximate Total Number of Pages: 367)

Chapter 1 Introduction	(9 pages)
Hours of Operation	
Approved Closing Days	
Minimum Insurance Requirements	
<u>5 Guiding Values</u>	
Nick-N-Willy's Quality Assurance Report	
<u>Uniform & Personal Hygiene Policy</u>	
Chapter 2 Daily Operations	
<u>Stations</u>	
Pizza Slicing Chart	
Chapter 3 Product & Product Preparation	(65 pages)
Receiving Product	
Product Temperatures	
Product Storage	
Product Rotation	
<u>Vendor List</u>	
Approved Food Products & Preparation	
Chapter 4 Dough	
<u>The Business of Dough</u>	
Dough Prep	
<u>Sheeting the Dough</u>	
Chapter 5 Baking	
Woodstone Oven 101	
Woodstone Oven Start-Up Procedures	
<u>Heat Management</u>	
Cooking Pizzas in the Wood Stone Oven	
<u> Pizza Rotation – Single Pizza</u>	
<u>Pizza Rotation – Multiple Pizzas</u>	
Chapter 6 Pizza Recipes	· · · · /
<u>A Note on Cheese</u>	
TNB Baking Instructions	
<u>Pizza Recipes</u>	
Chapter 7 Delivery	· · • • /
Insurance Requirements	
Basic Driver Requirements	
Vehicle Inspection Record	
Chapter 8 Liquor	(9 pages)
<u>Approval</u>	
Insurance Requirements	
Speedline Instructions	
Training	
Operational Requirements	
Chapter 9 Customer Service	(6 pages)
Introduction	
<u>10 Steps to Outstanding Customer Service</u>	

Page 32 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

Handling Customer Complaints	
Chapter 10 Team Management	(20 pages)
Recruiting	
Orientation	
<u>Training</u>	
Motivating	
Constructive Coaching	
Leadership	
Setting Standards of Excellence	
Chapter 11 Safety & Sanitation	
Food Safety Policy	
Food Safety Plan	
Sanitation Procedures	
Restaurant Cleaning Procedures	
Approved Chemicals and Cleaning Program	
Knife Handling Procedures	
<u>Temperatures</u>	
<u>Calibrating Your Thermometer</u>	
Chapter 12 POS	
Training Mode	
Opening Procedures	
Employee Clock-In	
<u>Employee Clock-Out</u>	
Entering a Phone Order	
Cashing out a Phone Order	
Closing Procedures.	
Setting-Up Employees	
Chapter 13 Business Management	
Daily / Weekly Accounting Procedures	
Weekly Sales Report	
<u>10 Steps to Better Food Cost</u>	
Accounting Procedures	
Chapter 14 Marketing	
Logo Style Guide	
Local Store Marketing	
<u>Chapter 15 Building Guidelines</u>	
Building Security	(12 pages)
Equipment Maintenance & Repair	
Building Guidelines	
No Smoking Policy	
Pest Control Policy.	
Chapter 16 Forms	
<u>Cleaning Checklists - Weekly</u>	
<u>Closing Checklists</u>	
Customer Satisfaction Log	
Equipment Maintenance Log	
Dough & OAC Calculation Sheet	
Midday Checklist	
Opening Checklist	
Prep List	
<u>Station Assignments</u>	

Page 33 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

Sauce and Cheese – Base Quantities	
Shelf Life Chart	
Temperature Log	
Transfer Log	
Weekly Waste Log	
EMPLOYEE FORMS	
Employment Non-Competing Agreement	
Employee Performance Review	
PLAN-O-GRAMS	
OAC Plan-o-gram	
Front Counter Layout	
Phone and Data Line Set-Up	
Pizza Table Layout – Left to Right	
Pizza Table Layout – Right to Left	
Chapter 17 Operational Bulletins (24 page	s)

EXHIBIT F

ТО

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

INFORMATION REGARDING FIGARO'S AND NICK-N-WILLY'S FRANCHISEES AND CERTAIN FORMER FRANCHISEES

FIGARO'S Franchised Stores in operation as of December 31, 2022:

CALIFORNIA

Sherli Bidkaram/Cline Younan 2028 W Monte Vista Avenue Turlock, California 95382 (209) 634-4141

MONTANA

Dylan Binkley 144 Canyon Falls Way Hamilton, Montana 59840 (406) 375-0164

OREGON

Brandon Mumey 610 Main St. Aumsville, Oregon 97325 (503) 749-2096

Larry & Nanci Norris 673 W Monroe Burns, Oregon 97720 (541) 573-5500

Brad Caldeira 167 E. Oregon Ave. Creswell, Oregon 97426 (541) 895-5205

Laurie Cearley 411 S. Broadway Estacada, Oregon 97023 (503) 630-4400

Tracy Ford 175 2nd Avenue Gold Hill, OR 97525 (541) 855-7770

Brandon Mumey 1321 Monmouth St. Independence, Oregon 97351 (503) 838-6459

Pete Teague 401 West Main, Suite B John Day, Oregon 97845 (541) 575-5500

Dan & Nicole Hughes 5460 River Road N. Keizer, Oregon 97303 (503) 393-7145

Crystal Chism

51538 Highway 97, Suite-3 La Pine, Oregon 97739 (541) 536-8332

Jonathan & Brenda Wilcox 4095-B Logan Road NW Lincoln City, Oregon 97367 (541) 994-4443

Manali Parab 2287 W Main St Medford, OR 97501 (541) 826-3334

Andy Anderson 119 Robbins Ave. Molalla, Oregon 97038 (503) 829-4900

Zech Newman 853 South Main Myrtle Creek, Oregon 97457 (541) 863-4245

Amy Kesecker 1411 Main Street #D69 Philomath, Oregon 97370 (541) 929-5082

Micah Adams 315 N Main Street Phoenix, OR 97535 541-897-4337

Casey Fipps & June Hazelwood-Fipps 1216 Wallace Road NW Salem, Oregon 97304 (503) 399-8784

Dana Kottek 148 S. Bridge St. Sheridan, Oregon 97378 (541) 843-4700

Jim & Paula Newman 1750 Shaff Road Stayton, Oregon 97383 (503) 769-7501

Jim & Paula Newman 1323 Main St. Sweet Home, Oregon 97386 (541) 367-5353

Page 36 Exhibits to FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

Larry Irwin 88340 Territorial Road Veneta, Oregon 97487 (541) 935-2110

<u>TEXAS</u>

Jeff & Greg Harper 243 Wonder World Drive #100 San Marcos, TX 78666 (512) 667-7434

WASHINGTON

Matt Perry 13116 39th Avenue SE Everett, WA 98208 (425) 225-6729

Don Stolz 9023 Key Peninsula Hwy N Lakebay, Washington 98349 (253) 432-4919 Steve Gingerich 19810 Old Hwy 99 Ste. 1 Rochester, Washington 98579 360-273-2400

WISCONSIN

Jeff Banaszyk & Lynelle Caine 901 N US Hwy 141 Crivitz, Wisconsin 54114

Cindy Egnarski 1186 Mountain Bay Dr. Pulaski, Wisconsin 54162 (920) 822-5555

INTERNATIONAL

Despina Theodorou 100, Yiannis Kranidioti Street Latsia Nicosia, Cyprus

As of December 31, 2022, Figaro's operating in Retail Premises under the Retail Premises Addendum. None

The following FIGARO'S Franchisees have transferred their franchises to new or existing franchisees during Company's fiscal year ending December 31, 2022:

Jon Ford 726 Newtown St	
Medford, OR 97501	
541-778-2958	

The following FIGARO'S Franchisees have had a franchise outlet terminated, cancelled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under a FIGARO'S Franchise Agreement during Company's fiscal year ending December 31, 2022:

(Terminated) None

(Otherwise Left System)

Greg and Jeff Harper 56 Wanda's Court Martindale, TX 78655 512-757-2494

The following FIGARO'S Franchisees have signed franchise agreements but have not opened a Figaro's location as of December 31, 2022. (All remain active franchisees):

Sadaf Summer Sharifi 2292 Reserve Drive	Manali Parab 3240 Dearborn Lane
Brentwood, CA 94513	Medford, OR 9751
(925) 519-6521	510-377-2402 (4 franchises)
Nelson Muniz	Ruben Capaletti
6060 Datura Avenue	2119 Prim Water Court
Twenty-Nine Palms, CA 92277	Kingwood, TX 77345
(760) 367-7865	(281) 360-7136

The following FIGARO'S Franchisees have not communicated with Company within ten weeks of the date of this Disclosure Document: **None**

NICK-N-WILLY'S

NICK-N-WILLY'S Franchised Stores in operation as of December 31, 2022*:

*We acquired the right to act as franchisor for selected active and operating franchises in the Nick-N-Willy's system in January 2020. This information reflects only the status of those franchisees.

As of December 31, 2022, the following franchisees were operating Nick-N-Willy's franchise locations:

Terry Jones 801 Pearl Street Boulder, CO 80302 (303) 444-9898 Kaitlin Ganoung 277 Summit Place, Box 1907 Silverthorne, CO 80498 (970) 262-1111

Steve Carter & Steve & Herb Boone 4700 N. University Street Peoria, IL 61615 (309) 691-2345

The following Nick-N-Willy's Franchisees have transferred their franchises to new or existing franchisees during Company's fiscal year ending December 31, 2022: **None**

The following Nick-N-Willy's Franchisees have had a franchise outlet terminated, cancelled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under a Nick-N-Willy's Franchise Agreement during Company's fiscal year ending December 31, 2022:

(Terminated) None

(Otherwise Left System) None

The following Nick-N-Willy's Franchisees have not communicated with Company within ten weeks of the date of this Disclosure Document: **None**

EXHIBIT G

ТО

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

SUMMARY OF SPECIAL LAWS AND REGULATIONS PERTAINING TO THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS

EXHIBIT G

SUMMARY OF SPECIAL LAWS AND REGULATIONS PERTAINING TO THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS

The business of operating a Franchised Store is subject to all of the laws, codes and regulations (referred to below generally as "laws") normally applicable to retail businesses. These include: (1) federal, (2) state, and (3) in most instances, city, county, parish, borough, municipality or other local laws.

*State regulations may govern the temperatures at which you store and serve food. *Many local or state jurisdictions require food service permits for those preparing and serving food to the public. You and your employees may be required to pass a test or other certification process to obtain such a permit. There may also be local ordinances and regulations governing food storage, preparation and serving.

*Your store may be subject to local food and health permits and inspection laws. Health laws are intended in part to reduce food borne illnesses and may cover such issues as: requiring employees to take a test and obtain a license as a food service worker, having accessible sinks, bathrooms for certain size establishments, inspections for cleanliness and compliance, equipment cleaning, storage and packaging, size of facilities, allowed foods, refrigeration, etc.

- 1. <u>Federal</u>. Examples of federal laws are wage and hour, occupational health and safety, equal employment opportunity, hazardous materials communication to employees, hazardous waste and environmental, and the Americans with Disabilities Act.
- 2. <u>State</u>. State laws may cover the same topics as federal laws. Examples of state laws include environmental, occupational health and safety, fire, health, and building and construction laws.
- 3. <u>Local</u>. Local laws may cover the same topics as federal and state laws. Examples of local laws include health and sanitation, building codes, fire codes, and waste disposal.

The foregoing are examples of some, but not all of the laws that may be applicable to the Franchised Store described in the Disclosure Document. The Franchise Agreement places the responsibility for complying with all applicable laws and regulations upon you, the franchisee. You should research these requirements before you invest.

EXHIBIT I

то

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

STATE LAW ADDENDA TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AND FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

EXHIBIT I

STATE LAW ADDENDA TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AND FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

The following modifications are to the Franchise Disclosure Document and may supersede, to the extent then required by valid applicable state law, certain portions of the Franchise Agreement.

The following states have statutes that may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with us, including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise: ARKANSAS [Stat. Section 70-807], CALIFORNIA [Bus. & Prof. Code Sections 20000-20043], CONNECTICUT [Gen. Stat. Section 42-133e <u>et seq.</u>], DELAWARE [Code, Tit. 6, Ch. 25, Sections 2551-2556], HAWAII [Rev. Stat. Section 482E-1], ILLINOIS [Rev. Stat. 815 ILCS 705/19 and 705/20], INDIANA [Stat. Sections 23-2-2.7 and 23-2-2.5], IOWA [Code Sections 523H.1-523H.17], MICHIGAN [Stat. Section 19.854(27)], MINNESOTA [Stat. Section 80C.14], MISSISSIPPI [Code Section 75-24-51], MISSOURI [Stat. Section 407.400], NEBRASKA [Rev. Stat. Section 87-401], NEW JERSEY [Stat. Section 56:10-1], SOUTH DAKOTA [Codified Laws Section SDCL 37-5B], VIRGINIA [Code 13.1-517-574], WASHINGTON [Code Section 19.100.180], WISCONSIN [Stat. Section 135.03]. These and other states may have court decisions that may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with Franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

Following are Addenda for Franchises Governed by the Laws of the Respective States Listed:

CALIFORNIA

Add to the Disclosure Document item 3, litigation, \P (c), that neither FRANCHISOR nor any of the persons affiliated with FRANCHISOR set forth in Section 2 of the Disclosure Document are subject to any currently effective order of any National Securities Exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C.A. 78, <u>et seq.</u> suspending or expelling such persons from membership in such association or exchange.

California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to the franchisee concerning termination, transfer, or non-renewal of a franchise. If the Franchise Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.

The Franchise Agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C.A. Sec 101 et seq.).

The Franchise Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement requires application of the law of Oregon. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

The franchise Agreement restricts venue of mediation and arbitration of a dispute or claim to a forum outside the state of California. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

Section 31125 of the California Corporation Code requires the franchisor to give the franchisee a disclosure document, in a form and containing such information as the Commissioner

may by rule or order require, prior to solicitation of a proposed material modification of an existing franchise.

Registration does not constitute the approval, recommendation, or endorsement by the commissioner.

The Antitrust Law Section of the Office of the California Attorney General views maximum price agreements as per se violations of the Cartwright Act. As long as this represents the law of the State of California, we will not interpret the Franchise Agreement as permitting or requiring maximum price limits.

<u>GEORGIA</u>

DISCLOSURES REQUIRED BY GEORGIA LAW

The State of Georgia has not reviewed and does not approve, recommend, endorse, or sponsor any business opportunity. The information contained in this disclosure has not been verified by the state. If you have any questions about this investment, see an attorney before you sign a contract or agreement.

If, for any reason, any provision set forth in the Franchise Agreement (including those related to in-term and post-term covenants against competition and non-disclosure and non-use of confidential information) exceeds any lawful scope or limit as to duration, geographic coverage, specificity, or otherwise, it is agreed that the provision will nevertheless be binding to the full scope or limit allowed by law or by a court of law. Indeed, the parties acknowledge their desire and intent that such provisions be modified by a court or arbitrator to comply with Georgia law if needed. The duration, geographic coverage and scope allowable by law or court of law will apply to this Agreement.

<u>HAWAII</u>

Paragraph 4110.01, Section 482E-6(3): Upon termination or refusal to renew the franchise the franchisee will be compensated for the fair market value, at the time of the termination or expiration of the franchise, of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment and furnishings purchased from the franchisor or a supplier designated by the franchisor; provided that personalized materials which have no value to the franchisor need not be compensated for. If the franchisor refuses to renew a franchise for the purpose of converting the franchisee's business to one owned and operated by the franchisor, the franchisor, in addition to their remedies provided in this paragraph, will compensate the franchisee for the loss of goodwill. The franchisor may deduct from such compensation reasonable costs incurred in removing, transporting and disposing of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment, and furnishings pursuant to this requirement, and may offset from such compensation any moneys due the franchisor.

IDAHO

Any condition in a franchise agreement executed by a resident of Idaho or a business entity organized under the laws of Idaho is void to the extent it purports to waive venue or jurisdiction of the Idaho court system. Venue and jurisdiction will be in Idaho if the franchisee is an Idaho resident or a business entity organized under the laws of Idaho.

ILLINOIS

Section 24.3.B of the Franchise Agreement is deleted.

The governing law or choice of law clauses described in the Disclosure Document and contained in Section 24.7 of the Franchise Agreement granting authority to a state other that Illinois may effectively negate the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act. Therefore, these clauses are revised to grant authority to the state of Illinois to the extent required by Illinois law.

The phrase "and supersedes all prior agreements" in Section 28 of the Franchise Agreement and 16 of Development Agreement will not apply in Illinois, to the extent it is inconsistent with section 705/41 of the Act.

Relevant sections of the Franchise Agreement shall be consistent with section 705/4 of the Act and section 200.608 of the Illinois Administrative Rules which provide: "Any provision in a franchise agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue in a forum outside of the State of Illinois is void provided that a franchise agreement may provide for arbitration in a forum outside of the State of the State of Illinois." And "as described in Section 4 of the Act, a franchise agreement shall not require a franchise to litigate any cause of action, with the exception of arbitration proceedings, arising under the franchise agreement or the Act outside of the State of Illinois, nor shall a franchise agreement provide for a choice of law provision for any state other than Illinois."

INDIANA

To the extent that the Franchise Agreement is inconsistent with Section 1 of the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practice Law, which prohibits a prospective general release of any claims for liability imposed under it, the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practice Law may supersede such inconsistent terms.

Sections of the Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement which provide for indemnification for liability caused by the Franchisee's proper reliance on or use of procedures or materials provided by Franchisor or caused by Franchisor's negligence may not be enforceable and are amended to extent required by Indiana franchise law.

The Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement is amended to add: The Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practice Law may govern if the franchisee is a resident of Indiana or a nonresident who will be operating a franchise in Indiana. Indiana Code 23-2-25-2, 23-2-2.7-1, 2. In addition, federal and state courts in the State of Indiana may have jurisdiction with respect to any proceeding arising out of any agreements set forth in this Disclosure Document to the extent required by Indiana law.

All statements in the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement that state that Franchisor is entitled to injunctive relief are amended to read "Franchisor may seek injunctive relief."

Pursuant to Indiana Code Section 23-2-2.7-1(9), Franchisor may not require a franchisee to covenant not to compete with the Franchisor for a period longer than three years or in an area greater than the exclusive area granted by the franchise agreement or, in absence of such a provision in the agreement, an area of reasonable size, upon termination of or failure to renew the franchise, to the extent required by Indiana law.

MARYLAND

The Disclosure Document (Item 5) and Franchise Agreement (Section 2.1) are amended to provide that all initial franchise fees will be due and payable only after the franchisor has fulfilled and performed all of its initial financial obligations and the franchisee has commenced business operations under the Franchise Agreement (which occurs upon completion of the initial training course for Area Developers and upon opening of the Franchise Premises for business for individual unit operators).

The Disclosure Document (Item 17) and Franchise Agreement are amended to include that any provision which provides for termination upon bankruptcy of the franchisee may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. Section 101 <u>et seq</u>.).

Pursuant to COMAR 02.02.08.16L, the general release required as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. Item 17 of the Disclosure Document and Sections 3, 20 and 24.5 to the Franchise Agreement are amended to the extent required by Maryland law.

Provisions in the Disclosure Document (Item 17) and Franchise Agreement requiring franchisee to file any lawsuit in a court in the State of Oregon may not be enforceable under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. Franchisees may sue in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. The Disclosure Document (Item 17) and Franchise Agreement are amended accordingly, to the extent required by Maryland law.

Any provisions in the Disclosure Document (including Items 5, 11, 17 and 22 in the Individual Unit offering and Item 22 in the Master Franchise offering) and Franchise Agreement requiring Franchisee to assent to any release, estoppel or waiver of liability as a condition of purchasing a franchise shall not apply under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law and are amended to the extent required by Maryland law.

<u>MICHIGAN</u>

THE STATE OF MICHIGAN PROHIBITS CERTAIN UNFAIR PROVISIONS THAT ARE SOMETIMES IN FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS. IF ANY OF THE FOLLOWING PROVISIONS ARE IN THESE FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS, THE PROVISIONS ARE VOID AND CANNOT BE ENFORCED AGAINST YOU.

Each of the following provisions is void and unenforceable if contained in any documents relating to a franchise:

(a) A prohibition on the right of a franchisee to join an association of franchisees.

(b) A requirement that a franchisee assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver, or estoppel which deprives a franchisee of rights and protections provided in this act. This shall not preclude a franchisee, after entering into a Franchise Agreement, from settling any and all claims.

(c) A provision that permits a franchisor to terminate a franchise prior to the expiration of its term except for good cause. Good cause shall include the failure of the franchisee to comply

with any lawful provision of the Franchise Agreement and to cure such failure after being given written notice thereof and a reasonable opportunity, which in no event need be more than 30 days, to cure such failure.

(d) A provision that permits a franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise without fairly compensating the franchisee by repurchase or other means for the fair market value at the time of expiration of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings. Personalized materials which have no value to the franchisor and inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings not reasonably required in the conduct of the franchise business are not subject to compensation. This subsection applied only if: (i) the term of the franchise is less than 5 years and (ii) the franchisee is prohibited by the franchise or other agreement from continuing to conduct substantially the same business under another trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype, advertising, or other commercial symbol in the same area subsequent to the expiration of the franchise or the franchise does not receive at least 6 months advance notice of franchisor's intent not to renew the franchise.

(e) A provision that permits the franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise on terms generally available to other franchisees of the same class or type under similar circumstances. This section does not require a renewal provision.

(f) A provision requiring that arbitration or litigation be conducted outside this state. This shall not preclude the franchisee from entering into an agreement, at the time of arbitration, to conduct arbitration at a location outside this state.

(g) A provision which permits a franchisor to refuse to permit a transfer of ownership of a franchise, except for good cause. This subdivision does not prevent a franchisor from exercising a right of first refusal to purchase the franchise. Good cause shall include, but is not limited to:

(i) The failure of the proposed transferee to meet the franchisor's then current reasonable qualifications or standards.

(ii) The fact that the proposed transferee is a competitor of the franchisor or subfranchisor.

(iii) The unwillingness of the proposed transferee to agree in writing to comply with all lawful obligations.

(iv) The failure of the franchisee or proposed transferee to pay any sums owing to the franchisor or to cure any default in the Franchise Agreement existing at the time of the proposed transfer.

(h) A provision that requires the franchisee to resell to the franchisor items that are not uniquely identified with the franchisor. This subdivision does not prohibit a provision that grants to a franchisor a right of first refusal to purchase the assets of a franchise on the same terms and conditions as a bona fide third party willing and able to purchase those assets, nor does this subdivision prohibit a provision that grants the franchisor the right to acquire the assets of a franchise for the market or appraised value of such assets if the franchisee has breached the lawful provisions of the Franchise Agreement and has failed to cure the breach in the manner provided in subdivision (c).

(i) A provision which permits the franchisor to directly or indirectly convey, assign, or otherwise transfer its obligations to fulfill contractual obligations to the franchisee unless provision has been made for providing the required contractual services.

THE FACT THAT THERE IS A NOTICE OF THIS OFFERING ON FILE WITH THE ATTORNEY GENERAL DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION, OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE ATTORNEY GENERAL.

ESCROW REQUIREMENTS (IF ANY): __

Any questions regarding this notice should be directed to: State of Michigan Department of Attorney General Consumer Protection Division Attn: Franchise 670 Law Building Lansing, Michigan 48913 Telephone Number: (517) 373-7117

MINNESOTA

Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.21 and Minn. Rule Part 2860.4400J, may prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota. In addition, nothing in the Disclosure Document or Agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction.

In accordance with Minnesota Rule 2860.4400J, and to the extent required by law, the Disclosure Document and the Franchise Agreement are modified so that the franchisor cannot require a franchisee to waive his or her rights to a jury trial or to waive rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction, or to consent to liquidated damages, termination penalties, or judgment notes; provided that this part shall not bar an exclusive arbitration clause.

All statements in the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement that state that franchisor is entitled to injunctive relief are amended to read "franchisor may seek injunctive relief"; and a court will determine if a bond is required.

Minnesota Rule 2860.4400D prohibits the franchisor from requiring a franchisee to assent to a general release. The Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement are modified accordingly, and to the extent required by law.

Pursuant to Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.12, Subdivision 1(g), to the extent required by this Minnesota law, the Franchise Agreement and Item 13 of the Disclosure Document are amended to state that the franchisor will protect your right to use the primary trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype or other commercial symbol or indemnify you from any loss, costs or expenses arising out of any claim, suit or demand regarding the use of the Franchisor's primary trade name.

We will comply with Minnesota Statute 80C.14 subdivisions 3, 4, and 5, which require except in certain specific cases, that a Franchisee be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice for non-renewal of the Franchise Agreement.

NEW YORK

1. The following information is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN EXHIBIT A OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SERVICES OR INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND THE APPROPRIATE STATE OR PROVINCIAL AUTHORITY. THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

2. The following is to be added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided above, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor, a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony, a violation of a franchise, antitrust, or securities law, fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property, unfair or deceptive practices, or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.

B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and the size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.

C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the 10-year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud; embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property; or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.

D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a Federal, State, or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association

or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective Rev. March 17, 2021 2 injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.

3. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), titled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687(4) and 687(5) be satisfied.

4. The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), titled "Termination by franchisee":

You may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law.

5. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), titled "**Choice of forum**", and Item 17(w), titled "**Choice of law**":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York

NORTH DAKOTA

The Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement provide for arbitration and mediation of disputes to be held in Marion County, Oregon. These provisions may not be enforceable under Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, and are amended accordingly to the extent required by law.

Sections of the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement relating to jurisdiction of courts in Marion County, Oregon, may not be enforceable under Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, and are amended accordingly to the extent required by law.

Sections of the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement requiring franchisee to sign a general release upon renewal of the Franchise Agreement may not be enforceable under Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, and are amended accordingly to the extent required by law.

Sections of the Disclosure Document and agreement stipulating that the franchisee shall pay all costs and expenses incurred by Franchisor in enforcing the agreement may not be enforceable under Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, and are amended accordingly to the extent required by law.

Provisions of the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement that require the franchisee to consent to termination or liquidated damages (i.e., Item 17(i) and Section 19.6) have

been determined by the North Dakota Securities Commissioner to be unfair, unjust and inequitable within the intent of Section 15-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law and therefor are not enforceable in North Dakota. They are by this reference deleted from the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement.

Covenants not to compete such as those contained in the Franchise Agreement may not be unenforceable in the State of North Dakota.

The governing law or choice of law clauses in Item 17(w) of the Disclosure Document and Section 30.a of the Franchise Agreement granting authority to a state other than North Dakota may not be enforceable and are amended accordingly to the extent required by North Dakota franchise law.

RHODE ISLAND

§ 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in a franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act." The Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement are amended accordingly to the extent required by law.

SOUTH DAKOTA

Termination provisions covering breach of the Franchise Agreement, failure to meet performance and quality standards and failure to make Continuing Licensing payments contained in the Disclosure Document or Franchise Agreement must give a franchisee thirty (30) days' written notice with an opportunity to cure the default prior to termination.

Post-termination covenants not to compete may be unenforceable under South Dakota law. Sections of the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement containing post-termination covenants not to compete are amended to the extent required by South Dakota law.

Sections of the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement requiring mediation or arbitration of disputes to be held in Marion County, Oregon may not be enforceable and are amended accordingly to the extent required by South Dakota franchise law.

Sections of the Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement requiring jurisdiction or venue in Marion County, Oregon may not be enforceable and are amended accordingly to the extent required by South Dakota law.

Any provisions contained in the Disclosure Document and the Franchise Agreement that provide that the parties waive their right to claim punitive, exemplary, incidental, indirect, or consequential damages or any provisions that provide that the parties waive their right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable and are amended to the extent required by South Dakota franchise law.

The governing law or choice of law clauses described in the Disclosure Document and contained in the Franchise Agreement granting authority to a state other than South Dakota may not be enforceable and are amended accordingly to the extent required by South Dakota franchise law.

VIRGINIA

In Virginia, notice of approval or disapproval of a proposed supplier will be issued by us within 45 days after the franchisee has delivered all required materials.

The Clerk of the State Corporation Commission, 13300 East Main Street, Richmond Virginia 23219, is our registered agent authorized to receive process in Virginia.

WASHINGTON

On or about September 9, 2019, we entered into an employee-poaching Assurance of Discontinuance in *State of Washington King County Superior Court Case No. 19-2-23498-9 SEA.*

Risk Factor:

Use of Franchise Brokers. The franchisor may use the services of franchise brokers to assist it in selling franchises. A franchise broker represents the franchisor and is paid a fee for referring prospects to the franchisor and/or selling the franchise. Do not rely only on the information provided by a franchise broker about a franchise. Do your own investigation by contacting the franchisor's current and former franchisees to ask them about their experience with the franchisor.

In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW will prevail.

RCW 19.100.180 may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.

A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee may not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act or any rule or order thereunder except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, or rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.

Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.

Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent

contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

WISCONSIN

With respect to franchise agreements governed by Wisconsin law, the following shall supersede any inconsistent provision:

The Wisconsin Fair Dealership Law applies to most franchise agreements in the state and prohibits termination, cancellation, nonrenewal or substantial change in the competitive circumstances of a dealership agreement without good cause. The Law further provides that 90 days' prior written notice of the proposed termination, etc. must be given to the dealer. The dealer has 60 days to cure the deficiency and if the deficiency is so cured the notice is void. Item 17 of the Disclosure Document and the corresponding section of the Franchise Agreement are hereby modified to state that the Wisconsin Fair Dealership Law, to the extent applicable, supersedes any provisions in the Franchise Agreement that are inconsistent with that Law. Wis. Stats. Ch. 135, the Wisconsin Fair Dealership Law. SEC 32.06(3), Wis. Adm. Code.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT:

It is agreed that the applicable foregoing state law addendum for the state of ______, if any, supersedes any inconsistent portion of the Franchise Agreement (to which this addendum is attached) of this same date, and of the Franchise Disclosure Document. However, this addendum will have effect only if the Franchise Agreement or our relationship with you satisfies all of the jurisdictional requirements of the relevant state's franchise laws, without considering this addendum and for only so long as such state law remains in effect.

DATED this ______ day of ______, ____,

FRANCHISOR:

FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.

By:		_
•		_

Title:

FRANCHISEE:

By:_____

Title:

(MUST BE SIGNED BY ALL OWNERS OF AN ENTITY FRANCHISEE)

52 – Exhibit Figaro's State Law Addendum

EXHIBIT J

ТО

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

CONDITIONAL ASSIGNMENT OF TELEPHONE AND DIRECTORY LISTINGS

ASSUMED NAME RELINQUISHMENT FORM

TRANSFER AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM

RENEWAL AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM

CONDITIONAL ASSIGNMENT OF TELEPHONE AND DIRECTORY LISTINGS

("Assignor"), and other valuable consideration, Assignor assigns to Assignee all telephone numbers, directory listings, fax numbers, Internet web site addresses and domain names, and other listings, whether in electronic or other media, used or to be used by Assignor in the operation of the Franchised Store. Assignee assumes the performance of all of the terms, covenants, and conditions of the telephone or directory company with respect to these listings with the same force and effect as if they had been originally issued to Assignee. This Assignment is valid on the effective date and is irrevocable. Assignee may fill in, add or change the effective date and the listings at any time. The telephone or directory company is authorized to rely on this Assignment. The parties will hold harmless and indemnify the telephone or directory company from any claims based on reliance on this Assignment.

Effective Date:

ASSIGNOR:

ASSIGNEE:

FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.

By:	By:
lts:	Its:

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT ADDENDUM ABANDONMENT, RELINQUISHMENT, AND TERMINATION OF ASSUMED OR FICTITIOUS BUSINESS NAME

Pursuant to the provisions of relevant state laws concerning the registration and use of assumed or fictitious business names, the undersigned applicant, being a franchisee of **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.**, submits the following to evidence its intent to abandon, relinquish and terminate its right to use the business name(s) [check appropriate blank(s)]:

_____FIGARO'S

Name of Applicant who is Using the Assumed or Fictitious Business Name:
a(an) individual/partnership/corporation organized and doing business under laws of the State of
Date When Original Assumed or Fictitious Business Name was Filed by Applica
Address of Applicant's Registered Office in the State of:
Please cancel the Applicant's registration to use the name Figaro's and/or Nicl Willy's (as indicated above)
:D:
, Applicant

Title:_____

TRANSFER, MUTUAL RELEASE, AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

This Transfer, Mutual Release, and Confidentiality Agreement ("Agreement") is made this ______ day of ______, 200___.

This Agreement is between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302 ("we, us") and

(jointly and severally "Transferee").

On or about the following dates, Franchisor and Franchisee entered into Franchise Agreements (the "Franchise Agreements") for the operation of [FIGARO'S/ NICK-N-WILLY'S] franchises at the following locations:

Franchisee desires to cease operations under the Franchise Agreements and to transfer Franchisee's rights in the franchises to Transferee. Transferee desires to acquire Franchisee's rights in the Franchise Agreements and to operate the franchises at the locations set forth above. Franchisor desires to consent to the transfer of the Franchise Agreements from Franchisee to Transferee, as follows, subject to and pursuant to the provisions of the Franchise Agreements and agrees to enter into new franchise contracts with Transferee for the locations set forth above.

Franchisee desires to release Franchisor from any and all claims whatsoever arising out of the negotiation, execution, delivery, and performance of the Franchise Agreements.

Now, therefore, in consideration of the mutual covenants set forth below, the parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Termination of Franchise Agreements</u>. The Franchise Agreements between Franchisor and Franchisee, including all appurtenant addenda, certificates, exhibits, options, and obligations of the parties are terminated, as between them. The provisions of the Franchise Agreements concerning the obligations of Franchisee upon termination will continue in full force and effect. The parties agree that this Agreement fully and completely expresses the present understanding between the parties.

Franchisor enters into this Agreement, in part, in reliance upon the individual or collective character, skill, attitude, business ability and financial capacity of Transferee.

- 2. <u>Commitments and Obligations</u>. The Parties covenant and agree:
- a. All obligations of Franchisee in connection with the Franchise Agreements and the franchises are assumed by the Transferee. Franchisee will remain bound by its covenants in the Franchise Agreements that neither it nor its owners, officers, partners, or other persons enumerated in the Franchise Agreements will disclose confidential information nor compete with Franchisor or Franchisor's franchisees.

- b. Franchisee owes \$--- in current obligations and will owe additional funds for franchise fees, advertising fees, and product purchases through the closing of this transfer transaction. Franchisee will pay all sums due to Franchisor and to product suppliers within 10 days of the relevant invoice or due date. All other now ascertained or liquidated debts in connection with the franchises have been paid by Franchisee
- c. Franchisee is not in default in any way under the Franchise Agreements or any other agreement between it and Franchisor.
- d. Transferee will pay for and complete to Franchisor's exclusive satisfaction the training programs now required of new franchisees. [Transferee has completed to Franchisor's satisfaction the training programs now required of new franchisees.] [Transferee has demonstrated to Franchisor's satisfaction sufficient ability to successfully operate the franchise]. Franchisee or Transferee have submitted to Franchisor, upon execution of this Agreement, a Transfer Fee in the amount of \$---. Franchisor acknowledges receipt of this Fee in consideration for Franchisor's legal, accounting, credit check, training and investigation expenses incurred as a result of this transfer. [In addition, Franchisee has paid to Franchisor, contemporaneous with execution of this Agreement, a _____ percent commission on the gross transfer price (excluding the price of real property), in the amount of \$_____. Franchisor acknowledges receipt of this amount in consideration for having obtained Transferee for Franchisee.]
- e. Transferee agrees to fully assume and to be bound by the terms, covenants and conditions of the Franchise Agreements as if Transferee had been named as the original franchisee in the Franchise Agreements. Transferee will execute all documents Franchisor or Franchisee may reasonably require to complete the transfer and assumption of the Franchise Agreements, including but not limited to execution of a new franchise contract in the form currently being used by Franchisor. The new franchise contract may contain economic and general terms which are materially different from those contained in the Franchise Agreement.
- f. Transferee has met the standards established by Franchisor for quality of character, financial capacity and experience required of a new or renewing franchisee. Franchisee and Transferee have provided to Franchisor such information as Franchisor reasonably requested to evidence that Transferee meets these standards.
- g. The lessor or sublessor of the Franchise Premises has consented to the assignment or sublease of the Franchise Premises to Transferee.
- h. Franchisee and Transferee agree to subordinate to Transferee's obligations to Franchisor (including, without limitation, the payment of all franchise fees) any obligations of Transferee to Franchisee.
- i. Transferee will assume possession and control of the equipment, furnishings, signs, supplies, inventory, advance paid deposits and other personal property and fixtures located on the Franchise Premises.
- j. Franchisee will properly operate the franchises and maintain the Franchise Premises in clean and proper working order and will continue the employment of all current employees until Transferee assumes control of the businesses and the Franchise Premises.

- k. Franchisee will maintain a sufficient inventory and sufficient supplies on hand to provide for normal business operations through the second day after Transferee assumes control of the businesses and the Franchise Premises. Transferee agrees to place orders with product suppliers to maintain the inventory and supply levels following the closing of this transfer transaction.
- I. Franchisee and Transferee have entered into this Agreement for the transfer of Franchisee's rights under the Franchise Agreements after their own independent investigation. The transfer of the franchise rights and the amount of consideration for them have been determined by them independently. Franchisee and Transferee acknowledge that they have not relied upon any representation, warranty, promise or other consideration from or by Franchisor in entering into this Agreement or in evaluating the advisability of the transfer or the value of the franchises, any of the franchise rights or the franchise locations.

3. <u>Communication of Confidential Information</u>. Neither Franchisee nor its owners, officers, directors, or other persons enumerated in the Franchise Agreements will communicate or divulge to any person or entity the contents of this Agreement, the contents of the Franchise Agreements, the substance of the franchise operations manuals, or any other nonpublic information related to the operation of the franchise system. Franchisee represents and warrants that neither it nor any listed individual has communicated or divulged any such information to anyone prior to the date of this Agreement. Franchisee will continue to comply with all the confidentiality requirements of the Franchise Agreements.

Nothing contained in this Agreement will preclude Franchisor or Franchisee from disclosing the fact of this Agreement or the amount paid by Transferee to Franchisor or to Franchisee.

4. Franchisee to Cease Using Franchisor's Trade Names, Service Marks, and Logos.

Upon completion of the transfer, Franchisee will immediately cease using Franchisor's trade names, service marks, logos, and other marks, symbols or materials indicating that Franchisee is or was related to Franchisor in any way, except as otherwise provided in writing. Franchisee acknowledges that all such names, service marks, logos, and symbols are the exclusive property of Franchisor and that Franchisee has been allowed to use them, only in conjunction with the franchise relationship as outlined in this Agreement. Franchisee will remain jointly and severally bound to comply with the covenants in the Franchise Agreements which expressly or by reasonable implication are intended to apply to Franchisee after termination of the Franchise Agreement, including any applicable non-disclosure requirements. Franchisee will:

- 1. deliver to Transferee or Franchisor all copies of the Operations Manuals, training tapes and franchise related materials in Franchisee's custody, control or possession;
- 2. take action as required to transfer to Transferee all registrations relating to the use of all assumed names;
- 3. notify the telephone company and all listing agencies of the transfer of Franchisee's rights to use the franchise names and logos and classified and directory listings of the franchise;
- 4. cease use of the franchise trademarks, service marks, trade names, copyrights, and other intellectual or intangible property;
- 5. refrain from doing business in any way that might tend to give the public the impression that Franchisee still is or was a franchisee in the system;
- 58 Figaro's Franchise Disclosure Document Exhibits

5. <u>**Releases**</u>. In consideration of the mutual covenants and understandings set forth in this Agreement, Franchisee and Franchisor do release and discharge each other and their current and former owners, partners, directors, officers, employees and agents from all obligations, duties, covenants and responsibilities to be performed under the Franchise Agreements.

Franchisee does release and forever discharge Franchisor and its current and former owners, partners, directors, officers, members, employees and agents from any and all claims, demands, actions or causes of action of every name, nature, kind and description whatsoever, whether in tort, in contract or under statute, arising directly or indirectly out of the negotiation of, execution of, performance of, nonperformance, or breach of the Franchise Agreements and any related agreements between the parties and out of any other action or relationship between the parties arising prior to the date of this Agreement.

Franchisee represents that this release has been read and that it is fully understood and voluntarily accepted. The purpose of this release is to make a full, final and complete settlement of all claims, known or unknown, arising directly or indirectly out of the Franchise Agreements and the relationship between the parties including, but not limited to, economic loss.

It is expressly understood and agreed that this release is intended to cover and does cover not only all known losses and damages but any further losses and damages not now known or anticipated but which may later develop or be discovered, which arise under the Franchise Agreements, including all the effects and consequences thereof.

These releases are intended to waive, release and discharge all claims, other than those expressly reserved herein, with the express waiver of any statute, legal doctrine or other similar limitation upon the effect of general releases. In particular, the parties waive the benefit of any applicable statutory provision such as by illustration, California Civil Code Section 1542, which states:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS WHICH THE CREDITOR DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE, WHICH IF KNOWN BY HIM MUST HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR.

The parties, with the advice of their respective counsel, waive the benefit of both statute and any other legal doctrine or principle of similar effect in any jurisdiction.

6. <u>Miscellaneous Provisions</u>. This writing constitutes the entire agreement between the parties. It supersedes all prior understandings among the parties with respect to its subject matter. This Agreement may not be modified or amended in a manner adverse to any party except by written agreement signed by that party.

Time is of the essence of this Agreement.

Any party may seek and obtain in any court of competent jurisdiction specific performance and injunctive relief to restrain a violation by the other party of any covenant contained in this Agreement. The prevailing party in any suit or action to enforce this Agreement will be entitled to recover its court costs and reasonable legal fees to be set by the court, including costs and legal fees on appeal.

59 – Figaro's Franchise Disclosure Document Exhibits

If a dispute arises between the Parties, the Parties agree to participate in at least eight hours of mediation in accordance with the Mediation Procedures of the American Arbitration Association or of any similar organization that specializes in the mediation of commercial franchise business disputes. The Parties agree to equally share the costs of mediation.

This Agreement is accepted in the State of Oregon and will be governed by the laws of Oregon, which laws will prevail, except to the extent governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. Sections 1051, et seq.). This choice of laws will not include and does not extend the scope of application of the Oregon franchise or business opportunity laws. All issues or disagreements relating to this Agreement, will be mediated, tried, heard, and decided in Portland, Oregon.

This Agreement will benefit and bind the respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns of the parties.

This Agreement has been prepared by attorneys representing Franchisor. Franchisee and Transferee have each had opportunity to have this Agreement reviewed by attorneys of their own choice.

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement.

("Franchisor"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.

By:_____ Title:_____

C ("Franchisee")

By: C, an officer of the corporation

By:

C, as an individual

By: D, an officer of the corporation

By: C, an officer of the corporation

U, Inc., ("Transferee")

By:

Title:

R ("Transferee")

By:_____ R, an individual

S ("Transferee")

By:_____ S, an individual

T ("Transferee")

By:_____ T, an individual

[ADDITIONS FOR TRANSFERS WHERE LITIGATION OR DISPUTE EXIST BETWEEN F'OR & F'EE1

60 – Figaro's Franchise Disclosure Document Exhibits

Certain disputes have arisen between Franchisor and Franchisee. Franchisee has filed a complaint in ______ for the County of ______ in the State of ______, Case Number ______ (the "Litigation").

Franchisor and Franchisee desire to reserve certain rights more fully set forth in this Agreement.

Franchisee agrees that as of ______, it is indebted to Franchisor and to the _____ advertising cooperative in the amounts of \$------ and \$------, respectively. Franchisee also understands that it will continue to be obligated to Franchisor for Franchise Fees through the date the Transfer becomes effective. These amounts will not be paid to Franchisor at closing. Franchisor and Franchisee understand and consent that this will not be deemed a waiver or relinquishment of any rights of Franchisor or the cooperative. Franchisor reserves all rights in connection with these amounts and obligations.

<u>Nonwaiver of Certain Claims</u>. Nothing in this Agreement will be construed to be a waiver or relinquishment of Franchisee's or Franchisor's claims set forth in the Litigation. Similarly, nothing in this Agreement will be deemed to be a waiver of any claim or contention that may be raised as a defense, offset or for affirmative relief in the Litigation. Without limiting the above, neither the execution nor performance of this Agreement will be deemed an admission of liability by Franchisor with respect to the claims asserted by Franchisee in the Litigation.

RENEWAL AND RELEASE AGREEMENT

This Renewal and Release Agreement ("Agreement") is made this __day of _____, 200_. This Agreement is between **FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC**., an Oregon corporation having its principal place of business at 1500 Liberty Street S.E., Suite 160, Salem, Oregon, 97302 ("we, us") and _____

(jointly and severally "You").

On or about the following date, you and we entered into a Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") for the operation of a [FIGARO'S/NICK-N-WILLY'S] franchise at the following location:

You desire to renew the franchise on the terms of our current franchise agreement forms. You desire to release us from any and all claims whatsoever arising out of the negotiation, execution, delivery, and performance of the Franchise Agreement. Now, therefore, in consideration of the mutual covenants set forth below, the parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Renewal of Franchise Agreement.</u>

- A. The Franchise Agreement, including all appurtenant addenda, certificates, exhibits, options, and obligations of the parties is terminated. The provisions of the Franchise Agreement concerning your obligations upon termination and renewal will continue in full force and effect. The parties agree that this Agreement fully and completely expresses the present understanding between the parties.
- B. Contemporaneously with execution of this Agreement, you agree to execute our current franchise agreement forms. These forms may vary materially from the Franchise Agreement. Continuing Services and Continuing Licensing Fees, Branding Fees, Local Advertising Contributions and other fees will be set at the currently prevailing rates and terms. There is no fee for renewal of the franchise. The Franchise Premises must remain at the location designated in the Franchise Agreement.
- C. You will reimburse us for the following reasonable out-of-pocket costs we incur concerning the renewal: ______.

D. You will refurbish, remodel, and replace the Franchise Premises, fixtures, and equipment to conform to the current Operations Manual and Method of Operation. This includes:

E. You or your designated manager will attend and successfully complete the following retraining programs at your expense, including travel, meals, lodging, and our current training fee of \$_____:

2. <u>Communication of Confidential Information</u>. Neither you nor your owners, officers, directors, or other persons enumerated in the Franchise Agreement will communicate or divulge to any person or entity the contents of this Agreement, the contents of the Franchise Agreement, the substance of the franchise Operations Manuals, or any other nonpublic information related to the operation of the System. You represent and warrant that neither nor any listed individual has

62 – Figaro's Franchise Disclosure Document Exhibits

communicated or divulged any such information to anyone prior to the date of this Agreement. You will continue to comply with all the confidentiality requirements of the Franchise Agreement.

3. <u>Release</u>. You do release and forever discharge us and our current and former owners, partners, directors, officers, members, employees and agents from any and all claims, demands, actions or causes of action of every name, nature, kind and description whatsoever, whether in tort, in contract or under statute, arising directly or indirectly out of the negotiation of, execution of, performance of, nonperformance, or breach of the Franchise Agreement and any related agreements between the parties and out of any other action or relationship between the parties arising prior to the date of this Agreement.

You represent that this release has been read and that it is fully understood and voluntarily accepted. The purpose of this release is to make a full, final and complete settlement of all claims, known or unknown, arising directly or indirectly out of the Franchise Agreement and the relationship between the parties including, but not limited to, economic loss.

It is expressly understood and agreed that this release is intended to cover and does cover not only all known losses and damages but any further losses and damages not now known or anticipated but which may later develop or be discovered, which arise under the Franchise Agreement, including all the effects and consequences thereof.

These releases are intended to waive, release and discharge all claims, other than those expressly reserved herein, with the express waiver of any statute, legal doctrine or other similar limitation upon the effect of general releases. In particular, the parties waive the benefit of any applicable statutory provision such as by illustration, California Civil Code Section 1542, which states:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS WHICH THE CREDITOR DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE, WHICH IF KNOWN BY HIM MUST HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR.

The parties, with the advice of their respective counsel, waive the benefit of both statute and any other legal doctrine or principle of similar effect in any jurisdiction.

4. <u>Miscellaneous Provisions</u>. This writing constitutes the entire agreement between the parties. It supersedes all prior understandings among the parties with respect to its subject matter. This Agreement may not be modified or amended in a manner adverse to any party except by written agreement signed by that party.

Time is of the essence of this Agreement.

Any party may seek and obtain in any court of competent jurisdiction specific performance and injunctive relief to restrain a violation by the other party of any covenant contained in this Agreement. The prevailing party in any suit or action to enforce this Agreement will be entitled to recover its court costs and reasonable legal fees to be set by the court, including costs and legal fees on appeal.

If a dispute arises, you and we agree to participate in at least six hours of mediation in accordance with the mediation procedures of the American Arbitration Association or of any similar

63 – Figaro's Franchise Disclosure Document Exhibits

organization that specializes in the mediation of commercial franchise business disputes. You and we agree to equally share the costs of mediation.

This Agreement is accepted in the State of Oregon and will be governed by the laws of Oregon, which laws will prevail, except to the extent governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. Sections 1051, <u>et seq</u>.). This choice of laws will not include and does not extend the scope of application of the Oregon franchise or business opportunity laws. All issues or disagreements relating to this Agreement, will be mediated, tried, heard, and decided in Portland, Oregon.

This Agreement will benefit and bind the respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns of the parties. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement.

("We/Us"): FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC.		C and D ("You")
By: Title:	By:	C, an individual By: D, an individual

[ADDITIONS WHERE LITIGATION OR DISPUTES EXIST AND PARTIES DESIRE THE LITIGATION TO CONTINUE AFTER RENEWAL]

Certain disputes have arisen between you and us. These disputes are contained litigation that has been filed in ______ for the County of ______ in the State of ______, Case Number ______ (the "Litigation").

Each party reserves all rights in connection with the Litigation. Nothing in this Agreement will be construed to be a waiver or relinquishment of your or our claims set forth in the Litigation. Similarly, nothing in this Agreement will be deemed to be a waiver of any claim or contention that may be raised as a defense, offset or for affirmative relief in the Litigation. Without limiting the above, neither the execution nor performance of this Agreement will be deemed an admission of liability by either party with respect to the claims asserted by the other party in the Litigation.

EXHIBIT K

ТО

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

FRANCHISE BROKERS AND MASTER FRANCHISEES AND CERTAIN FORMER MASTER FRANCHISEES

EXHIBIT K

MASTER FRANCHISEES

(In operation as of December 31, 2022)

Ronald Forbes (Territory is limited to the state of Nevada) 8518 N. Timberlane Drive Scottsdale, Arizona 85258 (480) 951-2817

Mr. Forbes became Master Franchisee for the state of Nevada in June 2003. Since 1986 he has owned and been chief executive officer for Arizona Stores, Inc. in Scottsdale, Arizona.

Douglas J. Egnarski and Cynthia J. Egnarski (Territory is limited to Wisconsin) 3127 River Forest Hills Drive Pulaski, Wisconsin 54162 (920) 865-8554

The Egnarskis became Figaro's Master Franchisees for all of Wisconsin in June 2002.

Mr. Egnarski was Materials Coordinator for Georgia Pacific in Green Bay, Wisconsin from December 2000 to December 2012 and has been a Sales Consultant for Georgia Pacific in Iowa since January 2012.

On February 10, 2020, Mrs. Egnarski began to serve as Director of Business Development & Marketing for Bancroft AE in Elk Grove, Illinois. She has served as President of AJL Enterprises in Green Bay, Wisconsin since December 2002. From March 2015 to February 7, 2020, she was Director of Business Development for Hansen Foods in Green Bay, Wisconsin.

INTERNATIONAL

Despina Theodorou Palaion Patrol Germanou 46 2546 Dali, Nicosia, Cyprus

Despina Theodorou became Figaro's Master Franchisee in Cyprus November, 2020.

Roberto Mansur Impulso Gastranomico Int'I S.A. de C.V. Av Alfonso reyes 2615-707 Col del Paseo Residential Monterrey Nuevo Leon, Mexico 64920 011 +52 *81) 87 61 86 88 x110

Roberto Mansur became Figaro's Master Franchisee in Mexico July 2004.

The following Figaro's/Nick-N-Willy's Master Franchisees have had a franchise outlet terminated, cancelled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under a Figaro's/ Nick-N-Willy's Master Franchise Agreement during Company's fiscal year ending December 31, 2022: **None**

EXHIBIT L

то

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

<u>EXHIBIT L</u>

State Effective Dates

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, and Wisconsin. This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

State	Effective Date
California	Pending (org-83558)
Connecticut	February 23, 2004
Florida	March 27, 2022 (BF9173)
Hawaii	Pending (2022FL-49432)
Illinois	Pending (#161-22)
Indiana	No Registration
Kentucky	April 3, 2012 (B-1416)
Maine	Exempt
Maryland	No Registration
Michigan	No Registration
Minnesota	Pending (#3416)
Nebraska	March 22, 2012
New York	Pending (#98-0217)
North Carolina	Exempt
North Dakota	Pending (FR0599)
Rhode Island	No Registration
South Carolina	Exempt
South Dakota	Pending (#1488)
Texas	April 12, 2012
Utah	March 11, 2022 (BSOE- 6533866)
Virginia	No Registration
Washington	Pending (#70004652)
Wisconsin	Pending (#630910)

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

EXHIBIT M

ТО

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT RECEIPT

Franchise Disclosure Document Acknowledgment of Receipt FIGARO'S Franchise Disclosure Document

EXHIBIT M

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT RECEIPT

THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT SUMMARIZES CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT AND OTHER INFORMATION IN PLAIN LANGUAGE. READ THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AND ALL AGREEMENTS CAREFULLY.

IF FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. OFFERS YOU A FRANCHISE, IT MUST PROVIDE THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT TO YOU AT LEAST 14 CALENDAR DAYS BEFORE YOU SIGN A BINDING AGREEMENT OR MAKE A PAYMENT WITH THE FRANCHISOR OR AN AFFILIATE IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROPOSED FRANCHISE SALE OR GRANT.

NEW YORK REQUIRES YOU TO RECEIVE THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AT THE EARLIER OF THE FIRST PERSONAL MEETING OR 10 BUSINESS DAYS BEFORE THE EXECUTION OF THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT OR THE PAYMENT OF ANY CONSIDERATION THAT RELATES TO THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP.

IF FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. DOES NOT DELIVER THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ON TIME OR IF IT CONTAINS A FALSE OR MISLEADING STATEMENT, OR A MATERIAL OMISSION, A VIOLATION OF FEDERAL AND STATE LAW MAY HAVE OCCURRED AND SHOULD BE REPORTED TO THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION, WASHINGTON, D.C. 20580 AND TO THE STATE AGENCIES LISTED IN EXHIBIT D.

The name, principal business address, and telephone number of each franchise seller offering the franchise follows: Ron Berger, Chairman/CEO and Jeff Rode, President for Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc., 1500 Liberty Street SE, Suite 160, Salem, Oregon 97302, (503) 371-9318, and the following Master Franchisee or Franchise Sales Agent as applicable: ______.

Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. authorizes the agents listed on Exhibit D to receive service of process for Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.

Date of issuance: I have received a Disclosure Document dated **March 15, 2023**. It is effective in various states as of the dates set forth on the FDD Cover Page.

This Disclosure Document included the following Exhibits:

<u>EXHIBITS</u>

- A FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
- B. (intentionally left blank)
- C FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (WITH EXHIBITS)
 - EXHIBIT 1 FACT SHEET
 - EXHIBIT 2 EXPRESS ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 3 CO-BRANDING ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 4 RETAIL PREMISES ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 5 MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASE ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 6 DELIVERY AREA
 - EXHIBIT 7 PRE-EXISTING FRANCHISEE DELIVERY ADDENDUM
- D LIST OF STATE AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS AND STATE ADMINISTRATORS
- E TABLE OF CONTENTS OF CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL

Franchise Disclosure Document Acknowledgment of Receipt

- F INFORMATION REGARDING FIGARO'S AND NICK-N-WILLY'S FRANCHISEES AND CERTAIN FORMER FRANCHISEES
- G SUMMARY OF LAWS
- H (intentionally left blank)
- I STATE ADDENDA
- J CONDITIONAL ASSIGNMENT OF TELEPHONE AND DIRECTORY LISTINGS ASSUMED NAME RELINQUISHMENT FORM TRANSFER AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM RENEWAL AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM
- K LIST OF FRANCHISE BROKERS AND MASTER FRANCHISEES
- L STATE EFFECTIVE DATES
- M DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT RECEIPT

Date of receipt: Dated this _ day of _____, 202__.

I acknowledge that it is my responsibility, individually, and as an officer or partner of the proposed franchisee, if applicable, to review all such documents personally or to have my attorney or other advisor review such documents so that I am fully familiar with the franchise and documents prior to signing them or paying any money.

I hereby agree that the information in the Disclosure Document and all other information and materials given to me will be used only in conjunction with my consideration of the franchise. All such information and materials shall not be disseminated other than to my advisors, and will be returned to the franchisor promptly if I decide not to purchase a franchise.

SIGNED:	SIGNED:
NAME (Please print)	NAME (Please print)
Address	Address
DATE:	DATE:

Attach additional signatures or use additional receipts if necessary. If franchise is to be owned jointly or as community property by husband and wife, both must review all documents and sign. All owners of an entity franchisee must review all documents and sign individually and on behalf of the entity.

KEEP THIS COPY FOR YOUR RECORDS.

EXHIBIT M

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT RECEIPT

THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT SUMMARIZES CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT AND OTHER INFORMATION IN PLAIN LANGUAGE. READ THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AND ALL AGREEMENTS CAREFULLY.

IF FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. OFFERS YOU A FRANCHISE, IT MUST PROVIDE THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT TO YOU AT LEAST 14 CALENDAR DAYS BEFORE YOU SIGN A BINDING AGREEMENT OR MAKE A PAYMENT WITH THE FRANCHISOR OR AN AFFILIATE IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROPOSED FRANCHISE SALE OR GRANT.

NEW YORK REQUIRES YOU TO RECEIVE THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT AT THE EARLIER OF THE FIRST PERSONAL MEETING OR 10 BUSINESS DAYS BEFORE THE EXECUTION OF THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT OR THE PAYMENT OF ANY CONSIDERATION THAT RELATES TO THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP.

IF FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. DOES NOT DELIVER THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ON TIME OR IF IT CONTAINS A FALSE OR MISLEADING STATEMENT, OR A MATERIAL OMISSION, A VIOLATION OF FEDERAL AND STATE LAW MAY HAVE OCCURRED AND SHOULD BE REPORTED TO THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION, WASHINGTON, D.C. 20580 AND TO THE STATE AGENCIES LISTED IN EXHIBIT D.

The name, principal business address, and telephone number of each franchise seller offering the franchise follows: Ron Berger, Chairman/CEO and Jeff Rode, President for Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc., 1500 Liberty Street SE, Suite 160, Salem, Oregon 97302, (503) 371-9318, and the following Master Franchisee or Franchise Sales Agent as applicable: ______.

Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc. authorizes the agents listed on Exhibit D to receive service of process for Figaro's Italian Pizza, Inc.

Date of issuance: I have received a Disclosure Document dated **March 15, 2023**. It is effective in various states as of the dates set forth on the FDD Cover Page.

This Disclosure Document included the following Exhibits:

<u>EXHIBITS</u>

- A FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
- B. (intentionally left blank)
- C FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (WITH EXHIBITS)
 - EXHIBIT 1 FACT SHEET
 - EXHIBIT 2 EXPRESS ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 3 CO-BRANDING ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 4 RETAIL PREMISES ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 5 MULTIPLE FRANCHISE PURCHASE ADDENDUM
 - EXHIBIT 6 DELIVERY AREA
 - EXHIBIT 7 PRE-EXISTING FRANCHISEE DELIVERY ADDENDUM
- D LIST OF STATE AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS AND STATE ADMINISTRATORS
- E TABLE OF CONTENTS OF CONFIDENTIAL OPERATIONS MANUAL

Franchise Disclosure Document Acknowledgment of Receipt

- F INFORMATION REGARDING FIGARO'S AND NICK-N-WILLY'S FRANCHISEES AND CERTAIN FORMER FRANCHISEES
- G SUMMARY OF LAWS
- H (intentionally left blank)
- I STATE ADDENDA
- J CONDITIONAL ASSIGNMENT OF TELEPHONE AND DIRECTORY LISTINGS ASSUMED NAME RELINQUISHMENT FORM TRANSFER AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM RENEWAL AGREEMENT AND RELEASE FORM
- K LIST OF FRANCHISE BROKERS AND MASTER FRANCHISEES
- L STATE EFFECTIVE DATES
- M DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT RECEIPT

Date of receipt: Dated this _ day of _____, 202 _.

I acknowledge that it is my responsibility, individually, and as an officer or partner of the proposed franchisee, if applicable, to review all such documents personally or to have my attorney or other advisor review such documents so that I am fully familiar with the franchise and documents prior to signing them or paying any money.

I hereby agree that the information in the Disclosure Document and all other information and materials given to me will be used only in conjunction with my consideration of the franchise. All such information and materials shall not be disseminated other than to my advisors, and will be returned to the franchisor promptly if I decide not to purchase a franchise.

SIGNED: _____

NAME (Please print)

NAME (Please print)

SIGNED: _____

Address

Address

DATE:

DATE: _____

Attach additional signatures or use additional receipts if necessary. If franchise is to be owned jointly or as community property by husband and wife, both must review all documents and sign. All owners of an entity franchisee must review all documents and sign individually and on behalf of the entity.

Please sign this copy of the receipt, date your signature, and return it to:

RON BERGER, CHAIRMAN/CEO FIGARO'S ITALIAN PIZZA, INC. 1500 LIBERTY STREET SE SALEM, OREGON 97302